Table of Contents

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
 Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-K

(Mark One)	 	 	

ý	
 	
ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	

For the Fiscal year ended December 28, 2008	

OR	

o	
 	
TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	

For the transition period from                        to                         .	
Commission File Number: 1-14829

Molson Coors Brewing Company
 (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

DELAWARE	 	84-0178360	
(State or other jurisdiction of
incorporation or organization)	 	(I.R.S. Employer
Identification No.)	

 	
1225 17 th  Street, Denver, Colorado
1555 Notre Dame Street East, Montréal, Québec, Canada
 (Address of principal executive offices)	 	80202
H2L 2R5
 (Zip Code)	
303-279-6565 (Colorado)
514-521-1786 (Québec)
 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class 	 	Name of each exchange on which registered	
Class A Common Stock (voting), $0.01 par value	 	New York Stock Exchange
Toronto Stock Exchange	
Class B Common Stock (non-voting), $0.01 par value	 	New York Stock Exchange
Toronto Stock Exchange	
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

Title of class 	 	 	
None	 	 	
           Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. YES  ý  NO  o
           Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. YES  o  NO  ý
           Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. YES  ý  NO  o
           Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K (§ 229.405 of this chapter) is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.  ý
           Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Large accelerated filer ý	 	Accelerated filer o	 	Non-accelerated filer o
 (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	 	Smaller reporting company o	
           Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). YES  o  NO  ý
           The aggregate market value of the registrant's publicly-traded stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant at the close of business on June 27, 2008, was $7,819,107,814 based upon the last sales price reported for such date on the New York Stock Exchange and the Toronto Stock Exchange. For purposes of this disclosure, shares of common and exchangeable stock held by persons holding more than 5% of the outstanding shares of stock and shares owned by officers and directors of the registrant as of June 27, 2008 are excluded in that such persons may be deemed to be affiliates. This determination is not necessarily conclusive of affiliate status.
           The number of shares outstanding of each of the registrant's classes of common stock, as of February 13, 2009:
Class A Common Stock—2,586,764 shares
Class B Common Stock—157,652,202 shares
            Exchangeable shares:
           As of February 13, 2009, the following number of exchangeable shares was outstanding for Molson Coors Canada, Inc.:
Class A Exchangeable Shares 3,172,810
Class B Exchangeable Shares 20,435,312
           These Class A and Class B exchangeable shares offer substantially the same economic and voting rights as the respective classes of common shares of the registrant. This is achieved via the following structure: The registrant has outstanding one share each of special Class A and Class B voting stock, through which the holders of Class A exchangeable shares and Class B exchangeable shares of Molson Coors Canada Inc. (a subsidiary of the registrant), respectively, may exercise their voting rights with respect to the registrant. The special Class A and Class B voting stock are entitled to one vote for each of the exchangeable shares, respectively, excluding shares held by the registrant or its subsidiaries, and generally vote together with the Class A common stock and Class B common stock, respectively, on all matters on which the Class A common stock and Class B common stock are entitled to vote. The trustee holder of the special Class A voting stock and the special Class B voting stock has the right to cast a number of votes equal to the number of then outstanding Class A exchangeable shares and Class B exchangeable shares, respectively.
           Documents Incorporated by Reference: Portions of the registrant's definitive proxy statement for the registrant's 2009 annual meeting of stockholders are incorporated by reference under Part III of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Table of Contents

 MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
INDEX

 	 	 	 	Page(s)	
 	 	PART I.	 	 	

Item 1.	
 	
Business	
 	
3	
Item 1A.	 	Risk Factors	 	21	
Item 1B.	 	Unresolved Staff Comments	 	26	
Item 2.	 	Properties	 	27	
Item 3.	 	Legal Proceedings	 	27	
Item 4.	 	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	 	28	

 	
PART II.	

Item 5.	
 	
Market for the Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	
 	
29	
Item 6.	 	Selected Financial Data	 	32	
Item 7.	 	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	 	32	
Item 7A.	 	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	 	68	
Item 8.	 	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	 	70	
Item 9.	 	Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	 	171	
Item 9A.	 	Controls and Procedures	 	171	
Item 9B.	 	Other Information	 	172	

 	
PART III.	

Item 10.	
 	
Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	
 	
173	
Item 11.	 	Executive Compensation	 	173	
Item 12.	 	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	 	173	
Item 13.	 	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	 	173	
Item 14.	 	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	 	173	

 	
PART IV.	

Item 15.	
 	
Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	
 	
174	
Signatures	 	185	
2

Table of Contents

 PART I
ITEM 1.    Business
        Unless otherwise noted in this report, any description of we, us or our includes Molson Coors Brewing Company ("MCBC" or the "Company"), principally a holding company, and its operating subsidiaries: Molson Canada ("Molson"), operating in Canada; Coors Brewing Company ("CBC"), operating in the United States prior to the formation of MillerCoors LLC ("MillerCoors"); Coors Brewers Limited ("CBL"), operating in the United Kingdom and Ireland; and our other corporate entities. Any reference to "Coors" means the Adolph Coors Company prior to the 2005 merger with Molson Inc. (the "Merger"). Any reference to Molson Inc. means Molson prior to the Merger. Any reference to "Molson Coors" means MCBC after the Merger.
        Effective July 1, 2008, MCBC and SABMiller plc ("SABMiller") combined the U.S. and Puerto Rico operations of their respective subsidiaries, CBC and Miller Brewing Company ("Miller"), in the MillerCoors joint venture. The results and financial position of U.S. operations, which had historically comprised substantially all of our U.S. reporting segment were, in all material respects, deconsolidated from MCBC prospectively upon formation of MillerCoors. Our interest in MillerCoors is accounted for by us under the equity method of accounting.
        Unless otherwise indicated, information in this report is presented in U.S. Dollars ("USD" or "$").
(a)   General Development of Business
        Molson was founded in 1786, and Coors was founded in 1873. Since each company was founded, we have been committed to producing the highest quality beers. Our brands are designed to appeal to a wide range of consumer tastes, styles and price preferences. Our largest markets are Canada, the United States and the United Kingdom.
        Coors was incorporated in June 1913 under the laws of the State of Colorado. In August 2003, Coors changed its state of incorporation to the State of Delaware. During February 2005 upon completion of the Merger, Coors changed its name to Molson Coors Brewing Company.
Joint Ventures and Other Existing Arrangements
MillerCoors joint venture
        Effective, July 1, 2008, MCBC and SABMiller combined the U.S. and Puerto Rico operations of their respective subsidiaries, CBC and Miller. Each party contributed its business and related operating assets and certain liabilities into an operating joint venture company. The percentage interests in the profits of the joint venture are 58% for SABMiller and 42% for MCBC. Voting interests are shared 50%-50%, and each investing company has equal board representation within MillerCoors. Each party to the joint venture has agreed not to transfer its economic or voting interests in the joint venture for a period of five years, and certain rights of first refusal apply to any subsequent assignment of such interests.
        MCBC and SABMiller expect that the enhanced brand portfolio, scale and combined management strength of the joint venture will allow their businesses to compete more vigorously in the aggressive and rapidly changing U.S. marketplace and thus improve the standalone operational and financial performance of both Miller and CBC through:
•
Building a Stronger Brand Portfolio and Giving Consumers More Choice
 The combined company will have a more complete and differentiated brand portfolio and the ability to invest more effectively in marketing its brands to consumers. MillerCoors will build on the unique attributes of both Miller Lite and Coors Light to ensure compelling differentiation. We also expect that MillerCoors will be better positioned to meet the increasingly diverse demands of U.S. alcohol beverage consumers through the joint venture's [offerings/delivery/sale]
3

Table of Contents
of imports like Peroni, Molson brands and Pilsner Urquell ; craft varieties including Leinenkugel's, Blue Moon and Henry Weinhard's ; and specialty beers like Miller Chill, Killian's and Sparks . MillerCoors will have more flexibility and resources for brand-building initiatives and increased levels of innovation in taste, product attributes and packaging.
•
Capturing Synergies and Improving Productivity
 The combination of the businesses is expected to result in identified annual cost synergies of $500 million, to come from optimization of production over the existing brewery network, reduced shipping distances, economies of scale in brewery operations and the elimination of duplication in corporate and marketing services. The expected timing to achieve the original goal of $50 million in synergies in the first twelve months of operations has accelerated, and the MillerCoors team now expects to realize $128 million of synergies by June 30, 2009. By the end of calendar year 2009, MillerCoors expects to achieve a total of $238 million in synergies, surpassing the original forecast of $225 million. While the timing of synergy delivery has accelerated, MillerCoors' goal remains $500 million of annual cost synergies to be delivered by the third year of combined operations. One-time cash outlays required to achieve these synergies are expected to amount to a net $450 million, consisting of costs of approximately $230 million and net capital expenditures of approximately $220 million. 

•
Creating a More Effective Competitor
 MillerCoors creates a stronger U.S. brewer with the scale, operational efficiency and distribution platform to compete more effectively in the U.S. against large-scale brewers, both domestic and global, craft brewers, and wine and spirits producers. We anticipate that MillerCoors will be positioned to respond more effectively to the needs of a consolidating distributor and retailer market, as well as to the cost pressures in the industry. 

•
Improving the Route to Market and Benefiting Distributors and Retailers
 By leveraging complementary geographic strengths and distribution systems where state law or voluntary transactions enable it to do so, MillerCoors will be able to better align production with consumer location. Prior to the formation of MillerCoors, approximately 60% of the volume of the combined operation utilized a shared distributor network, and the companies anticipate that this combined network will produce enhanced distributor effectiveness. As of the end of 2008, volume through the combined distributor network had increased to 69% of the MillerCoors total. MillerCoors will also have greater capacity to invest to meet the diverse product, packaging and service requirements of increasingly demanding consumers, distributors and the retail trade. In addition, streamlined processes and systems and more effective marketing programs will help improve distributors' ability to compete and benefit retailers. 

•
Optimizing Organizational Strength
 MillerCoors will focus on creating a high-performing, results- and value-based culture which will take the best elements of both companies to create a competitive organization, capable of the highest standards of operational and service excellence in the industry. They will continue to comply with all provisions of existing labor agreements.
Grupo Modelo joint venture
        Effective, January 1, 2008, Molson and Grupo Modelo, S.A.B. de C.V. ("Modelo") established a 50%/50% joint venture, Modelo Molson Imports, L.P. ("MMI"), to import, distribute, and market the Modelo beer brand portfolio across all Canadian provinces and territories. Under this new arrangement, Molson's sales team is responsible for selling the brands across Canada on behalf of the joint venture. Modelo will continue to produce the products sold through the joint venture. The new alliance will enable MMI to effectively leverage the existing resources and capabilities of Molson to achieve greater distribution coverage in the Western provinces of Canada. MMI is being accounted for under the equity method of accounting.
4

Table of Contents
Other existing arrangements
        Brewers' Retail Inc. is a joint venture beer distribution and retail network for the Ontario region of Canada, owned by Molson, and two other brewers. Brewers' Distributor Ltd. ("BDL") is a distribution operation owned by Molson and one other brewer and pursuant to an operating agreement, BDL acts as an agent for the distribution of the brewers' products in the western provinces of Canada.
        Grolsch is a joint venture between CBL and Royal Grolsch N.V. which markets Grolsch branded beer in the United Kingdom and the Republic of Ireland. The majority of the Grolsch branded beer is produced by CBL under a contract brewing.
        To focus on our core competencies in manufacturing, marketing and selling malt beverage products, we have entered into joint venture arrangements with third parties to leverage their strengths in areas such as can and bottle manufacturing, transportation and distribution. These joint ventures have historically included Rocky Mountain Metal Container ("RMMC") (aluminum can manufacturing in the U.S.), Rocky Mountain Bottle Company ("RMBC") (glass bottle manufacturing in the U.S.) and Tradeteam, Ltd. ("Tradeteam") (transportation and distribution in Great Britain within our U.K. segment). Subsequent to the formation of MillerCoors, RMMC and RMBC are consolidated by MillerCoors.
Sale of Kaiser
        On January 13, 2006, we sold a 68% equity interest in Cervejarias Kaiser Brasil S.A. ("Kaiser") to FEMSA Cerveza S.A. de C.V. ("FEMSA"). Kaiser is the third largest brewer in Brazil. Kaiser's key brands include Kaiser Pilsen and Bavaria . Initially, we retained a 15% ownership interest in Kaiser, which was reflected as a cost method investment for accounting purposes during most of 2006. During the fourth quarter of 2006, we divested our remaining 15% interest in Kaiser by exercising a put option. Our financial statements contained in this report present Kaiser as a discontinued operation, as discussed further in Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 4 "DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
(b)   Financial Information About Segments
        MCBC operates the following business segments: Canada, the United States, the United Kingdom, and Global Brand and Market Development (Global Markets). Our Global Markets results are reported with our Corporate group's results. A separate operating team manages each segment, and each segment manufactures, markets and sells beer and other beverage products.
        See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 2 "SEGMENT AND GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for financial information relating to our segments and operations, including geographic information.
(c)   Narrative Description of Business
         Some of the following statements may describe our expectations regarding future products and business plans, financial results, performance and events. Actual results may differ materially from any such forward-looking statements. Please see Cautionary Statement Pursuant to Safe Harbor Provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 beginning on page 19, for some of the factors that may negatively impact our performance. The following statements are made, expressly subject to those and other risk factors.
        Our financial sales volume from continuing operations totaled 29.7 million barrels in 2008, 41.8 million barrels in 2007, and 41.8 million barrels in 2006, excluding Brazil volume in discontinued operations. The decrease in sales volume is a result of the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008. Our reported sales volumes do not include the CBL factored brands business. The fiscal years ended
5

Table of Contents

December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, were 52 week periods and fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, was a 53 week period.
        See the Executive Summary in Item 7, Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations for a discussion of our volume reporting policy.
        No single customer accounted for more than 10% of our consolidated or segmented sales in 2008, 2007, or 2006.
Our Products
        Brands sold in Canada include Coors Light , Canadian , Molson Dry , Export , Creemore , Rickard's Red and other Rickard's brands, Carling and Pilsner as well as a number of other regional brands. We also brew or distribute under license the following brands: Amstel Light under license from Amstel Brouwerij B.V., Heineken and Murphy's under license from Heineken Brouwerijen B.V., Asahi and Asahi Select under license from Asahi Beer U.S.A. Inc. and Asahi Breweries, Ltd., Miller Lite , Miller Genuine Draft , Milwaukee's Best and Milwaukee's Best Dry under license from Miller Brewing Company, a subsidiary of SABMiller, Foster's under license from Foster's Group Limited and Tiger under license from Asia Pacific Breweries Limited. Starting on January 1, 2008, we entered into a joint venture agreement with Grupo Modelo, to import, distribute and market the Modelo beer brand portfolio, including the Corona, Coronita, Negra Modelo and Pacifico brands, across all Canadian provinces and territories.
        MillerCoors sells a wide variety of brands in the United States. Its flagship light brands are Coors Light and Miller Lite . Brands in the domestic premium segment include Coors Banquet , Miller Genuine Draft and MGD 64 . Brands in the domestic super premium segment include Miller Chill and Sparks . Brands in the below premium segment include Miller High Life , Keystone Light , Icehouse , Mickey's , Milwaukee's Best Light and Old English 800 . Craft and import brands include the Blue Moon brands, Henry Weinhard's , George Killian's Irish Red , the Leinenkugel's brands, the Molson brands, Foster's , Peroni Nastro Azzurro , Pilsner Urquell and Grolsch . Brands in the non-alcoholic segment include Coors Non-Alcoholic and Sharp's . MCBC assigned the United States and Puerto Rican ownership rights to the legacy Coors brands, including Coors Light , Coors Banquet , Keystone Light , and the Blue Moon brands, to MillerCoors. We retained all ownership of these brands outside the United States and Puerto Rico. MillerCoors licenses the right to brew and sell George Killian's Irish Red . MCBC sells the Molson brands to MillerCoors through related party transactions.
        Brands sold in the United Kingdom include: Carling , C2 , Coors Light , Worthington's , Caffrey's , and Kasteel Cru, as well as a number of smaller regional ale brands. We also sell the Grolsch brands ( Grolsch Premium Lager, Grolsch Weizen and Grolsch Blond ) in the United Kingdom through a joint venture with Royal Grolsch N.V. and are the exclusive distributor for several brands which are sold under license, including Sol, Dos Equis Amber, Zatec and Magners Draught Cider . Additionally, in order to be able to provide a full line of beer and other beverages to our on-premise customers, we sell factored brands in our Europe segment, which are third party brands for which we provide distribution to retail, typically on a non-exclusive basis. Beginning in 2008, we have entered into a contract brewing and kegging agreement with Scottish & Newcastle U.K. Ltd. for the Fosters and Kronenbourg brands.
Canada Segment
        Molson is Canada's second largest brewer by volume and North America's oldest beer company. Measuring market share consistent with prior years, Molson has an approximate 41.9% market share in Canada. Due to accounting policy changes arising from the 2008 MillerCoors joint venture, this market share is adjusted to record 50% of any Canada joint venture volume. With this change implemented, Molson has an approximate 40.5% market share in Canada which is virtually unchanged versus a pro forma 2007 level.
6

Table of Contents
        Molson brews, markets, sells and nationally distributes a wide variety of beer brands. Molson's portfolio has leading brands in all major product and price segments. Molson has strong market share and visibility across retail and on-premise channels. Molson's focus and investment is on key owned brands ( Coors Light, Canadian, Molson Dry, Molson Export and Rickard's ) and key strategic distribution partnerships (including Heineken, Corona and Miller). Coors Light currently has a 13% market share and is the largest-selling light beer and the second-best selling beer brand overall in Canada. Canadian currently has an 8% market share and is the third-largest selling beer in Canada.
        Our Canada segment consists primarily of the production and sale of the Molson brands, Coors Light , and partner and other brands listed above under "Our Products." The Canada segment also includes our partnership arrangements related to the distribution of beer in Ontario, Brewers Retail Inc. ("BRI"), and the Western provinces, Brewers' Distributor Ltd. ("BDL"). BRI is currently consolidated in our financial statements. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 5 "VARIABLE INTEREST ENTITIES" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
Sales and Distribution
Canada
        In Canada, provincial governments regulate the beer industry, particularly with regard to the pricing, mark-up, container management, sale, distribution, and advertising of beer. Distribution and retailing of products containing alcohol involves a wide range and varied degree of Canadian government control through their respective provincial liquor boards.
Province of Ontario
        In Ontario, beer may only be purchased at retail outlets operated by BRI, at government-regulated retail outlets operated by the Liquor Control Board of Ontario, approved agents of the Liquor Control Board of Ontario, or at any bar, restaurant, or tavern licensed by the Liquor Control Board of Ontario to sell liquor for on-premise consumption. All brewers pay a service fee, based on their sales volume, through BRI. Molson, together with certain other brewers, participates in the ownership of BRI in proportion to its provincial market share relative to other brewers in the ownership group. Ontario brewers may deliver directly to BRI's outlets or may choose to use BRI's distribution centers to access retail stores in Ontario, the Liquor Control Board of Ontario system and licensed establishments.
Province of Québec
        In Québec, beer is distributed directly by each brewer or through independent agents. Molson is the agent for the licensed brands it distributes. The brewer or agent distributes the products to permit holders for retail sales for on-premise consumption. Québec retail sales for off-premise consumption are made through grocery and convenience stores as well as government operated outlets.
Province of British Columbia
        In British Columbia, the government's Liquor Distribution Branch currently controls the regulatory elements of distribution of all alcohol products in the province. Brewers' Distributor Ltd. which Molson co-owns with a competitor, manages the distribution of Molson's products throughout British Columbia. Consumers can purchase beer at any Liquor Distribution Branch retail outlet, at any independently owned and licensed wine or beer retail store or at any licensed establishment for on-premise consumption. Establishments licensed primarily for on-premise liquor sales may also be licensed for off-premise consumption.
7

Table of Contents
Province of Alberta
        In Alberta, the distribution of beer is managed by independent private warehousing and shipping companies or by a government sponsored system in the case of U.S. sourced products. All sales of liquor in Alberta are made through retail outlets licensed by the Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission or licensees, such as bars, hotels and restaurants. BDL manages the distribution of Molson's products in Alberta.
Other Provinces
        Molson's products are distributed in the provinces of Manitoba and Saskatchewan through local liquor boards. Manitoba and Saskatchewan also have licensed private retailers. BDL manages the distribution of Molson's products in Manitoba and Saskatchewan. In the Maritime Provinces (other than Newfoundland), local liquor boards distribute and sell Molson's products. Yukon, Northwest Territories and Nunavat manage distribution and sell through government liquor commissioners.
Manufacturing, Production and Packaging
Brewing Raw Materials
        Molson's goal is to procure the highest quality materials and services at the lowest prices available. Molson selects global suppliers for materials and services that best meet this goal. Molson also uses hedging instruments to mitigate the risk of volatility in certain commodities and foreign exchange markets.
        Molson sources barley malt from two primary providers, with commitments through 2009. Hops are purchased from a variety of global suppliers in the U.S., Europe, and New Zealand, with commitments through 2009. Other starch brewing adjuncts are sourced from two main suppliers, both in North America. We do not foresee any significant risk of disruption in the supply of these agricultural products. Water used in the brewing process is from local sources in the communities where our breweries operate.
Brewing and Packaging Facilities
        Molson has six breweries, strategically located throughout Canada, which brew, bottle, package, market and distribute all owned and licensed brands sold in and exported from Canada. The breweries are as follows: Montréal (Québec), Toronto (Ontario), Vancouver (British Columbia), Moncton (New Brunswick), St. John's (Newfoundland) and Creemore (Ontario). The Montréal and Toronto breweries account for approximately four-fifths of our Canada production.
Packaging Materials
Glass bottles
        Molson single sourced glass bottles in 2008 and has a committed supply through 2009 from three suppliers. Availability of glass bottles has not been an issue, and Molson does not expect any difficulties in accessing them. However, the risk of glass bottle supply disruptions has increased with the reduction of local supply alternatives due to the consolidation of the glass bottle industry in North America. The distribution systems in each province generally provide the collection network for returnable bottles. The standard container for beer brewed in Canada is the 341 ml returnable bottle, which represents approximately 65% of domestic sales in Canada.
Aluminum cans
        Molson single sources aluminum cans and has a committed supply through 2011. Availability of aluminum cans has not been an issue, and Molson does not expect any difficulties in accessing them.
8

Table of Contents

The distribution systems in each province generally provide the collection network for aluminum cans. Aluminum cans account for approximately 26% of domestic sales in Canada.
Kegs
        Molson sells approximately 9% of its beer volume in stainless steel kegs. A limited number of kegs are purchased every year, and there is no long-term supply commitment.
Other packaging
        Crowns, labels, corrugate, and paperboard are purchased from concentrated sources unique to each product. Molson does not foresee difficulties in accessing these products in the near future.
Seasonality of Business
        Total industry volume in Canada is sensitive to factors such as weather, changes in demographics, and consumer preferences. Consumption of beer in Canada is also seasonal with approximately 41% of industry sales volume occurring during the four months from May through August.
Competitive Conditions
2008 Canada Beer Industry Overview
        The Canadian brewing industry is a mature market. It is characterized by aggressive competition for volume and market share from regional brewers, microbrewers and certain foreign brewers, as well as Molson's main domestic competitor. These competitive pressures require significant annual investment in marketing and selling activities.
        There are three major beer segments based on price: super premium, which includes imports; premium, which includes the majority of domestic brands and the light sub-segment; and value.
        Since 2001, the premium beer category in Canada has gradually lost volume to the super-premium and value (below premium) categories. The growth of the value category slowed in 2006 and 2007, and the price gap between premium and value brands remained relatively stable in 2008, although the number of value brands being marketed by competitors increased. In 2008, we increased selling prices for our premium brands in select markets, but constantly monitor competitive activity to ensure we appropriately balance pricing with volume growth.
        During 2008, estimated industry sales volume in Canada, including sales of imported beers, increased by 1.1% on a year-over-year basis.
Our Competitive Position
        The Canada brewing industry is comprised principally of two major brewers, Molson and Labatt, whose combined market share is approximately 85% of beer sold in Canada. The Ontario and Québec markets account for approximately 63% of the total beer market in Canada.
        Our malt beverages also compete with other alcohol beverages, including wine and spirits, and thus our competitive position is affected by consumer preferences between and among these other categories. Sales of wine and spirits have grown faster than sales of beer in recent years, resulting in a reduction in the beer segment's lead in the overall alcoholic beverages market.
United States Segment
        Prior to the formation of MillerCoors, CBC produced, marketed, and sold the Coors portfolio of brands in the United States and its territories and included the results of the RMMC and RMBC joint ventures. The U.S. segment also included sales of Molson brand products sold in the United States.
9

Table of Contents

Effective July 1, 2008, MCBC's equity investment in MillerCoors will represent our U.S. operating segment going forward.
        MillerCoors is currently the second-largest brewer by volume in the United States, with an approximate 29% market share. MillerCoors produces, markets, and sells a broad portfolio of brands in the United States and Puerto Rico.
Sales and Distribution
        In the United States, beer is generally distributed through a three-tier system consisting of manufacturers, distributors and retailers. A national network of approximately 700 independent distributors purchases MillerCoors' products and distributes them to retail accounts. MillerCoors estimates that approximately 19% of product is sold on-premise in bars and restaurants, and the other 81% is sold off-premise in liquor stores, convenience stores, grocery stores, and other retail outlets. MillerCoors wholly owns a distributorship, which handled less than 1% of their total volume in 2008.
Manufacturing, Production and Packaging in the United States
Brewing Raw Materials
        MillerCoors uses the highest quality water, hops and barley and other cereal grains to brew its products. MillerCoors malts a portion of its production requirements, using barley purchased under yearly contracts from a network of independent farmers located in five regions in the western United States. Other barley, malt, and cereal grains are purchased from suppliers primarily in the United States. Hops are purchased from suppliers in the United States and New Zealand and other European countries. MillerCoors has access or acquired water rights to provide for and to sustain brewing operations in case of a prolonged drought in the regions for which they have operations. MillerCoors utilizes hedging instruments to manage risks associated with volatility in the commodities (including aluminum for cans and ends) and foreign exchange markets.
Brewing and Packaging Facilities
        There are eight major breweries/packaging facilities which provide MillerCoors products to distributors across the United States and Puerto Rico. The breweries have capacity to brew and package approximately 85 million barrels of beer annually. MillerCoors imports Molson brands and a portion of another U.S. brand volume from various Molson breweries. MillerCoors imports Peroni, Pilsner Urquell, Grolsch , and other smaller import brands from SABMiller.
Packaging Materials
Aluminum cans
        Over half of U.S. products sold were packaged in aluminum cans in 2008. A portion of aluminum cans were purchased from RMMC, a joint venture with Ball Corporation ("Ball"), whose production facility is located adjacent to the brewery in Golden, Colorado. In addition to the supply agreement with RMMC, MillerCoors has a commercial supply agreement with Ball to purchase cans and ends in excess of what is supplied through RMMC; these agreements have various expiration dates. The RMMC joint venture agreement is scheduled to expire in 2012. Aluminum is an exchange-traded commodity, and its price can be volatile.
Glass bottles
        Less than half of U.S. products in 2008 were packaged in glass bottles. RMBC, a joint venture with Owens-Brockway Glass Container, Inc. ("Owens"), produces a portion of their U.S. glass bottle requirements at its glass manufacturing facility in Wheat Ridge, Colorado. The joint venture with
10

Table of Contents

Owens, as well as a supply agreement with Owens for the glass bottles required in excess of RMBC's production, expires in 2015.
Kegs
        The remaining U.S. production volume sold in 2008 was packaged in quarter, half, and one-sixth barrel stainless steel kegs. A limited number of kegs are purchased each year, and there is no long-term supply agreement.
Other packaging
        Crowns, labels, corrugate and paperboard are purchased from concentrated sources unique to each product. MillerCoors does not foresee difficulties in accessing packaging products in the future.
Contract Manufacturing
        MillerCoors has an agreement with S&P Company whereby MillerCoors will brew, package, and ship products for sale to Pabst Brewing Company through 2014. Additionally, MillerCoors produces beer under contract for our Global Brands and Market Development group, Miller Brewing International and Foster's LLC.
Seasonality of the Business
        MillerCoors' U.S. sales volumes are normally lowest in the winter months (first and fourth quarters) and highest in the summer months (second and third quarters).
Competitive Conditions
Known Trends and Competitive Conditions
        Industry and competitive information in this section and elsewhere in this report was compiled from various industry sources, including beverage analyst reports ( Beer Marketer's Insights, Impact Databank and The Beer Institute), and MillerCoors distributors. While management believes that these sources are reliable, we cannot guarantee the accuracy of data and estimates obtained from these sources.
2008 U.S. Beer Industry Overview
        The beer industry in the United States is highly competitive, and the two largest brewers, of which MillerCoors is the smaller, occupy approximately 78% of the category. The combination of Miller and Coors in mid-2008 was designed to create a stronger U.S. brewer with the scale, operational efficiency and distribution platform to compete more effectively against larger brewers, both domestic and global. Growing or even maintaining market share has required increasing investments in marketing. U.S. beer industry shipments had an annual growth rate during the past 10 years of 1.0%, compared with 0.7% in 2008. Front-line pricing pressure and discounting in the U.S. beer industry was less intense in 2008, 2007 and 2006, contrasted with a high level of promotions in the second half of 2005.
Our Competitive Position
        The MillerCoors portfolio of beers competes with numerous above premium, premium, low-calorie, popular priced, non-alcoholic, and imported brands. These competing brands are produced by international, national, regional and local brewers. MillerCoors competes most directly with Anheuser-Busch Inbev ("A-B Inbev"), but also competes with imported and craft beer brands. According to Beer Marketer's Insights estimates, MillerCoors is the nation's second-largest brewer, selling approximately 29% of the total 2008 U.S. brewing industry shipments (including exports and U.S. shipments of imports). This compares to A-B Inbev's 49% share.
11

Table of Contents
        MillerCoors' malt beverages also compete with other alcohol beverages, including wine and spirits, and thus our competitive position is affected by consumer preferences between and among these other categories. Sales of wine and spirits have grown faster than sales of beer in recent years, resulting in a reduction in the beer segment's lead in the overall alcohol beverage market.
United Kingdom Segment
        Coors Brewers Limited is the United Kingdom's second-largest beer company with unit volume sales of approximately 9.0 million U.S. barrels in 2008. CBL has an approximate 20% share of the U.K. beer market, Western Europe's second-largest market. Sales are primarily in England and Wales, with Carling (a mainstream lager) representing more than three-fourths of CBL's total beer volume. The U.K. segment consists of our production and sale of the CBL brands in the U.K., our joint venture arrangement for the production and distribution of Grolsch brands in the U.K. and the Republic of Ireland, factored brand sales (beverage brands owned by other companies, but sold and delivered to retail by us), and our Tradeteam joint venture arrangement with DHL (formerly Exel Logistics) for the distribution of products throughout Great Britain.
Sales and Distribution
United Kingdom
        In the U.K., beer is generally distributed through a two-tier system consisting of manufacturers and retailers. Unlike the U.S., where manufacturers are generally not permitted to distribute beer directly to retail, the large majority of our beer in the U.K. is sold directly to retailers. It is also common in the U.K. for brewers to distribute beer, wine, spirits, and other products owned and produced by other companies ("factored" brands) to the on-premise channel (bars and restaurants). Approximately 32% of CBL's net sales value in 2008 was composed of "factored" brands. Factored brand sales are included in our net sales and cost of goods sold when sold but are not included in the reported volumes.
        Distribution activities for CBL are conducted by Tradeteam, which operates a system of satellite warehouses and a transportation fleet. Tradeteam also manages the transportation of malt to the CBL breweries.
        Over the past three decades, volumes have shifted from the higher margin on-premise channel, where products are consumed in pubs and restaurants, to the lower margin off-premise channel, also referred to as the "take-home" market.
On-Premise Market Channel
        The on-premise channel accounted for approximately 58% of our U.K. sales volumes in 2008. The on-premise channel is generally segregated further into two more specific categories: multiple on-premise and free on-premise. Multiple on-premise refers to those customers that own a number of pubs and restaurants and free on-premise refers to individual owner-operators of pubs and restaurants. The on-going market trend from the higher-margin free on-premise category to the lower-margin multiple on-premise category places downward pressure on the profitability of our U.K. segment. In 2008, CBL sold approximately 69% and 31% of its on-premise volume to multiple and free on-premise customers, respectively. In recent years, pricing competition in the on-premise channel has intensified as the retail pub chains have consolidated. As a result, the larger pub chains have been able to negotiate lower beer prices from brewers. A national smoking ban was enacted in 2007 affecting all pubs and restaurants in the U.K., which has had an unfavorable impact on beer volume sold in this channel.
        The installation and maintenance of draught beer dispensing equipment in the on-premise channel is generally the responsibility of the brewer in the U.K. Accordingly, CBL owns equipment used to
12

Table of Contents

dispense beer from kegs to consumers. This includes beer lines, cooling equipment, taps, and countermounts.
        Similar to other U.K. brewers, CBL has traditionally used loans to secure supply relationships with customers in the on-premise market. Loans are normally granted at below-market rates of interest, with the outlet purchasing beer at lower-than-average discount levels to compensate. We reclassify a portion of sales revenue to interest income to reflect the economic substance of these loans.
Off-Premise Market Channel
        The off-premise channel accounted for approximately 42% of our U.K. sales volume in 2008. The off-premise market includes sales to supermarket chains, convenience stores, liquor store chains, distributors, and wholesalers. The off-premise channel has become increasingly concentrated among a small number of super-store chains, placing increasing downward pressure on pricing.
Manufacturing, Production and Packaging
Brewing Raw Materials
        We use high quality water, barley and hops to brew our products. During 2008, CBL produced approximately 97% of its required malt using barley purchased from sources in the U.K. Malt sourced externally was committed through 2009 and is produced through a toll malting agreement where CBL purchases the required barley and pays a conversion fee to the malt vendor. Hops and adjunct starches used in the brewing process are purchased from agricultural sources in the United Kingdom and on the European continent. CBL does not anticipate difficulties in accessing these agricultural products going forward, although prices have continued to rise over the past year.
        We ensure high quality water by obtaining our water from private water sources that are carefully chosen for their purity and are regularly tested to ensure their ongoing purity and to confirm that we meet all of the U.K. private water regulations. Public water supplies are used as back-up to the private supplies in some breweries, and these are again tested regularly to ensure their ongoing purity.
Brewing and Packaging Facilities
        We operate three breweries in the U.K. The Burton-on-Trent brewery, located in the Midlands region of England, is the largest brewery in the United Kingdom and accounts for approximately two-thirds of CBL's production. Smaller breweries are located in Tadcaster and Alton. Product sold in Ireland is produced by contract brewers.
Packaging Materials
Kegs and casks
        We used kegs and casks for approximately 53% of our U.K. products in 2008, reflecting a high percentage of product sold on-premise. In April 2007, CBL purchased the existing keg population that had been owned and managed by a third-party service provider which was placed in receivership early in 2007. A limited number of additional kegs will be purchased every year, and there is no long-term supply commitment.
Cans
        Approximately 38% of our U.K. products were packaged in steel cans with aluminum ends in 2008. All of our cans are purchased through a supply contract with Ball.
13

Table of Contents
Glass bottles
        Approximately 6% of our U.K. products are packaged in glass bottles purchased through supply contracts with third-party suppliers.
Other packaging
        The remaining 3% of our U.K. sales are shipped in bulk tanker for other brewers to package.
        Crowns, labels, corrugate, and paperboard are purchased from concentrated sources unique to each product. CBL does not foresee difficulties in accessing these or other packaging materials in the foreseeable future.
Seasonality of Business
        In the U.K., the beer industry is subject to seasonal sales fluctuations primarily influenced by holiday periods, weather and by certain major televised sporting events. Peak selling seasons occur during the summer and during the Christmas and New Year periods. The Christmas/New Year holiday peak is most pronounced in the off-premise channel. Consequently, our largest quarters by volume are the second and fourth quarters, and the smallest are the first and third. Weather conditions can significantly impact sales volumes, as noted during 2008 and 2007 when unusually cool, rainy weather in the summer months resulted in lower sales volumes.
Competitive Conditions
2008 U.K. Beer Industry Overview
        After being relatively stable between 2000 to 2003, U.K. beer consumption has seen 5 years of decline. This has been driven by a number of factors, including changes in consumers' lifestyles, falling discretionary income and pressure from other drinks categories, notably wine. These factors are expected to continue to affect the beer market in the near future. In 2008, beer consumption declined by 5.5%, with performance affected by poor summer weather and the impact of smoking bans in England, Wales and Northern Ireland.
        On-premise sales fell by 9.3% in 2008, with the smoking bans accelerating the switch from on- to off-premise. A widening price differential between the on-premise (higher prices) and the off-premise (lower prices) has tended to benefit off-premise sales. Off-premise sales in 2008 were virtually unchanged from the prior year.
        The industry has also experienced a steady trend away from ales and towards lager. Sales of lagers accounted for 75% of the U.K. market in 2008. Continuing in 2008, was the long-term trend of the market shifting from ales to lager. The top 10 beer brands now represent approximately 66% of the total market, compared to only 34% in 1995.
Our Competitive Position
        Our beers compete not only with similar products from competitors, but also with other alcohol beverages, including wines, spirits, and ciders. With the exception of stout, where we do not have our own brand, our brand portfolio gives us strong representation in all major beer categories. Our strength in the growing lager category with Carling , Grolsch , Coors Light , and C2 positions us well to take advantage of the continuing trend toward lagers. Our portfolio has been strengthened by the introduction of a range of imported and specialty beer brands, such as Sol , Zatec , Palm , and Kasteel Cru .
        Our principal competitors are Scottish & Newcastle U.K. Ltd., Inbev U.K. Ltd., and Carlsberg U.K. Ltd. We are the U.K.'s second-largest brewer, with a market share of approximately 20%
14

Table of Contents

(excluding factored brands sales), based on AC Nielsen information. This compares to Scottish & Newcastle U.K. Ltd.'s share of approximately 25%, Inbev U.K. Ltd.'s share of approximately 18%, and Carlsberg U.K. Ltd.'s share of approximately 13%. In 2008, CBL had a small gain in its share of the U.K. beer market.
Global Brand and Market Development and Corporate
        The objectives of the Global Brand and Market Development ("Global Markets") group are to grow and expand our business and brand portfolios in global development markets. Our current businesses in Asia, continental Europe, Mexico and the Caribbean (excluding Puerto Rico) are included in Global Markets and combined with our corporate business activities for reporting purposes. Corporate also includes corporate interest and certain other general and administrative costs that are not allocated to any of the operating segments.
Asia
        Our Japanese business is currently focused on the Zima and Coors brands. Our business in China is principally focused on Coors Light . Product sold in Japan and China is contract brewed by a third party in China. The small amount of remaining volume sold in Asia is exported from the U.S. under a brewing agreement with MillerCoors.
Europe
        Our European business is focused on selling C arling, Caffrey's and small amount of Coors Light to the British tourist destinations in continental Europe focused primarily in but not limited to Spain, Greece, Sweden and Cyprus. We also sell products to British Military in Germany. The products are produced and exported by our CBL breweries through agreements with independent distributors.
Mexico Central America and the Caribbean
        Coors Light is sold in Mexico through an exclusive licensing agreement with Cerveceria Cuauhtemoc Moctezuma, S.A. de C.V. ("CCM"), a subsidiary of FEMSA Cerveza. CCM is responsible for the brewing of our products sold in Mexico. In addition, our products sold in a number of non-Puerto Rico Caribbean and Panama markets are produced under a brewing agreement by MillerCoors and are exported to and sold through agreements with independent distributors.
Corporate
        Corporate includes interest and certain other general and administrative costs that are not allocated to any of the operating segments. The majority of these corporate costs relate to worldwide administrative functions, such as corporate affairs, legal, human resources, accounting, treasury, insurance and risk management. Corporate also includes certain royalty income and administrative costs related to the management of intellectual property.
Other Information
Global Intellectual Property
        We own trademarks on the majority of the brands we produce and have licenses for the remainder. We also hold several patents on innovative processes related to product formula, can making, can decorating, and certain other technical operations. These patents have expiration dates through 2021. We are not reliant on royalty or other revenue from third parties for our financial success. Therefore, these expirations are not expected to have a significant impact on our business.
15

Table of Contents
Inflation
        Inflation is typically a factor in the segments in which we operate and we experience inflationary trends in specific areas, such as freight and fuel, agricultural commodities (barley, corn and hops), aluminum packaging materials and employment costs. Inflation in diesel fuel costs impacts the U.S. segment most significantly due to the geographic size of the U.S. market and the concentration of production at fewer facilities. The U.S. segment is also the most exposed to inflation in aluminum prices, since it packages the majority of its product in aluminum cans. Each of our segments has different levels of exposure to inflation based on the specific characteristics of the market.
Regulation
Canada
        In Canada, provincial governments regulate the production, marketing, distribution, selling, and pricing of beer (including the establishment of minimum prices), and impose commodity taxes and license fees in relation to the production and sale of beer. In 2008, Canada excise taxes totaled $564.5 million or $74.72 per barrel sold. In addition, the federal government regulates the advertising, labeling, quality control, and international trade of beer, and also imposes commodity taxes, consumption taxes, excise taxes, and in certain instances, custom duties on imported beer. Further, certain bilateral and multilateral treaties entered into by the federal government, provincial governments and certain foreign governments, especially with the United States, affect the Canadian beer industry.
United States
        In the U.S., the beer business is regulated by federal, state, and local governments. These regulations govern many parts of MillerCoors operations, including brewing, marketing and advertising, transportation, distributor relationships, sales, and environmental issues. To operate their facilities, they must obtain and maintain numerous permits, licenses and approvals from various governmental agencies, including the U.S. Treasury Department; Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau; the U.S. Department of Agriculture; the U.S. Food and Drug Administration; state alcohol regulatory agencies; and state and federal environmental agencies.
        Governmental entities also levy taxes and may require bonds to ensure compliance with applicable laws and regulations. U.S. federal excise taxes on malt beverages are currently $18 per barrel. State excise taxes are levied at varying rates with a U.S. mean of $1.22 per barrel in 2008.
United Kingdom
        In the U.K., regulations apply to many parts of our operations and products, including brewing, food safety, labeling and packaging, marketing and advertising, environmental, health and safety, employment, and data protection regulations. To operate our breweries and carry on business in the United Kingdom, we must obtain and maintain numerous permits and licenses from local Licensing Justices and governmental bodies, including Her Majesty's Revenue & Customs ("HMRC"); the Office of Fair Trading; the Data Protection Commissioner and the Environment Agency.
        The U.K. government levies excise taxes on all alcohol beverages at varying rates depending on the type of product and its alcohol content by volume. In 2008, we incurred approximately $1.1 billion in excise taxes on gross revenues of approximately $2.4 billion, or $118.88 per barrel.
16

Table of Contents
Environmental Matters
Canada
        Our Canadian brewing operations are subject to provincial environmental regulations and local permit requirements. Each of our Canadian breweries, other than the St. John's brewery, has water treatment facilities to pre-treat waste water before it goes to the respective local governmental facility for final treatment. We have environmental programs in Canada including organization, monitoring and verification, regulatory compliance, reporting, education and training, and corrective action.
        Molson sold a chemical specialties business in 1996. The company is still responsible for certain aspects of environmental remediation, undertaken or planned, at those chemical specialties business locations. We have established provisions for the costs of these remediation programs.
United States
        We are one of a number of entities named by the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") as a potentially responsible party ("PRP") at the Lowry Superfund site. This landfill is owned by the City and County of Denver ("Denver") and is managed by Waste Management of Colorado, Inc. ("Waste Management"). In 1990, we recorded a pretax charge of $30 million, a portion of which was put into a trust in 1993 as part of a settlement with Denver and Waste Management regarding then outstanding litigation. Our settlement was based on an assumed remediation cost of $120 million (in 1992 adjusted dollars). The settlement requires us to pay a portion of future costs in excess of that amount.
        Considering uncertainties at the site, including what additional remedial actions may be required by the EPA, new technologies, and what costs are included in the determination of when the $120 million threshold is reached, the estimate of our liability may change as facts further develop. We cannot predict the amount or timing of any such change, but additional accruals could be required in the future.
        We are aware of groundwater contamination at some of our properties in Colorado resulting from historical, ongoing, or nearby activities. There may also be other contamination of which we are currently unaware.
        From time to time, we have been notified that we are or may be a PRP under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act or similar state laws for the cleanup of other sites where hazardous substances have allegedly been released into the environment. While we cannot predict our eventual aggregate cost for the environmental and related matters in which we may be or are currently involved, we believe that any payments, if required, for these matters would be made over a period of time in amounts that would not be material in any one year to our operating results, cash flows, or our financial or competitive position. We believe adequate reserves have been provided for losses that are probable and estimable.
United Kingdom
        We are subject to the requirements of government and local environmental and occupational health and safety laws and regulations. Compliance with these laws and regulations did not materially affect our 2008 capital expenditures, earnings or competitive position, and we do not anticipate that they will do so in 2009.
        Environmental expenditures at each of our segments for 2008, 2007 and 2006 to evaluate and remediate such sites were not material.
17

Table of Contents
Employees and Employee Relations
Canada
        We have approximately 2,700 full-time employees in our Canada segment. Approximately 63% of this total workforce is represented by trade unions. Workplace change initiatives are continuing and as a result, joint union and management steering committees established in most breweries are focusing on customer service, quality, continuous improvement, employee training, and a growing degree of employee involvement in all areas of brewery operations. We believe that relations with our Canada employees are good.
United States
        MillerCoors has approximately 9,000 employees. Approximately 33% of its work force is represented by unions. We believe that MillerCoors' relations with its U.S. employees are good.
        We have approximately 180 employees in our corporate headquarters in Denver, Colorado. We believe that relations with our U.S. employees are good.
United Kingdom
        We have approximately 2,300 employees in our U.K. segment. Approximately 29% of this total workforce is represented by trade unions, primarily at our Burton-on-Trent and Tadcaster breweries. The agreements do not have expiration dates and negotiations are conducted annually. We believe that relations with our U.K. employees are good.
(d)   Financial Information about Foreign and Domestic Operations and Export Sales
        See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 2 "SEGMENT AND GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for discussion of sales, operating income, and identifiable assets attributable to our country of domicile, the United States, and all foreign countries.
(e)   Available Information
        Our internet website is http://www.molsoncoors.com. Through a direct link to our reports at the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov, we make available, free of charge on our website, our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file or furnish such materials to the SEC.
        In addition, all of Molson Coors' directors and employees, including its Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and other senior financial officers, are bound by Molson Coors' Code of Business Conduct, which complies with the requirements of the New York Stock Exchange and the SEC to ensure that the business of Molson Coors is conducted in a legal and ethical manner. The Code of Business Conduct covers all areas of professional conduct, including employment policies, conflicts of interest, fair dealing, and the protection of confidential information, as well as strict adherence to all laws and regulations applicable to the conduct of our business. Molson Coors intends to disclose future amendments to, or waivers from, certain provisions of the Code of Business Conduct for executive officers and directors on its website within four business days following the date of such amendment or waiver.
18

Table of Contents
Cautionary Statement Pursuant to Safe Harbor Provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995
        This document and the documents incorporated in this document by reference contain forward-looking statements that are subject to risks and uncertainties. All statements other than statements of historical fact contained in this document and the materials accompanying this document are forward-looking statements.
        Forward-looking statements are based on the beliefs of our management, as well as assumptions made by, and information currently available to, our management. Frequently, but not always, forward-looking statements are identified by the use of the future tense and by words such as "believes," "expects," "anticipates," "intends," "will," "may," "could," "would," "projects," "continues," "estimates," or similar expressions. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and actual results could differ materially from those indicated by forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties, and other factors that may cause our or our industry's actual results, level of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements.
        The forward-looking statements contained or incorporated by reference in this document are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") and are subject to the safe harbor created by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These statements include declarations regarding our plans, intentions, beliefs, or current expectations.
        Among the important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those indicated by forward-looking statements are the risks and uncertainties described under "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this document and in our other filings with the SEC.
        Forward-looking statements are expressly qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. The forward-looking statements included in this document are made as of the date of this document and we do not undertake any obligation to update forward-looking statements to reflect new information, subsequent events or otherwise.
19

Table of Contents
Executive Officers and Directors
        The following tables set forth certain information regarding our Executive Officers and Directors as of February 13, 2009:
Executive Officers

Name	 	Age	 	Position	
Kevin T. Boyce	 	 	53	 	President and Chief Executive Officer of Molson Canada	
Peter H. Coors	 	 	62	 	Chairman of the Board of the Company, Executive Director of Coors Brewing Company, and Chairman of the Board of MillerCoors LLC	
Stewart Glendinning	 	 	43	 	Chief Financial Officer and a Director of MillerCoors LLC	
Ralph P. Hargrow	 	 	56	 	Chief People Officer	
Mark Hunter	 	 	46	 	President and Chief Executive Officer of Coors Brewers Limited	
Cathy Noonan	 	 	52	 	Chief Shared Services Officer	
David Perkins	 	 	55	 	President, Global Brand and Market Development, and a Director of MillerCoors LLC	
Peter Swinburn	 	 	56	 	President, Chief Executive Officer and a Director, and a Director of MillerCoors LLC	
Gregory L. Wade	 	 	60	 	Chief Supply Chain Officer	
Samuel D. Walker	 	 	50	 	Chief Legal Officer, Corporate Secretary, and Managing Director of MillerCoors LLC	
Board of Directors

Name	 	Age	 	Position	
Francesco Bellini	 	 	61	 	Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Neurochem Inc.	
Rosalind G. Brewer	 	 	46	 	Senior Vice President and Division President of Operations and Regional General Manager of Wal-Mart Stores, Inc.	
John E. Cleghorn	 	 	67	 	Chairman of the Board of Canadian Pacific Railway	
Peter H. Coors	 	 	62	 	Chairman of the Board of the Company, Executive Director of Coors Brewing Company, and Chairman of the Board of MillerCoors LLC	
Melissa Coors Osborn	 	 	37	 	Director of Organizational Development of MillerCoors LLC	
Charles M. Herington	 	 	49	 	Executive Vice President, Avon Products Inc., and President, Avon Latin America	
Franklin W. Hobbs	 	 	61	 	Operating partner of One Equity Partners and Director of Lord, Abbett & CO	
Andrew T. Molson	 	 	41	 	Partner and Vice Chairman of RES PUBLICA Consulting Group	
Eric H. Molson	 	 	71	 	Vice Chairman of the Board of the Company, and Director of the Montréal General Hospital Corporation and Foundation, the Canadian Irish Studies Foundation and Vie des Arts	
Iain J.G. Napier	 	 	59	 	Non-executive Chairman of Imperial Tobacco Group and McBride, and non-executive Director of Collins Stewart and John Menzies	
David P. O'Brien	 	 	67	 	Chairman of the Board of the Royal Bank of Canada, and Chairman of the Board of EnCana Corporation	
Pamela H. Patsley	 	 	51	 	Executive Chairman of the Board of MoneyGram International, and a Director of Dr. Pepper Snapple Group, Inc.	
H. Sanford Riley	 	 	57	 	President and Chief Executive Officer of Richardson Financial Group, Ltd.	
Peter Swinburn	 	 	56	 	President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and a Director of MillerCoors LLC	
20

Table of Contents
ITEM 1A.    Risk Factors
        The reader should carefully consider the following factors and the other information contained within this document. The most important factors that could influence the achievement of our goals, and cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in the forward-looking statements, include, but are not limited to, the following:
Risks Specific to Our Company
        If Pentland and the Coors Trust do not agree on a matter submitted to stockholders, generally the matter will not be approved, even if beneficial to us or favored by other stockholders.     Pentland Securities (a company controlled by Eric Molson, a related party) ("Pentland") and the Coors Trust, which together control more than two-thirds of our Class A common stock and Class A exchangeable shares, have voting trust agreements through which they have combined their voting power over the shares of our Class A common stock and the Class A exchangeable shares that they own. In the event that these two stockholders do not agree to vote in favor of a matter submitted to a stockholder vote (other than the election of directors), the voting trustees will be required to vote all of the Class A common stock and Class A exchangeable shares deposited in the voting trusts against the matter. There is no other mechanism in the voting trust agreements to resolve a potential deadlock between these stockholders. Therefore, if either Pentland or the Coors Trust is unwilling to vote in favor of a transaction that is subject to a stockholder vote, we would be unable to complete the transaction even if our board, management or other stockholders believe the transaction is beneficial for Molson Coors.
        Our success as an enterprise depends largely on the success of relatively few products in several mature markets; the failure or weakening of one or more of these products or markets could materially adversely affect our financial results.     The combination of the Canadian and Coors Light brands represented more than 53% of our Canada segment's sales volume in 2008. Similarly, MillerCoors is dependent on Miller Lite and Coors Light in the U.S. Carling lager is the best-selling brand in the United Kingdom and represented more than 80% of our U.K. segment sales volume in 2008. Consequently, any material shift in consumer preferences away from these brands, or from the categories in which they compete, would have a disproportionately large adverse impact on our business. Moreover, each of our major markets is mature, and in each we face large competitors who have greater financial, marketing, and distribution resources and are more diverse in terms of their geographies and brand portfolios.
        Poor investment performance of pension plan holdings and other factors impacting pension plan costs could unfavorably impact liquidity and results of operations.     Our costs of providing defined benefit pension plans are dependent upon a number of factors, such as the rates of return on the plans' assets, discount rates, the level of interest rates used to measure the required minimum funding levels of the plans, exchange rate fluctuations, future government regulation, and our required and/or voluntary contributions made to the plans. While we comply with the minimum funding requirements, we have certain qualified pension plans with obligations which exceed the value of the plans' assets. The recent significant worldwide decline in equity prices and in the value of other financial investments, together with unfavorable foreign exchange rate movements, has significantly increased our pension liabilities. Without sustained growth in the pension investments over time to increase the value of the plans' assets and depending upon the other factors as listed above, we could be required to fund the plans with significant amounts of cash. Such cash funding obligations could have a material impact on our cash flows, credit rating and cost of borrowing, financial position, or results of operations.
        We rely on a small number of suppliers to obtain the packaging we need to operate our business. The inability to obtain materials could unfavorably affect our ability to produce our products.     We purchase certain types of packaging materials from a small number of suppliers. This packaging (including aluminum cans, aluminum can sheet, glass bottles and paperboard) is unique and is produced by a limited number of suppliers. Consolidation of the packaging materials suppliers has reduced local
21

Table of Contents

supply alternatives and increased risks of supply disruptions. The inability of any of these suppliers to meet our production requirements, or those of MillerCoors, without sufficient time to develop an alternative source could have a material adverse effect on our business.
        Consolidation of brewers worldwide may lead to the termination of one or more manufacturer/distribution agreements, which could have a material adverse effect on our business.     We manufacture and/or distribute products of other beverage companies, including those of one or more competitors, through various licensing, distribution or other arrangements in Canada and the United Kingdom. Beer industry consolidation may increase the competitive environment, straining our current and future relationships with our partners. The loss of one or more of these arrangements could have a material adverse effect on the results of one or more reporting segments.
        Because we will continue to face intense global competition, operating results may be unfavorably impacted.     The brewing industry is highly competitive and requires substantial human and capital resources. Competition in our markets could require us to reduce prices or increase capital and other expenditures or cause us to lose sales volume, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results. In addition, in some of our markets, our primary competitors have substantially greater financial, marketing, production and distribution resources than Molson Coors has. In all of the markets in which Molson Coors operates, aggressive marketing strategies by our main competitors could adversely affect our financial results.
        We may not properly execute, or realize the anticipated $250 million of cost savings or benefits from, our ongoing strategic initiatives.     Our success is partly dependent upon properly executing and realizing cost savings or other benefits from the additional cost savings initiatives identified during 2007. These initiatives are primarily designed to make the company more efficient across the whole of the business, which is a necessity in our highly competitive industry. These initiatives are often complex, and a failure to implement them properly may, in addition to not meeting projected cost savings or benefits, result in a strain on the company's sales, manufacturing, logistics, customer service, or finance and accounting functions. Any of these results could have a material adverse effect on the business and financial results of the company.
        Changes in tax, environmental or other regulations or failure to comply with existing licensing, trade and other regulations could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition.     Our business is highly regulated by federal, state, provincial, and local laws and regulations in various countries regarding such matters as licensing requirements, trade and pricing practices, labeling, advertising, promotion and marketing practices, relationships with distributors, environmental matters, smoking bans at on-premise locations, and other matters. Failure to comply with these laws and regulations or changes in these laws and regulations or in tax, environmental, excise tax levels imposed or any other laws or regulations could result in the loss, revocation or suspension of our licenses, permits or approvals and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Additionally, the combination of the Miller and Coors businesses may expose Molson Coors to regulatory risk arising from the legacy Miller portfolio.
        Our consolidated financial statements are subject to fluctuations in foreign exchange rates, most significantly the British pound ("GBP") and the Canadian dollar ("CAD").     We hold assets and incur liabilities, earn revenues and pay expenses in different currencies, most significantly in Canada and in the United Kingdom. Since our financial statements are presented in U.S. Dollars ("USD"), we must translate our assets, liabilities, income and expenses into USD at current exchange rates. Increases and decreases in the value of the USD will affect, perhaps adversely, the value of these items in our financial statements, even if their local currency value has not changed. We have active hedging programs to address foreign exchange rate changes. However, to the extent that we fail to adequately manage these risks, including if our hedging arrangements do not effectively or completely hedge changes in foreign currency rates, our results of operations may be adversely impacted.
22

Table of Contents
        Our operations face significant commodity price change exposure which could materially and adversely affect our operating results.     We use a large volume of agricultural and other raw materials to produce our products, including barley, barley malt, hops, corn, other various starches, water, and packaging materials, including aluminum, cardboard and other paper products. We also use a significant amount of diesel fuel in our operations. The supply and price of these raw materials and commodities can be affected by a number of factors beyond our control, including market demand, global geopolitical events (especially as to their impact on crude oil prices and the resulting impact on diesel fuel prices), frosts, droughts and other weather conditions, economic factors affecting growth decisions, plant diseases, and theft. To the extent any of the foregoing factors affect the prices of ingredients or packaging, our results of operations could be materially and adversely impacted. We have active hedging programs to address commodity price changes. However, to the extent we fail to adequately manage these risks, including if our hedging arrangements do not effectively or completely hedge changes in commodity price risks, including price risk associated with diesel fuel and aluminum, our results of operations may be adversely impacted.
        We could be adversely affected by overall declines in the beer market.     Consumer trends in some global markets indicate increases in consumer preference for wine and spirits, as well as for lower priced, value segment beer brands, which could result in loss of volume or a deterioration of operating margins.
        The success of our business relies heavily on brand image, reputation, and product quality. Deterioration to our brand equity may have a material effect on our operations and financial results.     It is important we have the ability to maintain and increase the image and reputation of our existing products. The image and reputation of our products may be reduced in the future; concerns about product quality, even when unsubstantiated, could be harmful to our image and reputation of our products. Restoring the image and reputation of our operations may be costly; operations and financial results may be adversely impacted.
        Due to a high concentration of unionized workers in the United Kingdom, Canada and at MillerCoors in the U.S., we could be significantly affected by labor strikes, work stoppages, or other employee-related issues.     Approximately 63%, 29% and 33% of the Molson, CBL and MillerCoors workforces, respectively, are represented by trade unions. Although we believe relations with our employees and the MillerCoors employees are good, stringent labor laws in the U.K. expose us to a greater risk of loss should we experience labor disruptions in that market.
        Changes to the regulation of the distribution systems for our products could adversely impact our business.     In 2006, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that certain state regulations of interstate wine shipments are unlawful. As a result of this decision, states may alter the three-tier distribution system that has historically applied to the distribution of products now sold through MillerCoors (including our on-U.S. products). Changes to the three-tier distribution system could have a materially adverse impact on MillerCoors. Further, in certain Canadian provinces, our products are distributed through joint venture arrangements that are mandated and regulated by provincial government regulators. If provincial regulation should change, effectively eliminating the distribution channels, the costs to adjust our distribution methods could have a material adverse impact on our business.
        Because of our reliance on third-party service providers for certain administrative functions, we could experience a disruption to our business.     We rely exclusively on one information services provider worldwide for our information technology functions including network, help desk, hardware, and software configuration. Additionally, during the first quarter of 2008, we signed a contract with another third-party service provider to outsource a significant portion of work associated with our finance and accounting, human resources, and other information technology functions. We transitioned much of the work to our service provider during 2008, and will continue that process, specifically for HR related activities during the first half of 2009. If one of these service providers were to fail and we were unable
23

Table of Contents

to find a suitable replacement in a timely manner, we could be unable to properly administer our information technology systems or other administrative tasks associated with the outsourced functions.
        We may incur impairments of the carrying value of our goodwill and other intangible assets that have indefinite useful lives.     In connection with various business combinations, we have allocated material amounts of the related purchase prices to goodwill and other intangible assets that are considered to have indefinite useful lives. These assets are tested for impairment at least annually, using estimates and assumptions affected by factors such as economic and industry conditions and changes in operating performance. In Canada, a significant portion of the purchase price of the 2005 merger between Molson and Coors was allocated to Molson's core brands, which have been assigned an indefinite life. Projected declines in sales volume or net price realization, or projected increases in costs to produce these brands, could cause an impairment in their value. Further, in the event that the adverse financial impact of current trends with respect to our U.K. business continues and is worse than we anticipate, we may be required to record impairment charges. These charges could be material and could adversely impact our results of operations.
Risks Specific to Our Discontinued Operations
        Indemnities provided to the purchaser of 83% of the Cervejarias Kaiser Brasil S.A. ("Kaiser") business in Brazil could result in future cash outflows and statement of operations charges.     In 2006, we sold our 83% ownership interest in Kaiser to FEMSA Cerveza S.A. de C.V. ("FEMSA"). The terms of our 2006 agreement require us to indemnify FEMSA for exposures related to certain tax, civil and labor contingencies and certain purchased tax credits. The ultimate resolution of these claims is not under our control, and we cannot predict the outcomes of administrative and judicial proceedings that will occur with regard to these claims. It is possible that we will have to make cash outlays to FEMSA with regard to these indemnities. These indemnity obligations are recorded as liabilities on our balance sheet in conjunction with the sale, we could incur future statement of operations charges as facts further develop resulting in changes to our estimates or changes in our assessment of probability of loss on these items. Due to the uncertainty involved in the ultimate outcome and timing of these contingencies, significant adjustments to the carrying value of our indemnity liabilities and corresponding statement of operations charges/credits could result in the future.
Risks Specific to the Canada Segment
        We may be required to provide funding to the entity that owns the Montréal Canadiens hockey club and certain related entertainment businesses pursuant to the guarantees given to the National Hockey League ("NHL").     Pursuant to certain guarantees given to the NHL as a minority owner of the Montréal Canadiens professional hockey club (majority ownership was sold by Molson in 2001) and certain related entertainment businesses, Molson may have to provide funding to the Club (joint and severally based on our 19.9% ownership) to meet its obligations and its operating expenses if the Club cannot meet its obligations under various agreements.
        We may experience continued discounting in Canada.     Price discounting in Quebec, especially in the Quebec off-premise channel, negatively impacted our volume performance and margins in our Canadian segment in 2008. The continuation, or the increase of such discounting, in Quebec or other in provinces, could further adversely impact our business.
Risks Specific to the U.S. Segment and MillerCoors
        We may not realize cost savings and other benefits from MillerCoors due to challenges associated with integrating operations, technologies, sales, and other aspects of the operations.     The success of MillerCoors will depend in part on the success of the management team in integrating the operations, technologies, and personnel of MCBC's and SABMiller's former U.S. operations. The failure of MillerCoors to
24

Table of Contents
integrate the two operations or otherwise realize the anticipated benefits of the joint venture transaction, including the estimated $500 million annual cost savings that we previously projected, could unfavorably impact the results of operations of MillerCoors. In addition, the overall integration of MCBC and SABMiller's respective U.S. operations is a complex undertaking and, accordingly, may result in unanticipated operational problems, expenses and liabilities, and diversion of management's attention.
        The challenges involved in this integration include the following:
•
integrating successfully the respective Miller and Coors U.S. operations, technologies, products and services; 

•
reducing the costs associated with each company's U.S. operations; 

•
coordinating sales, distribution, and marketing efforts to effectively promote the products of MillerCoors; 

•
preserving distribution, marketing, or other important relationships of the U.S. operations of both Miller and Coors and resolving potential conflicts that may arise; 

•
successful integration of the distributorship structure of the two entities, including the resolution of disputes arising from the consolidation of distributors arising from the MillerCoors joint venture; 

•
coordinating and rationalizing research and development activities to accelerate introduction of new products and other innovations; 

•
retaining management, key employees and business partners; 

•
assimilating the personnel and business cultures of both companies; and building employee morale and motivation.
Any adverse financial, operation or other events affecting MillerCoors could adversely affect our financial results or prospects.
        We do not fully control the operations and administration of MillerCoors, our investment in which represents our interests in the U.S. beer business.     We jointly control MillerCoors with SABMiller, and hold 42% economic interest in it. MillerCoors management is responsible for the day to day operations of the business including brewing, distribution, sales, marketing (including the growth and preservation of brand equities), finance, information technology, human resources, legal, technical operations, safety, environmental compliance, and relationships with governments. As we do not have full control over the activities of MillerCoors, our results of operations for those ventures are dependent upon the efforts of MillerCoors management, our ability to govern the joint venture effectively with SABMiller, and factors beyond our control that may affect SABMiller. Additionally, our disclosure controls and procedures with respect to MillerCoors are necessarily substantially more limited than those we maintain with respect to our consolidated subsidiaries.
        MillerCoors is highly dependent on independent distributors in the United States to sell its products, with no assurance that these distributors will effectively sell its and our products.     MillerCoors sells all of its products and our non-U.S. products in the United States to distributors for resale to retail outlets. Some of these distributors are at a competitive disadvantage because they are smaller than the largest distributors in their markets. In addition, the regulatory environment of many states makes it very difficult to change distributors. Consequently, if MillerCoors is not allowed or is unable to replace unproductive or inefficient distributors, their business, financial position, and results of operation may be adversely affected. Consolidation of distributors is expected to occur following the formation of MillerCoors. The current state of the financial and credit markets may make it more difficult for consolidation among distributors to occur.
25

Table of Contents
Risks Specific to the United Kingdom Segment
        Sales volume trends in the United Kingdom brewing industry reflect movement from on-premise channels to off-premise channels, a trend which unfavorably impacts our profitability.     In recent years, beer volume sales in the U.K. have been shifting from pubs and restaurants (on-premise) to retail stores (off-premise), for the industry in general. A ban on smoking in pubs and restaurants across the whole of the U.K. enacted in 2007 accelerated this trend. Margins on sales to off-premise customers tend to be lower than margins on sales to on-premise customers, and, as a result, continuation of these trends would further adversely impact our profitability.
        In the event that a significant pub chain were to go bankrupt, or experience similar financial difficulties, our business could be adversely impacted.     We extend credit to pub chains in the U.K. in which some cases the amounts are significant. The continuing challenging economic environment in the U.K. has caused business at on-premise outlets to slow in late 2008 and early 2009, and some pub chains may face increasing financial difficulty if economic conditions do not improve. In the event that a pub chain were to be unable to pay amounts owed to the Company as a result of bankruptcy or similar financial difficulties, our business could be adversely impacted.
        Consolidation of pubs and growth in the size of pub chains in the United Kingdom could unfavorably impact pricing.     The trend toward consolidation of pubs, away from independent pub and club operations, is continuing in the United Kingdom. These larger entities have stronger price negotiating power, and therefore continuation of this trend could impact CBL's ability to obtain favorable pricing in the on-premise channel (due to the spillover effect of reduced negotiating leverage) and could reduce our revenues and profit margins. In addition, these larger customers continue to move to purchasing directly more of the products that, in the past, we have provided as part of our factored business. Further consolidation could contribute to an adverse financial impact.
        We depend exclusively on one logistics provider in England, Wales, and Scotland for distribution of our CBL products.     Tradeteam handles all of the physical distribution for CBL in England, Wales and Scotland, except where a different distribution system is requested by a customer. If Tradeteam were unable to continue distribution of our products and we were unable to find a suitable replacement in a timely manner, we could experience significant disruptions in our business that could have an adverse financial impact.
ITEM 1B.    Unresolved Staff Comments
        None.
26

Table of Contents

ITEM 2.    Properties
        As of December 28, 2008, our major facilities were:

Facility 	 	Location	 	Character	
Canada	 	 	 	 	

Administrative Offices	
 	
Toronto, Ontario	
 	
Canada Segment Headquarters	
 	 	Montréal, Québec	 	Corporate Headquarters	

Brewery/packaging plants	
 	
St Johns, Newfoundland	
 	
Packaged malt beverages	
 	 	Montréal, Québec	 	 	
 	 	Creemore, Ontario	 	 	
 	 	Moncton, New Brunswick	 	 	
 	 	Toronto, Ontario	 	 	
 	 	Vancouver, British Columbia	 	 	

Retail stores	
 	
Ontario Province(1)	
 	
Beer retail stores	

Distribution warehouses	
 	
Québec Province(2)	
 	
Distribution centers	
 	 	Ontario Province(3)	 	 	

United States/Global Markets and Corporate	

 	

Administrative Offices	
 	
Denver, Colorado(4)	
 	
Corporate Headquarters	

United Kingdom	

 	

Administrative Office	
 	
Burton-on-Trent, Staffordshire	
 	
U.K. Segment Headquarters	

Brewery/packaging plants	
 	
Burton-on-Trent, Staffordshire
Tadcaster Brewery, Yorkshire
Alton Brewery, Hampshire	
 	
Malt and spirit-based beverages/packaged malt beverages	

Malting/grain silos	
 	
Burton-on-Trent, Staffordshire	
 	
Malting facility	

Distribution warehouse	
 	
Burton-on-Trent, Staffordshire	
 	
Distribution center	

(1)
Approximately 441 stores owned or leased by BRI joint venture in various locations in Ontario Province.

(2)
We own 17 warehouses, lease 12 warehouses and lease one additional distribution center in the Québec Province.

(3)
We have 10 warehouses owned or leased by our BRI joint venture and one warehouse owned by Molson in the Ontario Province.

(4)
Leased facility.
        We believe our facilities are well maintained and suitable for their respective operations. In 2008, our operating facilities were not capacity constrained.
ITEM 3.    Legal Proceedings
        Beginning in May 2005, several purported shareholder class actions were filed in the United States and Canada, including federal courts in Delaware and Colorado and provincial courts in Ontario and Québec, alleging, among other things, that the Company and its affiliated entities, including Molson Inc., and certain officers and directors misled stockholders in connection with the Merger. The
27

Table of Contents

Colorado case was transferred to Delaware and consolidated with those cases. The Québec Superior Court heard arguments in October 2007 regarding the plaintiffs' motion to authorize a class in that case. We opposed the motion.
        During the first quarter of 2008, the Company agreed in principle with counsel for plaintiffs in all pending securities cases in Delaware, Québec, and Ontario to settle all such claims on a worldwide basis. Pursuant to the settlement, the Company would pay, except one case discussed below, a total of $6.0 million in settlement, which amounts would be paid by the Company's insurance carrier. The settlement agreement is awaiting final approval in the various courts in which the cases are pending. We anticipate receiving such approval in April 2009. This agreement in principle did not settle one remaining case in Delaware. That case seeks to recover on behalf of certain Molson Coors employees who invested in Company securities around the same time through two employee retirement savings plans. The complaint in that case essentially relies on the same allegations as the other shareholder lawsuits. This case has been settled for $0.2 million, an amount that will be paid by the Company's insurance carrier.
        From time to time, we have been notified that we are or may be a potentially responsible party ("PRP") under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act or similar state laws for the cleanup of other sites where hazardous substances have allegedly been released into the environment. For example, we are one of approximately 60 entities named by the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") as a PRP at the Lowry Superfund site. This landfill is owned by the City and County of Denver and is managed by Waste Management of Colorado, Inc. ("Waste Management"). In the fourth quarter of 2008, we were informed that the State of Colorado may bring an action against the City and County of Denver and Waste Management for the Lowry Superfund Site to recover for natural resources damages. In the event that the State of Colorado were to bring such an action against the City and County of Denver and Waste management, Denver and Waste Management would likely bring an action against the PRPs to recover a portion of the amount of such claim. Although no formal action has been brought, the State of Colorado is informally asserting total damages of approximately $10 million. However, the Company is potentially liable for only a portion of those damages. The Company will defend any such claims vigorously.
        CBL replaced a bonus plan in the United Kingdom with a different plan under which a bonus was not paid in 2003. A group of employees pursued a claim against CBL with respect to this issue with an employment tribunal. During the second quarter of 2005, the tribunal ruled against CBL. CBL appealed this ruling, and the appeal was heard in the first quarter of 2006, where most impacts of the initial tribunal judgments were overturned. However, the employment appeal tribunal remitted two specific issues back to a new employment tribunal. CBL appealed the employment appeal tribunal's judgment. In January 2007, the appeal decision ruled in the Company's favor, holding that the employment tribunal had no jurisdiction to hear the employees' claims, and the claims were dismissed. Employee claims in this matter were filed during the third quarter of 2008 in a U.K. county court. A trial date is expected in 2009. CBL will defend the claims vigorously. If CBL were held to be liable to the claimants, the amounts of the liability would be immaterial. If such liabilities were asserted by other groups of employees and upheld in subsequent litigation, the potential loss could be higher.
        We are involved in other disputes and legal actions arising in the ordinary course of our business. While it is not feasible to predict or determine the outcome of these proceedings, in our opinion, based on a review with legal counsel, none of these disputes and legal actions is expected to have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties, and an adverse result in these or other matters, for example, including the above-described advertising practices case, may arise from time to time that may harm our business.
ITEM 4.    Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders
        None.
28

Table of Contents

 PART II
ITEM 5.    Market for the Registrant's Common Equity and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
        Our Class B non-voting common stock is traded on the New York Stock Exchange and the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbol "TAP." Prior to the Merger, our Class B non-voting common stock was traded on the New York Stock Exchange, under the symbol "RKY" (since March 11, 1999) and prior to that was quoted on the NASDAQ National Market under the symbol "ACCOB."
        In connection with the Merger and effective February 9, 2005, we now have Class A and Class B common stock trading on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbols "TAP A" and "TAP," respectively, and on the Toronto Stock Exchange as "TAP.A" and "TAP.B," respectively. In addition, our indirect subsidiary, Molson Coors Canada Inc., has Exchangeable Class A and Exchangeable Class B shares trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbols "TPX.A" and "TPX.B," respectively. The Class A and B exchangeable shares are a means for shareholders to defer tax in Canada and have substantially the same economic and voting rights as the respective common shares. The exchangeable shares can be exchanged for Molson Coors Class A or B common stock at any time and at the exchange ratios described in the Merger documents, and receive the same dividends. At the time of exchange, shareholders' taxes are due. The exchangeable shares have voting rights through special voting shares held by a trustee, and the holders thereof are able to elect members of the Board of Directors. The approximate number of record security holders by class of stock at February 13, 2009, is as follows:

Title of class 	 	Number of record security holders	 	
Class A common stock, voting, $0.01 par value	 	 	29	 	
Class B common stock, non-voting, $0.01 par value	 	 	3,144	 	
Class A exchangeable shares	 	 	282	 	
Class B exchangeable shares	 	 	2,962	 	
        The following table sets forth the high and low sales prices per share of our Class A common stock and dividends paid for each fiscal quarter of 2008 and 2007 as reported by the New York Stock Exchange, adjusted to give effect to the 2-for-1 stock split effective October 3, 2007.

 	 	High	 	Low	 	Dividends	 	
2008	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	$	53.48	 	$	43.74	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	$	58.48	 	$	52.70	 	$	0.20	 	
Third quarter	 	$	58.00	 	$	47.00	 	$	0.20	 	
Fourth quarter	 	$	47.16	 	$	35.50	 	$	0.20	 	
2007	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	$	48.00	 	$	38.00	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	$	52.50	 	$	44.50	 	$	0.16	 	
Third quarter	 	$	50.15	 	$	40.00	 	$	0.16	 	
Fourth quarter	 	$	57.00	 	$	49.40	 	$	0.16	 	
29

Table of Contents
        The following table sets forth the high and low sales prices per share of our Class B common stock and dividends paid for each fiscal quarter of 2008 and 2007 as reported by the New York Stock Exchange, adjusted to give effect to the 2-for-1 stock split effective October 3, 2007.

 	 	High	 	Low	 	Dividends	 	
2008	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	$	54.83	 	$	43.58	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	$	59.51	 	$	52.12	 	$	0.20	 	
Third quarter	 	$	58.83	 	$	45.57	 	$	0.20	 	
Fourth quarter	 	$	47.94	 	$	35.00	 	$	0.20	 	
2007	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	$	47.56	 	$	37.56	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	$	49.62	 	$	43.57	 	$	0.16	 	
Third quarter	 	$	50.77	 	$	40.46	 	$	0.16	 	
Fourth quarter	 	$	57.66	 	$	49.45	 	$	0.16	 	
        The following table sets forth the high and low sales prices per share of our Exchangeable Class A shares and dividends paid for each fiscal quarter of 2008 and 2007 as reported by the Toronto Stock Exchange, adjusted to give effect to the 2-for-1 stock split effective October 3, 2007.

 	 	High	 	Low	 	Dividends	 	
2008	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	 	CAD 55.00	 	 	CAD 46.26	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	 	CAD 58.87	 	 	CAD 54.00	 	$	0.20	 	
Third quarter	 	 	CAD 56.01	 	 	CAD 47.92	 	$	0.20	 	
Fourth quarter	 	 	CAD 56.49	 	 	CAD 41.01	 	$	0.20	 	
2007	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	 	CAD 55.00	 	 	CAD 45.50	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	 	CAD 55.00	 	 	CAD 48.25	 	$	0.16	 	
Third quarter	 	 	CAD 50.50	 	 	CAD 45.51	 	$	0.16	 	
Fourth quarter	 	 	CAD 56.61	 	 	CAD 49.50	 	$	0.16	 	
        The following table sets forth the high and low sales prices per share of our Exchangeable Class B shares and dividends paid for each fiscal quarter of 2008 and 2007 as reported by the Toronto Stock Exchange, adjusted to give effect to the 2-for-1 stock split effective October 3, 2007.

 	 	High	 	Low	 	Dividends	 	
2008	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	 	CAD 55.29	 	 	CAD 43.40	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	 	CAD 60.32	 	 	CAD 53.05	 	$	0.20	 	
Third quarter	 	 	CAD 58.28	 	 	CAD 47.00	 	$	0.20	 	
Fourth quarter	 	 	CAD 57.77	 	 	CAD 41.00	 	$	0.20	 	
2007	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
First quarter	 	 	CAD 54.96	 	 	CAD 44.01	 	$	0.16	 	
Second quarter	 	 	CAD 55.01	 	 	CAD 46.15	 	$	0.16	 	
Third quarter	 	 	CAD 52.00	 	 	CAD 42.90	 	$	0.16	 	
Fourth quarter	 	 	CAD 56.50	 	 	CAD 48.12	 	$	0.16	 	
30

Table of Contents
PERFORMANCE GRAPH
        The following graph compares Molson Coors' cumulative total stockholder return over the last five fiscal years with the Standard and Poor's 500 Index® and the Russell 3000 Beverage Brewers Wineries Industry Index a group of peer companies which includes Molson Coors, Anheuser-Busch Companies, Inc., The Boston Beer Company, Inc., and Constellation Brands Inc. (collectively, the "Peer Group")(1). Note that Anheuser-Busch Companies, Inc. de-listed from the New York Stock Exchange following the completion of its merger with InBev. As such, the "Peer Group" excludes Anheuser-Busch Companies, Inc. effective November 19, 2008. The graph assumes $100 was invested on December 28, 2003, (the last trading day of fiscal year 2003) in Molson Coors common stock, the Standard and Poor's 500 Index® and the Peer Group, and assumes reinvestment of all dividends.
Molson Coors Brewing Company
Comparison of Five-Year Cumulative Total Return

																				
 	 	At Fiscal-Year End	 	
 	 	2003	 	2004	 	2005	 	2006	 	2007	 	2008	 	
Molson Coors(2)	 	$	100.00	 	$	133.62	 	$	121.98	 	$	143.39	 	$	198.25	 	$	181.66	 	
S&P 500	 	$	100.00	 	$	112.36	 	$	119.98	 	$	136.73	 	$	145.24	 	$	87.76	 	
Peer Group(1)	 	$	100.00	 	$	102.85	 	$	93.54	 	$	107.94	 	$	117.80	 	$	159.25	 	

(1)
Peer Group is the Russell 3000® Beverage Brewers Wineries Industry Index. Bloomberg's® code for this index is R3BVBW.

(2)
Adolph Coors Company and Molson Inc. merged on February 9, 2005, to form Molson Coors Brewing Company. Performance prior to the merger is for Adolph Coors Company only.
31

Table of Contents
ITEM 6.    Selected Financial Data
        The table below summarizes selected financial information for the five years ended as noted. For further information, refer to our consolidated financial statements and notes thereto presented under Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8.

 	 	2008(1)	 	2007(1)	 	2006(1)(2)	 	2005(1)(2)(3)	 	2004(1)(2)(3)	 	
 	 	(In millions, except per share data)	 	
Consolidated Statement of Operations:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net sales(4)	 	$	4,774.3	 	$	6,190.6	 	$	5,845.0	 	$	5,506.9	 	$	4,305.8	 	
Income from continuing operations	 	$	400.1	 	$	514.9	 	$	373.6	 	$	230.4	 	$	196.7	 	
Income from continuing operations per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Basic	 	$	2.19	 	$	2.88	 	$	2.17	 	$	1.45	 	$	2.65	 	
 	Diluted	 	$	2.16	 	$	2.84	 	$	2.16	 	$	1.44	 	$	2.60	 	
Consolidated Balance Sheet data:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	 	$	10,416.6	 	$	13,451.6	 	$	11,603.4	 	$	11,799.3	 	$	4,657.5	 	
Current portion of long-term debt	 	$	0.1	 	$	4.2	 	$	4.0	 	$	348.1	 	$	38.5	 	
Long-term debt	 	$	1,831.7	 	$	2,260.6	 	$	2,129.8	 	$	2,136.7	 	$	893.7	 	
Other information:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Dividends per share of common stock	 	$	0.76	 	$	0.64	 	$	0.64	 	$	0.64	 	$	0.41	 	

(1)
52-weeks reflected in 2008, 2007, 2005 and 2004 versus 53-weeks included in 2006.

(2)
Share and per share amounts have been adjusted from previously reported amounts to reflect a 2-for-1 stock split issued in the form of a stock dividend effective October 3, 2007.

(3)
Results prior to February 9, 2005 exclude Molson, Inc.

(4)
As a result of the MillerCoors formation on July 1, 2008, and MCBC's prospective equity accounting for MillerCoors, net sales for the fifty-two weeks ended December 28, 2008, only include net U.S. sales through the period ended June 30, 2008.
ITEM 7.    Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
Executive Summary
        The following table highlights summarized components of our condensed consolidated summary of operations for the years ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007, and December 31, 2006.

 	 	For the Years Ended	 	
 	 	December 28,
2008	 	% change	 	December 30,
2007	 	% change	 	December 31,
2006(1)(2)	 	
 	 	(Volumes in thousands, dollars in millions,
except percentages and per share data)	 	
Volume in barrels	 	 	29,656	 	 	(29.0	)%	 	41,796	 	 	(0.0	)%	 	41,806	 	
Net sales	 	
$	
4,774.3	 	 	
(22.9	
)%	
$	
6,190.6	 	 	
5.9	
%	
$	
5,845.0	 	
Income from continuing operations	 	
$	
400.1	 	 	
(22.3	
)%	
$	
514.9	 	 	
37.8	
%	
$	
373.6	 	
Diluted income per share from continuing operations	 	
$	
2.16	 	 	
(23.9	
)%	
$	
2.84	 	 	
31.5	
%	
$	
2.16	 	

(1)
Per share amounts have been adjusted from previously reported amounts for the effect of our 2-for-1 stock split issued in the form of a stock dividend on October 3, 2007.

(2)
The 53 rd  week in our fiscal 2006 increased total company sales volume by approximately 600,000 barrels and increased reported pre-tax profit of $472.1 million by approximately $6 million.
32

Table of Contents
        The following table highlights summarized components of our sales volume for the years ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007 (actual and pro forma) and December 31, 2006.

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28,
2008	 	December 30,
2007	 	December 30,
2007	 	December 31,
2006	 	
 	 	Actual	 	Pro forma(1)	 	Actual	 	Actual	 	
Volume in U.S. barrels (in thousands):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Financial volume	 	 	29,656	 	 	29,439	 	 	41,796	 	 	41,806	 	
 	Royalty volume	 	 	256	 	 	214	 	 	214	 	 	124	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Owned volume	 	 	29,912	 	 	29,653	 	 	42,010	 	 	41,930	 	
 	Proportionate share of equity investment sales-to-retail(2)	 	 	13,781	 	 	13,868	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total worldwide beer volume	 	 	43,693	 	 	43,521	 	 	42,010	 	 	41,930	 	

(1)
Reflects the exclusion of the U.S. segment volume reported for the twenty-six weeks ended December 31, 2007.

(2)
Reflects the addition of MCBC's proportionate share of MillerCoors and Molson Modelo sales-to-retail for the periods presented, adjusted for comparable trading days, including on a pro forma basis for the twenty-six weeks ended December 31, 2007.
        Worldwide beer volume is composed of our financial volume, royalty volume and proportionate share of equity investment sales-to-retail. Financial volume represents owned beer brands sold to unrelated external customers within our geographical markets. Royalty beer volume consists of product produced and sold by third parties under various license and contract-brewing agreements. Equity investment sales-to-retail brands volume represents the company's ownership percentage share of volume in its subsidiaries accounted for under the equity method, including MillerCoors and Modelo Molson Imports, L.P.
2008 Key Financial Highlights:
        Our performance in 2008 demonstrated that our brand growth strategies and cost-reduction efforts continue to strengthen our competitive capabilities and financial performance. We achieved a few highlights from a year full of challenges—but also transformation and progress—for our company. The following are several critical successes in 2008:
•
We made great progress on brand-building, front-line pricing and cost reductions, however we were challenged by commodity inflation, weak industry volume in key markets, and unfavorable foreign currency toward the end of the year. 

•
The completion of MillerCoors in the U.S. led our transformational moves, and integration is progressing well. 

•
In Canada, we grew net pricing based on the strength of our strategic brand portfolio and secured the opportunity to grow the Modelo brands across Canada for the long term. 

•
In the U.K., we grew net pricing for the year, launched Magners draught cider, and began implementing a contract brewing arrangement that will be beneficial for years to come. 

•
Globally, we 

•
exceeded all of our cost-savings goals,
33

Table of Contents
•
appropriately funded our pensions and reduced the future size and volatility of our pension liabilities, 

•
created a stronger Global Market Development organization, and 

•
reduced interest and corporate overhead expenses.
Synergies and other cost savings initiatives
        For the full year, we achieved $87 million of savings, which exceeded our 2008 goal by $10 million. These cost reductions include our 42% share of Resources for Growth ("RFG") cost savings initiatives that were carried forward by MillerCoors in the back half of 2008. The benefit MillerCoors' cost savings will generate, which we expect to realize through higher income from the joint venture, which are in addition to the $500 million of committed MillerCoors cost synergies, will enable us to deliver on our overall commitment to cost savings initiatives. Our share of these assumed RFG savings was $6 million in the second half. For the entire RFG program, which began in 2007, we have now delivered $178 million of our total projected $250 million in savings.
        MillerCoors is progressing towards its stated goal of $500 million of synergies in the first three years of combined operations. Since combining operations, MillerCoors has delivered $28 million in synergies. The timing to achieve MillerCoors' original goal of $50 million in synergies in the first twelve months of operations has accelerated, and MillerCoors now expects to realize $128 million of synergies by June 30, 2009. By the end of calendar year 2009, MillerCoors expects to achieve a total of $238 million in synergies surpassing its original forecast of $225 million. While the timing of synergy delivery has accelerated, MillerCoors' goal remains $500 million in three years.
Components of our Statement of Operations
         Net sales —Our net sales represent almost exclusively the sale of beer and other malt beverages, the vast majority of which are brands that we own and brew ourselves. We import or brew and sell certain non-owned partner brands under licensing and related arrangements. We also sell certain "factored" brands, as a distributor, to on-premise customers in the United Kingdom.
         Cost of goods sold —Our cost of goods sold includes costs we incur to make and ship beer. These costs include brewing materials, such as barley, hops, various grains and other key brewing materials purchased. Packaging materials, including costs for glass bottles, aluminum and steel cans, cardboard and paperboard are also included in our cost of goods sold. Our cost of goods sold also include both direct and indirect labor, freight costs, utilities, maintenance costs, depreciation, and other manufacturing overheads, as well as the cost to purchaser of "factored" brands from suppliers.
         Marketing, general and administrative —These costs include media advertising (television, radio, print), tactical advertising (signs, banners, point-of-sale materials) and promotion costs planned and executed on both local and national levels within our operating segments. These costs also include our marketing and sales organizations, including labor and other overheads. This classification also include general and administrative costs for functions such as finance, legal, human resources and information technology, which consist primarily of labor and outside services. Last, this line item includes amortization costs associated with intangible assets, as well as certain depreciation costs related to non-production equipment.
         Special Items —These are infrequent and/or unusual items which affect our statement of operations, and are discussed in each segment's Results of Operations discussion.
         Equity income in MillerCoors — This item represents our proportionate share for the period of the undistributed net income (loss) of our investment in MillerCoors accounted for under the equity method. Such amount typically reflects adjustments similar to those made in preparing consolidated
34

Table of Contents

statements, including adjustments to eliminate intercompany gains and losses, and to amortize, if appropriate, any difference between cost and underlying equity in net assets upon the formation of MillerCoors.
         Interest expense, net —Interest costs associated with borrowings to finance our operations are classified here. Interest income in the U.K. segment is associated with trade loans receivable from customers.
         Debt extinguishment costs —The costs are associated with payments to settle the notes at fair value given interest rates at the time of extinguishment, incentive payments to note holders for early tendering of the notes, and a write-off of the proportionate amount of unamortized discount and issuance fees associated with the extinguished debt.
         Other income (expense) —This classification includes primarily gains and losses associated with activities not directly related to brewing and selling beer. For instance, gains or losses on sales of non-operating assets, our share of income or loss associated with our ownership in the Montréal Canadiens hockey club, and certain foreign exchange gains and losses are classified here.
        Discussions of statement of operations line items such as minority interests and discontinued operations are discussed in detail elsewhere in MD&A and in the Notes to Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8.
Depreciation
        Depreciation and amortization expense decreased from 2008 versus 2007 excluding special items, as a result of the formation of MillerCoors. There were no other material factors contributing to the reduction in depreciation and amortization expense as experienced in 2007.
        We realized a 6% decrease related to depreciation and amortization expense of assets in 2007 versus 2006 excluding special items, due to the net effect of five factors:
•
We evaluated the estimated useful lives of a substantial portion of our property, plant and equipment on a global basis, in light of improvements in maintenance, new technology and changes in expected patterns of usage. The lengthening of certain depreciable asset lives as a result of this evaluation resulted in a reduction of our consolidated depreciation expense for the full year 2007. 

•
Substantial existing assets became fully depreciated, so expense related to these assets was significantly lower in 2007 than 2006. 

•
Adding packaging capacity in our Toronto and Shenandoah facilities during 2006 and brewing capacity in our Shenandoah facility in the first half of 2007. 

•
Installing cold dispense units in pubs and restaurants in the U.K. resulted in a year over year increase. 

•
Purchase of the keg population in the U.K. increased depreciation in the Europe segment.
Income Taxes
        Our full year effective tax rates were approximately 20%, 1% and 17% in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Our 2008, 2007 and 2006 effective tax rates were significantly lower than the federal statutory rate of 35% primarily due to the following factors, lower effective income tax rates applicable to our Canadian and U.K. businesses, and one time benefits from revaluing our deferred tax assets and liabilities to give effect to reductions in foreign income tax rates and tax law changes.
35

Table of Contents
Discontinued Operations
        The Company's former Brazil business, Kaiser, is reported as a discontinued operation due to the sale of an 83% controlling interest in the business in 2006. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 4 "DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
        The loss from discontinued operations of $12.1 million for the year ended 2008 is associated with adjustments to the indemnity liabilities due to changes in estimates and foreign exchange losses.
        The net loss from discontinued operations of $17.7 million for the year ended 2007 is composed of the following components:
•
A net loss of $20.4 million associated with adjustments to the indemnity liabilities due to changes in estimates and foreign exchange losses. 

•
A gain of $2.7 million due to an income tax adjustment related to the sale of Kaiser.
        In conjunction with this transaction, the purchaser (FEMSA) assumed $63 million of financial debt and assumed contingent liabilities of approximately $260 million, related primarily to tax claims, subject to our indemnification. As a result, we have a level of continuing potential exposure to these contingent liabilities of Kaiser, as well as previously disclosed but less than probable unaccrued claims. While we believe that all significant contingencies were disclosed as part of the sale process and adequately reserved for on Kaiser's financial statements, resolution of contingencies and claims above reserved or otherwise disclosed amounts could, under some circumstances, result in additional cash outflows for Molson Coors because of transaction-related indemnity provisions. We have recorded these indemnity liabilities at fair value and have a carrying value at December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, of $133.2 million and $155.0 million, respectively. Due to the uncertainty involved with the ultimate outcome and timing of these contingencies, there could be significant adjustments in the future.
Results of Operations
Canada Segment
        Our Canada segment consists primarily of Molson's beer business, including the production and sale of the Molson brands, Coors Light and other licensed brands, in Canada. Effective, January 1, 2008, Molson and Grupo Modelo, S.A.B. de C.V. established a joint venture, Modelo Molson Imports, L.P. ("MMI"), to import, distribute, and market the Modelo beer brand portfolio across all Canadian provinces and territories. Under this arrangement, Molson's sales teams are responsible for promoting and selling the brands across Canada on behalf of the joint venture. The alliance will enable Grupo Modelo to effectively utilize the resources and capabilities of Molson to achieve greater distribution coverage in the Western provinces of Canada. The MMI joint venture is accounted for using the equity method. The Canada segment also includes our arrangements related to the distribution of beer in Ontario and the Western provinces, through Brewers Retail, Inc. ("BRI") a consolidated joint venture, and Brewers' Distributor Ltd. ("BDL") a joint venture accounted for under the equity method.
36

Table of Contents
        See "Outlook for 2009" for discussion of forward looking trends regarding the Canada segment.

 	 	Fiscal year ended	 	
 	 	December 28,
2008(1)	 	% change	 	December 30,
2007(1)	 	% change	 	December 31,
2006(1)	 	
 	 	(Volumes in thousands, dollars in millions, except percentages)	 	
Volume in barrels(2)	 	 	7,554	 	 	(4.4	)%	 	7,901	 	 	(0.6	)%	 	7,946	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net sales	 	$	1,864.4	 	 	(2.6	)%	$	1,913.3	 	 	6.7	%	$	1,793.6	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(980.8	)	 	(0.4	)%	 	(984.9	)	 	11.5	%	 	(883.6	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	883.6	 	 	(4.8	)%	 	928.4	 	 	2.0	%	 	910.0	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(421.3	)	 	(5.9	)%	 	(447.6	)	 	1.7	%	 	(440.0	)	
Special items, net	 	 	(10.9	)	 	N/M	 	 	(75.2	)	 	N/M	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	451.4	 	 	11.3	%	 	405.6	 	 	(13.7	)%	 	470.0	 	
Other income, net	 	 	7.0	 	 	N/M	 	 	21.7	 	 	N/M	 	 	13.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Earnings before income taxes	 	$	458.4	 	 	7.3	%	$	427.3	 	 	(11.6	)%	$	483.3	 	

N/M = Not meaningful
(1)
52-weeks reflected in 2008 and 2007 versus 53-weeks included in 2006.

(2)
Volumes represent net sales of MCBC owned brands and partner brands.
Foreign currency impact on results
        Our Canada segment (as stated in USD) was unfavorably impacted by a 0.5% year-over-year decrease in the value of the CAD against the USD in 2008 versus 2007. The Canada segment benefited from a 7% year-over-year increase in the value of CAD against USD in 2007 versus 2006.
Volume and net sales
        With the completion of the MillerCoors joint venture, our net sales and cost of goods sold related to products sold by Molson in Canada for U.S. distribution, which were previously treated as inter-company transactions and eliminated upon consolidation, are now included in Canada segment results. The sales volume continues to be excluded from our Canada results, as this volume is reported by MillerCoors. This reporting had the effect of increasing net sales per barrel by approximately 5% to 6% and increasing cost of goods sold per barrel approximately 9% to 10% in the third and fourth quarter 2008, with minimal impact on gross profit.
        For the fifty-two weeks ended December 28 2008, sales volume in Canada decreased by 4.4% to 7.6 million barrels versus prior year volume of 7.9 million barrels for the 52 weeks ended December 30, 2007. This decline is entirely the result of excluding our reported Modelo volumes in 2008 with the creation of our joint venture. Excluding this factor, full year sales volume of 7.6 million barrels increased 0.1% on a comparable basis versus prior year.
        Our Canada comparable sales to retail ("STRs") for 2008 increased 0.8% versus the prior calendar year driven by mid-single-digit growth of our strategic brands lead by Coors Light and Carling , which experienced double-digit growth compared to the prior year. In addition, the Rickard's and Creemore brands, as well as our partner import brands, all grew at high single-digit rates on a full year basis. These increases were partially offset by declines in non-strategic brands and other premium brands.
        Canada industry volumes grew an estimated 1.1% in 2008 compared to the prior calendar year. As a result, Molson experienced a slight market share decrease on a full year comparable basis. This
37

Table of Contents

decrease was driven by softness in the Québec market, partially offset by strong performance in the Ontario and Atlantic markets.
        On a full year basis, 2008 net sales revenue declined $48.9 million or 2.6% versus prior year.
        For the full year 2008, net sales revenue was $246.84 per barrel, an increase of 1.9% over 2007 net sales revenue of $242.15 per barrel. Excluding the effects of a U.S. production contract with Foster's that was terminated in the fourth quarter 2007, the Modelo Molson joint venture and the impact of sales to MillerCoors as disclosed above, net sales per barrel increased 2.3% as a result of higher net pricing and favorable sales mix of our products, including sales increases of our higher-revenue per barrel partner-import brands.
        For the 52 weeks ended December 30, 2007, sales volume in Canada decreased by 0.6% to 7.9 million barrels versus prior year volume of 7.95 million barrels for the fifty-three weeks ended December 31, 2006. Excluding the effects associated with the change in the volume reporting policy, sales volume for 2007 of 8.2 million barrels decreased 1.6% versus prior year volume of 8.3 million barrels for the 53 weeks ended December 31, 2006. The 53rd week in 2006 delivered approximately 130,000 barrels, accounting for all of the year-over-year decrease. In addition, the termination of the Foster's U.S. production contract early in the fourth quarter 2007, drove a further sales volume reduction in 2007. Excluding the impact of the 53rd week in 2006 and the volume reductions attributable to Foster's and other exported volume, comparable sales volume in Canada increased by approximately 1.5% or 110,000 barrels.
        Our Canada STRs for 2007 increased 1.0% versus the prior calendar year driven by mid-single-digit growth of our Molson strategic brands, lead by Coors Light , which experienced double-digit growth compared to the prior year. In addition, the Rickard's , Creemore and Carling brands, and our partner import brands, all grew at double-digit rates on a full year basis. These increases were partially offset by declines in non-strategic brands and other premium brands.
        Canada industry volumes grew an estimated 0.9% in 2007 compared to the prior calendar year. As a result, Molson experienced a slight market share increase on a full year basis, fueled by share growth over the key summer selling period and the strength of our strategic brands.
        On a full year basis, 2007 net sales revenue grew $119.6 million or 6.7% versus prior year with approximately 2% growth in local currency on a per barrel basis.
        For the full year 2007, net sales revenue was $242.15 per barrel, an increase of 7.3% over 2006 net sales revenue of $225.72 per barrel. Excluding the effects associated with the change in the volume reporting policy, net sales revenue was $234.66 per barrel, an increase of 8.4% over 2006 net sales revenue of $216.57. An approximate 7% appreciation in the value of CAD against USD during the year increased net sales revenue by approximately $114 million or $14.00 per barrel. Net pricing contributed half of the remaining increase with the year over year impact of modest general price increases being partially offset by increased price discounting in Québec and Ontario. Improved sales mix from increased import sales, which are at higher than average retail prices, and decreased export sales, which are at lower than average retail prices, accounted for the remaining net increase. The decrease in export sales can be attributed to the termination of our Foster's US production contract in the fourth quarter of 2007.
Cost of goods sold and gross profit
        Full year 2008 cost of goods sold per barrel increased 3.3% in local currency versus 2007. Excluding current year impacts of the termination of the Foster's contract, the changes associated with
38

Table of Contents

MMI and sales to MillerCoors, cost of goods sold per barrel increased 7.4% on a comparable basis in local currency. The underlying cost of goods increase was due to the net effect of three factors:
•
Higher commodity, packaging material and other input costs drove a 6% increase, combined with a 1% increase due to higher fuel and distribution costs, 

•
These inflationary increases were partially offset by a 2.5% decrease from our Resources for Growth cost savings initiatives, and 

•
Finally, an increase of about 3% was due to the ongoing shift in sales mix.
        For the full year 2007, cost of goods sold on a per barrel basis was $124.66 per barrel, an increase of 12.1% over 2006 cost of goods sold of $111.20 per barrel. Excluding the effects associated with the change in the volume reporting policy for the full year 2007, cost of goods sold on a per barrel basis was $120.81 per barrel, an increase of 13.2% over 2006 cost of goods sold of $106.70 per barrel. After adjusting for the approximate 7% appreciation in the value of CAD against USD, cost of goods sold increased by slightly less than 7% in 2007 in local currency. Inflationary cost increases across nearly all inputs drove approximately 3% of the increase in cost of goods sold per barrel, but was completely offset by the implementation of synergies and other cost savings initiatives in the year. The impacts of increased import sales, lower export sales due to the Foster's contract termination and non-cash adjustments in both the current and prior years of certain foreign currency positions to their market values account for the increase in cost of goods sold per barrel.
Marketing, general and administrative expenses
        For the full year, marketing, general and administrative expenses were $421.3 million, a decrease of $26.3 million or 5.9% lower versus prior year. In local currency total marketing, general, and administrative expenses decreased 7.3% versus the prior year driven by lower intangible amortization, combined with the elimination of all expenses associated with the Modelo brands, which are now managed by MMI.
        For the full year 2007, marketing, general and administrative expenses were $447.6 million, an increase of $7.7 million or 1.8% from 2006. In local currency, total marketing, general and administrative expenses decreased by 4% driven by lower general and administrative costs through reduced intangible amortization expense and a focus on more efficient general and administrative spending, including lower employee costs and other cost savings. In addition, 2006 included certain nonrecurring costs including contract costs incurred to achieve longer term information technology synergies, and additional costs associated with the additional week in 2006 results. Promotional spending and brand investments were relatively flat in 2007 compared to the prior year.
Special items, net
        The Canada segment recognized $10.9 million of special items expense during 2008. The special items represent costs associated with ongoing Edmonton brewery closing expenses, restructuring activities, and an asset impairment. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
        The Canada segment recognized $75.2 million of special items expense during 2007. The special items represent $46.5 million relating to the Edmonton brewery closure, in which significant charges included a $31.9 million impairment charge on the carrying value of the fixed assets and an additional $14.6 million charge for severance and other costs associated with closing the brewery. Current plans are to demolish the building and sell the land, which has a carrying value of $10.1 million at December 30, 2007. Other charges include $24.1 million relating to the Foster's intangible asset impairment and $4.6 million relating to employee termination costs associated with production and sales, general and administrative functions. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data,
39

Table of Contents

Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
Other income (expense), net
        Other income in 2008 was $14.7 million lower than the prior year largely due to cycling the gain on the sale of our equity investment in the House of Blues Canada which resulted in an approximate $16.7 million income benefit in 2007.
        Other income in 2007 was $8.3 million higher than the prior year largely due to a gain on the sale of our equity investment in the House of Blues Canada which resulted in an approximate $16.7 million income benefit in the year. This was partially offset by the non-recurrence of the approximate $9.0 million gain in 2006 from the reduction of guarantee liabilities related to our investment in the Montréal Canadiens hockey club in the prior year.

 United States Segment
        During the first two quarters of 2008 and all of 2007 and 2006, the United States ("U.S.") segment produced, marketed and sold the Coors portfolio of leading beer brands in the United States and Puerto Rico and includes the results of the Rocky Mountain Metal Corporation and Rocky Mountain Bottle Corporation, which are consolidated joint ventures. The U.S. segment also includes sales of Molson products in the United States. As of July 1, 2008, MillerCoors began operations. The results and financial position of our U.S. segment operations were prospectively deconsolidated upon contribution to the joint venture, and our interest in MillerCoors is being accounted for and reported by us under the equity method of accounting. MCBC's equity investment in MillerCoors will represent our U.S. operating segment going forward. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 1 "BASIS OF PRESENTATION AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES" to the Consolidated Financial Statements regarding the MillerCoors joint venture.
        We review first below the results and financial position of our U.S. segment operations on an as reported basis, reflecting our operation of the segment for the first six months of 2008 and of the joint venture for the second six months of 2008, and then review the results and financial position of the U.S. segment on a pro forma basis for the six month period ended December 30, 2007.
40

Table of Contents
        See "Outlook for 2009" for discussion of forward looking trends regarding the United States segment.

 	 	Fiscal year ended	 	
 	 	December 28,
2008(1)	 	% change	 	December 30,
2007(1)	 	% change	 	December 31,
2006(1)	 	
 	 	(Volumes in thousands, dollars in millions, except percentages)	 	
Volume in barrels(2)	 	 	12,693	 	 	(47.4	)%	 	24,111	 	 	3.4	%	 	23,328	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net sales	 	$	1,504.8	 	 	(45.4	)%	$	2,754.8	 	 	5.6	%	$	2,609.3	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(915.1	)	 	(46.3	)%	 	(1,703.2	)	 	4.2	%	 	(1,634.3	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	589.7	 	 	(43.9	)%	 	1,051.6	 	 	7.9	%	 	975.0	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(413.3	)	 	(45.3	)%	 	(755.7	)	 	1.5	%	 	(744.8	)	
Special items, net	 	 	(69.3	)	 	N/M	 	 	(9.5	)	 	N/M	 	 	(73.7	)	
Equity income in MillerCoors	 	 	155.6	 	 	N/M	 	 	—	 	 	N/M	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	262.7	 	 	(8.3	)%	 	286.4	 	 	83.0	%	 	156.5	 	
Other income, net	 	 	2.3	 	 	N/M	 	 	—	 	 	N/M	 	 	3.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Earnings before income taxes	 	$	265.0	 	 	(7.5	)%	$	286.4	 	 	79.3	%	$	159.7	 	

N/M = Not meaningful
(1)
52-weeks reflected in 2008 and 2007 versus 53-weeks included in 2006.

(2)
Volumes represent net sales of MCBC owned brands and partner brands.
        Our discussion of U.S. segment results of operations consists of two parts. A discussion of the first half of 2008 (prior to the formation of MillerCoors) versus the first half of 2007 is presented below, along with a discussion of results of 2007 versus 2006. A discussion of the last half of 2008 (after the formation of MillerCoors) is presented immediately afterward, with a comparison to the same period in 2007 on a pro forma basis.
Before the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008 :
Volume and net sales
        Sales volume to wholesalers increased by 7.2% in the first half of 2008 while STRs were up 5.7% during the same period, with Coors Light , Coors Banquet , Keystone Light and Blue Moon driving increased volume. Net sales per barrel increased by 3.8% in 2008, due to price increases and higher revenue from commercial can sales.
        Sales volume to wholesalers grew 3.3% in 2007 compared to 2006, due to strong STR growth, partially offset by a difference in the timing of our fiscal calendar. Our 50-states U.S. distributors' STRs increased 4.6% and we continued to grow market share throughout 2007. This sales increase was driven by mid-single-digit growth for Coors Light , along with strong double-digit growth of Blue Moon and low-double-digit growth of Keystone Light . Also Coors Banquet grew at a mid-single-digit rate on a year-over-year basis.
        Net sales per barrel increased 2.2% in 2007 due to higher base pricing and reduced discounting compared to the level of price promotion activity we experienced during 2006.
Cost of goods sold
        Cost of goods sold per barrel increased by 3.4% in the first half of 2008. The year to date change is the result of higher commodity, transportation and packaging material costs partially offset by cost
41

Table of Contents

savings initiatives. Cost savings initiatives, offset more than half of our U.S. inflation during the first half of 2008.
        Cost of goods sold increased marginally to $70.73 per barrel in 2007 versus $70.11 per barrel in 2006. The net increase in cost of goods sold was driven by an increase in commodity, transportation and packaging costs, more than 60% offset by our merger synergies and other operations cost-reduction initiatives.
Marketing, general and administrative expenses
        Marketing, general and administrative expenses were up 8.0% in the first half of 2008. Marketing investments increased at a low-single-digit rate, while general and administrative expenses grew at a low-double digit rate due to the organization achieving our stock-based long-term incentive payout targets.
        Marketing, general and administrative expenses increased by $9.9 million, or 1.3%, in 2007 versus 2006. Marketing investments decreased at a low-single-digit rate, while general and administrative expenses grew at a mid-single digit rate due to higher employee incentive programs.
Special items, net
        Special charges for the first half of 2008 were primarily a result of an impairment of an intangible asset associated with Molson brands sold in the U.S., and costs associated specifically with the MillerCoors transaction composed of employee retention and integration planning costs, partially offset by the net gain from the sale of the wholly owned distributor facilities in Boise, Idaho, and Glenwood Springs, Colorado. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" and Note 12 "GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
        We recognized $9.5 million of special charges in 2007 compared to $73.7 million of net special charges in 2006. In 2007, the special charges were related to employee retention costs in anticipation of the proposed MillerCoors joint venture and a newly initiated program focused on long term labor savings across the supply chain areas. Special items, net, in the U.S. segment in 2006 were associated primarily with the closure and sale of the Memphis brewery, completed in the third quarter of 2006. In 2006, we recorded approximately $60 million in accelerated depreciation on brewery assets and impairments of fixed assets, reflecting their sales value, $12.5 million for accruals of severance and other costs associated with the plant closure, and a $3.1 million increase in the estimate of costs to withdraw from a multi-employer pension plan benefiting former Memphis workers. Memphis-related accelerated depreciation was higher in 2006 than in 2005 due to a lower sales price for the Memphis plant than our original estimate in 2005.
        The 2006 special items were partially offset by the receipt of a $2.4 million cash distribution from bankruptcy proceedings of a former insurance carrier for a claim related to our environmental obligations at the Lowry Superfund site in Denver, Colorado. We recorded the cash receipt as a special benefit consistent with the classification of the charge recorded in a previous year. The estimated environmental liability associated with this site was not impacted by the proceeds received. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
Other income (expense), net
        Other income was higher in 2008 versus 2007 primarily due to a $1.9 million gain on the disposal of non-operating long-lived assets.
42

Table of Contents
        Other income was lower in 2007 versus 2006 primarily due to the recognition of a portion of a previously deferred gain on the sale of real estate. This amount was recognized in the second quarter of 2006 upon the satisfaction of certain conditions pertaining to the sale contract.
After the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008 :
        The results of operations for MillerCoors for the six months ended December 28, 2008, and pro forma results of operations for the six month period ended December 30, 2007 are as follows:

 	 	MillerCoors LLC
Results of Operations
For the six months ended	 	 	 	
 	 	December 31,
2008	 	December 31,
2007	 	% change	 	
 	 	Actual	 	Pro Forma	 	 	 	
 	 	(Volumes in thousands, dollars in millions,
except percentages)	 	
Volumes	 	 	34,737	 	 	35,648	 	 	(2.6	)%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales	 	$	4,329.4	 	$	4,238.9	 	 	2.1	%	
Excise taxes	 	 	(640.0	)	 	(643.6	)	 	(0.6	)%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net sales	 	 	3,689.4	 	 	3,595.3	 	 	2.6	%	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(2,326.0	)	 	(2,268.4	)	 	2.5	%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	1,363.4	 	 	1,326.9	 	 	2.8	%	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(1,032.4	)	 	(1,053.1	)	 	(2.0	)%	
Contract settlement	 	 	—	 	 	43.1	 	 	N/M	 	
Special items, net	 	 	(103.8	)	 	(28.2	)	 	N/M	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	227.2	 	 	288.7	 	 	(21.3	)%	
Other income (expense), net	 	 	2.9	 	 	(0.1	)	 	N/M	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations before income taxes and minority interests	 	 	230.1	 	 	288.6	 	 	(20.3	)%	
Income tax expense	 	 	(3.3	)	 	—	 	 	N/M	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations before minority interests	 	 	226.8	 	 	288.6	 	 	(21.4	)%	
Minority interests	 	 	(4.4	)	 	(6.8	)	 	N/M	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net Income	 	$	222.4	 	$	281.8	 	 	(21.1	)%	

N/M = Not meaningful
        This pro forma combined financial information has been derived from the historical financial results of the respective U.S. businesses of MCBC and Miller, giving effect to the MillerCoors transaction and other related adjustments, described below. These pro forma results are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations that would have been achieved had the MillerCoors transaction taken place at the beginning of the pro forma period, and do not purport to be indicative of future operating results.
43

Table of Contents
MILLERCOORS LLC
UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED INCOME STATEMENT
For the Six Months Ended December 31, 2007

 	 	MCBC's U.S.
Business
Contributed to
MillerCoors	 	Miller's U.S.
Business
Contributed to
MillerCoors	 	Pro Forma
Adjustments	 	 	 	MillerCoors
Pro Forma
Results	 	
Net sales	 	$	1,411.6	 	$	2,179.6	 	$	4.1	 	C	 	$	3,595.3	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(884.5	)	 	(1,404.9	)	 	16.6	 	C	 	 	 	 	
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	4.4	 	D	 	 	(2,268.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	527.1	 	 	774.7	 	 	25.1	 	 	 	 	1,326.9	 	
Marketing, general and administrative	 	 	(374.1	)	 	(621.9	)	 	(22.5	)	C	 	 	 	 	
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(29.2	)	A	 	 	 	 	
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(3.1	)	B	 	 	 	 	
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(2.3	)	D	 	 	(1,053.1	)	
Contract settlement	 	 	—	 	 	43.1	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	43.1	 	
Special items	 	 	(9.5	)	 	(18.7	)	 	—	 	 	 	 	(28.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	143.5	 	 	177.2	 	 	(32.0	)	 	 	 	288.7	 	
Interest, net	 	 	—	 	 	1.0	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	1.0	 	
Other, net	 	 	(0.8	)	 	(1.5	)	 	1.2	 	C	 	 	(1.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Pretax income	 	 	142.7	 	 	176.7	 	 	(30.8	)	 	 	 	288.6	 	
Income tax expense	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income before minority interests	 	 	142.7	 	 	176.7	 	 	(30.8	)	 	 	 	288.6	 	
Minority interests	 	 	(7.1	)	 	0.3	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	(6.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net income	 	$	135.6	 	$	177.0	 	$	(30.8	)	 	 	$	281.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Description of Pro Forma Adjustments
A
With the formation of MillerCoors in the third quarter of 2008, amortization was initiated on certain intangible assets contributed by Miller that had formerly been classified as indefinite-lived. Since this decision was due in large part to the combined brand portfolio at MillerCoors following its formation, a comparable amortization amount was included in the pro forma period.

B
Adjustment to reflect mark-to-market accounting for share based compensation held by MillerCoors employees.

C
Adjustments to conform classification between the MCBC U.S. business and the Miller U.S. business, and to conform the MCBC U.S. business accounting calendar from a twenty-six week to a six calendar months ended December 31, 2007.

D
Adjustments to conform accounting policies with regard to inventory valuation, pension and postretirement plans and allocation of advertising costs between interim periods.
44

Table of Contents
        The following represents MCBC's proportional share of MillerCoors net income reported under the equity method (in millions):

 	 	Twenty-six weeks ended
December 31, 2008	 	
MillerCoors net income	 	$	222.4	 	
 	MCBC economic interest	 	 	42	%	
 	 	 	 	
 	MCBC proportionate share of MillerCoors net income	 	 	93.4	 	
 	MillerCoors accounting policy elections(1)(2)	 	 	27.7	 	
 	Amortization of the difference between MCBC contributed cost basis and proportional share of the underlying equity in net assets of MillerCoors(1)(3)	 	 	36.7	 	
 	Share-based compensation adjustment(1)	 	 	(2.2	)	
 	 	 	 	
Equity Income in MillerCoors	 	$	155.6	 	

(1)
See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 3 "EQUITY INVESTMENTS", for a detailed discussion of these equity method adjustments.

(2)
We anticipate income of approximately $7.2 million in the first quarter of 2009 associated with this category. We do not anticipate any further amounts subsequent to the first quarter of 2009.

(3)
We anticipate that basis amortization income will be approximately $12 million for the full year of 2009. Asset impairments recorded by MillerCoors could change that amount significantly.
         The discussions below highlight the MillerCoors results of operations for the six months ended December 28, 2008, versus pro forma results for the same period in 2007.
Volume and net sales
        Total reported volume declined 2.6% during the six months ended December 31, 2008, versus the six months ended December 31, 2007. Contract packaging volume declined 4.6% during the period, while sales volume to wholesalers declined 2.3% due largely to a higher depletion of distributor inventories since July 1, 2008, versus the same period in 2007. Domestic STRs increased 0.1% during the period (STRs decreased 0.7% when adjusting for trading day differences). STR performance reflects strong growth in five of MillerCoors' six focus brands ( Coors Light and Miller High Life reflecting single digit growth, with double digit growth experienced in MGD64 , Blue Moon , and Keystone Light ), which was largely offset by reductions in Miller Lite and Miller Chill performance. STR trends slowed during the fourth quarter, in line with an industry-wide slowdown and during a time of significant price increases.
        Total net sales per barrel increased 5.3% in 2008 due to higher domestic business base pricing and reduced discounting compared to the level of price promotion activity we experienced during the second half of 2007. Revenue increases were due in part to the acceleration of price increases from early 2008 to the fall of 2008.
Cost of goods sold
        Cost of goods sold increased to $66.96 per barrel in the six months ending December 31, 2008, versus $63.63 per barrel in the six months ending December 31, 2007. The net increase in cost of goods sold was driven by an increase in commodity, transportation and packaging costs, partly offset by the
45

Table of Contents

MillerCoors legacy cost-reduction initiatives (internally named Resources for Growth and Project Unicorn).
Marketing, general and administrative expenses
        Marketing, general and administrative expenses decreased by $20.7 million, or 2.0%, in 2008 versus 2007. Reductions were largely realized in general and administrative expenses and reflect the realization of organizational and non-organizational synergy savings during the period. Marketing investments increased slightly, as incremental spending on MGD64 launch costs, increases in Coors Light media spending, and tactical sales expenses were partly offset by the non-recurrence of prior year Miller Chill launch costs.
Contract Settlement
        During the second half of 2007, Miller recognized a $43.1 million nonrecurring contract settlement from an aluminum supplier. The contract settlement relates to periods prior to 2007.
Special Items
        MillerCoors recognized $103.8 million of special charges in 2008 compared to $28.2 million of net special charges in 2007. In 2008, the special charges were for integration related expenses for the MillerCoors joint venture and the impairment of the Sparks brand. MCBC's equity method accounting includes a favorable basis amortization income adjustment which offsets our 42% ($27.3 million) share of the $65.1 million Sparks impairment charge. Integration charges in 2008 include costs for severance, relocation, sales office closures and consulting costs. In 2007, the special charges were related to employee retention costs in anticipation of the MillerCoors joint venture and a newly initiated program focused on long term labor savings across the supply chain areas.
United Kingdom Segment
        The United Kingdom segment consists of our production and sale of the CBL brands principally in the United Kingdom, our consolidated joint venture arrangement for the production and distribution of Grolsch in the United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland, factored brand sales (beverage brands owned by other companies but sold and delivered to retail by us) and the equity method Tradeteam joint venture for the distribution of products throughout Great Britain.
46

Table of Contents
        See "Outlook for 2009" for discussion of forward looking trends regarding the United Kingdom segment.

 	 	Fiscal year ended	 	
 	 	December 28,
2008(1)	 	% change	 	December 30,
2007(1)	 	% change	 	December 31,
2006(1)	 	
 	 	(Volumes in thousands, dollars in millions, except percentages)	 	
Volume in barrels(2)	 	 	9,039	 	 	(3.8	)%	 	9,399	 	 	(7.5	)%	 	10,166	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net sales	 	$	1,342.2	 	 	(7.8	)%	$	1,455.6	 	 	5.7	%	$	1,377.5	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(906.9	)	 	(7.2	)%	 	(976.9	)	 	5.2	%	 	(929.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	435.3	 	 	(9.1	)%	 	478.7	 	 	6.7	%	 	448.5	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(360.9	)	 	(6.6	)%	 	(386.5	)	 	5.3	%	 	(367.1	)	
Special items, net	 	 	4.5	 	 	N/M	 	 	(14.1	)	 	N/M	 	 	(7.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	78.9	 	 	1.0	%	 	78.1	 	 	6.1	%	 	73.6	 	
Interest income(3)	 	 	10.7	 	 	(7.0	)%	 	11.5	 	 	(1.7	)%	 	11.7	 	
Other (expense) income, net	 	 	(4.2	)	 	N/M	 	 	(0.1	)	 	N/M	 	 	4.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Earnings before income taxes	 	$	85.4	 	 	(4.6	)%	$	89.5	 	 	(0.7	)%	$	90.1	 	

N/M = Not meaningful
(1)
52-weeks reflected in 2008 and 2007 versus 53-weeks included in 2006.

(2)
Volumes represent net sales of owned brands, joint venture brands and exclude factored brand net sales volumes.

(3)
Interest income is earned on trade loans to U.K. on-premise customers and is typically driven by note receivable balances outstanding from period-to-period.
Foreign currency impact on results
        Our United Kingdom segment results were negatively affected by an 8% year-over-year decrease in the value of the British Pound Sterling ("GBP") against the USD in 2008. In 2007, the GBP strengthened versus the USD resulting in an 8% appreciation impact to USD earnings before income taxes over 2006.
Volume and net sales
        Our United Kingdom segment owned-brand volumes decreased 4% in 2008 versus 2007, reflecting poor summer weather, continuing effects from smoking bans in the first half of 2008, and a weakening economy in the U.K.
        Our United Kingdom segment net revenue per barrel in local currency increased by 4% in 2008, with approximately 2% of this change related to non-owned factored brands that we deliver to retail, and our contract brewing arrangements which began mid-year. Comparable U.K. owned-brand net revenue per barrel in local currency increased by 4% in the year, due mainly to improved pricing in both the on-premise and the off-premise channels, along with favorable brand mix.
        Our United Kingdom segment owned-brand volumes decreased in 2007 on a 52 week versus 53 week basis. After excluding the 53 rd  week, volume decreased 6% due to an extended period of unusually rainy and cool weather conditions throughout the summer in 2007, and the impact of the enacted smoking bans on the U.K. on-premise channel beer market in the second half of 2007.
47

Table of Contents
        Our United Kingdom segment net revenue per barrel in local currency increased by 5% in 2007, with approximately 3% of this change related to non-owned factored brands that we deliver to retail. In particular, we acquired the Camerons on-premise distribution business early in the third quarter. The addition of this business will raise our Europe net sales per barrel and cost of goods per barrel several percentage points for the next year, due to a step-up in our factored brand sales. U.K. owned-brand net revenue per barrel in local currency increased nearly 3% in the year, due mainly to pricing improvements predominantly in the on-premise channel.
Cost of goods sold
        Cost of goods sold per barrel in local currency increased by 4% in the year, with approximately 2% of this change related to factored brand sales, and contract brewing sales. Comparable cost of goods sold for our U.K. owned brands increased about 6% per barrel in local currency, driven by input cost inflation, higher pension costs, and the impact of spreading fixed costs over lower sales volume, partly offset by cost savings.
        Cost of goods sold per barrel in local currency increased by 5% in 2007, with approximately 4% of this change related to factored brand sales, including Camerons. Cost of goods sold for our U.K. owned brands increased about 1% per barrel in local currency, driven by input cost inflation and the impact of spreading fixed costs over lower sales volume, partly offset by cost savings.
Marketing, general and administrative expenses
        Marketing, general and administrative expenses in the U.K. were relatively flat compared to 2007 in local currency. Marketing spending decreased by approximately 9% as management took action to reduce spending in line with the trading environment. General and administrative costs increased 6% compared to 2007 predominantly due to higher bad debt and pension charges.
        In 2007, marketing, general and administrative expenses in the U.K. decreased approximately 3% in local currency. Marketing spending increased 2% due to the continued roll-out of our new advertising campaigns for Carling, C2 , and re-launching Coors Light . General and administrative costs decreased 6% compared to 2006 due to cost reduction programs.
Special items, net
        We recognized a net special credit of $4.5 million in 2008 and $14.1 million of special charges 2007. The 2008 items were predominately employee termination costs associated with the U.K. supply chain and back office restructuring efforts offset by a one-time gain on the sale of non core business assets of $2.7 million and a one time pension gain of $10.4 million due to the cessation of employee service credit to its defined benefit pension plan. The 2007 items are noted below. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
        We recognized $14.1 million and $7.8 million of special charges in 2007 and 2006, respectively. The 2007 items were predominately employee termination costs associated with the U.K. supply chain and back office restructuring efforts and an increased pension liability in recognition of our existing pension benefit in accordance with U.K. law. The 2006 items were also a result of charges recognized as part of restructuring the supply chain operation and back office organization, partly offset by a pension curtailment gain due to the reduction in our workforce. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
48

Table of Contents
Other (expense) income, net
        We incurred net other expense of $4.2 million and $0.1 in 2008 and 2007, respectively. The increase noted is due to profit from our distribution joint venture, Tradeteam, being included in other income in 2007, but reclassified to cost of goods sold in 2008.
        We incurred net other expense of $0.1 million in 2007 as compared to a net other income of $4.8 million for 2006. The decrease noted is due to a non-recurring gain recognized on a sale of a surplus property in 2006, partly offset by improved year-over-year profit performance by our distribution joint venture, Tradeteam.
Interest income
        Interest income is earned on trade loans to U.K. on-premise customers. Interest income in local currency versus the prior years was flat in 2008 and decreased by 2% in 2007. The year over year change for 2007 and 2006 is also a result of lower loan balances when compared to the prior year.
Global Markets and Corporate
        Global Markets includes results of operations in developing markets around the world, including Asia, Mexico, the Caribbean (not including Puerto Rico) and continental Europe. Corporate includes interest and certain other general and administrative costs that are not allocated to the operating segments. The majority of these corporate costs relates to worldwide finance and administrative functions, such as corporate affairs, legal, human resources, insurance, and risk management.
Global Markeets and Corporate

 	 	Fiscal year ended	 	
 	 	December 28,
2008(1)	 	% change	 	December 30,
2007(1)	 	% change	 	December 31,
2006(1)	 	
 	 	(Volumes in thousands, dollars in millions, except percentages)	 	
Volume in barrels(2)	 	 	370	 	 	(3.9	)%	 	385	 	 	5.2	%	 	366	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net sales	 	$	62.9	 	 	(6.0	)%	$	66.9	 	 	3.7	%	$	64.5	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(38.0	)	 	0.3	%	 	(37.9	)	 	11.1	%	 	(34.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	24.9	 	 	(14.1	)%	 	29.0	 	 	(4.6	)%	 	30.4	 	
Marketing, general and
administrative expenses	 	 	(137.7	)	 	(4.8	)%	 	(144.6	)	 	(5.8	)%	 	(153.5	)	
Special items, net	 	 	(58.2	)	 	N/M	 	 	(13.4	)	 	N/M	 	 	4.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating loss	 	 	(171.0	)	 	32.6	%	 	(129.0	)	 	8.3	%	 	(119.1	)	
Interest expense, net	 	 	(96.7	)	 	(13.2	)%	 	(111.4	)	 	(19.5	)%	 	(138.4	)	
Debt extinguishment costs	 	 	(12.4	)	 	N/M	 	 	(24.5	)	 	N/M	 	 	—	 	
Other expense, net	 	 	(13.5	)	 	N/M	 	 	(3.9	)	 	N/M	 	 	(3.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Loss before income taxes	 	$	(293.6	)	 	9.2	%	$	(268.8	)	 	3.0	%	$	(261.0	)	

N/M = Not meaningful
(1)
52-weeks reflected in 2008 and 2007 versus 53-weeks included in 2006.

(2)
Volumes represent net sales of owned brands, joint venture brands and exclude factored brand net sales volumes.
49

Table of Contents
Volume, net sales and cost of goods sold
        Volume, net sales and cost of goods sold reflect our operations in Asia, continental Europe, Mexico and the Caribbean (excluding Puerto Rico) and represent our initiatives to grow and expand our business and brand portfolios in global development markets.
Marketing, general and administrative expenses
        Marketing, general and administrative expenses in 2008 were $137.7 million, down $6.9 million from 2007. This decrease was largely attributed to transfers of allocable costs to the operating segments from the corporate center, lower legal fees and reduced severance fees partially offset by increased incentive compensation.
        Marketing, general and administrative expenses in 2007 were $144.6 million, down $8.9 million from 2006. This decrease was largely attributed to transfers of allocable costs to the operating segments from the corporate center, lower legal fees and reduced severance fees partially offset by increased incentive pay resulting from improved operating performance over prior year.
Special items, net
        The $58.2 million of special items in 2008 were a result of $28.8 million of deal costs and integration planning costs associated with the formation of MillerCoors. We also recognized $22.8 million of transition costs paid to our third-party vendor associated with the start-up of our outsourced administrative functions. Last, we incurred $6.6 million associated with other strategic initiatives. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
        The $13.4 million of special items in 2007 were a result of costs incurred associated with the proposed MillerCoors joint venture, and consist primarily of outside professional services. The special benefit of $4.0 million for 2006 was a result of $5.3 million adjustment to the floor provided on the exercise price of stock options held by former Coors officers who left the Company under change in control agreements following the Merger, partially offset by costs incurred in closing our sales operations in Russia. We did not recognize a charge related to the floor provided on the exercise price of the stock options as the stock price exceeded the floor price in 2008 and 2007. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 8 "SPECIAL ITEMS, NET" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
Interest expense, net
        Net interest expense totaled $96.7 million for 2008, $14.7 million lower than the prior year. The decrease was primarily a result of lower average net debt levels outstanding. We also recognized a $12.4 million charge as a result of the debt extinguishment costs during 2008. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 13 "DEBT AND CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
        Net interest expense totaled $111.3 million for 2007, $27.1 million lower than the prior year. The decrease was primarily a result of lower average net debt levels outstanding. We also recognized a $24.5 million charge as a result of the debt extinguishment costs during 2007. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 13 "DEBT AND CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.
Other income (expense), net
        Other expense, net in 2008 increased from 2007 due to greater foreign currency exchange losses throughout the current year. Other expense, net in 2007 increased from 2006 due to greater foreign currency exchange losses throughout the current year.
50

Table of Contents
Liquidity and Capital Resources
        Our primary sources of liquidity are provided by operating activities, external borrowings and asset monetizations. As of December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, we had net working capital of $121.0 million and $41.3 million, respectively. We commonly operate at a low level of working capital or working capital deficits given the relatively quick turnover of our receivables and inventory. We had total cash and cash equivalents of $216.2 million at December 28, 2008, compared to $377.0 million at December 30, 2007. Long-term debt was $1,831.7 million and $2,260.6 million at December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, respectively. Debt as of the end of 2008 consisted primarily of notes with longer-term maturities. We believe that cash flows from operations, including distributions from MillerCoors, and cash provided by short-term borrowings, when necessary, will be more than adequate to meet our ongoing operating requirements, scheduled principal and interest payments on debt, dividend payments and anticipated capital expenditures. Our business generates positive operating cash flow, and our debt maturities are of a longer-term nature. As a result, we believe the current unstable state of the financial and credit markets will not significantly impact our liquidity in the near term. However, our liquidity could be impacted significantly by a decrease in demand for our products, which could arise from competitive circumstances, a downturn in consumer spending, a decline in the acceptability of alcohol beverages or any of the other factors we describe in Item 1A. "Risk Factors."
Operating Activities
        Net cash provided by operating activities of $411.5 million for the 52 weeks ended December 28, 2008, was lower by $204.5 million from the 52-week period ending December 30, 2007. Our 2008 operating cash flow and related comparisons to 2007 were influenced by a number of discrete factors.
•
Contributions to defined benefit pension plans (excluding MillerCoors' contributions in the second half of 2008) were higher in 2008 versus 2007 by $25.9 million, the impact of which is represented in changes in other assets and other liabilities. We made a $100 million contribution to the U.K. pension plan near the end of the year, making contributions to the U.K. plan higher in 2008 by $95.8 million when compared with 2007. Contributions to plans in Canada were higher by $4.0 million, offset by lower contributions to U.S. plans of $73.9 million (again, excluding MillerCoors contributions in the second half of 2008). There was a discretionary $50.0 million contribution to the U.S. plan in 2007. 

•
Cash outflows paid by our U.S. business (prior to formation of MillerCoors) and our corporate group related to the formation of MillerCoors were higher by $59.5 million in 2008 than in 2007, the impact of which is represented in changes in other assets and other liabilities. These costs included employee retention costs, deal costs, and integration planning costs. 

•
We paid approximately $40 million in employee withholding taxes during 2008 with the vesting of performance share units ("PSUs"). We withheld shares from employees, allowing them to satisfy their withholding obligation, which was a non-cash activity. However, cash was paid to the taxing authorities by the Company to satisfy the employees' obligation, which reduced operating cash flow. There was no comparable event in 2007. 

•
Offsetting these items was the 2007 final contribution to the Memphis employees' multiemployer pension plan of $27.6 million, an outflow that did not occur in 2008. 

•
Distributions from MillerCoors for the six months ended December 31, 2008, were $136.5 million. With regard to MillerCoors, there were several items which directly impacted the level of cash distributions received in the last half of 2008: 

•
MillerCoors placed approximately $170.0 million on deposit with aluminum suppliers and derivative counterparties due to collateral requirements related to an unfavorable fixed price contract and derivative positions related to aluminum hedging and other price risk mitigation programs. Our 42% portion of the collateral amount is $71.4 million. (These
51

Table of Contents
amounts effectively amount to prepayments of amounts that could be due over the next one to three years if aluminum and other commodity prices stay at their currently low levels.)
•
MillerCoors incurred severance restructuring and integration costs of $38.7 million in the last half of 2008, our 42% portion of which is $16.3 million. These costs are necessary to attain the synergies of the MillerCoors combination. In addition, MillerCoors incurred approximately $70.0 million of capital expenditures related specifically to synergy attainment, our 42% portion of which is $29.4 million. MillerCoors also incurred baseline capital expenditures not related specifically to synergy attainment. 

•
MillerCoors contributed $71 million to defined benefit pension plans in the last half of 2008, our 42% portion of which is $29.8 million.
        Net cash provided by operating activities of $616.0 million for the 52 weeks ended December 30, 2007, was lower by $217.2 million from the 53-week period ending December 31, 2006. Net income was higher by $136.2 million in 2007 versus 2006, the reasons for which are discussed in detail in the Results of Operations discussion in this section. However, various non-cash components of net income resulted in a lower amount of our expenses in 2007 versus 2006 by $135.4 million. Therefore, net income adjusted for its various non-cash components was effectively flat year over year. These non-cash components consisted of depreciation and amortization (lower in 2007 by $92.5 million), amortization of debt costs, share-based compensation and related tax benefits, gains and losses on sales of assets, impairment losses on long-lived assets, and deferred taxes. The lower operating cash flows in 2007 were therefore due primarily to cash movements associated with working capital and other assets and liabilities. Specifically, collections on accounts receivable were lower in 2007 due primarily to lower collections in the U.K., where the 53-week year in 2006 resulted in an extra week of collections in that year. Cash paid for inventories was higher in 2007 as our Canada segment increased finished goods and packaging materials inventories in anticipation of an expansion of business in western Canada as a result of a new joint venture agreement with Modelo. Cash outflows associated with accrued expenses and other liabilities were greater in 2007 versus 2006 due to higher defined benefit pension contributions of $47.6 million, a one-time payment to a non-employer pension plan associated with our former Memphis, Tennessee, brewery of $27.6 million, and higher cash taxes of $39.2 million. Offsetting these items was lower cash paid for interest of $28.1 million.
        We expect that 2009 operating cash flows will continue to be challenged by a difficult operating environment, and MillerCoors continuing investments as part of their $500 million synergy generation initiatives. Also, our indemnity obligations to FEMSA related to our discontinued business in Brazil represent an ongoing risk due to the uncertain nature of those obligations. Offsetting these risks is a positive pricing environment in nearly all of our markets early in 2009, and the expectation that MillerCoors will begin delivering substantial cost synergies in 2009.
Investing Activities
        Net cash used in investing activities of $269.5 million for the year ended December 28, 2008 was lower by $169.6 million compared to 2007. The primary reason for the variance between years was lower additions to properties in 2008. Higher additions in 2007 were related to the completion of the build-out and conversion of CBC's Shenandoah, Virginia facility from a packaging facility to a full brewery and packaging facility. The Shenandoah facility was contributed to MillerCoors in 2008 along with CBC's other assets and liabilities. 2007 additions also included CBL's $90.0 million expenditure for the purchase of kegs in the U.K. from our former third party logistics service provider. Investing activities were also favorable by $45.6 million due to purchases in 2007 and subsequent sales in 2008 of investment securities. We also purchased a U.K. wholesaler business for $26.7 million in 2007, with no comparable purchases in 2008. 2008 outflows included $84.3 million of cash contributed to MillerCoors at its initial formation.
52

Table of Contents
        Net cash used in investing activities of $439.1 million for the year ended December 30, 2007 was higher by $144.3 million compared to 2006. The primary reason for the variance between years was lower cash inflows associated with sales of assets and businesses. In 2007, these proceeds totaled approximately $38.1 million, with the largest proceeds associated with the sale of our investment in the House of Blues Canada business, which resulted in $30.0 million of proceeds. However, in 2006, we collected $145.1 million of proceeds; specifically, we collected $79.5 million from the sale of the Kaiser business in Brazil, $36.5 million from the sale of our preferred equity interests in the Montréal Canadiens hockey club, and $29.1 million from various other sales. In 2007, we spent $26.7 million to acquire an on-premise distribution business in the U.K., while we had no business acquisitions in 2006, and invested $22.8 million in short-term investments, versus no such investments in 2006. Partially offsetting these items in 2007 versus 2006, additions to properties and intangible assets were lower by $18.0 million due primarily to higher capital additions in 2006 associated with the build-out of the Shenandoah brewery in the U.S., offset by CBL's large purchase of kegs in April 2007 of $90.0 million.
Financing Activities
        Our debt position significantly affects our financing activity. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 13 "DEBT AND CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a summary of our debt position at December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007.
        Net cash used in financing activities totaled $266.9 million in 2008, compared to net cash provided of $8.4 million during 2007, an unfavorable variance of $275.3 million. We collected $150.5 million less in proceeds from employee exercises of stock options in 2008 versus 2007. During 2008, we repaid $181.3 million of long-term notes through early retirement. During 2007, our primary activities involved refinancing a significant portion of our debt portfolio by issuing $575.0 million in convertible notes, while repaying $625.0 million of our previously existing senior notes. We also spent a net $49.7 million for the purchase of a note hedge and sale of warrants associated with the convertible notes and $10.2 million for costs directly associated with the convertible notes offering.
        Net cash provided by financing activities totaled $8.4 million in 2007, compared to net cash used of $401.2 million during 2006, a favorable variance of $409.7 million. We collected $126.2 million more in proceeds from employee exercises of stock options in 2007 versus 2006. Debt-related cash flows during 2007 were discussed above. During 2006, most of our activity associated with debt obligations was associated with repayments, which totaled $355.4 million.
Capital Resources
        See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 13 "DEBT AND CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a complete discussion and presentation of all borrowings and available sources of borrowing, including lines of credit. As discussed in the Financing Activities section above, during the second quarter of 2007, we issued $575.0 million of senior convertible notes, with a coupon rate of interest of 2.5%. In the third quarter of 2007, we used the proceeds of the convertible notes issuance, combined with other sources of cash, to retire $625.0 million of 6.375% senior notes due 2012 and fund additional related charges as noted above. On February 7, 2008, we announced a tender for and repurchase of any and all principal amount of our remaining 6.375% $225 million Senior Notes due 2012, with the tender period running through February 14, 2008. The amount actually repurchased was $180.4 million. The net costs of $12.4 million related to this extinguishment of debt and termination of related interest rate swaps was recorded in the first quarter of 2008. The debt extinguishment was funded by existing cash resources.
        The vast majority of our remaining debt borrowings as of December 28, 2008, consisted of publicly traded notes totaling $1.7 billion principal amount, with maturities ranging from 2010 to 2015. Our remaining debt other than the notes consists of various notes payable of $176.0 million at consolidated
53

Table of Contents

joint ventures, which mature in 2011. We maintain a $750 million revolving multi-currency bank credit facility to manage short-term liquidity requirements through periods of lower operating cash flow. There were no outstanding borrowings under this financing vehicle as of December 28, 2008. We maintained a $500 million commercial paper program through 2008 and in prior years. We had not borrowed under the commercial paper program since 2006. In consideration of the costs to maintain the program, as well as the relatively high interest costs that would be incurred should we borrow under the program given our credit rating standings and the current financial credit markets, we anticipate that we will close our commercial paper program in February 2009.
        While the start-up of MillerCoors entails potential demands for capital for integration and restructuring efforts, we will need to consider different alternatives for the use of cash generated from operations. We expect to take a balanced approach to our alternatives in 2009 and beyond, which could include pension plan funding elections, dividend increases, stock repurchases, reinvesting cash into our existing businesses and preserving cash flexibility for potential strategic investments. Any repurchases of MCBC stock on the open market would require a board-approved plan, which does not currently exist.
        Credit markets in the United States and across the globe are currently unstable due to the recent financial crisis. Based on communications with lenders that are party to our $750 million committed credit facility, we have no indication of any issues with our ability to draw on such credit facility if the need arose. We currently have no borrowings outstanding under this facility.
Credit Rating
        On July 3, 2008, Moody's affirmed our Baa2/Prime2 ratings and changed the outlook to positive from developing, following the formation of MillerCoors. Our long-term credit rating with Standard and Poor's is BBB. On February 11, 2009, Standard and Poor's announced it had placed MCBC on credit watch with negative implications. Standard and Poor's indicated that if any downgrade were to occur, it would be limited to one notch (BBB-), which is still "investment grade," but only one notch above "below investment grade." Any future downgrade to "below investment grade" would increase borrowing costs under our revolving line of credit (under which there were no borrowings as of December 28, 2008), and trigger certain collateral requirements on out-of-the money derivative liabilities, as discussed in Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 18 "DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
MillerCoors
        MillerCoors distributes its excess cash to its owners, SABMiller and MCBC, on a 58%/42% basis, respectively. MillerCoors does not carry significant debt obligations, and there are no restrictions from external sources on its ability to make cash distributions to its owners. However, we expect that our 2009 operating cash flows and investing cash flows will be unfavorably impacted by MillerCoors' internal cash flow requirements. We anticipate that MillerCoors will spend approximately $170 million in 2009 related to restructuring and integration costs, and capital spending, to capture synergies. Also, MillerCoors' contributions to its defined benefit pension plans are expected to be $100-$140 million in 2009.
Capital Expenditures
        In 2008, we spent $230.5 million (including approximately $21.4 million spent at consolidated joint ventures) on capital improvement projects worldwide. Of this, approximately 38% was in support of the U.K. segment, with the remainder split between the U.S. first half of 2008 (24%), Canada (32%) and Global Markets and Corporate (6%). The capital expenditure plan for 2009 is expected to be approximately $140 million, excluding MillerCoors and our consolidated joint ventures.
54

Table of Contents
Contractual Obligations and Commercial Commitments
Contractual Cash Obligations as of December 28, 2008

 	 	Payments due by period	 	
 	 	Total	 	Less than
1 year	 	1 - 3 years	 	3 - 5 years	 	More than
5 years	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Total debt, including current maturities(1)	 	$	1,831.8	 	$	0.1	 	$	476.1	 	$	619.4	 	$	736.2	 	
Interest payments(2)	 	 	380.3	 	 	80.9	 	 	137.2	 	 	97.6	 	 	64.6	 	
Derivative payments(2)	 	 	2,525.8	 	 	117.3	 	 	590.2	 	 	1,818.3	 	 	—	 	
Retirement plan expenditures(3)	 	 	184.2	 	 	78.5	 	 	19.7	 	 	21.8	 	 	64.2	 	
Operating leases	 	 	225.5	 	 	53.8	 	 	77.2	 	 	45.6	 	 	48.9	 	
Capital leases	 	 	0.4	 	 	0.4	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Other long-term obligations(4)	 	 	3,750.4	 	 	634.0	 	 	1,147.4	 	 	406.8	 	 	1,562.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total obligations	 	$	8,898.4	 	$	965.0	 	$	2,447.8	 	$	3,009.5	 	$	2,476.1	 	

(1)
Refer to debt schedule in Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 13 "DEBT AND CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

(2)
The "interest payments" line includes interest on our bonds and other borrowings outstanding at December 28, 2008, excluding the cash flow impacts of any interest rate or cross currency swaps. Current floating interest rates and currency exchange rates are assumed to be constant throughout the periods presented. The "derivative payments" line includes the floating rate payment obligations, which are paid to counterparties under our interest rate and cross currency swap agreements, £530 million ($773 million at December 28, 2008 exchange rates) payment due the cross currency swap counterparty in 2012, CAD$1,201 million ($983 million at December 28, 2008 exchange rates) payment due the cross currency swap counterparty in 2012, CAD $355 million ($291 million at December 28, 2008 exchange rates) payment due the cross currency swap counterparty in 2010, and CAD $100 million ($82 million at December 28, 2008 exchange rates) payment due the cross currency swap counterparty in 20011. Current floating interest rates and currency exchange rates are assumed to be constant throughout the periods presented. We anticipate receiving a total of $2,315 million in fixed and floating rate payments from our counterparties under the swap arrangements, which offset the payments included in the table. As interest rates increase, payments to or receipts from our counterparties will also increase.

Net interest payments, including swap receipts and payments by period	 	
Total 	 	Less than
1 year	 	1 - 3 years	 	3 - 5 years	 	More than
5 years	 	
(In millions)	 	
$	590.6	 	$	78.8	 	$	128.0	 	$	319.2	 	$	64.6	 	
(3)
Represents expected contributions under our defined benefit pension plans in the next twelve months and our benefits payments under retiree medical plans for all periods presented.

(4)
Approximately $447 million of the total other long-term obligations relate to long-term supply contracts with third parties to purchase raw material and energy used in production. Approximately $1,236 million relates to commitments associated with Tradeteam in the United Kingdom. The remaining amounts relate to sales and marketing, information technology services, open purchase orders and other commitments.
        Not included in these contractual cash obligations are $230.4 million of unrecognized tax benefits and $124.8 million of indemnities provided to FEMSA for which we are unable to make estimates for timing of any related cash payments.
55

Table of Contents
Other Commercial Commitments as of December 28, 2008

 	 	Amount of commitment expiration per period	 	
 	 	Total amounts
committed	 	Less than
1 year	 	1 - 3 years	 	3 - 5 years	 	More than
5 years	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Standby letters of credit	 	$	34.5	 	$	34.5	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Advertising and Promotions
        As of December 28, 2008, our aggregate commitments for advertising and promotions, including marketing at sports arenas, stadiums and other venues and events, total approximately $281 million over the next five years and thereafter. Our advertising and promotions commitments are included in other long-term obligations in the contractual cash obligations table above.
Pension Plans
        Our consolidated, unfunded pension position at the end of 2008 was approximately $319 million, an increase of $144 million from the end of 2007. Our unfunded position in the U.K. increased from $91.3 million at the end of the 2007 to $222.9 million at the end of 2008, despite employer contributions of $127.5 million, actuarial gains to the discounted benefit obligation of $167.1 million (due mainly to a higher discount rate in 2008), and a $98.5 million reduction to the net liability as a result of foreign exchange translation (GBP weakened versus the USD during 2008). Offsetting these items was a $371.0 million loss on plan assets. Our unfunded position in Canada increased from $63.6 million to $89.2 million, despite $100.4 million of employer contributions, actuarial gains to the discounted benefit obligation of $197.1 million (due mainly to a higher discount rate in 2008), and a $25.6 million reduction to the net liability as a result of foreign exchange translation (CAD weakened versus the USD during 2008). Offsetting these items was a $194.5 million loss on plan assets. Our contribution of the CBC pension plan to MillerCoors had little impact because it was largely funded at the end of 2007. The decline in the market value of the plans' assets was the result of the global financial and economic crisis in late 2008. Approximately $29.6 million of the underfunded pension position at the end of 2008 was the responsibility of the minority owners of BRI. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 16 "EMPLOYEE RETIREMENT PLANS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for more detail on the funded status of these plans.
        We fund pension plans to meet the requirements set forth in applicable employee benefits laws. Sometimes we voluntarily increase funding levels to meet expense and asset return forecasts in any given year. Pension contributions on a consolidated basis were $228.6 million in 2008, which include a discretionary $100 million contribution in the United Kingdom. MillerCoors contributed $71 million to its pension plans in the last half of 2008. We anticipate making approximately $69.4 million (including approximately $20.8 million at consolidated joint ventures) of both statutory and voluntary contributions to our pension plans in 2009. We have taken numerous steps in recent years to reduce our exposure to these long-term obligations, including the closure of the U.K. pension plan to future earning of service credit in late 2008. However, the cash requirements of these plans, and their dependence upon the global financial markets for their financial health, will continue to require potentially significant amounts of cash funding.
Postretirement Benefit Plans
        Our consolidated, unfunded postretirement benefit position at the end of 2008 was approximately $210.2 million, a decrease of $259.8 million from the end of 2007. Benefits paid under our postretirement benefit plans were approximately $17.6 million in 2008 and $24.5 million in 2007. The largest component of this decrease was the contribution of the U.S. plan to MillerCoors, which had $146.3 million unfunded position when contributed. Actuarial gains due to higher discount rates and
56

Table of Contents

liability reductions due to foreign exchange translation accounted for the remainder of the decrease. Under our postretirement benefit plans, we expect payments of approximately $9.1 million in 2009. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 17 "POSTRETIREMENT BENEFITS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for more detail on these plans.
Contingencies
        In the ordinary course of business or in the course of the sale of a business, we enter into contractual arrangements under which we may agree to indemnify third-parties from any losses or guarantees incurred relating to pre-existing conditions for losses or guarantees arising from certain events as defined within the particular contract, which may include, for example, litigation or claims relating to past performance. Such indemnification obligations may not be subject to maximum loss clauses. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 20 "COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES" to the Consolidated Financial Statements under the captions " Environmental ," " Indemnity Obligations—Sale of Kaiser " and See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 3 "EQUITY INVESTMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements under the caption " Montréal Canadiens ."
MillerCoors-Sparks
         Sparks , a MillerCoors brand, is a leading product in the caffeinated alcohol beverages category. During 2008, a task force of the National Association of Attorneys General, the umbrella organization for the states' attorneys general in the U.S., had expressed concern about this category and product (collectively, the "AGs' Investigations"). In December 2008, MillerCoors reached an agreement with the AGs to reformulate the Sparks products to remove all caffeine, guarana, ginseng and taurine. In addition, with limited exceptions, MillerCoors agreed to not produce any additional products containing caffeine or guarana, and also made certain changes to its marketing to reflect concerns raised by the AGs. MillerCoors also agreed to pay $0.6 million for the costs of the AGs' Investigations.
        In September 2008, a public interest litigation group filed suit against MillerCoors in a local court in the District of Columbia, alleging that Sparks is an "adulterated product" because it contains caffeine and other ingredients that the group claims have not been determined by the U.S. Food & Drug Administration (FDA) to be generally recognized as safe for use in alcoholic beverages (D.C. Superior Court No. 2008 CA 6605). Because of the above-referenced AG agreement, MillerCoors is confident that this lawsuit will be dismissed.
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
        As of December 28, 2008, we did not have any material off-balance sheet arrangements (as defined in Item 303(a)(4)(ii) of Regulation S-K).
Outlook for 2009
        We will continue our focus on being a world-class, brand-led Company. We will promote our strategic brands by investing in the "front end" of our business—our marketing and sales activities. We will do so with a complete commitment to corporate social responsibility.
        In 2009, we will continue to focus on building strong brands, reducing costs in each of our businesses, and generating cash.
•
In Canada, as with our other global markets, we will balance the priorities of price and volume, with a bias to invest in and grow our brands. Price discounting activity has continued, especially in the Québec off-premise channel, which has hurt our volume trends. Recent price increases across the major Canadian provinces have offset some of the impact of competitive discounting. We will remain focused on balancing our strategic volume priorities and building the equity of
57

Table of Contents
our brands, while ensuring that we continue to be price competitive on a market-by-market basis. Also, late in 2008, Blue Moon production was moved from our Montréal brewery to MillerCoors, and we have taken action to reduce staffing levels and other costs to offset the negative financial impact of lower production levels.
•
In the U.S., MillerCoors will continue working to deliver upon the $500 million synergy commitment, while maintaining the strong momentum of the MillerCoors strategic brands. 

•
In the U.K., we anticipate a challenging trading environment to continue in 2009 due to the weak local economy. Commodity inflation will also be a challenge in 2009. Nonetheless, we believe that our U.K. business is now on a firmer footing as it benefits from our new contract brewing arrangement, the Magners cider agreement, and recent supplier renegotiations. Moreover, our brand strength has consistently supported positive pricing, and we increased prices effective the first quarter of 2009.
        Regarding costs, our management teams continue to exceed their goals for reducing costs in each business. The current inflationary environment presents a significant challenge for us to overcome by continuing to drive pricing and cost savings across many areas of our business.
•
Looking to the final year of the RFG program, we are confident that we can achieve our three-year RFG goal of $250 million. These savings will be incremental to the $500 million anticipated MillerCoors cost synergies. 

•
In Canada, we expect our comparable 2009 cost of goods sold per barrel in local currency to increase at a low-single-digit rate versus 2008 due to continued inflationary pressures, partially offset by anticipated reductions in certain commodity and fuel inflation rates in 2009, along with continued delivery of our RFG savings inititives. 

•
MillerCoors plans to deliver approximately $128 million of its cost synergies in the first half of 2009. By the end of calendar 2009, MillerCoors expects to achieve a total of $238 million in synergies, surpassing MillerCoors' original forecast of $225 million. This does not reflect a change in the original $500 million, three-year program, but rather an acceleration in the delivery of those synergies. 

•
Our U.K. team is targeting substantial savings as part of the RFG program, driven by supplier negotiations and operational efficiencies. In a challenging industry volume environment, our preliminary view for 2009 is that U.K. owned-brand cost of goods will increase at a low-double-digit rate per barrel in local currency, driven by mid-single-digit inflation and production mix changes, which are related to relative growth in contract brewing, Magners cider, and off-premise sales. Most of these mix changes also increase net sales per barrel and are broadly neutral to gross margin.
        Finally, with regard to foreign currency impacts, if the Canadian Dollar and British Pound remain consistent relative to the U.S. Dollar, we may face substantial currency translation impacts in the first three quarters of 2009 when compared with the 2008 actual results for those periods:
•
At 2008 year end rates, Canadian Dollar devaluation would negatively impact our Canada pretax earnings by approximately 15% to 20% over prior-year pretax earnings in each of the first three quarters of 2009, with minimal impact in the 4th quarter. We anticipate our debt structure and currency hedging programs would offset about 50% to 60% of this foreign currency translation impact in 2009. 

•
British Pound devaluation would negatively impact our U.K. pretax earnings by about 25% to 30% in the second and third quarters of the year, with a 10% impact in the fourth quarter. Our U.K. business generally reports a small loss in the first quarter, so currency effects are minimized. We have no significant currency hedges focused on British Pound exposures.
58

Table of Contents
        Beginning in the first quarter of 2009, we expect to deconsolidate Brewers Retail Inc. ("BRI"), which operates the Ontario beer stores. BRI is a variable interest entity, and until now we have held a majority of the variable interests in it, requiring its consolidation. Since our variable interests are based on market share and usage levels of BRI's services, another variable interest holder's acquisition activity has caused our variable interests to decrease, causing us to no longer be the primary beneficiary. Upon deconsolidation we will account for BRI using the equity method of accounting. This change will decrease Canada pretax income and decrease Corporate interest expense a similar amount, resulting in no significant impact on consolidated results of operations. In 2008, we reported approximately $10 million related to BRI pretax income and interest expense. Upon adoption of FASB issued Financial Accounting Standards No. 160, "Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements—an amendment of ARB No. 51" ("SFAS 160"), we may record a one-time gain or loss related to deconsolidation of BRI as we apply fair value accounting to the deconsolidation of this entity.
Global Markets and Corporate
        We forecast full-year 2009 global markets and corporate general and administrative expense of approximately $150 million, plus or minus 5%.
Interest
        We anticipate 2009 corporate net interest expense of approximately $90 million at December 28, 2008 foreign exchange rates, excluding U.K. trade loan interest income.
Tax
        Our tax rate is volatile and may move up or down with changes in, among other things, the amount and source of income or loss, our ability to utilize foreign tax credits, changes in tax laws, and the movement of liabilities established pursuant to FIN 48 for uncertain tax positions as statute of limitations expire or positions are otherwise effectively settled. During 2009, the Company expects to recognize a $50 to $60 million income tax benefit due to a reduction in unrecognized tax benefits. This income tax benefit is primarily due to penalties and interest associated with issues subject to audits that we believe are going to close in the next year. As a result, we anticipate that our 2009 effective tax rate on income will be in the range of 16% to 20%. We note, however, that there are other pending tax law changes in Canada that, if enacted, would result in an approximate $100 million additional decrease to unrecognized tax benefit liabilities. This one-time, non-cash income tax benefit would be recognized in the quarter in which the bill is enacted. In addition, there are other pending law changes in the U.S., U.K., and Canada that, if enacted, could have an impact on our effective tax rate.
Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates
        Management's discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations are based upon our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, or U.S. GAAP. We review our accounting policies on an on-going basis. The preparation of our consolidated financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. By their nature, estimates are subject to uncertainty. Actual results may differ materially from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. We have identified the accounting estimates below as critical to our financial condition and results of operations.
59

Table of Contents
Pension and Postretirement Benefits
        We have defined benefit plans that cover the majority of our employees in Canada and the United Kingdom. We also have postretirement welfare plans in Canada and the United States that provide medical benefits for retirees and eligible dependents and life insurance for certain retirees. The accounting for these plans is subject to the guidance provided in Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 87, " Employers' Accounting for Pensions " ("SFAS 87") and Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 106, " Employers' Accounting for Postretirement Benefits Other than Pensions " ("SFAS 106") and SFAS No. 158 "Employers' Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits—an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R)." These statements require that management make certain assumptions relating to the long-term rate of return on plan assets, discount rates used to measure future obligations and expenses, salary increases, inflation, health care cost trend rates and other assumptions. We believe that the accounting estimates related to our pension and postretirement plans are critical accounting estimates because they are highly susceptible to change from period to period based on market conditions.
        At the end of each fiscal year, we perform an analysis of high quality corporate bonds and compare the results to appropriate indices and industry trends to support the discount rates used in determining our pension liabilities in Canada. We reference a published bond index rate whose duration reflects our obligations in determining our discount rate with respect to U.K. pension liabilities. Discount rates and expected rates of return on plan assets are selected at the end of a given fiscal year and impact expense in the subsequent year. A 50 basis point change in certain assumptions made at the beginning of 2008 would have had the following effects on 2008 pension expense:

 	 	Impact to 2008
pension costs -50
basis points
(unfavorable)
favorable	 	
Description of pension sensitivity item 	 	Reduction	 	Increase	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Expected return on Canada salary plan assets, 4.90%	 	$	(1.3	)	$	1.3	 	
Expected return on Canada hourly plan assets, 7.85%	 	$	(3.4	)	$	3.4	 	
Expected return on Canada—BRI plan assets, 7.60%	 	$	(2.3	)	$	2.3	 	
Expected return on U.K. plan assets, 7.50%	 	$	(7.8	)	$	7.8	 	
Discount rate on Canada salary pension expense, 5.25%	 	$	0.5	 	$	(0.4	)	
Discount rate on Canada hourly pension expense, 5.25%	 	$	(0.2	)	$	0.1	 	
Discount rate on Canada—BRI pension expense, 5.25%	 	$	(1.4	)	$	1.4	 	
Discount rate on U.S. pension expense, 6.45%	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Discount rate on U.K. pension expense, 6.00%	 	$	(12.8	)	$	2.2	 	
        Certain components of pension and postretirement benefits expense are impacted by methodologies that normalize, or "smooth," changes to the funded status of the liabilities with respect to their recognition in the income statement. We employ two primary methodologies in this respect: the "market-related value" approach for assets valuation and the "corridor approach" for amortizing actuarial gains and losses.
•
Our expected return on assets percentage factor is not applied to the actual market value of assets as of the end of the preceding year in determining that component of pension expense; rather it is applied to the "market-related value," which employs an asset smoothing approach to the asset pools. While employer contributions and realized gains and losses (such as dividends received or gains and losses on sales of assets) are reflected immediately in the "market-related value" of assets, unrealized gains and losses are amortized into the "market-related value" over five years. Therefore, only 20% of the significant unrealized losses in asset values experienced in the later part of 2008 will enter into "market-related value" asset pools upon which 2009
60

Table of Contents
expected return on plan assets (a component of pension expense) will be calculated. However, those losses continue to be amortized into the "market-related value" pools of assets through 2013. Therefore, if asset values do not recover or recover more slowly than they declined, future years' pension expense will continue to be impacted by the losses experienced in late 2008.
•
Our pension and postretirement plans expense is also influenced by the amortization (or non-amortization) of gains and losses . Gains and losses occur when actual experience differs from estimates and assumptions with regard to asset returns, discount rates and other estimates related to plan participants, such as turnover, mortality and rate of salary increases.
Such gains and losses impact the funded status of our plans when they are measured, with an offset in other comprehensive income, thereby deferring their recognition in the income statement. We employ a "corridor" approach for determining the potential amortization of these gains and losses as a component of pension and postretirement plans' expense. To the extent gains and losses are greater than a set threshold or "outside the corridor," the difference is amortized over the remaining working life of the plan's participants. If a plan has been closed, such as our U.K. Plan as of April 1, 2009, the remaining life of all plan participants (including retirees) is used for the amortization period. The corridor is defined as the greater of 10% of a plan's projected benefit obligation or 10% of a plan's assets.
The "market-related value" approach for asset impacts the amortization of gains and losses because any one year's plan assets' gains or losses are amortized over a five year period (20% per year) when determining the gains and losses to be compared to the 10% corridor. Similar to the impact on expected return on plan assets discussed above, this may result in significant movements in pension expense for several years following a significant loss or gain, such as the loss we experienced in 2008 due to the global financial crisis.
Additionally, increases in discount rates, such as we experienced in 2008, created gains in our plans, which offset asset losses within the corridor. As a result, we will reflect little if any amortization of gains or losses in 2009 pension expense for the U.K. and Canada plans because their relevant gains and losses are inside the corridor. However, the significant asset losses from late 2008 will continue to enter into the calculation of gains and losses to be compared against the corridor through 2013. To the extent that asset values do not recover, or do not recover as rapidly as they declined, this factor creates risk of higher pension expense in future years due to the potential amortization of losses.
The table above demonstrates the potential impact of the amortization of gains and losses, specifically with regard to the last line showing the hypothetical impact on 2008 pension expense of a 50 basis point decrease the U.K. plan's discount rate. Had the discount rate chosen for the U.K. plan at the end of 2007 been 5.5% instead of 6.0%, the U.K. plan's losses would have exceeded the corridor and higher pension expense for 2008 in the amount of $12.8 million would have been recognized due the amortization of a portion of those losses.
        MillerCoors also employs a corridor approach with regard to amortizing gains and losses present in their pension and postretirement plans. However, MillerCoors uses the "market value" approach to determine plan asset gains and losses to be compared to the corridor, meaning there is no smoothing of those asset gains and losses over five years. As a result, MillerCoors pension expense is subject to additional volatility when compared to MCBC's plan. As a result, their 2009 pension expense will be significantly higher than 2008 pension expense, unfavorably impacting our equity method income in 2009 from MillerCoors.
        See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 16 "EMPLOYEE RETIREMENT PLANS" and Note 17 "POSTRETIREMENT BENEFITS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements, for further information about the financial status of these plans.
61

Table of Contents
        Assumed health care cost trend rates have a significant effect on the amounts reported for the retiree health care plan. A one-percentage point change in assumed health care cost trend rates would have the following effects:

 	 	1% point
increase
(unfavorable)	 	1% point
decrease
favorable	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Canada plans (Molson)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	 	$	(1.7	)	$	1.4	 	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(13.4	)	$	12.2	 	
Canada plans (BRI)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	 	$	(1.1	)	$	0.8	 	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(7.8	)	$	6.5	 	
U.S. plan	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	 	$	(0.5	)	$	0.4	 	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(0.2	)	$	0.2	 	
        Equity assets are well diversified between domestic and other international investments, with additional diversification in the domestic category through allocations to large-cap, small-cap and growth and value investments. Relative allocations reflect the demographics of the respective plan participants. The following compares target asset allocation percentages with actual asset allocations at December 28, 2008:

 	 	Canada plans assets	 	U.K. plan assets	 	
 	 	Target
allocations	 	Actual
allocations	 	Target
allocations	 	Actual
allocations	 	
Equities	 	 	42.0	%	 	35.2	%	 	50.0	%	 	43.3	%	
Fixed income	 	 	58.0	%	 	64.3	%	 	40.0	%	 	42.3	%	
Real estate	 	 	0.0	%	 	0.0	%	 	7.0	%	 	6.5	%	
Other	 	 	0.0	%	 	0.5	%	 	3.0	%	 	7.9	%	
Contingencies, Environmental and Litigation Reserves
        We estimate the range of liability related to environmental matters or other legal actions where the amount and range of loss can be estimated. We record our best estimate of a loss when the loss is considered probable. As additional information becomes available, we assess the potential liability related to any pending matter and revise our estimates. Costs that extend the life, increase the capacity or improve the safety or efficiency of company-owned assets or are incurred to mitigate or prevent future environmental contamination may be capitalized. Other environmental costs are expensed when incurred. We also expense legal costs as incurred. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 20 "COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of our contingencies, environmental and litigation reserves at December 28, 2008.
        In 2006, we sold our interest in the Kaiser business. While we reduced our risk profile as a result of this transaction, we retained risk by providing indemnities to the buyer for certain purchased tax credits and for other tax, labor and civil contingencies in general. These are referenced in the section called "Contingencies" above and discussed in Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 20 "COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES" to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
        We use multiple probability-weighted scenarios in determining the values of indemnity liabilities. As discussed in Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 20
62

Table of Contents

"COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES" to the Consolidated Financial Statements, we have recorded probable loss liabilities of $51.4 million and have estimated the value of the indemnity liability associated with purchased tax credits at $69.3 million, based on a total exposure of $306.0 million with regard to those liabilities. If the indemnity obligations were recorded as probable losses, our liabilities would have been higher by approximately $17.1 million at December 28, 2008.
Goodwill and Other Intangible Asset Valuation
        We evaluate the carrying value of our goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment annually, and we evaluate our other intangible assets for impairment when there is evidence that events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of these assets may not be recoverable. We completed the evaluations of goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets during the third quarter of 2008. With regard to goodwill, the fair values of our reporting units exceeded their carrying values, allowing us to conclude that no impairments of goodwill have occurred. With regard to our indefinite-lived intangible assets, most significantly Molson's core brands sold in Canada, the Carling brand sold in the U.K., and distribution rights to sell Coors Light in Canada, the fair values of the assets also exceeded their carrying values. Significant judgments and assumptions were required in the evaluation of goodwill and intangible assets for impairment. See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 12 "GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLES" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion and presentation of these amounts.
        We use a combination of discounted cash flow analyses and evaluations of values derived from market comparable transactions and earnings multiples of comparable public companies to determine the fair value of reporting units. Our cash flow projections are based on various long-range financial and operational plans of the Company and considered, when necessary, various scenarios, both favorable and unfavorable. In 2008, discount rates used for fair value estimates for reporting units was 9%. These rates are based on weighted average cost of capital, driven by, among other factors, the prevailing interest rates in geographies where these businesses operate, as well as the credit ratings and financing abilities and opportunities of each reporting unit. We use an excess earnings approach to determine the fair values of our indefinite-lived intangible assets. Discount rates used for testing of indefinite-lived intangibles ranged from 9% to 10%. These rates largely reflect the rates for the overall enterprise valuations, with some level of premium associated with the specificity of the intangibles themselves. Our reporting units operate in relatively mature beer markets, where we are reliant on a major brand for a high percentage of sales. Changes in the factors used in the estimates, including declines in industry or company-specific beer volume sales, margin erosion, termination of brewing and/or distribution agreements with other brewers, and discount rates used, could have a significant impact on the fair values of the reporting units and, consequently, may result in goodwill or indefinite-lived intangible asset impairment charges in the future.
Derivatives and Other Financial Instruments
        The following tables present a roll forward of the fair values of debt and derivative contracts outstanding as well as their maturity dates and how those fair values were obtained (in millions):

Fair value of contracts outstanding at December 30, 2007	 	$	(2,839.7	)	
 	Contracts realized or otherwise settled during the period	 	 	454.0	 	
 	Fair value of new contracts entered into during the period	 	 	22.3	 	
 	Other changes in fair value	 	 	404.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
Fair value of contracts outstanding at December 28, 2008	 	$	(1,958.6	)	
 	 	 	 	
63

Table of Contents

																	
 	 	Fair value of contracts at December 28, 2008	 	
Source of fair value 	 	Maturities
less than
1 year	 	Maturities
1 - 3 years	 	Maturities
4 - 5 years	 	Maturities
in excess of
5 years	 	Total fair
value	 	
Prices actively quoted	 	$	—	 	$	(302.3	)	$	(46.8	)	$	(1,299.3	)	$	(1,648.4	)	
Prices provided by other external sources	 	 	30.6	 	 	(339.4	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(308.8	)	
Prices based on models and other valuation methods	 	 	(1.4	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(1.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
	 	$	29.2	 	$	(641.7	)	$	(46.8	)	$	(1,299.3	)	$	(1,958.6	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        We use derivatives in the normal course of business to manage our exposure to fluctuations in production and packaging material prices, interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates, and for other strategic purposes related to our core business. We record our derivatives on the Consolidated Balance Sheet as assets or liabilities at fair value. Such accounting is complex, as are the significant judgments and estimates involved in the estimation of fair value in the absence of quoted market values. These estimates are based upon valuation methodologies deemed appropriate in the circumstances; however, the use of different assumptions could have a material effect on the estimated fair value amounts. The fair values of our derivatives are determined primarily from observable inputs that generally fall into Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy defined by SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements." See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 1 "BASIS OF PRESENTATION AND SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES" under the caption "Adoption of New Accounting Pronouncements" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion. The fair values of our derivatives include credit risk adjustments to account for counterparties' credit risk (for derivative assets) and MCBC's non-performance risk (for derivative liabilities). These non-performance reserves resulted in a $7 million favorable adjustment to other comprehensive income, mainly because derivative liabilities exceed derivative assets as of the end of 2008.
        Our market-sensitive derivative and other financial instruments, as defined by the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), are foreign currency forward contracts, commodity swaps, interest rate swaps, cross currency swaps and total return equity swaps. We monitor foreign exchange risk, interest rate risk, commodity risk, equity price risk and related derivatives using sensitivity analysis.
        We have performed a sensitivity analysis to estimate our exposure to market risk of interest rates, foreign exchange rates, commodity prices and equity prices. The sensitivity analysis reflects the impact of a hypothetical 10% adverse change in the applicable market interest rates, foreign exchange rates, commodity prices and equity price, specifically the stock price of Foster's Group ("Foster's") (ASX:FGL). During the third quarter of 2008, we entered into a cash settled total return swap with a Deutsche Bank in order to gain an economic exposure to Foster's, a major global brewer. The swap gives MCBC exposure to nearly 5% of Foster's outstanding common stock. The volatility of the applicable rates and prices are dependent on many factors that cannot be forecast with reliable accuracy. Therefore, actual changes in fair values could differ significantly from the results presented in the table below.
        We are required to post collateral with the counterparty if the swap is in an out-of-the-money position. If our credit ratings with Standard & Poor's and Moody's with regard to our long-term debt remain at an investment grade level, we are required to post collateral for only that portion of the out-of-the-money liability exceeding $20.0 million. If either of our credit ratings falls below investment grade, we must post collateral for the entire out-of-the-money liability. As of December 28, 2008, neither party to this swap agreement has posted any collateral. The volatility of the applicable rates and prices are dependent on many factors that cannot be forecast with reliable accuracy. Therefore, actual changes in fair values could differ significantly from the results presented in the table below.
64

Table of Contents
        The following table presents the results of the sensitivity analysis, which reflects the impact of a hypothetical 10% adverse change in the applicable market interest rates, foreign exchange rates, and commodity prices of our derivative and debt portfolio:

 	 	As of	 	
Estimated fair value volatility 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Foreign currency risk:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Forwards	 	$	(16.6	)	$	(45.5	)	
Interest rate risk:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Debt, swaps	 	$	(74.5	)	$	(95.0	)	
Commodity price risk:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Swaps	 	$	—	 	$	(19.1	)	
Cross currency risk:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Swaps	 	$	(6.5	)	$	(5.2	)	
Equity price risk:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Cash settled total return swap	 	$	(33.9	)	$	—	 	
Income Tax Assumptions
        We account for income taxes in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 109, " Accounting for Income Taxes " ("SFAS 109"). Judgment is required in determining our worldwide provision for income taxes. In the ordinary course of our global business, there are many transactions for which the ultimate tax outcome is uncertain. Additionally, our income tax provision is based on calculations and assumptions that are subject to examination by many different tax authorities. We adjust our income tax provision in the period it is probable that actual results will differ from our estimates. Tax law and rate changes are reflected in the income tax provision in the period in which such changes are enacted.
        We apply a two-step process to determine the amount of tax benefit to be recognized in cases where uncertainty exists. First, the tax position is evaluated to determine the likelihood that it will be sustained upon examination. If the tax position is deemed "more-likely-than-not" to be sustained, the tax position is then valued to determine the amount of benefit to be recognized in the financial statements. Our balance sheet reflects liabilities for such unrecognized tax benefits of $230.4 million as of December 28, 2008. During 2009, we expect to recognize a $50 million to $60 million income tax benefit due to a reduction in income tax benefits, related mainly to penalties and interest associated with issues subject to audits we believe are going to close in the next year. There are other pending tax law changes in Canada that, if enacted, would decrease our unrecognized tax benefits by approximately $100 million.
        We have elected to treat our portion of all foreign subsidiary earnings through December 28, 2008, as permanently reinvested under the accounting guidance of APB 23 and SFAS 109. As of December 28, 2008, approximately $970 million of retained earnings attributable to foreign subsidiaries was considered to be indefinitely invested. Our intention is to reinvest the indefinitely invested earnings permanently or to repatriate the earnings when it is tax effective to do so. It is not practicable to determine the amount of incremental taxes that might arise were these earnings to be remitted. However, we believe that U.S. foreign tax credits would largely eliminate any U.S. taxes and offset any foreign withholding taxes due upon remittance.
        We record a valuation allowance to reduce our deferred tax assets to the amount that is more likely than not to be realized. While we consider future taxable income and ongoing prudent and feasible tax planning strategies in assessing the need for the valuation allowance, in the event we were to determine that we would be able to realize our deferred tax assets in the future in excess of its net recorded amount, an adjustment to the deferred tax asset would increase income in the period a
65

Table of Contents

determination was made. Likewise, should we determine that we would not be able to realize all or part of our net deferred tax asset in the future, an adjustment to the deferred tax asset would be charged to income in the period such determination was made.
Consolidations under FIN 46R
        RMMC and RMBC were dedicated predominantly to our packaging and distribution activities and were formed with companies which have core competencies in the aluminum and glass container businesses. Effective July 1, 2008, RMMC and RMBC were contributed to MillerCoors (who consolidates their results) and de-consolidated by MCBC. The CBL joint venture with Grolsch was formed to provide a long-term relationship with that brand's owner in a key segment of the U.K. beer market. We also consolidate the financial position and results of Brewers Retail, Inc. ("BRI"), of which Molson owns just over 50%, and provides all distribution and retail sales of beer in the province of Ontario in Canada. Our ownership of BRI is determined by our market share in the province of Ontario. Our market share and ownership percentage could be reduced as a result of lower trade or consolidation of certain of our competitors.
New Accounting Pronouncements
SFAS No. 141R "Business Combinations"
        In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), "Business Combinations" ("SFAS 141R"), which replaces SFAS No. 141, "Business Combinations." Under the provisions of SFAS 141R, acquisition costs will generally be expensed as incurred; noncontrolling interests will be valued at fair value at the acquisition date; in-process research and development will be recorded at fair value as an indefinite-lived intangible asset at the acquisition date; restructuring costs associated with a business combination will generally be expensed subsequent to the acquisition date; and changes in deferred tax asset valuation allowances and income tax uncertainties after the acquisition date generally will affect income tax expense. SFAS 141R will be effective, on a prospective basis, for all business combinations for which the acquisition date is after the beginning of our fiscal year 2009, with the exception of the accounting for valuation allowances on deferred taxes and acquired tax contingencies for which the adoption is retrospective. We are currently evaluating the effects, that SFAS 141R will have on our financial statements. The immediate impact of the income tax accounting provisions will increase volatility to our effective tax rate in 2009 and subsequent years. We have no business combination activity in process as of December 28, 2008. However, if we were to initiate business combination activity in 2009, the application of FAS 141R would have an immediate impact on our financial results as it requires acquisition costs to be expensed as incurred. Also, the significant differences in purchase price accounting required by FAS 141R could add volatility to our results if we complete acquisitions in future periods.
SFAS No. 160 "Noncontrolling interests in Consolidated Financial Statements"
        In December 2007, the FASB issued Financial Accounting Standards No. 160, "Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements—an amendment of ARB No. 51" ("SFAS 160") and is effective for us beginning in fiscal year 2009. This Statement requires the recognition of a noncontrolling interest, (formerly referred to as minority interest), as equity in the consolidated financial statements and separate from the parent's equity. The amount of net income attributable to the noncontrolling interest will be included in consolidated net income on the face of the income statement. It also amends certain of ARB No. 51's consolidation procedures for consistency with the requirements of SFAS 141R, including procedures associated with the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. This statement also includes expanded disclosure requirements regarding the interests of the parent and its noncontrolling interest. The adoption of SFAS 160 in the first quarter of 2009 will require the reclassification of our reported non-controlling interests to stockholders' equity. The adoption of SFAS 160 will also change our reported Net Income in the first quarter of 2009, which will include the
66

Table of Contents

share of Net Income attributable to non-controlling interests. A new deduction will be presented at the bottom of the income statement to arrive at a new bottom-line total indicating net income attributable to the consolidating parent company. Earnings per share will still be calculated on net income attributable to the consolidating parent company.
        Due to a change in our ownership level of BRI, we expect to deconsolidate this entity from our financial statements during the first quarter of 2009, and begin to account for it under the equity method at that time. As a result, we may record a gain or loss upon BRI's deconsolidation due to SFAS 160's requirement that we apply fair value to our equity interest.
FASB Staff Position APB 14-1, "Accounting for Convertible Debt Instruments That May Be Settled in Cash Upon Conversion (Including Partial Cash Settlement)"
        In May 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. APB 14-1, "Accounting for Convertible Debt Instruments That May Be Settled in Cash upon Conversion (Including Partial Cash Settlement)" ("FSP APB 14-1"). This FSP requires that issuers of convertible debt instruments that may be settled in cash upon conversion (including partial cash settlement) should separately account for the liability and equity (conversion feature) components of the instruments. As a result, interest expense should be imputed and recognized based upon the entity's nonconvertible debt borrowing rate, which will result in incremental non-cash interest expense, and as result, lower net income. Our 2007 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes due July 30, 2013 will be subject to FSP APB 14-1. Prior to FSP APB 14-1, Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 14, "Accounting for Convertible Debt and Debt Issued with Stock Purchase Warrants" ("APB 14"), provided that no portion of the proceeds from the issuance of the instrument should be attributable to the conversion feature. Our preliminary analyses have determined that if the liability and equity components of the Convertible Senior Notes had been separately valued at the time of their issuance on June 15, 2007, the amount allocated to long-term debt would have been approximately $463 million, and the amount allocated to equity would have been approximately $112 million. When we are required to retroactively adopt FSP APB 14-1 in fiscal 2009, interest expense for fiscal 2007 and 2008 will be increased retrospectively by non-cash amounts of approximately $9.0 million and $17.0 million, respectively. We anticipate recording additional non-cash interest expense on the Convertible Senior Notes in 2009 through 2013 of approximately $18 million to $20 million annually, thereby increasing the carrying value of the debt to $575 million by its maturity date in July 2013. Further, we expect that the carrying amount of the 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes will be discounted (decreased) and additional paid-in capital increased by approximately $86 million as of December 29, 2008.
FASB Staff Position FASB 142-3 "Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets"
        In April 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. FASB 142-3, "Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets" ("FSP FAS 142-3"). This FSP amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine recognized intangible asset under SFAS Statement No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets." This FSP applies to recognized intangible assets that are accounted for pursuant to SFAS No. 142. For a recognized intangible asset, an entity will be required to disclose information that enables users of financial statements to assess the extent to which expected future cash flows associated with the asset are affected by the entity's intent and/or ability to renew or extend the arrangement. This FSP is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008 and early adoption is prohibited. We do not believe the adoption of FSP FAS 142-3 will have a significant impact on our financial statements.
67

Table of Contents
Related Party Transactions
Transactions with Management and Others
        We employed members of the Coors and Molson families, who collectively owned 86% of the class A shares, common and exchangeable, of the Company throughout 2008. Hiring and placement decisions are made based upon merit, and compensation packages offered are commensurate with policies in place for all employees of the Company.
        As of December 28, 2008, the Molson Foundation and other entities controlled by the Molson family collectively owned 43% of our Class A common and exchangeable stock, approximately 3% of our Class B common and exchangeable stock. As of December 28, 2008, various Coors family trusts collectively owned approximately 43% of our Class A common and exchangeable stock, approximately 12% of our Class B common and exchangeable stock.
Certain Business Relationships
        See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 3 "EQUITY INVESTMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements regarding our significant related party transactions.
ITEM 7A.    Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk
        We are exposed to fluctuations in interest rates, foreign currencies, and the prices of production and packaging materials. We have established policies and procedures to govern the strategic management of these exposures through a variety of financial instruments.
        Our objective in managing our exposure to fluctuations in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates, and production and packaging materials prices is to decrease the volatility of our earnings and cash flows affected by potential changes in underlying rates and prices. To achieve this objective, we enter into foreign currency forward contracts, commodity swaps, interest rate swaps, and cross currency swaps, the values of which change in the opposite direction of the anticipated cash flows. We also use derivatives for other strategic purposes related to our core business. We do not hedge the value of net investments in foreign-currency-denominated operations or translated earnings of foreign subsidiaries. Our primary foreign currency exposures are the Canadian dollar ("CAD") and the British pound sterling ("GBP").
        Derivatives are either exchange-traded instruments or over-the-counter agreements entered into with highly rated financial institutions. No losses on over-the-counter agreements due to counterparty credit issues are anticipated. All over-the-counter agreements are entered into with counterparties rated no lower than A (Standard & Poor's) or A2 (Moody's). In some instances we have reciprocal collateralization agreements with our counterparties regarding fair value positions in excess of certain thresholds. These agreements call for the posting of collateral in the form of cash, treasury securities or letters of credit if a fair value loss position to our counterparties or us exceeds a certain amount. At December 28, 2008, no collateral was posted by our counterparties or us.
        Details of all other market-sensitive derivative and other financial instruments, including their fair values, are included in the table below. These instruments include long-term fixed rate debt, foreign
68

Table of Contents

currency forwards, commodity swaps, interest rate swaps, and cross currency swaps. See related value at risk and sensitivity analysis in the Derivatives and Other Financial Instruments section of Item 7.

 	 	Notional amounts by expected maturity date	 	 	 	 	 	
 			 	December 28,
2008	 	December 30,
2007	 	
 	 	December					 	
 	 	2009	 	2010	 	2011	 	2012	 	2013	 	Thereafter	 	Total	 	Fair value	 	Fair value	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Long-term debt:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	USD $300 million, 4.85% fixed rate, due 2010(1)	 	$	—	 	$	(300.0	)	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	(300.0	)	$	(302.3	)	$	(301.9	)	
 	CAD $200 million, 7.5% fixed rate, due 2011(2)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(163.7	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(163.7	)	 	(169.1	)	 	(217.4	)	
 	USD $45 million, 6.375% fixed rate, due 2012(3)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(44.6	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(44.6	)	 	(46.8	)	 	(236.2	)	
 	CAD $900 million, 4.85% fixed rate, due 2015(1)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(736.5	)	 	(736.5	)	 	(669.6	)	 	(895.5	)	
 	USD $575 million, 2.5% convertible bonds, due 2013(4)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(575.0	)	 	(575.0	)	 	(629.7	)	 	(691.3	)	
 	USD $27 million, 7.2% fixed rate, due 2013	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(27.3	)	
Foreign currency management:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Forwards	 	 	190.8	 	 	110.1	 	 	18.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	319.5	 	 	52.1	 	 	(24.9	)	
 	Cross currency swaps(1)(3)	 	 	—	 	 	300.0	 	 	—	 	 	1,545.4	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,845.4	 	 	(197.3	)	 	(472.5	)	
Commodity pricing management:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Swaps	 	 	5.1	 	 	1.1	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	6.2	 	 	(1.6	)	 	(10.0	)	
Interest rate pricing management:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Interest rate swaps(2)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	81.8	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	81.8	 	 	7.2	 	 	9.9	 	
Equity pricing management:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Cash settled total return swap	 	 	339.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	339.5	 	 	(1.4	)	 	—	 	

(1)
Prior to issuing the bonds on September 22, 2005 (See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 13 "DEBT AND CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements), we entered into a bond forward transaction for a portion of the Canadian offering. The bond forward transaction effectively established, in advance, the yield of the government of Canada bond rates over which the Company's private placement was priced. At the time of the private placement offering and pricing, the government of Canada bond rates was trading at a yield lower than that locked in with the Company's interest rate lock. This resulted in a loss of $4.0 million on the bond forward transaction. Per FAS 133 accounting, the loss will be amortized over the life of the Canadian issued private placement and will serve to increase the Company's effective cost of borrowing by 4.9 basis points compared to the stated coupon on the issue.
Simultaneously with the U.S. private placement we entered into a cross currency swap transaction for the entire USD $300.0 million issue amount and for the same maturity. In this transaction we exchanged our $300.0 million for a CAD $355.5 million obligation with a third party. The terms of the transaction are such that the Company will pay interest at a rate of 4.28% to the third party on the amount of CAD $355.5 million and will receive interest at a rate of 4.85% on the $300.0 million amount. There was an exchange of principal at the inception of this transaction and there will be a subsequent exchange of principal at the termination of the transaction. We have designated this transaction as a hedge of the variability of the cash flows associated with the payment of interest and principal on the USD securities. Consistent with FAS 133 accounting, all changes in the value of the transaction due to foreign exchange will be recorded through the statement of operations and will be offset by a revaluation of the associated debt instrument. Changes in the value of the transaction due to interest rates will be recorded to other comprehensive income.
(2)
The BRI joint venture is a party to interest rate swaps, converting CAD $100.0 million notional amount from fixed rates to floating rates and mature in 2011. There was no exchange of principal at the inception of the swaps. These interest rate swaps qualify for hedge accounting treatment.

(3)
We are a party to certain cross currency swaps totaling GBP £530.0 million (approximately USD $774 million at prevailing foreign currency exchange rates in 2002, the year we entered into the swaps). The swaps included an initial exchange of principal in 2002 and will require final principal exchange on the settlement date of our 6 3 / 8 % notes due in 2012 (See Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 18 "DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion). The swaps also call for an exchange of fixed GBP interest payments for fixed USD interest receipts. At the initial principal exchange, we paid USD to a counterparty and received GBP. Upon final exchange, we will provide GBP to the counterparty and receive USD. The cross currency swaps have been designated as cash flow hedges.

(4)
On June 15, 2007, MCBC issued $575 million of 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes in a public offering discussed further in Part II—Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Item 8 Note 13 "DEBT AND CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS" to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
69

Table of Contents
ITEM 8.    Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

Index to Financial Statements 	 	Page	
Consolidated Financial Statements:	 	 	
 	Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	 	72	
 	Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income for each of the three years in the period ended December 28, 2008	 	74	
 	Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007	 	75	
 	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 28, 2008	 	77	
 	Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for each of the three years in the period ended December 28, 2008	 	79	
 	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	 	80	
70

Table of Contents
MANAGEMENT'S REPORT
        The preparation, integrity and objectivity of the financial statements and all other financial information included in this annual report are the responsibility of the management of Molson Coors Brewing Company. The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, applying estimates based on management's best judgment where necessary. Management believes that all material uncertainties have been appropriately accounted for and disclosed.
        The established system of accounting procedures and related internal controls provide reasonable assurance that the assets are safeguarded against loss and that the policies and procedures are implemented by qualified personnel. The Company's management assessed the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 28, 2008. In making this assessment, the Company's management used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in Internal Control—Integrated Framework . Based upon its assessment, management concluded that, as of December 28, 2008, the Company's internal control over financial reporting was effective.
        PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, provides an objective, independent audit of the consolidated financial statements and internal control over financial reporting. Their accompanying report is based upon an examination conducted in accordance with standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), including tests of accounting procedures, records and internal controls.
        The Board of Directors, operating through its Audit Committee composed of independent, outside directors, monitors the Company's accounting control systems and reviews the results of the Company's auditing activities. The Audit Committee meets at least quarterly, either separately or jointly, with representatives of management, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, and internal auditors. To ensure complete independence, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP and the Company's internal auditors have full and free access to the Audit Committee and may meet with or without the presence of management.

Peter Swinburn	 	Stewart Glendinning	
President & Chief Executive Officer,	 	Chief Financial Officer,	
Molson Coors Brewing Company	 	Molson Coors Brewing Company	
February 24, 2009	 	February 24, 2009	
71

Table of Contents

 Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Board of Directors and Shareholders
    of Molson Coors Brewing Company:
        In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements listed in the accompanying index present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Molson Coors Brewing Company and its subsidiaries at December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 28, 2008 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. In addition, in our opinion, the financial statement schedule listed in the index appearing under Item 15(a) (2) presents fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein when read in conjunction with the related consolidated financial statements. Also in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 28, 2008 based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). The Company's management is responsible for these financial statements and financial statement schedule, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting appearing under Item 9A. Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements, on the financial statement schedule, and on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our integrated audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audits of the financial statements included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.
        As discussed in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company changed the manner in which it accounts for defined benefit pension and other postretirement plans in 2006 and the manner in which it accounts for uncertain tax positions in 2007.
        A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
        Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject
72

Table of Contents

to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
Denver, Colorado
February 24, 2009
73

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(IN MILLIONS, EXCEPT PER SHARE DATA)

 	 	For the Years Ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006(1)	 	
Sales	 	$	6,651.8	 	$	8,319.7	 	$	7,901.6	 	
Excise taxes	 	 	(1,877.5	)	 	(2,129.1	)	 	(2,056.6	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net sales	 	 	4,774.3	 	 	6,190.6	 	 	5,845.0	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(2,840.8	)	 	(3,702.9	)	 	(3,481.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	1,933.5	 	 	2,487.7	 	 	2,363.9	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(1,333.2	)	 	(1,734.4	)	 	(1,705.4	)	
Special items, net	 	 	(133.9	)	 	(112.2	)	 	(77.4	)	
Equity income in MillerCoors	 	 	155.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	622.0	 	 	641.1	 	 	581.1	 	
Other (expense) income, net	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Interest expense	 	 	(103.3	)	 	(126.5	)	 	(143.0	)	
 	Interest income	 	 	17.3	 	 	26.6	 	 	16.3	 	
 	Debt extinguishment costs	 	 	(12.4	)	 	(24.5	)	 	—	 	
 	Other (expense) income, net	 	 	(8.4	)	 	17.7	 	 	17.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total other expense	 	 	(106.8	)	 	(106.7	)	 	(109.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations before income taxes and minority interests	 	 	515.2	 	 	534.4	 	 	472.1	 	
Income tax expense	 	 	(102.9	)	 	(4.2	)	 	(82.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations before minority interests	 	 	412.3	 	 	530.2	 	 	389.7	 	
Minority interests in net income of consolidated entities	 	 	(12.2	)	 	(15.3	)	 	(16.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations	 	 	400.1	 	 	514.9	 	 	373.6	 	
Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax	 	 	(12.1	)	 	(17.7	)	 	(12.6	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net income	 	$	388.0	 	$	497.2	 	$	361.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Foreign currency translation adjustments	 	 	(1,281.0	)	 	795.0	 	 	157.2	 	
 	Unrealized gain (loss) on derivative instruments	 	 	49.0	 	 	(3.4	)	 	18.4	 	
 	Realized gain (loss) reclassified to net income	 	 	3.9	 	 	2.9	 	 	(4.6	)	
 	Ownership share of MillerCoors other comprehensive loss	 	 	(211.2	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Pension and other other postretirement benefit adjustments	 	 	(196.9	)	 	(6.6	)	 	131.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Comprehensive (loss) income	 	$	(1,248.2	)	$	1,285.1	 	$	663.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	From continuing operations	 	$	2.19	 	$	2.88	 	$	2.17	 	
 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.07	)	 	(0.10	)	 	(0.07	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic net income per share	 	$	2.12	 	$	2.78	 	$	2.10	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Diluted income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	From continuing operations	 	$	2.16	 	$	2.84	 	$	2.16	 	
 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.07	)	 	(0.10	)	 	(0.08	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Diluted net income per share	 	$	2.09	 	$	2.74	 	$	2.08	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted average shares—basic	 	 	182.6	 	 	178.7	 	 	172.2	 	
Weighted average shares—diluted	 	 	185.5	 	 	181.4	 	 	173.3	 	

(1)
Share and per share amounts have been adjusted from previously reported amounts to reflect a 2-for-1 stock split issued in the form of a stock dividend effective October 3, 2007.
See notes to consolidated financial statements
74

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	216.2	 	$	377.0	 	
 	Accounts and notes receivable:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Trade, less allowance for doubtful accounts of $7.9 and $8.8, respectively	 	 	432.9	 	 	758.5	 	
 	 	Affiliates	 	 	39.6	 	 	—	 	
 	 	Current notes receivable and other receivables, less allowance for doubtful accounts of $3.3 and $3.2, respectively	 	 	162.9	 	 	112.6	 	
 	Inventories:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Finished, less allowance for obsolete inventories	 	 	89.1	 	 	164.0	 	
 	 	In process	 	 	13.4	 	 	40.7	 	
 	 	Raw materials	 	 	43.3	 	 	82.3	 	
 	 	Packaging materials, less allowance for obsolete inventories	 	 	46.3	 	 	82.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total inventories	 	 	192.1	 	 	369.6	 	
 	Maintenance and operating supplies, less allowance for obsolete supplies of $4.6 and $10.6, respectively	 	 	14.8	 	 	34.8	 	
 	Other current assets, less allowance for advertising supplies	 	 	47.1	 	 	100.9	 	
 	Deferred tax assets	 	 	—	 	 	17.9	 	
 	Discontinued operations	 	 	1.5	 	 	5.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Total current assets	 	 	1,107.1	 	 	1,776.8	 	
Properties, less accumulated depreciation of $673.5 and $2,715.1, respectively	 	 	
1,301.9	 	 	
2,696.2	 	
Goodwill	 	 	1,298.0	 	 	3,346.5	 	
Other intangibles, less accumulated amortization of $274.9 and $312.1, respectively	 	 	3,923.4	 	 	5,039.4	 	
Investment in MillerCoors	 	 	2,418.7	 	 	—	 	
Deferred tax assets	 	 	105.3	 	 	336.9	 	
Notes receivable, less allowance for doubtful accounts of $8.1 and $7.9, respectively	 	 	51.8	 	 	71.2	 	
Other assets	 	 	203.4	 	 	179.5	 	
Discontinued operations	 	 	7.0	 	 	5.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	 	$	10,416.6	 	$	13,451.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
(continued)
See notes to consolidated financial statements.
75

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Continued)
(IN MILLIONS, EXCEPT PAR VALUE)

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
Liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Accounts payable:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Trade	 	$	152.8	 	$	351.6	 	
 	 	Affiliates	 	 	17.7	 	 	29.1	 	
 	Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	 	690.8	 	 	1,189.1	 	
 	Deferred tax liabilities	 	 	107.8	 	 	120.6	 	
 	Short-term borrowings	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	
 	Current portion of long-term debt	 	 	0.1	 	 	4.2	 	
 	Discontinued operations	 	 	16.9	 	 	40.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Total current liabilities	 	 	986.1	 	 	1,735.5	 	
Long-term debt	 	 	
1,831.7	 	 	
2,260.6	 	
Pension and post-retirement benefits	 	 	581.0	 	 	677.8	 	
Derivative hedging instruments	 	 	225.9	 	 	477.4	 	
Deferred tax liabilities	 	 	399.4	 	 	605.4	 	
Unrecognized tax benefits	 	 	230.4	 	 	285.9	 	
Other liabilities	 	 	47.6	 	 	90.9	 	
Discontinued operations	 	 	124.8	 	 	124.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total liabilities	 	 	4,426.9	 	 	6,258.3	 	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 20)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Minority interests	 	 	
9.4	 	 	
43.8	 	
Stockholders' equity	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Capital stock:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Preferred stock, non-voting, no par value (authorized: 25.0 shares; none issued)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	Class A common stock, voting, $0.01 par value (authorized: 500.0 shares; issued and outstanding: 2.7 shares at
December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	Class B common stock, non-voting, $0.01 par value (authorized: 500.0 shares; issued and outstanding: 157.1 shares
and 149.6 shares at December 28, 2008 and December 30,
2007, respectively)	 	 	1.6	 	 	1.5	 	
 	 	Class A exchangeable shares (issued and outstanding: 3.2 shares and 3.3 shares at December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively)	 	 	119.4	 	 	124.8	 	
 	 	Class B exchangeable shares (issued and outstanding: 20.9 shares and 25.1 shares at December 28, 2008 and
December 30, 2007, respectively)	 	 	786.3	 	 	945.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Total capital stock	 	 	907.3	 	 	1,071.6	 	
 	Paid-in capital	 	 	
3,270.4	 	 	
3,022.5	 	
 	Retained earnings	 	 	2,199.4	 	 	1,950.5	 	
 	Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	 	 	(396.8	)	 	1,104.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Total stockholders' equity	 	 	5,980.3	 	 	7,149.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	$	10,416.6	 	$	13,451.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
See notes to consolidated financial statements.
76

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	For the Years Ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
Cash flows from operating activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income	 	$	388.0	 	$	497.2	 	$	361.0	 	
 	Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Depreciation and amortization	 	 	273.4	 	 	345.8	 	 	438.4	 	
 	 	Amortization of debt issuance costs and discounts	 	 	1.3	 	 	4.8	 	 	3.6	 	
 	 	Share-based compensation	 	 	55.9	 	 	37.4	 	 	22.1	 	
 	 	Loss (gain) on sale or impairment of properties and intangibles	 	 	39.2	 	 	49.6	 	 	(11.0	)	
 	 	Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	 	 	(8.3	)	 	(28.1	)	 	(7.5	)	
 	 	Deferred income taxes	 	 	85.1	 	 	(97.9	)	 	1.4	 	
 	 	(Gain) loss on foreign currency fluctuations and derivative instruments	 	 	(1.5	)	 	7.1	 	 	(4.6	)	
 	 	Equity income in MillerCoors	 	 	(155.6	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	Distributions from MillerCoors	 	 	136.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	Equity in net income of other unconsolidated affiliates	 	 	(24.1	)	 	(6.6	)	 	(8.0	)	
 	 	Distributions from other unconsolidated affiliates	 	 	7.5	 	 	9.3	 	 	10.2	 	
 	 	Minority interest in net income of consolidated entities	 	 	12.2	 	 	15.3	 	 	16.1	 	
 	 	Change in current assets and liabilities (net of assets acquired and liabilities assumed in business combinations) and other:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	Receivables	 	 	(128.2	)	 	(47.7	)	 	57.7	 	
 	 	 	Inventories	 	 	39.3	 	 	(23.1	)	 	7.8	 	
 	 	 	Payables	 	 	(10.5	)	 	(27.5	)	 	4.1	 	
 	 	 	Other assets and other liabilities	 	 	(310.8	)	 	(137.2	)	 	(71.5	)	
 	 	 	Operating cash flows of discontinued operations	 	 	12.1	 	 	17.6	 	 	13.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by operating activities	 	 	411.5	 	 	616.0	 	 	833.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash flows from investing activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Additions to properties and intangible assets	 	 	(230.5	)	 	(428.3	)	 	(446.4	)	
 	Proceeds from sales of businesses and other assets	 	 	38.8	 	 	38.1	 	 	29.1	 	
 	Proceeds from sales (purchases) of investment securities, net	 	 	22.8	 	 	(22.8	)	 	—	 	
 	Acquisition of businesses, net of cash acquired	 	 	—	 	 	(26.7	)	 	—	 	
 	Proceeds in conjunction with the sale of preferred equity holdings of Montréal Canadiens	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	36.5	 	
 	Investment in MillerCoors	 	 	(84.3	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Investment in and advances to an unconsolidated affiliate	 	 	(6.9	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Trade loan repayments from customers	 	 	25.8	 	 	32.3	 	 	34.2	 	
 	Trade loans advanced to customers	 	 	(31.5	)	 	(32.9	)	 	(28.0	)	
 	Other	 	 	(3.7	)	 	1.2	 	 	0.3	 	
 	Discontinued operations—proceeds from sale of majority stake in Kaiser, net of costs to sell	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	79.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	 	(269.5	)	 	(439.1	)	 	(294.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        (continued)
See notes to consolidated financial statements.
77

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Continued)
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	For the Years Ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
Cash flows from financing activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Exercise of stock options under equity compensation plans	 	 	59.0	 	 	209.5	 	 	83.4	 	
 	Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	 	 	8.3	 	 	28.1	 	 	7.5	 	
 	Dividends paid	 	 	(139.1	)	 	(114.8	)	 	(110.5	)	
 	Dividends paid to minority interest holders	 	 	(20.3	)	 	(17.0	)	 	(17.8	)	
 	Proceeds from issuances of long-term debt	 	 	16.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Proceeds from issuance of convertible debt	 	 	—	 	 	575.0	 	 	—	 	
 	Debt issuance costs	 	 	—	 	 	(10.2	)	 	(0.1	)	
 	Sale of warrants	 	 	—	 	 	57.0	 	 	—	 	
 	Purchase of call options	 	 	—	 	 	(106.7	)	 	—	 	
 	Payments on long-term debt and capital lease obligations	 	 	(181.3	)	 	(631.0	)	 	(7.4	)	
 	Proceeds from short-term borrowings	 	 	54.5	 	 	179.2	 	 	83.7	 	
 	Payments on short-term borrowings	 	 	(47.3	)	 	(180.5	)	 	(98.1	)	
 	Net proceeds from (payments on) commercial paper	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(167.4	)	
 	Net proceeds from (payments on) revolving credit facilities	 	 	1.1	 	 	(6.1	)	 	(166.2	)	
 	Change in overdraft balances and other	 	 	(29.8	)	 	20.7	 	 	(1.5	)	
 	Proceeds (payments) on settlements of debt-related derivatives	 	 	12.0	 	 	5.2	 	 	(5.9	)	
 	Financing cash flows of discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(0.9	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	 	 	(266.9	)	 	8.4	 	 	(401.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	 	 	(124.9	)	 	185.3	 	 	137.2	 	
 	Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	 	 	(35.9	)	 	9.5	 	 	5.6	 	
 	Balance at beginning of year	 	 	377.0	 	 	182.2	 	 	39.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at end of year	 	$	216.2	 	$	377.0	 	$	182.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
See notes to consolidated financial statements.
78

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Common
stock issued	 	Exchangeable
shares issued	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 					 	 	 	 	 	Accumulated
other
comprehensive
income (loss)	 	 	 	
 					 	Paid-in
capital	 	Retained
earnings			 	 	 	
 	 	Class A	 	Class B	 	Class A	 	Class B							 	Total	 	
Balances at December 25, 2005	 	$	—	 	$	1.2	 	$	145.0	 	$	1,552.5	 	$	2,016.0	 	$	1,423.0	 	$	187.0	 	$	5,324.7	 	
 	Shares issued under equity compensation plans, including related tax benefit	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	84.3	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	84.3	 	
 	Exchange of shares	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	 	(20.3	)	 	(241.5	)	 	261.7	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Amortization of stock based compensation	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	27.9	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	27.9	 	
 	Other comprehensive income, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	302.1	 	 	302.1	 	
 	Adjustment to adopt SFAS 158, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(172.1	)	 	(172.1	)	
 	Net income	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	361.0	 	 	—	 	 	361.0	 	
 	Cash dividends—$0.64 per share	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(110.5	)	 	—	 	 	(110.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balances at December 31, 2006	 	 	—	 	 	1.3	 	 	124.7	 	 	1,311.0	 	 	2,389.9	 	 	1,673.5	 	 	317.0	 	 	5,817.4	 	
 	Shares issued under equity compensation plans, including related tax benefit	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	238.7	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	238.8	 	
 	Exchange of shares	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	 	0.1	 	 	(365.7	)	 	365.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Amortization of stock based compensation	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	37.4	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	37.4	 	
 	Other comprehensive income, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	787.9	 	 	787.9	 	
 	Adjustment to adopt FIN 48	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(105.4	)	 	—	 	 	(105.4	)	
 	Sale of warrants	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	57.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	57.0	 	
 	Purchase of call options, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(66.0	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(66.0	)	
 	Net income	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	497.2	 	 	—	 	 	497.2	 	
 	Cash dividends—$0.64 per share	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(114.8	)	 	—	 	 	(114.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balances at December 30, 2007	 	 	—	 	 	1.5	 	 	124.8	 	 	945.3	 	 	3,022.5	 	 	1,950.5	 	 	1,104.9	 	 	7,149.5	 	
 	Shares issued under equity compensation plans, including related tax benefit	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	24.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	24.6	 	
 	Exchange of shares	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	 	(5.4	)	 	(159.0	)	 	164.3	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Amortization of stock based compensation	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	59.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	59.0	 	
 	Contribution to MillerCoors, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	134.5	 	 	134.5	 	
 	Other comprehensive loss, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(1,636.2	)	 	(1,636.2	)	
 	Net income	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	388.0	 	 	—	 	 	388.0	 	
 	Cash dividends—$0.76 per share	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(139.1	)	 	—	 	 	(139.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balances at December 28, 2008	 	$	—	 	$	1.6	 	$	119.4	 	$	786.3	 	$	3,270.4	 	$	2,199.4	 	$	(396.8	)	$	5,980.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
See notes to consolidated financial statements.
79

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
        Unless otherwise noted in this report, any description of we, us or our includes Molson Coors Brewing Company ("MCBC" or the "Company"), principally a holding company, and its operating subsidiaries: Molson Canada ("Molson"), operating in Canada; Coors Brewers Limited ("CBL"), operating in the United Kingdom ("U.K."); Coors Brewing Company ("CBC"), which operated in the United States ("U.S.") prior to the formation of MillerCoors LLC ("MillerCoors") (see below); and our other corporate entities.
        Effective July 1, 2008, MCBC and SABMiller plc ("SABMiller") combined the U.S. and Puerto Rico operations of their respective subsidiaries, CBC and Miller Brewing Company ("Miller"). The results and financial position of U.S. operations, which had historically comprised substantially all of our U.S. reporting segment were, in all material respects, deconsolidated from MCBC prospectively upon formation of MillerCoors. Our interest in MillerCoors is accounted for by us under the equity method of accounting. See Note 2, "Segment and Geographic Information," and Note 3, "Equity Investments."
        Unless otherwise indicated, information in this report is presented in U.S. dollars ("USD" or "$").
Our Fiscal Year
        Our fiscal year is a 52 or 53 week period ending on the last Sunday in December. The fiscal years ended December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, were 52 week periods and fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, was a 53 week period.
Principles of Consolidation
        Our consolidated financial statements include our accounts and our majority-owned and controlled domestic and foreign subsidiaries, as well as entities consolidated under FASB Interpretation No. 46R, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities—An Interpretation of ARB 51 ("FIN 46R"). All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.
Reporting Periods Presented
        The results of Kaiser and our joint venture, Brewers Retail Inc. (BRI), consolidated under FIN 46R, are reported one month in arrears for this and future reporting periods. For the year ended December 31, 2006, Kaiser's results include the results for December 2005 through January 13, 2006, (the date of the sale).
Stock Split
        On August 1, 2007, our Board of Directors declared a two-for-one stock split issued in the form of a dividend for all classes of capital stock, with a record date of September 19, 2007, and an effective date of October 3, 2007. All share and per share data included in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes have been adjusted to reflect this stock split.
Use of Estimates
        Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP). These accounting principles require us to make certain estimates, judgments and assumptions. We believe that the estimates, judgments and
80

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

assumptions used to determine certain amounts that affect the financial statements are reasonable, based on information available at the time they are made. To the extent there are material differences between these estimates and actual results, our consolidated financial statements may be affected.
Reclassifications
        Certain reclassifications have been made to the 2006 and 2007 financial statements to conform to the 2008 presentation.
Revenue Recognition
        Depending upon the method of distribution, revenue is recognized when the significant risks and rewards of ownership are transferred to the customer or distributor, which is either at the time of shipment to distributors or upon delivery of product to retail customers.
        In the United Kingdom, excise taxes are included in the purchase price we pay the vendor on beverages for the factored brands business purchased from third parties for resale, and are included in our net sales and cost of goods sold when ultimately sold.
        The cost of various programs, such as price promotions, rebates and coupon programs are treated as a reduction of sales. Sales of products are for cash or otherwise agreed upon credit terms. Revenue is stated net of incentives, discounts and returns.
        Outside of unusual circumstances, if product is returned, it is generally for failure to meet our quality standards, not caused by customer actions. Products that do not meet our high quality standards are returned and destroyed. We do not have standard terms that permit return of product. We estimate the costs for product returns and record those costs in cost of goods sold each period. We reduce revenue at the value of the original sales price in the period that the product is returned.
Cost of Goods Sold
        Our cost of goods sold includes beer raw materials, packaging materials (including promotional packaging), manufacturing costs, plant administrative support and overheads, inbound and outbound freight charges, purchasing and receiving costs, inspection costs, warehousing, and internal transfer costs.
Equity Method Accounting
        We generally apply the equity method of accounting to 20% to 50% owned investments where we exercise significant influence, except for certain joint ventures that must be consolidated as variable interest entities under FIN 46R. These equity method investments include our equity ownership in MillerCoors in the U.S., Tradeteam (a transportation and logistics services company in the U.K.), and investments in Modelo Molson Imports, L.P., the Montréal Canadiens, BDL and House of Blues, all in Canada. See Note 3, "Equity Investments."
        There are no related parties that own interests in our equity method investments as of December 28, 2008.
81

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)
Marketing, General and Administrative Expenses
        Our marketing, general and administrative expenses consist of advertising, sales costs, non-manufacturing administrative, and overhead costs. The creative portion of our advertising activities is expensed as incurred. Production costs of advertising and promotional materials are generally expensed when the advertising is first run. Advertising expense was $610.0 million, $858.1 million, and $906.9 million for years 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Prepaid advertising costs of $8.1 million and $27.3 million, were included in other current assets in the Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, respectively.
Trade Loans
        CBL extends loans to a portion of the retail outlets that sell our brands. Some of these loans provide for no interest to be payable, and others provide for payment of a below market interest rate. In return, the retail outlets receive smaller discounts on beer and other beverage products purchased from us, with the net result being CBL attaining a market return on the outstanding loan balance. We therefore reclassify a portion of beer revenue into interest income to reflect a market rate of interest on these loans. In 2008, 2007 and 2006, these amounts were $10.7 million, $11.5 million and $11.7 million, respectively. This interest income is included in the U.K. segment since it is related solely to CBL.
        Trade loan receivables are classified as either other receivables or non-current notes receivable in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. At December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, total loans outstanding, net of allowances, were $68.8 million and $98.4 million, respectively.
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts
        Canada's distribution channels are highly regulated by provincial regulation and experience few collectibility problems. However, Canada does have direct sales to retail customers for which an allowance is recorded based upon expected collectibility and historical experience.
        Because the majority of CBL sales are directly to retail customers, and because of the industry practice of making trade loans to customers, our ability to manage credit risk in this business is critical. At CBL, we provide allowances for uncollectible trade receivables and trade loans from our customers. Generally, provisions are recorded to cover the full exposure to a specific customer at the point the account is considered uncollectible. Accounts are typically deemed uncollectible based on the sales channel, after becoming either one hundred twenty days or one hundred eighty days overdue. We record the provision in marketing, general and administrative expenses. Provisions are reversed upon recoverability of the account or at the point an account is written off.
        We are not able to predict changes in financial condition of our customers, and if circumstances related to our customers deteriorate, our estimates of the recoverability of our trade receivables and trade loans could be materially affected.
Inventories
        Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market. Cost is determined by the first-in, first-out ("FIFO") method. Prior to the formation of MillerCoors, substantially all of the inventories in the United States were determined on the last-in, first-out ("LIFO") method. As of December 30, 2007,
82

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

the percentage of total inventories on the LIFO method was approximately 25%. Current cost in the United States, determined on the FIFO method, exceeded LIFO cost by $47.9 million at December 30, 2007.
        We regularly assess the shelf-life of our inventories and reserve for those inventories when it becomes apparent the product will not be sold within our freshness specifications. There were no allowances for obsolete finished or packaging materials at December 28, 2008. At December 30, 2007, the allowances for obsolete inventories were $1.0 million for finished inventories and $0.6 million for packaging materials.
Fair Value of Financial Instruments
        The carrying amounts of our cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, approximate fair value as recorded due to the short-term maturity of these instruments. The fair value of long-term obligations for derivatives was estimated by discounting the future cash flows using market interest rates, adjusted for non-performance credit risk associated with our counterparties (assets) or with MCBC (liabilities), see Note 18, "Derivative Instruments." Assuming current market rates for similar instruments, the fair value of long-term debt is presented in Note 13, "Debt and Credit Arrangements."
Foreign Currency Translation
        Assets and liabilities recorded in foreign currencies that are the functional currencies for the respective operations are translated at the prevailing exchange rate at the balance sheet date. Revenue and expenses are translated at the average exchange rates during the period. Translation adjustments resulting from this process are reported as a separate component of other comprehensive income.
Factored Brands
        In addition to supplying our own brands, CBL sells other beverage companies' products to on-premise customers to provide them with a full range of products for their retail outlets. These factored brand sales are included in our financial results, but the related volume is not included in our reported sales volumes. We refer to this as the "factored brand business." In the factored brand business, CBL normally purchases factored brand inventory, taking orders from customers for such brands, and invoicing customers for the product and related costs of delivery. In accordance with EITF 99-19, " Reporting Revenue Gross as a Principal Versus Net as an Agent ," sales under the factored brands are generally reported on a gross income basis.
Goodwill and Other Intangible Asset Valuation
        We evaluate the carrying value of our goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment at least annually, and we evaluate our other intangible assets for impairment when there is evidence that certain events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of these assets may not be recoverable. Significant judgments and assumptions are required in the evaluation of goodwill and intangible assets for impairment. See Note 12, "Goodwill and Intangible Assets."
83

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)
Statement of Cash Flows Data
        Cash equivalents represent highly liquid investments with original maturities of 90 days or less. The fair value of these investments approximates their carrying value. The following presents our supplemental cash flow information:

 	 	For the fiscal years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Cash paid for interest(1)	 	$	84.2	 	$	104.4	 	$	132.5	 	
Cash paid for taxes	 	$	71.5	 	$	77.6	 	$	38.4	 	
Receipt of note upon sale of property	 	$	2.8	 	$	—	 	$	1.7	 	
Issuance of restricted stock, net of forfeitures	 	$	28.2	 	$	11.1	 	$	11.3	 	
Issuance of performance shares, net of forfeitures	 	$	0.9	 	$	1.6	 	$	65.3	 	
Tax benefit from exercise of stock options	 	$	8.3	 	$	28.1	 	$	7.4	 	

(1)
2008 and 2007 includes cash paid for interest of $3.0 and $6.2 million associated with debt extinguishment costs, respectively.
        See Note 3, "Equity Investments," for a summary of assets and liabilities contributed to MillerCoors, the formation of which was a significant non-cash activity.
Adoption of New Accounting Pronouncements
FASB Interpretation No. 48 "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes—an Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109"
        On January 1, 2007, we adopted the FASB's Interpretation No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes—an Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109" ("FIN 48"). FIN 48 clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an enterprise's financial statements. FIN 48 prescribes a two-step process to determine the amount of tax benefit to be recognized. However, the tax position must be evaluated to determine the likelihood that it will be sustained upon examination. If the tax position is deemed "more-likely-than-not" to be sustained, the tax position is then valued to determine the amount of benefit to be recognized in the financial statements. As a result of the adoption of FIN 48, we increased tax related liabilities by a total of $132.1 million and recorded $3.9 million as a current liability for unrecognized tax benefits and $128.2 million as a non-current liability for unrecognized tax benefits. The cumulative effect of applying the new requirement has been recorded as a reduction to the beginning balance of retained earnings in the amount of $105.4 million, an increase to goodwill in the amount of $2.3 million (See Note 12, "Goodwill and Intangible Assets") and an increase to deferred tax assets of $24.4 million. The adjustment to goodwill reflects the changes to liabilities for uncertain tax positions established in the opening balance sheet regarding our historical merger and acquisition activity. See Note 7, "Income Taxes," for further discussion.
SFAS No. 157 "Fair Value Measurements"
        In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, " Fair Value Measurements ," ("SFAS 157") which was, in part, effective for us beginning in fiscal year 2008. This statement defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands the related disclosure requirements. The
84

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

statement indicates, among other things, that a fair value measurement assumes that the transaction to sell an asset or transfer a liability occurs in the principal market for the asset or liability or, in the absence of a principal market, the most advantageous market for the asset or liability. Subsequent to the issuance of SFAS 157, the FASB issued FASB Staff Positions ("FSP") 157-1, " Application of FASB Statement No. 157 to FASB Statement No. 13 and Other Accounting Pronouncements That Address Fair Value Measurements for Purposes of Lease Classification or Measurement under Statement 13 " and FSP FAS 157-2 " Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157 ." FSP FAS 157-1 excludes from the scope of SFAS 157, in certain circumstances, SFAS 13 and other accounting pronouncements that address fair value measurements for purposes of lease classification or measurement under SFAS 13. FSP FAS 157-2 delays the effective date of SFAS 157 for all nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a recurring basis. For the instruments subject to the delay in the effective date under FSP FAS 157-2, the effective date to adopt the fair value provisions for us will be the first quarter of 2009.
        In October 2008, the FASB issued FSP FAS 157-3, " Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active ." This FSP clarifies the application of SFAS No. 157 in a market that is not active and applies to financial assets within the scope of accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements in accordance with SFAS No. 157. FSP FAS 157-3 was effective upon issuance, including prior periods for which financial statements have not been issued. Accordingly, we adopted this guidance effective September 28, 2008. Our adoption of this guidance did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.
        The table below summarizes our financial assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 28, 2008. Upon adoption of SFAS 157, in the first quarter of 2008, we considered our indemnity obligations related to our discontinued operations from Kaiser (see Note 20, "Commitments and Contingencies") to be within the scope of the first phase of SFAS 157 adoption in 2008. During the fourth quarter of 2008, we determined that the principles of SFAS 157 should be applied to these liabilities in the second phase of adoption in 2009, because of the non-routine nature of fair value determinations associated with these obligations. As a result, these indemnity obligations have been excluded from the table below.
        SFAS 157 establishes a hierarchy that prioritizes fair value measurements based on the types of inputs used for the various valuation techniques (market approach, income approach and cost approach). We utilize a combination of market and income approaches to value derivative instruments, and use an income approach for valuing our indemnity obligations. Our financial assets and liabilities are measured using inputs from the three levels of the fair value hierarchy. The three levels of the hierarchy are as follows:
        Level 1—Inputs are unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that we have the ability to access at the measurement date.
        Level 2—Inputs include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are less active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability (i.e., interest rates, yield curves, etc.), and inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data by correlation or other means (market corroborated inputs).
85

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)
        Level 3—Unobservable inputs that reflect our assumptions about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. We develop these inputs based on the best information available, including our own data.
        The following presents our assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value based on a recurring basis:

 	 	 	 	Fair Value Measurements at December 28, 2008 Using	 	
 	 	Total carrying
value at
December 28,
2008			 	
 			 	Quoted prices in
active markets
(Level 1)	 	Significant Other
Observable Inputs
(Level 2)	 	Significant
Unobservable
Inputs (Level 3)	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Derivatives liabilities, net	 	$	(141.0	)	$	—	 	$	(151.5	)	$	10.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total	 	$	(141.0	)	$	—	 	$	(151.5	)	$	10.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The table below illustrates a rollforward of the amounts included in our consolidated balance sheet for derivative financial instruments that we have classified within Level 3 under SFAS 157. The determination to classify a financial instrument within Level 3 is based upon the significance of the unobservable factors used in determining the overall fair value of the instrument. Since financial instruments classified as Level 3 typically include a combination of observable components (that is, components that are actively quoted and can be validated to external sources) and unobservable components, the gains and losses in the table below may include changes in fair value due in part to observable market factors, or changes to our assumptions on the unobservable components. Depending upon the information readily observable in the market, and/or the use of unobservable inputs, which are significant to the overall valuation, the classification of any individual financial instrument may differ from one measurement date to the next. In the event that there is a movement to/from the classification of an instrument as Level 3, we have reflected such items in the table below within the "Transfers In/Out of Level 3" caption. We manage our overall risk at the portfolio level, and in the execution of our strategy, we may use a combination of financial instruments, which may be classified within any level. Since Level 1 and Level 2 risk management instruments are not included in the rollforward below, the gains or losses in the table do not reflect the effect of our total risk management activities.

 	 	Rollforward of
Level 3 Inputs	 	
Balance at December 31, 2007	 	$	—	 	
Total gains or losses (realized/unrealized)	 	 	 	 	
 	Included in earnings (or change in net assets)	 	 	—	 	
 	Included in AOCI	 	 	—	 	
Purchases, issuances and settlements	 	 	—	 	
Transfers In/Out of Level 3	 	 	10.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 28, 2008	 	$	10.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
        In 2009 and in accordance with FSP FAS 157-2, we will adopt the fair value provisions for those non-financial assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis including goodwill, intangibles, indemnity (guarantee) obligations, and debt. Based on our evaluation of this
86

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

statement, we do not believe the adoption of FSP FAS 157-2 will have a significant impact on our financial results or position.
        Following is a list of asset and liabilities that are recognized or disclosed at fair value for which, we will apply the provisions of SFAS 157 in 2009:
•
Reporting units, including Canada, U.S. and U.K., measured at fair value in the first step of our annual goodwill impairment testing, 

•
Indefinite-lived intangible assets measured at fair value in our annual impairment testing, 

•
Other long-lived assets held for sale and carried at fair value less costs to sell, 

•
Asset retirement obligations, 

•
Liabilities associated with restructuring or other exit activities, and 

•
Indemnity (guarantee) obligations.
SFAS No. 158 "Employers' Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits—an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R)"
        SFAS 158 was issued in September 2006 and was effective for our annual fiscal year ending December 31, 2006. The standard, which is an amendment to SFAS 87, 88, 106, and 132(R), requires an employer to recognize the funded status of any defined benefit pension and/or other postretirement benefit plans as an asset or liability in its statement of financial position. Funded status is the difference between the projected benefit obligation and the market value of plan assets for defined benefit pension plans, and is the difference between the accumulated benefit obligation and the market value of plan assets (if any) for other postretirement benefit plans. SFAS 158 also requires an employer to recognize changes in that funded status in the year in which the changes occur through other comprehensive income. As a result of the adoption of SFAS 158, liabilities related to our defined benefit pension and postretirement benefit plans increased by $245 million and our accumulated other comprehensive income, net of related deferred income taxes, decreased by approximately $172 million as of December 31, 2006. A portion of the change in accumulated other comprehensive income related to the adoption of SFAS 158 is being recognized in the statement of operations as a component of net periodic pension benefit cost in future periods. See Notes 16, "Employee Retirement Plans" and 17, "Postretirement Benefits."
        In addition, this statement requires companies to measure plan assets and obligations at the date of their year-end statement of financial position, with limited exceptions. This measurement date provision was effective for our annual 2008 year end and did not have an impact on the Company's financial statements as we currently measure plan assets and obligations as of our fiscal year-end.
SFAS No. 159 "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities. Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115"
        In February 2007, the FASB issued Statement No. 159 ("SFAS 159") which permits entities an option to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value that are not currently required to be measured at fair value. The objective of this Statement is to reduce both complexity in accounting for financial instruments and the volatility in earnings caused by measuring
87

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

related assets and liabilities using different measurement techniques. The fair value measurement provisions are elective and can be applied to individual financial instruments. SFAS 159 requires additional disclosures related to the fair value measurements included in the entity's financial statements. This Statement was effective for us as of the beginning of our 2008 fiscal year. We have not adopted the fair value measurement provisions of SFAS 159.
FASB Staff Position FIN 39-1, "Amendment of FASB Interpretation No. 39"
        In April 2007, the FASB issued FSP No. FIN 39-1, "Amendment of FASB Interpretation No. 39" ("FSP FIN 39-1"), effective in the 2008 fiscal reporting year for MCBC. FSP FIN 39-1 addresses the issue of gross versus net balance sheet presentation of a company's derivative positions, specifically with respect to those positions that are with the same external counterparty. Master netting arrangements with counterparties can impact the manner in which otherwise unrelated derivatives are settled, because they are with the same external counterparty. FSP FIN 39-1 also requires that companies address gross versus net presentation with regard to the payment or collection of cash collateral on derivative liabilities and assets, respectively. FSP FIN 39-1 requires that companies make an accounting policy selection in 2008 regarding whether they will present derivative positions subject to master netting arrangements with external counterparties on a gross or net basis. The FSP must be adopted as a change in accounting policy, and prior years' balance sheet presentation conformed to the 2008 presentation. We have elected to present such derivative positions on a gross basis, consistent with their presentation in past years. Therefore, the adoption of FSP FIN 39-1 had no impact on our financial statements for the periods presented.
New Accounting Pronouncements
SFAS No. 141R "Business Combinations"
        In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), "Business Combinations" ("SFAS 141R"), which replaces SFAS No. 141, "Business Combinations." Under the provisions of SFAS 141R, acquisition costs will generally be expensed as incurred; noncontrolling interests will be valued at fair value at the acquisition date; in-process research and development will be recorded at fair value as an indefinite-lived intangible asset at the acquisition date; restructuring costs associated with a business combination will generally be expensed subsequent to the acquisition date; and changes in deferred tax asset valuation allowances and income tax uncertainties after the acquisition date generally will affect income tax expense. SFAS 141R will be effective, on a prospective basis, for all business combinations for which the acquisition date is after the beginning of our fiscal year 2009, with the exception of the accounting for valuation allowances on deferred taxes and acquired tax contingencies for which the adoption is retrospective. We are currently evaluating the effects that SFAS 141R will have on our financial statements. The impact of the income tax accounting provisions will increase volatility to our effective tax rate in 2009 and subsequent years. We have no business combination activity in process as of December 28, 2008. However, if we were to initiate business combination activity in 2009, the application of FAS 141R would have an immediate impact on our financial results as it requires acquisition costs to be expensed as incurred. Also, the significant differences in purchase price accounting required by FAS 141R could add volatility to our results if we complete acquisitions in future periods.
88

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)
SFAS No. 160 "Noncontrolling interests in Consolidated Financial Statements"
        In December 2007, the FASB issued Financial Accounting Standards No. 160, "Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements—an amendment of ARB No. 51" ("SFAS 160") and is effective for us beginning in fiscal year 2009. This Statement requires the recognition of a noncontrolling interest, (formerly referred to as minority interest), as equity in the consolidated financial statements and separate from the parent's equity. The amount of net income attributable to the noncontrolling interest will be included in consolidated net income on the face of the income statement. It also amends certain of ARB No. 51's consolidation procedures for consistency with the requirements of SFAS 141R, including procedures associated with the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. This statement also includes expanded disclosure requirements regarding the interests of the parent and its noncontrolling interest. The adoption of SFAS 160 in the first quarter of 2009 will require the reclassification of our reported non-controlling interests to stockholders' equity. The adoption of SFAS 160 will also change our reported Net Income in the first quarter of 2009, which will include the share of Net Income attributable to non-controlling interests. A new deduction will be presented at the bottom of the income statement to arrive at a new bottom-line total indicating net income attributable to the consolidating parent company. Earnings per share will still be calculated on net income attributable to the consolidating parent company.
        Due to a change in our ownership level of BRI, we expect to deconsolidate this entity from our financial statements during the first quarter of 2009, and begin to account for it under the equity method at that time. As a result, we may record a gain or loss upon BRI's deconsolidated due to SFAS 160's requirement that we apply fair value to our equity interest.
SFAS No. 161 "Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities. Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 133"
        In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, "Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities—an amendment of FASB Statement No. 133," (SFAS "161") as amended and interpreted, which requires enhanced disclosures about an entity's derivative and hedging activities and thereby improves the transparency of financial reporting. Disclosing the fair values of derivative instruments and their gains and losses in a tabular format provides a more complete picture of the location in an entity's financial statements of both the derivative positions existing at period end and the effect of using derivatives during the reporting period. Entities are required to provide enhanced disclosures about (a) how and why an entity uses derivative instruments, (b) how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for under Statement 133 and its related interpretations, and (c) how derivative instruments and related hedged items affect an entity's financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. SFAS No. 161 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008 because SFAS 161 addresses disclosures only. The Company does not expect SFAS 161 to have a material impact on its financial statements.
FASB Staff Position APB 14-1, "Accounting for Convertible Debt Instruments That May Be Settled in Cash Upon Conversion (Including Partial Cash Settlement)"
        In May 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. APB 14-1, "Accounting for Convertible Debt Instruments That May Be Settled in Cash upon Conversion (Including Partial Cash Settlement)" ("FSP APB 14-1"). This FSP requires that issuers of convertible debt instruments that may be settled in cash upon
89

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

conversion (including partial cash settlement) should separately account for the liability and equity (conversion feature) components of the instruments. As a result, interest expense should be imputed and recognized based upon the entity's nonconvertible debt borrowing rate, which will result in incremental non-cash interest expense, and as result, lower net income. Our 2007 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes due July 30, 2013 will be subject to FSP APB 14-1. Prior to FSP APB 14-1, Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 14, "Accounting for Convertible Debt and Debt Issued with Stock Purchase Warrants" ("APB 14"), provided that no portion of the proceeds from the issuance of the instrument should be attributable to the conversion feature. Our preliminary analyses have determined that if the liability and equity components of the Convertible Senior Notes had been separately valued at the time of their issuance on June 15, 2007, the amount allocated to long-term debt would have been approximately $463 million, and the amount allocated to equity would have been approximately $112 million. When we are required to retroactively adopt FSP APB 14-1 in fiscal 2009, interest expense for fiscal 2007 and 2008 will be increased retrospectively by non-cash amounts of approximately $9.0 million and $17.0 million, respectively. We anticipate recording additional non-cash interest expense on the Convertible Senior Notes in 2009 through 2013 of approximately $18 million to $20 million annually, thereby increasing the carrying value of the debt to $575 million by its maturity date in July 2013. Further, we expect that the carrying amount of the 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes will be discounted (decreased) and additional paid-in capital increased by approximately $86 million as of December 29, 2008.
FASB Staff Position FASB 142-3 "Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets"
        In April 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. FASB 142-3, "Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets" ("FSP FAS 142-3"). This FSP amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine recognized intangible asset under SFAS Statement No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets." This FSP applies to recognized intangible assets that are accounted for pursuant to SFAS No. 142. For a recognized intangible asset, an entity will be required to disclose information that enables users of financial statements to assess the extent to which expected future cash flows associated with the asset are affected by the entity's intent and/or ability to renew or extend the arrangement. This FSP is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008 and early adoption is prohibited. We do not believe the adoption of FSP FAS 142-3 will have a significant impact on our financial statements.
FSP FAS 132(R)-1, "Employers' Disclosures about Postretirement Benefit Plan Assets"
        In December 2008, the FASB issued FSP FAS 132(R)-1, "Employers' Disclosures about Postretirement Benefit Plan Assets." This FSP amends SFAS No. 132 (revised 2003), "Employers' Disclosures about Pensions and Other Postretirement Benefits," to provide guidance on an employer's disclosures about plan assets of a defined benefit pension or other postretirement plan on investment policies and strategies, major categories of plan assets, inputs and valuation techniques used to measure the fair value of plan assets and significant concentrations of risk within plan assets. This FSP shall be effective for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2009, with earlier application permitted. Upon initial application, the provisions of this FSP are not required for earlier periods that are presented for comparative purposes. We are currently evaluating the disclosure requirements of this new FSP.
90

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
2. Segment and Geographic Information
        Our reporting segments are based on the key geographic regions in which we operate, which are the basis on which our chief operating decision maker evaluates the performance of the business. The Company operates in the reporting segments listed below. Our Brazil segment, which was composed of Kaiser, was sold in 2006, and is reflected as a discontinued operation.
        MCBC adjusted its operating and reporting structure in the first quarter of fiscal 2008 to reflect a re-alignment of responsibility associated with certain developing beer markets. All segment data except for Canada has been retrospectively adjusted to give effect to these new segments. A summary of our revised operating segments is provided below:
Reportable segments
Canada
        The Canada segment consists of our production, marketing and sales of the Molson family of brands, Coors Light and other brands, principally in Canada; our joint venture arrangement related to the distribution and retail sale of beer in Ontario, BRI (consolidated under FIN 46R); and our joint venture arrangement (accounted as an equity investment) related to the distribution of beer in the western provinces, Brewers' Distributor Ltd. ("BDL"). The Canada segment also includes our equity interest in the Montréal Canadiens Hockey Club, and Modelo Molson Imports, L.P.
        We have an agreement with Heineken N.V. that grants us the right to import, market, and sell Heineken products throughout Canada and with Miller Brewing Co., a subsidiary of SABMiller, to brew, market, and sell several Miller brands, and distribute and sell imported Miller brands. We also have the right to contract brew and package Asahi for the U.S. market.
        Effective, January 1, 2008, Molson and Grupo Modelo, S.A.B. de C.V. established a joint venture Modelo Molson Imports, L.P. ("MMI"), to import, distribute, and market the Corona and Modelo beer brands across all Canadian provinces and territories. Under the new arrangement, Molson's sales team is responsible for selling the brands across Canada on behalf of the joint venture. The new alliance will enable MMI to effectively leverage the existing resources and capabilities of Molson to achieve greater distribution coverage in the Western provinces of Canada. The MMI joint venture is being accounted for under the equity method.
United States (U.S.)
        As discussed in Note 1, "Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies," effective July 1, 2008, MillerCoors LLC ("MillerCoors") began operations. The results and financial position of our U.S. segment operations were deconsolidated upon contribution to the joint venture, and our interest in MillerCoors is being accounted for and reported by us under the equity method of accounting. MCBC's equity investment in MillerCoors will represent our U.S. operating segment going forward.
        As part of the adjustment to the reporting structure in the first quarter, our beer business in Mexico, the Caribbean (other than Puerto Rico), and military sales outside the U.S. have been transferred from this operating segment to our non-reportable segment called Global Brands and Market Development ("Global Markets") and Corporate, discussed below.
91

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
2. Segment and Geographic Information (Continued)
United Kingdom (U.K.)
        The U.K. segment consists of our production, marketing and sales of the CBL brands (the largest of which is Carling ), principally in the U.K. and the Republic of Ireland; our joint venture arrangement relating to the production and distribution of the Grolsch brands (consolidated under FIN 46R) in the U.K. and the Republic of Ireland; and our joint venture arrangement ("Tradeteam") for the physical distribution of products throughout Great Britain.
Non-reportable segment and other business activities
Global Markets and Corporate
        Global Markets includes results of operations in developing markets around the world, including Asia, Mexico, the Caribbean (not including Puerto Rico) and continental Europe. Corporate includes interest and certain other general and administrative costs that are not allocated to any of the operating segments. The majority of these corporate costs relate to worldwide administrative functions, such as corporate affairs, legal, human resources, accounting, treasury, insurance and risk management. Corporate also includes certain royalty income and administrative costs related to the management of intellectual property.
Summarized financial information
        No single customer accounted for more than 10% of our sales. Net sales represent sales to third party external customers. Inter-segment sales revenues are insignificant and eliminated in consolidation.
        The following tables represent consolidated net sales, consolidated interest expense, consolidated interest income, and reconciliations of amounts shown as income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes and after pre-tax minority interests for each segment, to income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes and income from continuing operations shown on the consolidated statements of operations:

 	 	Year ended December 28, 2008	 	
 	 	Canada	 	U.S.	 	U.K.	 	Global
Markets and
Corporate	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Net sales	 	$	1,864.4	 	$	1,504.8	 	$	1,342.2	 	$	62.9	 	$	4,774.3	 	
Interest expense	 	 	
—	 	 	
—	 	 	
—	 	 	
(103.3	
)	 	
(103.3	
)	
Interest income	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	10.7	 	 	6.6	 	 	17.3	 	
Debt extinguishment costs	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(12.4	)	 	(12.4	)	
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes and minority interests	 	
$	
458.4	 	
$	
265.0	 	
$	
85.4	 	
$	
(293.6	
)	
$	
515.2	 	
Income tax expense	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(102.9	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income before minority interests	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	412.3	 	
Minority interests	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(12.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	400.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
92

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
2. Segment and Geographic Information (Continued)

																	
 	 	Year ended December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	Canada	 	U.S.	 	U.K.	 	Global
Markets and
Corporate	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Net sales	 	$	1,913.2	 	$	2,754.8	 	$	1,455.6	 	$	67.0	 	$	6,190.6	 	
Interest expense	 	 	
—	 	 	
—	 	 	
—	 	 	
(126.5	
)	 	
(126.5	
)	
Interest income	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	11.5	 	 	15.1	 	 	26.6	 	
Debt extinguishment costs	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(24.5	)	 	(24.5	)	
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes and minority interests	 	$	426.9	 	$	286.6	 	$	89.5	 	$	(268.6	)	$	534.4	 	
Income tax expense	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(4.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income before minority interests	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	530.2	 	
Minority interests	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(15.3	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	514.9	 	

																	
 	 	Year ended December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	Canada	 	U.S.	 	U.K.	 	Global
Markets and
Corporate	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Net sales	 	$	1,793.6	 	$	2,609.3	 	$	1,377.6	 	$	64.5	 	$	5,845.0	 	
Interest expense	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(143.0	)	 	(143.0	)	
Interest income	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	11.7	 	 	4.6	 	 	16.3	 	
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes and minority interests	 	$	483.3	 	$	159.7	 	$	90.1	 	$	(261.0	)	$	472.1	 	
Income tax expense	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(82.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income before minority interests	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	389.7	 	
Minority interests	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(16.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	373.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
93

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
2. Segment and Geographic Information (Continued)
        The following table represents total assets by reporting segment:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(in millions)	 	
Canada(1)	 	$	5,688.1	 	$	7,075.8	 	
United States	 	 	2,418.7	 	 	3,133.4	 	
United Kingdom(1)	 	 	2,024.2	 	 	2,867.3	 	
Global Markets and Corporate	 	 	277.1	 	 	364.5	 	
Discontinued operations	 	 	8.5	 	 	10.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Consolidated total assets	 	$	10,416.6	 	$	13,451.6	 	

(1)
A significant part of the decrease in asset values in Canada and the UK in 2008 reflects the strengthening of the U.S. dollar "(USD)" against the Canadian dollar "(CAD)" and the British pound "(GBP)".
        The following table represents cash flow information by segment:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Depreciation and amortization(1):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Canada	 	$	118.3	 	$	139.9	 	$	140.8	 	
 	United States(2)	 	 	51.3	 	 	97.4	 	 	187.5	 	
 	United Kingdom	 	 	99.3	 	 	105.6	 	 	108.5	 	
 	Global Markets and Corporate	 	 	4.5	 	 	2.9	 	 	1.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Consolidated depreciation and amortization	 	$	273.4	 	$	345.8	 	$	438.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Capital expenditures:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Canada	 	$	72.7	 	$	95.7	 	$	89.5	 	
 	United States(2)	 	 	55.9	 	 	142.5	 	 	286.6	 	
 	United Kingdom	 	 	88.2	 	 	181.8	 	 	64.2	 	
 	Global Markets and Corporate	 	 	13.7	 	 	8.3	 	 	6.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Consolidated capital expenditures	 	$	230.5	 	$	428.3	 	$	446.4	 	

(1)
Depreciation and amortization amounts do not reflect amortization of bond discounts, fees, or other debt-related items.

(2)
Reflects the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008. Prior periods reflect amounts of the Company's pre-existing U.S. operations.
94

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
2. Segment and Geographic Information (Continued)
        The following table represents sales by geographic segment:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Net sales to unaffiliated customers(1):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Canada	 	$	1,804.6	 	$	1,877.6	 	$	1,752.3	 	
 	United States and its territories(2)	 	 	1,565.7	 	 	2,757.8	 	 	2,612.2	 	
 	United Kingdom	 	 	1,311.3	 	 	1,418.0	 	 	1,324.5	 	
 	Other foreign countries	 	 	92.7	 	 	137.2	 	 	156.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Consolidated net sales	 	$	4,774.3	 	$	6,190.6	 	$	5,845.0	 	

(1)
Net sales attributed to geographic areas is based on the location of the customer.

(2)
Reflects the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008. Prior periods reflect amounts of the Company's pre-existing U.S. operations.
        The following table represents long-lived assets by geographic segment:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Long-lived assets(1):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Canada(2)	 	$	835.4	 	$	1,056.6	 	
 	United States and its territories(3)	 	 	34.2	 	 	1,037.1	 	
 	United Kingdom(2)	 	 	431.8	 	 	602.1	 	
 	Other foreign countries	 	 	0.5	 	 	0.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Consolidated long-lived assets	 	$	1,301.9	 	$	2,696.2	 	

(1)
Long-lived assets include net properties and are based on geographic location of the long-lived assets.

(2)
A significant part of the decrease in asset values in Canada and the UK in 2008 reflects the strengthening of the U.S. dollar "(USD)" against the Canadian dollar "(CAD)" and the British pound "(GBP)".

(3)
Reflects the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008. Prior periods reflect assets of the Company's pre-existing U.S. operations.
3. Equity Investments
Investment in MillerCoors
        Effective July 1, 2008, MCBC and SABMiller combined the U.S. and Puerto Rico operations of their respective subsidiaries, CBC and Miller. In connection with the closing of the joint venture transaction, each of Molson Coors, CBC, SABMiller and Miller entered into an Amended and
95

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
3. Equity Investments (Continued)

Restated Operating Agreement (the "LLC Operating Agreement"). The LLC Operating Agreement is the primary operating document governing the joint venture, MillerCoors.
        Pursuant to the LLC Operating Agreement, MillerCoors has a Board of Directors consisting of five MCBC-appointed directors and five SABMiller-appointed directors. The percentage interests in the profits of MillerCoors will be 58% for SABMiller and 42% for MCBC, and voting interests will be shared 50%-50%. Each party to the joint venture has agreed not to transfer its economic or voting interests in the joint venture for a period of five years, and certain rights of first refusal will apply to any subsequent assignment of such interests.
        The results and financial position of U.S. operations, which had historically comprised substantially all of our U.S. reporting segment were, in all material respects, deconsolidated from MCBC prospectively upon formation of MillerCoors. Our interest in the new combined operations is accounted for under the equity method of accounting.
        The following table summarizes the carrying values of net assets contributed to MillerCoors on July 1, 2008 (in millions):

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	July 1, 2008	 	
Current assets	 	$	684.9	 	
Property, plant and equipment	 	 	1,004.3	 	
Goodwill	 	 	1,608.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total assets contributed	 	 	3,298.0	 	
Current liabilities	 	 	573.2	 	
Noncurrent liabilities	 	 	204.3	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total liabilities	 	 	777.5	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss(1)	 	 	(211.9	)	
 	 	 	 	
Net assets contributed	 	$	2,732.4	 	

(1)
Represents the accumulated other comprehensive loss associated with employee retirement and post-employment benefit plan obligations and derivative assets contributed to MillerCoors.
96

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
3. Equity Investments (Continued)
        Summarized financial information for MillerCoors is as follows (in millions):
Condensed Balance sheet

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 31, 2008	 	
Current assets	 	$	849.0	 	
Noncurrent assets(1)	 	 	8,853.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total assets	 	$	9,702.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities	 	$	1,033.6	 	
Noncurrent liabilities	 	 	1,412.3	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total liabilities	 	 	2,445.9	 	
Minority interests	 	 	29.4	 	
Owners' equity(1)	 	 	7,226.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities and owner's equity	 	$	9,702.2	 	

(1)
During the fourth quarter of 2008, SABMiller contributed an additional $1.0 billion of goodwill to MillerCoors (related to SABMiller's 2002 acquisition of Miller) not contributed upon the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008.
Results of operations

 	 	For the six months ended	 	
 	 	December 31, 2008	 	
 	 	Actual	 	
Net sales	 	$	3,689.4	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(2,326.0	)	
 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	 	$	1,363.4	 	
Operating income	 	$	227.2	 	
Net Income	 	$	222.4	 	
97

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
3. Equity Investments (Continued)
        The following represents MCBC's proportional share in MillerCoors of net income reported under the equity method (in millions):

 	 	Twenty-six weeks ended	 	
 	 	December 31, 2008	 	
MillerCoors net income	 	$	222.4	 	
 	MCBC economic interest	 	 	42	%	
 	 	 	 	
 	MCBC proportionate share of MillerCoors net income	 	 	93.4	 	
 	MillerCoors accounting policy elections(1)(2)	 	 	27.7	 	
 	Amortization of the difference between MCBC contributed cost basis and proportional share of the underlying equity in net assets of MillerCoors(1)(3)	 	 	36.7	 	
 	Share-based compensation adjustment(1)	 	 	(2.2	)	
 	 	 	 	
Equity Income in MillerCoors	 	$	155.6	 	

(1)
MillerCoors made its initial accounting policy elections upon formation, impacting certain asset and liability balances contributed by MCBC. Our investment basis in MillerCoors is based upon the book value of the net assets we contributed to it. These adjustments reflect the favorable impact to our investment in MillerCoors as a result of the differences resulting from accounting policy elections, the most significant of which was MillerCoors' election to value contributed CBC inventories using the first in, first out (FIFO) method, rather than the last in, first out (LIFO) method, which had been applied by CBC prior to the formation of MillerCoors. This adjustment is expected to be much lower in subsequent periods, as the LIFO impact will be phased in over the expected turnover of the related inventories, the last of which is expected to be the first quarter of 2009.

(2)
MCBC's net investment in MillerCoors is based on the carrying values of the net assets it contributed to the joint venture which is less than our proportional share of underlying equity (42%) of MillerCoors (contributed by both Coors and Miller) by approximately $652 million. This difference is being amortized as additional equity income over the remaining useful lives of long-lived assets giving rise to the difference. For non-depreciable assets, such as goodwill, no adjustment is being recorded unless there is an impairment in our overall investment. During the fourth quarter of 2008, MillerCoors recognized an impairment charge of $65.0 million associated with its Sparks brand intangible asset. Included in our basis amortization income shown above is a credit of $27.3 million, or 42% of that amount, as our proportional share of the underlying basis in the Sparks intangible asset was less than that of MillerCoors, no impairment existed at a MCBC level.

(3)
The net adjustment is to record all stock-based compensation associated with pre-existing equity awards to be settled in MCBC Class B common stock held by former CBC employees now employed by MillerCoors and to eliminate all stock-based compensation impacts related to preexisting SABMiller equity awards held by Miller employees now employed by MillerCoors.
98

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
3. Equity Investments (Continued)
        During the twenty-six weeks ended December 28, 2008, we recorded $51.3 million and $2.9 million of sales of beer to MillerCoors and purchase of beer from MillerCoors, respectively. In addition, we recorded $5.8 million and $0.6 million of service agreement charges to MillerCoors and purchases of service agreement costs from MillerCoors, respectively. As of December 28, 2008, we had $20.2 million due from MillerCoors related to activities mentioned above.
        MCBC assigned the United States and Puerto Rican rights to the legacy Coors brands, including Coors Light , Coors Banquet , Keystone Light and the Blue Moon brands, to MillerCoors. We retained all ownership rights of these brands outside of the United States and Puerto Rico. In addition, we maintain numerous water rights in Colorado. We lease these water rights to MillerCoors at no cost for use at their Golden, Colorado brewery.
        There were no undistributed earnings in MillerCoors as of December 28, 2008.
All Other Equity Investments
Tradeteam Ltd.
        Tradeteam Ltd., the joint venture between CBL and DHL in which CBL has a 49.9% interest, has an exclusive contract with CBL to provide transportation and logistics services in England and Wales until at least 2010. Our approximate financial commitments under the distribution contract with Tradeteam are as follows:

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	116.0	 	
2010	 	 	119.4	 	
2011	 	 	123.0	 	
2012	 	 	126.7	 	
2013	 	 	130.5	 	
Thereafter	 	 	620.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total	 	$	1,235.6	 	
 	 	 	 	
        The financial commitments on termination of the distribution agreement are to essentially take over property, assets and people used by Tradeteam to deliver the service to CBL, paying Tradeteam's net book value for assets acquired.
        Services provided under the Tradeteam, Ltd. contract were approximately $146.6 million, $157.5 million, and $155.0 million for the years ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007, and December 31, 2006, respectively. As of December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, we had $2.3 million and $1.5 million due to Tradeteam for services provided.
Montréal Canadiens
        Molson Canada owns a 19.9% common ownership interest in the Montréal Canadiens professional hockey club (the "Club") and, prior to June 30, 2006, Molson also owned a preferred interest. On June 30, 2006, entities which control and own a majority of the Club purchased the preferred equity
99

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
3. Equity Investments (Continued)

held by Molson Canada. Subsequent to the transaction, Molson Canada still retains 19.9% common equity interest in the Club, as well as Board representation at the Club and related entities.
        Also, coincident with the disposition of our preferred interest, Molson Canada was released from a direct guarantee of the Club's debt financing. The shareholders of the Club (the majority owner and Molson Canada) and the National Hockey League ("NHL") are parties to a consent agreement, which requires the purchaser and Molson to abide by funding requirements included in the terms of the shareholders' agreement. In addition, Molson Canada continues to be a guarantor of the majority owner's obligations under a land lease. We have evaluated our risk exposure related to these financial guarantees and recorded the fair values of these guarantees accordingly. As of December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, we had $4.9 million and $7.0 million due to the Canadiens.
Brewers' Distributor Ltd.
        Brewers' Distributor Ltd. (BDL) is a distribution operation owned by Molson and Labatt Breweries of Canada (collectively, the "Members") and pursuant to an operating agreement, acts as an agent for the distribution of their products in the western provinces of Canada. The two Members share 50%/50% voting control of this business.
        BDL charges Molson and Labatt administrative fees that are designed so the entity operates at break-even profit levels. This administrative fee is based on costs incurred, net of other revenues earned and is allocated in accordance with the operating agreement to the Members based on volume of products. No other parties are allowed to sell beer through BDL, which does not take legal title to the beer distributed for its owners. Administrative fees under the contract were approximately $52.8 million, $51.4 million, and $51.3 million for the years ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007, and December 31, 2006, respectively. As of December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, we had $15.6 million due from and $4.7 million due to BDL, respectively, related to services under the administrative fees agreement.
Modelo Molson Imports, L.P.
        Effective, January 1, 2008, Molson and Grupo Modelo, S.A.B. de C.V. established a joint venture, Modelo Molson Imports, L.P. ("MMI"), to import, distribute, and market the Modelo beer brand portfolio across all Canadian provinces and territories. Under the new arrangement, Molson's sales team is responsible for selling the brands across Canada on behalf of the joint venture. The new alliance will enable MMI to effectively leverage the existing resources and capabilities of Molson to achieve greater distribution coverage in the Western provinces of Canada. Molson holds a 50% ownership interest in MMI and accounts for it under the equity method. During 2008, we incurred $13.8 million of costs payable to MMI. As of December 28, 2008, we had $3.8 million due to MMI related to activities provided by the existing operating agreement.
House of Blues Concerts Canada
        House of Blues Concerts Canada ("HOB") partnership was formed to promote, produce and commercially exploit concerts in Canada; in which Molson had a 50% interest. During 2007, we sold our investment in the House of Blues Canada business, which resulted in $30.0 million of proceeds and recognized a gain of $16.7 million.
100

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
3. Equity Investments (Continued)
        Summarized financial information for Tradeteam, Ltd., the Montréal Canadiens, BDL, MMI and HOB combined is as follows (in millions):
Results of operations

 	 	For the year ended	 	For the year ended	 	For the year ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
Net sales	 	$	926.8	 	$	768.5	 	$	806.4	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(565.2	)	 	(509.0	)	 	(531.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	 	$	361.6	 	$	259.5	 	$	275.0	 	
Operating income	 	$	90.1	 	$	38.6	 	$	70.2	 	
Net Income	 	$	63.2	 	$	16.2	 	$	50.9	 	
Condensed Combined Balance sheet

 	 	As of	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
Current assets	 	$	261.4	 	$	120.5	 	
Noncurrent assets	 	 	179.8	 	 	232.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total assets	 	$	441.2	 	$	353.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities	 	$	(300.8	)	$	(257.0	)	
Noncurrent liabilities	 	 	(177.6	)	 	(196.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total liabilities	 	 	(478.4	)	 	(453.7	)	
Minority interests	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Owners' deficit	 	 	37.2	 	 	100.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities and owner's deficit	 	$	(441.2	)	$	(353.3	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
        There were no significant undistributed earnings as of December 28, 2008 or December 30, 2007 for any of the companies included in other equity investments above.
4. Discontinued Operations
        On January 13, 2006, we sold a 68% equity interest in our Brazilian unit, Cervejarias Kaiser Brasil S.A. ("Kaiser"), to FEMSA Cerveza S.A. de C.V. ("FEMSA") for $68.0 million cash, less $4.2 million of transaction costs, including the assumption by FEMSA of Kaiser-related debt and certain contingencies. Kaiser represented our previously-reported Brazil operating segment. We retained a 15% interest in Kaiser throughout most of 2006, which we accounted for under the cost method, and had one seat out of seven on its board. Another global brewer held a 17% equity interest in the Kaiser business at the time of this transaction. As part of the sale, we also received a put option to sell to FEMSA our remaining 15% interest in Kaiser for the greater of $15.0 million or fair market value through January 2009 and at fair market value thereafter. The value of the put option favorably impacted the calculation of the loss on the sale of Kaiser recorded in the first quarter of 2006. During the fourth quarter of 2006, we exercised the put option on our remaining 15% interest which had a carrying value of $2.0 million at the time of the sale, and received a cash payment of $15.7 million,
101

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
4. Discontinued Operations (Continued)

including $0.6 million of accrued interest. As a result, we had no ownership interest remaining in Kaiser as of December 31, 2006. Prior to the acquisition of 68% of Kaiser, FEMSA was, and remains, the largest distributor of Kaiser products in Brazil. We have reflected the results of operations, financial position, and cash flows for the former Brazil segment in our financial statements as discontinued operations.
        The terms of the sale agreement require us to indemnify FEMSA for exposures related to certain tax, civil and labor contingencies arising prior to FEMSA's purchase of Kaiser (See Note 20, "Commitments and Contingencies").
        For the periods we had a controlling interest, Kaiser had $57.8 million of net sales and $2.3 million of pre-tax losses during the year ended December 31, 2006. The 2006 period included the month of December 2005 and the first thirteen days of January 2006, since we reported Kaiser's results one month in arrears. The accounting for our interest in Kaiser changed after the reduction in our ownership in January 2006, resulting in accounting for our interest under the cost method until the exercise of our put option of our remaining ownership interest in the fourth quarter of 2006.
        The table below summarizes the loss from discontinued operations, net of tax, presented on our consolidated statements of operations:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Loss from operations of Kaiser prior to sale on January 13, 2006	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	2.3	 	
(Gain) loss on sale of 68% Kaiser(1)	 	 	—	 	 	(2.7	)	 	2.8	 	
Loss on exercise of put option on remaining 15% interest in Kaiser(2)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4.5	 	
Adjustments to indemnity liabilities due to changes in estimates, foreign exchange gains and losses, and accretion expense (See Note 20)	 	 	12.1	 	 	20.4	 	 	3.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Loss from discontinued operations, tax affected	 	$	12.1	 	$	17.7	 	$	12.6	 	

(1)
The $2.7 million gain recognized in 2007 resulted from a deferred tax liability adjustment related to the Kaiser transaction.

(2)
The net loss resulted from a gain of $13.6 million, representing the excess of proceeds over the carrying value of the put option and a $18.0 million loss from the increase in indemnity liabilities due to disposition of remaining ownership interest.
        As of December 28, 2008, included in current and non-current assets of discontinued operations on the balance sheet are $1.5 million and $7.0 million, respectively, of deferred tax assets associated with these indemnity liabilities. As of December 30, 2007, included in current and non-current assets of discontinued operations on the balance sheet are $5.5 million and $5.1 million, respectively, of deferred tax assets associated with these indemnity liabilities.
102

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
5. Variable Interest Entities
         FASB Interpretation No. 46R, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities—An Interpretation of ARB51 ("FIN 46R") expands the scope of ARB51 and can require consolidation of "variable interest entities ("VIE"). Once an entity is determined to be a VIE, the party with the controlling financial interest, the primary beneficiary, is required to consolidate it. We have or had investments in VIEs, which we are the primary beneficiary. These include or included Brewers' Retail Inc. ("BRI"), Rocky Mountain Metal Container, Rocky Mountain Bottle Company, and Grolsch (U.K.) Limited. Accordingly, we have or had consolidated these four joint ventures.
Brewers' Retail Inc.
        Brewers' Retail Inc. is a joint venture beer distribution and retail network for the Ontario region of Canada, owned by Molson, Labatt and Sleeman brewers. Ownership percentages fluctuate with sales volumes. At December 28, 2008, our ownership percentage was approximately 50.4%. BRI operates on a breakeven basis. The three owners guarantee BRI's debt of approximately $176 million and $216 million at December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively. Since our variable interests are based on market share and usage levels of BRI's services, another variable interest holder's acquisition activity has caused our variable interests to decrease subsequent to our year end. We anticipate that effective the first quarter of 2009 we will no longer be the primary beneficiary and thus will deconsolidate BRI.
Rocky Mountain Metal Container
        RMMC, a Colorado limited liability company, is a joint venture with Ball Corporation in which MillerCoors holds a 50% interest. Prior to the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008, CBC held the 50% interest in RMMC. MillerCoors has a can and end supply agreement with RMMC. Under this agreement, RMMC supplies MillerCoors with substantially all the can and end requirements for its Golden brewery. RMMC manufactures these cans and ends at MillerCoors' manufacturing facilities, which RMMC is operating under a use and license agreement. The results and financial position of RMMC were consolidated in our financial statements in 2006 and 2007 and first half of 2008. After July 1, 2008, RMMC is consolidated by MillerCoors and its results and financial position are reflected through our equity method accounting for MillerCoors. RMMC is a non-taxable entity. Accordingly, for the periods RMMC was consolidated, income tax expense on the accompanying statements of operations only includes taxes related to our share of the joint venture income or loss. MCBC remains the guarantor of approximately $43.3 million and $27.3 million of RMMC debt at December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively.
Rocky Mountain Bottle Company
        RMBC, a Colorado limited liability company, is a joint venture with Owens-Brockway Glass Container, Inc. ("Owens") in which we hold a 50% interest. RMBC produces glass bottles at MillerCoors' glass manufacturing facility for use at its Golden and other breweries. Under this agreement, RMBC supplies a portion of MillerCoors' bottle requirements, and Owens also has a separate commercial contract to supply a portion of MillerCoors' bottle requirements not met by RMBC. The results and financial position of RMBC were consolidated in our financial statements in 2006, 2007 and the first half of 2008. While MCBC maintains a legal ownership interest in RMBC, MillerCoors now consolidates RMBC as its primary beneficiary as a result of other variable interests it holds. As a result, the results and financial position of RMBC are reflected through our equity method
103

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
5. Variable Interest Entities (Continued)

accounting for MillerCoors as of July 1, 2008. RMBC is a non-taxable entity. Accordingly, for the periods RMBC was consolidated by us, income tax expense in our consolidated statements of operations only includes taxes related to our share of the joint venture income or loss.
Grolsch
        Grolsch is a joint venture between CBL and Royal Grolsch N.V. in which we hold a 49% interest. The Grolsch joint venture markets Grolsch branded beer in the United Kingdom and the Republic of Ireland. The majority of the Grolsch branded beer is produced by CBL under a contract brewing arrangement with the joint venture. CBL and Royal Grolsch N.V. sell beer to the joint venture, which sells the beer back to CBL (for onward sale to customers) for a price equal to what it paid, plus a marketing and overhead charge and a profit margin. Grolsch is a taxable entity in the United Kingdom. Accordingly, income tax expense in our Consolidated Statements of Operations includes taxes related to the entire income of the joint venture.
        The following summarizes the assets and results of operations of our consolidated joint ventures (including minority interests):

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	Total
Assets(1)	 	Revenues(2)	 	Pre-tax
income	 	Total
Assets(1)	 	Revenues(2)	 	Pre-tax
income	 	Total
Assets(1)	 	Revenues(2)	 	Pre-tax
income	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
BRI	 	$	373.5	 	$	271.1	 	$	—	 	$	442.7	 	$	274.4	 	$	2.2	 	$	332.6	 	$	263.6	 	$	0.1	 	
RMMC(3)	 	$	—	 	$	157.6	 	$	3.7	 	$	66.5	 	$	295.1	 	$	5.8	 	$	66.4	 	$	245.4	 	$	12.3	 	
RMBC(3)	 	$	—	 	$	56.5	 	$	14.7	 	$	41.0	 	$	95.5	 	$	20.2	 	$	36.6	 	$	96.0	 	$	19.1	 	
Grolsch	 	$	16.7	 	$	61.2	 	$	8.5	 	$	30.1	 	$	77.6	 	$	10.1	 	$	39.2	 	$	79.0	 	$	11.5	 	

(1)
Excludes receivables from the Company.

(2)
Substantially all such sales are made to the Company (except for BRI), and as such, are eliminated in consolidation.

(3)
Reflects the formation of MillerCoors on July 1, 2008. Prior periods reflect results of the Company's pre-existing U.S. results of operations.
104

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
6. Other Income (Expense), net

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Gain (loss) on disposals of non-operating long-lived assets	 	$	1.7	 	$	(0.3	)	$	8.7	 	
Gain coincident with the sale of preferred equity holdings of Montréal Canadiens	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	9.0	 	
Gain on sale of House of Blues Canada equity investment	 	 	—	 	 	16.7	 	 	—	 	
Equity in income of unconsolidated affiliates, other than MillerCoors, net	 	 	3.1	 	 	4.3	 	 	3.9	 	
Loss from foreign exchange and derivatives(1)	 	 	(7.4	)	 	(1.5	)	 	(2.6	)	
Environmental liability provisions	 	 	(4.4	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Asset impairments	 	 	(0.2	)	 	(1.7	)	 	—	 	
Loss on non-operating leases	 	 	(2.4	)	 	(1.8	)	 	(1.9	)	
Other, net	 	 	1.2	 	 	2.0	 	 	0.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other (expense) income, net	 	$	(8.4	)	$	17.7	 	$	17.7	 	

(1)
During the third quarter of 2008, we entered into a cash settled total return swap with Deutsche Bank in order to gain an economic interest exposure to Foster's Group ("Foster's") stock (ASX:FGL), a major global brewer (see Note 18, "Derivative Instruments"). We recognized a net loss on the fair value of the swap of $4.4 million during 2008, included in the table above in "Loss from foreign exchange and derivatives."
7. Income Taxes
        The pre-tax income (loss) on which the provision for income taxes was computed is as follows:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Domestic	 	$	388.5	 	$	378.4	 	$	(50.5	)	
Foreign	 	 	126.7	 	 	156.0	 	 	522.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total	 	$	515.2	 	$	534.4	 	$	472.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
105

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
7. Income Taxes (Continued)
        Income tax expense (benefit) includes the following current and deferred provisions:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Current:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Federal	 	$	(8.1	)	$	69.8	 	$	24.5	 	
 	State	 	 	0.4	 	 	6.5	 	 	(0.3	)	
 	Foreign	 	 	25.5	 	 	25.8	 	 	56.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current tax expense	 	$	17.8	 	$	102.1	 	$	81.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Deferred:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Federal	 	$	65.7	 	$	(15.7	)	$	(7.5	)	
 	State	 	 	16.4	 	 	(0.7	)	 	(3.0	)	
 	Foreign	 	 	3.0	 	 	(81.5	)	 	11.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total deferred tax expense (benefit)	 	$	85.1	 	$	(97.9	)	$	1.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total income tax expense from continuing operations	 	$	102.9	 	$	4.2	 	$	82.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Our income tax expense varies from the amount expected by applying the statutory federal corporate tax rate to income as follows:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
Statutory Federal income tax rate	 	 	35.0	%	 	35.0	%	 	35.0	%	
State income taxes, net of federal benefits	 	 	1.3	%	 	0.8	%	 	(0.3	)%	
Effect of foreign tax rates	 	 	(20.5	)%	 	(17.6	)%	 	(7.8	)%	
Effect of foreign tax law and rate changes	 	 	—	 	 	(15.1	)%	 	(14.5	)%	
Other, net	 	 	4.2	%	 	(2.3	)%	 	5.1	%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Effective tax rate	 	 	20.0	%	 	0.8	%	 	17.5	%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
106

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
7. Income Taxes (Continued)
        Our deferred taxes are composed of the following:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Current deferred tax assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Compensation related obligations	 	$	0.8	 	$	12.8	 	
 	Postretirement benefits	 	 	—	 	 	6.8	 	
 	Accrued liabilities and other	 	 	49.0	 	 	43.4	 	
 	Valuation allowance	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(0.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current deferred tax assets	 	 	49.7	 	 	62.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current deferred tax liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Partnership investments	 	 	146.3	 	 	148.4	 	
 	Balance sheet reserves and accruals	 	 	11.2	 	 	16.3	 	
 	Other	 	 	—	 	 	0.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current deferred tax liabilities	 	 	157.5	 	 	165.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net current deferred tax assets(1)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net current deferred tax liabilities(1)	 	$	107.8	 	$	102.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Non-current deferred tax assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Compensation related obligations	 	$	20.9	 	$	111.6	 	
 	Postretirement benefits	 	 	294.6	 	 	149.6	 	
 	Foreign exchange losses	 	 	65.6	 	 	280.9	 	
 	Convertible debt	 	 	31.4	 	 	—	 	
 	Hedging	 	 	12.1	 	 	—	 	
 	Deferred foreign tax credits	 	 	—	 	 	4.2	 	
 	Tax loss carryforwards	 	 	25.8	 	 	27.1	 	
 	Accrued liabilities and other	 	 	30.0	 	 	26.8	 	
 	Fixed assets	 	 	1.0	 	 	1.6	 	
 	Valuation allowance	 	 	(12.8	)	 	(21.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total non-current deferred tax assets	 	 	468.6	 	 	580.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Non-current deferred tax liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Fixed assets	 	 	84.2	 	 	158.7	 	
 	Partnership investments	 	 	158.0	 	 	15.2	 	
 	Intangibles	 	 	512.1	 	 	659.6	 	
 	Hedging	 	 	3.0	 	 	15.6	 	
 	Other	 	 	5.4	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total non-current deferred tax liabilities	 	 	762.7	 	 	849.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net non-current deferred tax asset(1)	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net non-current deferred tax liability(1)	 	$	294.1	 	$	268.5	 	

(1)
Our net deferred tax assets and liabilities are presented and composed of the following:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Domestic net current deferred tax assets	 	$	—	 	$	17.9	 	
Domestic net current deferred tax liabilities	 	 	39.0	 	 	—	 	
Foreign net current deferred tax liabilities	 	 	68.8	 	 	120.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net current deferred tax liabilities	 	$	107.8	 	$	102.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Domestic net non-current deferred tax assets	 	$	105.3	 	$	336.9	 	
Foreign net non-current deferred tax liabilities	 	 	399.4	 	 	605.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net non-current deferred tax liabilities	 	$	294.1	 	$	268.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
107

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
7. Income Taxes (Continued)
        Our full year effective tax rates were approximately 20% in 2008, 1% in 2007, and 17% in 2006. Our effective tax rates were significantly lower than the federal statutory rate of 35% primarily due to the following: lower effective income tax rates applicable to our Canadian and U.K. businesses, and one time benefits from revaluing our deferred tax assets and liabilities to give effect to reductions in foreign income tax rates and tax law changes.
        The Company has U.S. federal and state net operating losses and foreign tax credit carryforwards. The tax effect of these attributes is $2.6 million at December 28, 2008, and $7.0 million at December 30, 2007, which will expire between 2009 and 2029. The Company believes that a portion of the deferred tax asset attributable to these losses and credit carryforwards is not, more likely than not, to be realized and has established a valuation allowance in the amount of $2.1 million and $6.9 million at December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, respectively. The change in valuation allowance from December 30, 2007 to December 28, 2008, is primarily attributable to the release of foreign tax credit limitations resulting from unrecognized tax benefits. In addition, the Company has Canadian federal and provincial net operating loss and capital loss carryforwards. The tax effect of these attributes is $14.4 million at December 28, 2008 and $12.4 million at December 30, 2007. The Canadian loss carryforwards will expire between 2013 through 2028. The Company believes that a portion of the deferred tax asset attributable to the Canadian loss carryforwards is not, more likely than not, to be realized and has established a valuation allowance in the amount of $2.1 million and $2.7 million at December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively. The change from December 30, 2007 to December 28, 2008, is attributable to fluctuation in foreign exchange rates. In addition, the Company has U.K. capital loss carryforwards. The tax effect of these attributes was $8.6 million at December 28, 2008, and $12.0 million at December 30, 2007. The U.K. capital loss carryforwards do not have a limit in time to be used; however, the Company believes that the deferred tax asset associated with these U.K. loss carryforwards is not, more likely than not, to be realized and has established a valuation allowance for the full amount, $8.6 million and $12.0 million at December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively. The change from December 30, 2007 to December 28, 2008, is primarily attributable to fluctuation in foreign exchange rates.
        The Company did not recognize windfall tax benefits from stock-based compensation because the deductions did not reduce income taxes payable. The total amount of the U.S. net operating loss is $14.3 million, all of which will be recorded to additional paid in capital when realized. The $14.3 million of net operating loss is not included in the deferred tax reconciliation above. The Company uses the with-and-without approach to allocate the utilization of tax attributes.
        Annual tax provisions include amounts considered sufficient to pay assessments that may result from examination of prior year tax returns; however, the amount ultimately paid upon resolution of issues may differ materially from the amount accrued. As of December 30, 2007, we had $286.2 million of unrecognized tax benefits. Since December 30, 2007, unrecognized tax benefits decreased by $56.8 million. This reduction represents the net of increases due to additional unrecognized tax benefits, accrued penalties, and interest accrued for the current year more than offset by decreases primarily due to fluctuation in foreign exchange rates, tax years closing or being effectively settled and payments made to tax authorities with regard to unrecognized tax benefits during 2008, resulting in total unrecognized tax benefits of $229.4 million as of December 28, 2008. Approximately $225 million would, if recognized, affect the effective tax rate as of December 28, 2008 compared with $267 million as of December 30, 2007. During 2009, the Company expects to recognize a $50 to $60 million income tax benefit due to a reduction in unrecognized tax benefits. This income tax benefit is primarily due to
108

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
7. Income Taxes (Continued)

penalties and interest associated with issues subject to audits that we believe are going to close in the next year. We note, however, that there are other pending tax law changes in Canada that if enacted, would result in a one-time, non-cash income tax benefit which would be recognized to the income tax provision in the quarter in which the bill is enacted. This would decrease our unrecognized tax benefits by approximately $100 million. We recognize interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of income tax expense. Anticipated interest and penalty payments of $35.0 million and $53.1 million were accrued in unrecognized tax benefits as of December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively. We recognized an income tax benefit of $18.1 million and $20.9 million for the net reduction of interest and penalties on unrecognized tax benefits as of December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively.
        A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits is as follows (in millions):

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Balance at beginning of year	 	$	268.5	 	$	269.3	 	
 	Additions for tax positions related to the current year	 	 	20.8	 	 	32.7	 	
 	Additions for tax positions of prior years	 	 	8.9	 	 	18.3	 	
 	Reductions for tax positions of prior years	 	 	(38.8	)	 	(61.2	)	
 	Settlements	 	 	(4.8	)	 	(18.2	)	
 	Release due to statue expiration	 	 	(4.2	)	 	(2.2	)	
 	Foreign currency adjustment	 	 	(44.9	)	 	29.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at end of year	 	$	205.5	 	$	268.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
        We file income tax returns in most of the federal, state, and provincial jurisdictions in the U.S., U.K., Canada and the Netherlands. In the U.S., tax years through 2004 are closed or have been effectively settled through examination. The U.S. Internal Revenue Service has commenced examination of the 2005 to 2007 tax years, and we expect the examination to conclude in late 2009. In addition, we have entered into the Compliance Assurance Process program whereby the Internal Revenue Service will be examining certain 2008 transactions in the current year. In Canada, tax years through 2004 are closed or have been effectively settled through examination. In the U.K., tax years through 2006 are closed or have been effectively settled through examination. Tax years through 2006 are closed or have been effectively settled through examination in the Netherlands.
        We have elected to treat our portion of all foreign subsidiary earnings through December 28, 2008, as permanently reinvested under the accounting guidance of APB 23 and SFAS 109. As of December 28, 2008, approximately $970 million of retained earnings attributable to foreign subsidiaries was considered to be indefinitely invested. The Company's intention is to reinvest the indefinitely invested earnings permanently or to repatriate the earnings when it is tax effective to do so. It is not practicable to determine the amount of incremental taxes that might arise were these earnings to be remitted. However, the Company believes that U.S. foreign tax credits would largely eliminate any U.S. taxes and offset any foreign withholding taxes due on remittance.
109

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
8. Special Items, net
        We have incurred charges or gains that are not indicative of our core operations. As such, we have separately classified these costs as special operating items.
Summary of Special Items
        The table below details special items recorded in the previous three years, by program.

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Canada—Restructuring and related costs associated with brewery operations and administrative functions	 	$	7.3	 	$	19.2	 	$	—	 	
Canada—Brewery asset impairment charges	 	 	3.6	 	 	31.9	 	 	—	 	
Canada—Impairment of Foster's distribution right intangible asset	 	 	—	 	 	24.1	 	 	—	 	
U.S.—Costs associated with the MillerCoors joint venture	 	 	37.9	 	 	6.7	 	 	—	 	
U.S.—Impairment of Molson brands intangible asset	 	 	50.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
U.S.—Impairments of fixed assets	 	 	2.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
U.S.—Gain on sale of distribution businesses	 	 	(21.8	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
U.S.—Other restructuring charges	 	 	—	 	 	2.8	 	 	—	 	
U.S.—Memphis brewery accelerated depreciation	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	60.5	 	
U.S.—Restructuring and other costs associated with the Golden and Memphis breweries	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	12.5	 	
U.S.—Memphis brewery pension withdrawal cost	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3.1	 	
U.S.—Insurance recovery—environmental	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(2.4	)	
U.K.—Restructuring charges and related exit costs	 	 	8.6	 	 	14.1	 	 	13.0	 	
U.K.—Pension curtailment gain	 	 	(10.4	)	 	—	 	 	(5.3	)	
U.K.—Gain on sale of non-core business	 	 	(2.7	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Corporate—Gain on change in control agreements for Coors executives	 	 	—	 	 	(0.5	)	 	(5.3	)	
Global Markets and Corporate—Costs associated with the MillerCoors joint venture	 	 	28.8	 	 	13.9	 	 	—	 	
Global Markets and Corporate—Transition costs associated with outsourcing agreement	 	 	22.8	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Global Markets and Corporate—Strategic and other	 	 	6.6	 	 	—	 	 	1.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total special items	 	$	133.9	 	$	112.2	 	$	77.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Canada Segment
        In 2008, we incurred $6.2 million of costs associated with the closed Edmonton brewery, an asset held for sale. The costs were associated with clean-up, remediation and general up-keep of the facility as it is prepared for sale. The facility was closed in 2007 and an impairment charge was recorded at
110

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
8. Special Items, net (Continued)

that time (see below). We also incurred $3.6 million of asset impairment and employee termination charges at the Montréal brewery as a result of MillerCoors' decision to shift Blue Moon production to its facilities in the U.S. Last, $1.1 million of employee termination costs were incurred associated with outsourcing of administrative functions. We expect to incur minimal costs associated with the Edmonton brewery closure in 2009.
        In 2007, we closed our brewery in Edmonton, Alberta, and transferred the facility's production to our other breweries in Canada. We recorded a pretax non-cash impairment charge of approximately $31.9 million in the third quarter of 2007 associated with the carrying amount of fixed assets at the Edmonton brewery in excess of estimated market value. Current plans are to demolish the building and sell the land, which has a carrying value of $10.1 million as of December 30, 2007. Approximately 130 employees were impacted by the brewery's closure. We recognized $6.1 million for severance and other employee related costs and $8.5 million of other costs associated with the brewery's closure in 2007.
        In May 2007, we also recognized an intangible asset impairment charge of $24.1 million as a result of the Foster's contract termination. See Note 12, "Goodwill and Intangible Assets," for further discussion.
        In the first quarter of 2007, the Canada segment initiated a restructuring program focused on labor savings across production, sales, and general and administrative functions, as well as on the reduction of overhead expenses. We recognized $4.6 million for severance and other related costs throughout the course of the year. The restructuring program resulted in a reduction of 126 full-time employees in 2007, and we expect to fully realize the restructuring program benefits in 2008.
        The following summarizes the activity in the Canada segment restructuring accruals:

 	 	Severance and other
employee-related costs	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Balance at December 25, 2005	 	$	3.9	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	—	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(3.2	)	
 	Foreign currency and other adjustments	 	 	(0.1	)	
 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 31, 2006	 	$	0.6	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	10.0	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(7.2	)	
 	Foreign currency and other adjustments	 	 	0.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 30, 2007	 	$	4.2	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	1.8	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(4.1	)	
 	Foreign currency and other adjustments	 	 	(0.5	)	
 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 28, 2008	 	$	1.4	 	
 	 	 	 	
U.S. Segment
        During the first six months of 2008, prior to the formation of MillerCoors, our U.S. segment incurred a number of special charges and income items, detailed below. It should be noted that
111

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
8. Special Items, net (Continued)

MillerCoors continues with significant restructuring efforts as part of the overall program to deliver synergy savings. We realize our portion of those costs through our equity method income pickup from MillerCoors.
        Costs incurred by our U.S. segment during the first six months of 2008 include $30.3 million of employee retention and incremental bonus costs and $7.6 million of integration planning costs in the period leading up to the MillerCoors formation. Note also the MillerCoors deal costs and integration planning costs were also incurred in the Corporate group (see below). The U.S. segment also realized net $21.8 million gain on the sale of two beer distribution businesses in Colorado. An intangible asset impairment charge of $50.6 million was incurred related to the decline in value of Molson brands sold in the U.S. (see Note 12, "Goodwill and Intangible Assets"). Last, a $2.6 million impairment charge was recorded related to certain brewing assets.
        In the third quarter of 2007, the U.S. segment began a restructuring program focused on labor savings across supply chain functions. We recognized $2.8 million of expense for severance and other employee related costs in 2007 related to a reduction of 34 full-time employees and we expect to realize the restructuring program benefits in less than one year. Also in 2007, we incurred $6.7 million of employee retention costs in anticipation of the proposed MillerCoors joint venture.
        In 2006, the U.S. segment recognized $73.7 million of net special items. $60.5 million of these items related to accelerated depreciation and impairments of fixed assets, $3.1 million of additional costs related to our to withdrawal from the Memphis hourly workers multi-employer pension plan (which was paid in the third quarter of 2007) and $12.5 million related to employee termination costs and other incremental costs that were the direct result of the Memphis plant closure. The Memphis plant was closed and sold during the third quarter of 2006 (see below). U.S. segment special items in 2006 were partially offset by the benefit of a $2.4 million cash distribution from bankruptcy proceedings of a former insurance carrier for a claim related to our environmental obligations at the Lowry Superfund site in Denver, Colorado. The cash received did not impact our estimated environmental liability associated with this site.
        The following summarizes the activity in the U.S. segment restructuring accruals:

 	 	Severance and other
employee-related costs	 	Closing and
other costs	 	Total	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Balance at December 25, 2005	 	$	27.6	 	$	—	 	$	27.6	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	9.8	 	 	4.6	 	 	14.4	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(9.7	)	 	(4.2	)	 	(13.9	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 31, 2006	 	$	27.7	 	$	0.4	 	$	28.1	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	2.7	 	 	—	 	 	2.7	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(27.8	)	 	(0.4	)	 	(28.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 30, 2007	 	$	2.6	 	$	—	 	$	2.6	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	(0.1	)	 	—	 	 	(0.1	)	
 	Payments made	 	 	(2.5	)	 	—	 	 	(2.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 28, 2008	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
112

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
8. Special Items, net (Continued)
        The liability for severance and other employee-related costs in 2006 included a $27.6 million estimated payment required for our withdrawal from the hourly workers multi-employer pension plan associated with our Memphis brewery and was paid in September 2007. All production from the Memphis location was relocated to a different Company-owned facility or outsourced. The Memphis brewery was sold in September 2006 to an investment group led by a former employee. The Memphis brewery assets were depreciated to a value that approximated the sale price; therefore, the loss from the final disposition of the assets and liabilities associated with Memphis was insignificant. We entered into a distribution agreement with the new Memphis brewery owners. Management believes that the terms of the sale of the Memphis plant and three-year distribution agreement are market reflective arms-length.
U.K. Segment
        During 2008, the U.K. segment recognized a $10.4 million pension gain associated with the cessation of employee service credit to its defined benefit pension plan (see Note 16, "Employee Retirement Plans"). The U.K. segment also realized a gain on the sale of a business of $2.7 million. Offsetting these items were $8.6 million of employee termination costs associated with restructuring efforts related to supply chain and administrative functions.
        The U.K. segment recognized special items of $14.1 million in 2007, related primarily to employee termination costs associated with supply chain and back-office restructuring efforts in the U.K. As a result, we have reduced levels by a further 85 employees in 2007 in which we expect to realize the restructuring plan benefits in just over one year. In addition, we recognized increased liabilities in recognition of an existing pension benefit obligation in accordance with U.K. law of $3.9 million during the third quarter of 2007.
        The 2006 special items were composed of $13.0 million of employee termination costs associated with the U.K. supply chain and back office restructuring efforts, partially offset by a $5.3 million pension curtailment gain. The pension curtailment resulted from changes in the plan and reductions in headcount from restructuring efforts as discussed in Note 16, "Employee Retirement Plans."
        During 2006, the supply chain and back office restructuring efforts impacted approximately 250 and 120 employees, respectively. Pursuant to the restructuring plan, 263 employees terminated employment under the plan during 2006. Charges for employee termination costs have, in some cases, been recognized over the course of the employees' remaining service period if there was a significant period of time between initial notification and termination of employment.
113

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
8. Special Items, net (Continued)
        The following summarizes the activity in the U.K. segment restructuring accruals:

 	 	Severance and other
employee-related costs	 	Closing and
other costs	 	Total	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Balance at December 25, 2005	 	$	11.0	 	$	—	 	$	11.0	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	13.4	 	 	0.5	 	 	13.9	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(21.4	)	 	(0.5	)	 	(21.9	)	
 	Foreign currency and other adjustments	 	 	1.0	 	 	—	 	 	1.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 31, 2006	 	$	4.0	 	$	—	 	$	4.0	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	10.2	 	 	—	 	 	10.2	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(11.8	)	 	—	 	 	(11.8	)	
 	Foreign currency and other adjustments	 	 	0.1	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 30, 2007	 	$	2.5	 	$	—	 	$	2.5	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	8.6	 	 	—	 	 	8.6	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(7.9	)	 	—	 	 	(7.9	)	
 	Foreign currency and other adjustments	 	 	(1.1	)	 	—	 	 	(1.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 28, 2008	 	$	2.1	 	$	—	 	$	2.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Global Markets and Corporate
        During 2008, the Corporate group recognized $28.8 million of deal costs and integration planning costs associated with the formation of MillerCoors. We also recognized $22.8 million of transition costs paid to our third-party vendor associated with the start-up of our outsourced administrative functions. In January 2008, we signed a contract with a third-party service provider to outsource a significant portion of our general and administrative back-office functions in all of our operating segments and in our corporate office. This outsourcing initiative is a key component of our Resources for Growth cost reduction program. Last, we incurred $6.6 million associated with other strategic initiatives.
        The net costs reported as special items recorded in 2007 of $13.4 million are associated with the proposed MillerCoors joint venture, and consist primarily of outside professional services. These charges were partially offset by a reversal of an excise tax accrual for a former employee that exercised options under the control agreement.
        The special items for 2006 were comprised of $1.3 million of costs associated with exiting the Russia market and a $5.3 million benefit as a result of adjusting the floor provided on the exercise price of stock options held by former Coors officers who left the Company under change in control agreements. We did not recognize a charge related to the floor provided on the exercise price of the stock options, as the stock price exceeded the floor price throughout 2008 and 2007.
114

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
9. Stockholders' Equity
        Changes to the number of shares of capital stock issued were as follows:

 	 	Common
stock issued	 	Exchangeable
shares issued	 	
 	 	Class A	 	Class B	 	Class A	 	Class B	 	
 	 	(Share amounts in millions)	 	
Balances at December 25, 2005	 	 	2.7	 	 	123.5	 	 	3.9	 	 	41.3	 	
 	Shares issued under equity compensation plans	 	 	—	 	 	2.7	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Shares exchanged for common stock	 	 	—	 	 	7.0	 	 	(0.6	)	 	(6.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balances at December 31, 2006	 	 	2.7	 	 	133.2	 	 	3.3	 	 	34.8	 	
 	Shares issued under equity compensation plans	 	 	—	 	 	6.7	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Shares exchanged for common stock	 	 	—	 	 	9.7	 	 	—	 	 	(9.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balances at December 30, 2007	 	 	2.7	 	 	149.6	 	 	3.3	 	 	25.1	 	
 	Shares issued under equity compensation plans	 	 	—	 	 	3.1	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Shares exchanged for common stock	 	 	—	 	 	4.4	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(4.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balances at December 28, 2008	 	 	2.7	 	 	157.1	 	 	3.2	 	 	20.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Preferred Stock
        At December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, 25.0 million shares of no par value preferred stock were authorized but not issued.
Class A and Class B Common Stock
Dividend Rights
        Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of preferred stock, stockholders of Molson Coors Class A common stock (Class A common stock) are entitled to receive, from legally available funds, dividends when and as declared by the board of directors of Molson Coors, except that so long as any shares of Molson Coors Class B common stock (Class B common stock) are outstanding, no dividend will be declared or paid on the Class A common stock unless at the same time a dividend in an amount per share (or number per share, in the case of a dividend paid in the form of shares) equal to the dividend declared or paid on the Class A common stock is declared or paid on the Class B common stock.
Voting Rights
        Except in limited circumstances, including the right of the holders of the Class B common stock and special Class B voting stock voting together as a single class to elect three directors to the Molson Coors board of directors, the right to vote for all purposes is vested exclusively in the holders of the Class A common stock and special Class A voting stock, voting together as a single class. The holders of Class A common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held, without the right to cumulate votes for the election of directors.
        An affirmative vote is required of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the holders of the Class A common stock and special Class A voting stock (through which holders of Class A
115

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
9. Stockholders' Equity (Continued)

exchangeable shares vote), voting together as a single class, prior to the taking of certain actions, including:
•
the issuance of any shares of Class A common stock or securities convertible into Class A common stock (other than upon the conversion of Class B common stock under circumstances provided in the certificate of incorporation or the exchange or redemption of Class A exchangeable shares in accordance with the terms of those exchangeable shares) or securities (other than Class B common stock) convertible into or exercisable for Class A common stock; 

•
the issuance of shares of Class B common stock (other than upon the conversion of Class A common stock under circumstances provided in the certificate of incorporation or the exchange or redemption of Class B exchangeable shares in accordance with the terms of those exchangeable shares) or securities (other than Class A common stock) that are convertible into or exercisable for Class B common stock, if the number of shares to be issued is equal to or greater than 20% of the number of outstanding shares of Class B common stock; 

•
the issuance of any preferred stock having voting rights other than those expressly required by Delaware law; 

•
the sale, transfer or other disposition of any capital stock (or securities convertible into or exchangeable for capital stock) of subsidiaries; 

•
the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company; and 

•
any decrease in the number of members of the Molson Coors board of directors to a number below 15.
        Pentland and the Coors Trust, which together control more than two-thirds of the Company's Class A common and exchangeable stock, have voting trust agreements through which they have combined their voting power over the shares of our Class A common stock and the Class A exchangeable shares that they own. However, in the event that these two stockholders do not agree to vote in favor of a matter submitted to a stockholder vote (other than the election of directors), the voting trustees will be required to vote all of the Class A common stock and Class A exchangeable shares deposited in the voting trusts against the matter. There is no other mechanism in the voting trust agreements to resolve a potential deadlock between these stockholders.
        The Molson Coors certificate of incorporation provides the holders of Class B common stock and special Class B voting stock (through which holders of Class B exchangeable shares vote), voting together as a single class, the right to elect three directors to the Molson Coors board of directors. In addition, the holders of Class B common stock and special Class B voting stock, voting together as a single class, have the right to vote on specified transactional actions. Except in the limited circumstances provided in the certificate of incorporation, the right to vote for all other purposes is vested exclusively in the holders of the Class A common stock and special Class A voting stock, voting together as a single class. The holders of Class B common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held with respect to each matter on which holders of the Class B common stock are entitled to vote, without the right to cumulate votes for the election of directors.
116

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
9. Stockholders' Equity (Continued)
Rights Upon Dissolution or Wind Up
        If Molson Coors liquidates, dissolves or winds up its affairs, the holders of Class A common stock, together with the holders of the Class B common stock, would be entitled to receive, after Molson Coors' creditors have been paid and the holders of any then outstanding series of preferred stock have received their liquidation preferences, all of the remaining assets of Molson Coors in proportion to their share holdings. Holders of Class A and Class B common stock would not have pre-emptive rights to acquire any securities of Molson Coors. The outstanding shares of Class A and Class B common stock would be fully paid and non-assessable.
Conversion Rights
        The Molson Coors certificate of incorporation provides for the right of holders of Class A common stock to convert their stock into Class B common stock on a one-for-one basis at any time.
Exchangeable Shares
        The Class A exchangeable shares and Class B exchangeable shares were issued by Molson Coors Canada Inc. ("MCCI") a wholly-owned subsidiary. The exchangeable shares are substantially the economic equivalent of the corresponding shares of Class A and Class B common stock that a Molson shareholder would have received if the holder had elected to receive shares of Molson Coors common stock. Holders of exchangeable shares also receive, through a voting trust, the benefit of Molson Coors voting rights, entitling the holder to one vote on the same basis and in the same circumstances as one corresponding share of Molson Coors common stock.
        The exchangeable shares are exchangeable at any time, at the option of the holder on a one-for-one basis for corresponding shares of Molson Coors common stock.
        Holders of exchangeable shares are entitled to receive, subject to applicable law, dividends as follows:
•
in the case of a cash dividend declared on a corresponding share of Molson Coors common stock, an amount in cash for each exchangeable share corresponding to the cash dividend declared on each corresponding share of Molson Coors common stock in USD or in an equivalent amount in CAD; 

•
in the case of a stock dividend declared on a corresponding share of Molson Coors common stock to be paid in shares of Molson Coors common stock, in the number of exchangeable shares of the relevant class for each exchangeable share that is equal to the number of shares of corresponding Molson Coors common stock to be paid on each corresponding share of Molson Coors common stock; or 

•
in the case of a dividend declared on a corresponding share of Molson Coors common stock in any other type of property, in the type and amount of property as is economically equivalent as determined by MCCI's board of directors to the type and amount of property to be paid on each corresponding share of Molson Coors common stock.
        The declaration dates, record dates and payment dates for dividends on the exchangeable shares are the same as the relevant dates for the dividends on the shares of corresponding Molson Coors common stock.
117

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
10. Earnings Per Share
        Basic net income per common share was computed using the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted net income per share includes the additional dilutive effect of our potentially dilutive securities, which include certain stock options ("options"), stock-only stock appreciation rights ("SOSAR"), restricted stock units ("RSU"), deferred stock units ("DSU"), performance shares ("PSU"), and limited stock appreciation rights ("LOSAR"). The dilutive effects of our potentially dilutive securities are calculated using the treasury stock method. Diluted net income per share could also be impacted by our convertible debt and related warrants outstanding if they were in the money.
        The following summarizes the effect of dilutive securities on diluted EPS:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006(1)	 	
 	 	(In millions, except per share amounts)	 	
Net income	 	$	388.0	 	$	497.2	 	$	361.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted average shares for basic EPS	 	 	182.6	 	 	178.7	 	 	172.2	 	
Effect of dilutive securities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Options, LOSARs and SOSARs	 	 	1.8	 	 	2.5	 	 	1.0	 	
 	RSUs and DSUs	 	 	1.1	 	 	0.2	 	 	0.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted average shares for diluted EPS	 	 	185.5	 	 	181.4	 	 	173.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	From continuing operations	 	$	2.19	 	$	2.88	 	$	2.17	 	
 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.07	)	 	(0.10	)	 	(0.07	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic income per share	 	$	2.12	 	$	2.78	 	$	2.10	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Diluted income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	From continuing operations	 	$	2.16	 	$	2.84	 	$	2.16	 	
 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.07	)	 	(0.10	)	 	(0.08	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Diluted income per share	 	$	2.09	 	$	2.74	 	$	2.08	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Dividends per share	 	$	0.76	 	$	0.64	 	$	0.64	 	

(1)
Share and per share amounts have been adjusted from previously reported amounts to reflect a 2-for-1 stock split issued in the form of a stock dividend effective October 3, 2007.
        Our calculation of weighted average shares includes all four classes of our outstanding stock: Class A and Class B Common, and Class A and Class B Exchangeable. Exchangeable shares are the equivalent of common shares, by class, in all respects. All classes of stock have in effect the same dividend rights and share equitably in undistributed earnings. Class A shareholders receive dividends only to the extent dividends are declared and paid to Class B shareholders. See Note 9, "Stockholders' Equity," for further discussion of the features of Class A and B Common shares and Class A and B Exchangeable shares.
118

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
10. Earnings Per Share (Continued)
        The following anti-dilutive securities were excluded from the computation of the effect of dilutive securities on earnings per share for the following periods:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006(1)	 	
 	 	 	 	(In millions)	 	 	 	
Options, SOSARs and RSUs(2)	 	 	0.3	 	 	0.2	 	 	8.1	 	
PSUs	 	 	—	 	 	2.1	 	 	1.5	 	
Shares issuable upon assumed conversion of the 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes to issue Class B common shares(3)	 	 	10.5	 	 	5.7	 	 	—	 	
Warrants to issue Class B common shares(3)	 	 	10.5	 	 	5.7	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
	 	 	21.3	 	 	13.7	 	 	9.6	 	

(1)
Share and per share amounts have been adjusted from previously reported amounts to reflect a 2-for-1 stock split issued in the form of a stock dividend effective October 3, 2007.

(2)
Exercise prices exceed the average market price of the common shares or are anti-dilutive due to the impact of the unrecognized compensation cost on the calculation of assumed proceeds in the application of the treasury stock method. See Note 14, "Share-Based Payments," for further discussion of these items.

(3)
As discussed in Note 13, "Debt and Credit Arrangements," we issued $575 million of senior convertible notes in June 2007. The impact of a net share settlement of the conversion amount at maturity will begin to dilute earnings per share when our stock price reaches $54.76. The impact of stock that could be issued to settle share obligations we could have under the warrants we issued simultaneously with the convertible notes issuance will begin to dilute earning per share when our stock price reaches $70.09. The potential receipt of MCBC stock from counterparties under our purchased call options when and if our stock price is between $54.76 and $70.09 would be anti-dilutive and excluded from any calculations of earnings per share.
119

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
11. Properties
        The cost of properties and related accumulated depreciation and amortization consists of the following:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Land and improvements	 	$	117.7	 	$	233.5	 	
Buildings and improvements	 	 	391.3	 	 	1,069.8	 	
Machinery and equipment	 	 	1,145.0	 	 	3,422.5	 	
Furniture and fixtures	 	 	269.5	 	 	569.8	 	
Natural resource properties	 	 	3.0	 	 	6.0	 	
Construction in progress	 	 	48.9	 	 	109.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total properties cost	 	 	1,975.4	 	 	5,411.3	 	
 	Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	 	 	(673.5	)	 	(2,715.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net properties	 	$	1,301.9	 	$	2,696.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The decreases in values from 2007 to 2008 are attributable to transfers to the MillerCoors joint venture and also to the strengthening currency of the USD against GBP and CAD.
        Depreciation expense was $230.1 million, $283.4 million and $363.0 million for fiscal years 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. Certain equipment held under capital lease is classified as equipment and amortized using the straight-line method or estimated useful life, whichever is shorter over the lease term. Lease amortization is included in depreciation expense. Expenditures for new facilities and improvements that substantially extend the capacity or useful life of an asset are capitalized. Start-up costs associated with manufacturing facilities, but not related to construction, are expensed as incurred. Ordinary repairs and maintenance are expensed as incurred.
        CBL owns and maintains the dispensing equipment in on-premise retail outlets. Dispensing equipment that transfers the beer from the keg in the cellar to the glass is capitalized at cost upon installation and depreciated on a straight-line basis over lives of up to 7 years, depending on the nature and usage of the equipment. Labor and materials used to install dispensing equipment are capitalized and depreciated over 2 years. Dispensing equipment awaiting installation is held in inventory and valued at the lower of cost or market. Ordinary repairs and maintenance are expensed as incurred.
        The following table details the ranges of the useful economic lives assigned to depreciable property, plant and equipment for the periods presented:

 	 	Useful Economic Lives
as of December 28, 2008	
Buildings and improvements	 	20 - 40 years	
Machinery and equipment	 	3 - 25 years	
Furniture and fixtures	 	3 - 10 years	
        In the first quarter of 2007, we completed a re-evaluation of the estimated useful lives of a substantial portion of our property, plant and equipment on a global basis, in light of improvements in maintenance, new technology and changes in expected patterns of usage. These changes in depreciable lives are reflected as a change in estimate and are being recognized prospectively beginning in the first
120

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
11. Properties (Continued)

quarter of 2007. These changes to existing depreciating property, plant and equipment as of January 1, 2007, resulted in a reduction of approximately $34.1 million in our consolidated depreciation expense for the year ended December 30, 2007.
12. Goodwill and Intangible Assets
        The following summarizes the changes in goodwill:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Balance at beginning of year	 	$	3,346.5	 	$	2,968.7	 	
 	Contribution to MillerCoors	 	 	(1,608.8	)	 	—	 	
 	Foreign currency translation	 	 	(438.2	)	 	362.9	 	
 	Goodwill arising upon acquisition of an on-premise distribution business in the U.K. 	 	 	—	 	 	22.2	 	
 	Adoption of FIN 48 (See Notes 1 and 7)	 	 	—	 	 	2.3	 	
 	Unrecognized tax benefits adjustments subsequent to adoption of FIN 48	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(9.6	)	
 	Transfer from goodwill to intangible assets	 	 	(1.4	)	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at end of year	 	$	1,298.0	 	$	3,346.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Goodwill was allocated between our reportable segments as follows:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Canada	 	$	614.8	 	$	763.7	 	
United States	 	 	—	 	 	1,649.8	 	
United Kingdom	 	 	683.2	 	 	933.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Consolidated	 	$	1,298.0	 	$	3,346.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
        We are required to perform goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible asset impairment tests on at least an annual basis and more frequently in certain circumstances. We completed the required impairment testing during the third quarter of 2008 and determined that there were no impairments of goodwill or other indefinite-lived intangible assets.
121

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
12. Goodwill and Intangible Assets (Continued)
        The following table presents details of our intangible assets, other than goodwill, as of December 28, 2008:

 	 	Useful life	 	Gross	 	Accumulated
amortization	 	Net	 	
 	 	(Years)	 	(In millions)	 	
Intangible assets subject to amortization:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Brands	 	 	3 - 35	 	$	247.1	 	$	(107.9	)	$	139.2	 	
 	Distribution rights	 	 	2 - 23	 	 	289.0	 	 	(149.4	)	 	139.6	 	
 	Patents and technology and distribution channels	 	 	3 - 10	 	 	25.8	 	 	(17.6	)	 	8.2	 	
Intangible assets not subject to amortization:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Brands	 	 	Indefinite	 	 	2,790.8	 	 	—	 	 	2,790.8	 	
 	Distribution networks	 	 	Indefinite	 	 	827.9	 	 	—	 	 	827.9	 	
 	Other	 	 	Indefinite	 	 	17.7	 	 	—	 	 	17.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	 	 	 	 	$	4,198.3	 	$	(274.9	)	$	3,923.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The following table presents details of our intangible assets, other than goodwill, as of December 30, 2007:

 	 	Useful life	 	Gross	 	Accumulated
amortization	 	Net	 	
 	 	(Years)	 	(In millions)	 	
Intangible assets subject to amortization:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Brands	 	 	3 - 35	 	$	320.3	 	$	(121.2	)	$	199.1	 	
 	Distribution rights	 	 	2 - 23	 	 	363.4	 	 	(164.9	)	 	198.5	 	
 	Patents and technology and distribution channels	 	 	3 - 10	 	 	35.4	 	 	(20.7	)	 	14.7	 	
 	Other	 	 	5 - 34	 	 	11.7	 	 	(5.3	)	 	6.4	 	
Intangible assets not subject to amortization:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Brands	 	 	Indefinite	 	 	3,561.1	 	 	—	 	 	3,561.1	 	
 	Distribution networks	 	 	Indefinite	 	 	1,030.5	 	 	—	 	 	1,030.5	 	
 	Other	 	 	Indefinite	 	 	29.1	 	 	—	 	 	29.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	 	 	 	 	$	5,351.5	 	$	(312.1	)	$	5,039.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The change in the gross carrying amounts of intangibles from December 30, 2007 to December 28, 2008, is primarily due to the impact of foreign exchange rate fluctuations, as a significant amount of intangibles are denominated in foreign currencies, specifically, the Canadian dollar and the British pound sterling.
        During the second quarter of 2008, we recognized an impairment charge of $50.6 million associated with a Molson brands intangible asset, an asset which represented the value of the Molson brands sold in the U.S. only. This intangible asset was not subject to amortization. While our accounting policy calls for annual testing of indefinite-lived intangible assets in the third quarter of each year, we noted unfavorable operating results and a change in management's strategic initiatives associated with these brands, and as a result tested the intangible for impairment in the second quarter of 2008.
122

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
12. Goodwill and Intangible Assets (Continued)
        The Molson U.S. brands intangible asset was created at the time of the merger between Coors and Molson in 2005. Molson brands which are marketed and sold in the U.S. by CBC have been declining in recent years. In addition, increases in packaging and freight costs on imported products combined with continued volume declines have significantly impacted the overall profitability of the Molson brands in the U.S. While management continues to believe that the Molson brands play an important role in the U.S. brand portfolio and will continue to be actively marketed by MillerCoors, it was determined that the value of the intangible brand asset has been impaired. This conclusion was based upon discounted cash flow analyses of the brands, using excess earnings approach, which indicated that the fair value of Molson U.S. brands were less than their carrying value. In 2008, the Company therefore recognized a $50.6 million non-cash charge to write-off the carrying value of the Molson brands sold in the U.S.
        In May 2007, we received a court ruling recognizing the validity of the Foster's Group Limited (Foster's) termination notice purporting to provide twelve months' notice of its intention to terminate the Foster's U.S. License Agreement due to the merger between Coors and Molson in 2005. As a result of this notice, we evaluated the fair value of the amortizable distribution right intangible asset, as computed, utilizing undiscounted cash flows, compared to its present carrying value. Based on this evaluation, we recorded an impairment charge of $24.1 million in the second quarter of 2007. The charge is included in the special items, net caption in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 30, 2007. See Note 8, "Special Items, net," for summary of special items.
        Based on foreign exchange rates as of December 28, 2008, the estimated future amortization expense of intangible assets is as follows:

Fiscal Year 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	37.0	 	
2010	 	$	37.0	 	
2011	 	$	35.9	 	
2012	 	$	25.2	 	
2013	 	$	24.8	 	
        Amortization expense of intangible assets was $43.3 million, $62.4 million, and $75.4 million for the years ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007, and December 31, 2006, respectively.
123

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
13. Debt and Credit Arrangements
        Our total long-term borrowings as of December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, were composed of the following:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Senior notes:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	U.S. $45.5 million 6.375% due 2012(1)	 	$	45.5	 	$	231.6	 	
 	U.S. $300 million 4.85% due 2010(2)	 	 	300.0	 	 	300.0	 	
 	CAD $900 million 5% due 2015(2)	 	 	735.3	 	 	915.0	 	
Convertible debt 2.5% due 2013(3)	 	 	575.0	 	 	575.0	 	
Commercial paper(4)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Credit facility(5)	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Other notes payable issued by:	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	RMMC joint venture 7.2% due 2013(6)	 	 	—	 	 	27.3	 	
 	BRI joint venture 7.5% due 2011(7)	 	 	176.0	 	 	215.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total long-term debt (including current portion)	 	 	1,831.8	 	 	2,264.8	 	
Less: current portion of long-term debt	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(4.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total long-term debt	 	$	1,831.7	 	$	2,260.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total fair value	 	$	1,817.5	 	$	2,369.6	 	

(1)
On May 7, 2002, CBC completed a private placement of $850 million principal amount of 6.375% senior notes, due 2012, with interest payable semi-annually. The notes are unsecured, are not subject to any sinking fund provision and include a redemption provision (make-whole provision) if the notes are retired before their scheduled maturity. The redemption price is equal to the greater of (1) 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid interest and (2) the make-whole amount of the notes being redeemed, which is equal to the present value of the principal amount of the notes and interest to be redeemed. Net proceeds from the sale of the notes, after deducting estimated expenses and underwriting fees, were approximately $841 million. The notes were subsequently exchanged for publicly registered notes with the same terms. On July 11, 2007, we repurchased $625 million aggregate principal amount of our 6.375% $850 million Senior Notes due 2012. The cash consideration paid of approximately $651 million included principal amounts of notes purchased and accrued but unpaid interest up to, but not including, the settlement date. The cash consideration paid also included an early tender payment of $20.00 for each $1,000 principal amount of Senior Notes tendered on or before June 22, 2007. This amount was in addition to the principal amounts of notes and interest, if any, paid to the bond holders whose bonds were repurchased. This early extinguishment of debt resulted in a charge of approximately $24.5 million in the third quarter of 2007. The loss comprised a $14.1 million payment to settle the notes at fair value given interest rates at the time of extinguishment, a $6.6 million incentive payment to note holders for early tendering of the notes, and a $3.8 million write-off of the proportionate amount of unamortized discount and issuance fees associated with the extinguished debt. The debt extinguishment was funded, in part, with proceeds from the issuance of $575 million aggregate principal amount of 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes, issued on June 15, 2007. The remaining source of funds for the early extinguishment was existing cash
124

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
13. Debt and Credit Arrangements (Continued)
resources. On February 7, 2008, we announced a tender for repurchase of any and all principal amount of our remaining $225 million of 6.375% Senior Notes due 2012, with the tender period running through February 14, 2008. The amount actually repurchased was $180.4 million with $45.5 million outstanding as of December 28, 2008. The net costs of $12.4 million related to this extinguishment of debt and termination of related interest rate swaps was recorded in the first quarter of 2008. The net debt extinguishment costs comprised a $21.4 million payment to settle the notes at fair value given interest rates at the time of extinguishment, a $1.7 million write-off of the proportionate amount of unamortized discount, issuance fees and transaction costs, offset by a $10.7 million gain from the termination of the interest rate swap associated with the extinguished debt. The debt extinguishment was funded by existing cash resources.
(2)
On September 22, 2005, Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC (MCCF) a Nova Scotia entity and Molson Coors International, LP, a Delaware partnership who are both wholly owned subsidiaries of MCBC issued 10-year and 5-year private placement debt securities totaling CAD $900 million in Canada and U.S. $300 million in the United States. The Canadian bonds bear interest at 5.0% and the U.S. bonds bear interest at 4.85%. Both offerings are guaranteed by MCBC, and all of its significant subsidiaries. The securities have certain restrictions on secured borrowing, sale-leaseback transactions and the sale of assets, all of which we were in compliance with at December 28, 2008. The securities pay interest semi-annually on March 22 and September 22. The private placement securities will mature on September 22, 2010 for the U.S. issue and September 22, 2015 for the Canadian issue. All the proceeds from these transactions were used to repay outstanding amounts on MCBC's $1.3 billion bridge facility, a facility which was terminated at the time of repayment. Debt issuance costs capitalized in connection with the debt issuances will be amortized over the life of the bonds and total approximately $9.2 million. The notes were subsequently exchanged for publicly registered notes with the same terms.

(3)
On June 15, 2007, MCBC issued $575 million of 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes (the "Notes") in a public offering. The Notes are governed by indenture dated June 15, 2007, and supplemental indenture documents (together, the "Indenture"), among MCBC and its subsidiary guarantors and our trustee. The Notes are the Company's senior unsecured obligations and rank equal in rights of payment with all of the Company's other senior unsecured debt and senior to all of the Company's future subordinated debt. The Notes are guaranteed on a senior unsecured basis by the same subsidiary guarantors that have guaranteed the Company's other debt securities. The Notes mature on July 30, 2013, unless earlier converted or terminated, subject to certain conditions, as noted below. The Notes bear interest at a rate of 2.5% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears. The Notes contain certain customary anti-dilution and make-whole provisions to protect holders of the Notes from dilution in their values due to certain events and marketplace and corporate changes, as defined in the Indenture.
Holders may surrender their Notes for conversion prior to the close of business on January 30, 2013, if any of the following conditions are satisfied:
•
during any calendar quarter, if the closing sales price of our Class B common stock for at least 20 trading days in the period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the last trading day of the calendar quarter preceding the quarter in which the conversion occurs is more than 130% of the conversion price of the Notes in effect on that last trading day;
125

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
13. Debt and Credit Arrangements (Continued)
•
during the ten consecutive trading day period following any five consecutive trading day period in which the trading price for the Notes for each such trading day was less than 95% of the closing sale price of our Class B common stock on such date multiplied by the then current conversion rate; or 

•
if we make certain significant distributions to holders of our Class B common stock, we enter into specified corporate transactions or our Class B common stock ceases to be approved for listing on the New York Stock Exchange and is not listed for trading purposes on a U.S. national securities exchange.
After January 30, 2013, holders may surrender their Notes for conversion any time prior to the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the maturity date regardless of whether any of the conditions listed above have been satisfied. Upon conversion of the Notes, holders of the Notes will receive the par value amount of each bond in cash and the shares of our Class B common stock (subject to our right to deliver cash in lieu of all or a portion of those shares) in satisfaction of the conversion feature if, on the day of conversion, the MCBC stock price exceeds the conversion price. The conversion price for each $1,000 aggregate principal amount of notes is $54.76 per share of our Class B common stock, which represents a 25% premium above the stock price on the day of the issuance of the Notes and corresponds to the initial conversion ratio of 18.263 shares per each $1,000 aggregate principal amount of notes. The conversion ratio and conversion price are subject to customary adjustments for certain events and provisions, as defined in the Indenture. If, upon conversion, the MCBC stock price is below the conversion price, adjusted as necessary, a cash payment for the par value amount of the Notes will be made. We accounted for the Notes pursuant to EITF Issue 90-19, Convertible Bonds with Issuer Option to Settle for Cash upon Conversion , that is, we did not separate and assign values to the conversion feature of the Notes but rather accounted for the entire agreement as one debt instrument as the conversion feature met the requirements of EITF Issue 00-19, Accounting for Derivative Financial Instruments Indexed to, and Potentially Settled in, a Company's Own Stock .
In connection with the issuance of the Notes, we incurred approximately $10.2 million of deferred debt issuance costs which will be amortized as interest expense over the life of the Notes.
The proceeds of the convertible note offering were used as follows:
•
$465.4 million to retire 6.375% Senior Notes due 2012 (discussed above) 

•
$49.7 million for the net cost of the Convertible Note Hedge and Warrant (discussed below) 

•
$50.0 million voluntary contribution to fund the U.S. defined benefit pension plan 

•
$9.9 million to cover debt issuance costs
Convertible Note Hedge and Warrants:
In connection with the issuance of the Notes, we entered into a privately-negotiated convertible note hedge transaction. The convertible note hedge (the "purchased call options") will cover up to approximately 10.5 million shares of our Class B common stock. The purchased call options, if exercised by us, require the counterparty to deliver to us shares of MCBC Class B common stock adequate to meet our net share settlement obligations under the convertible notes and are expected to reduce the potential dilution to our Class B common stock to be issued upon
126

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
13. Debt and Credit Arrangements (Continued)
conversion of the Notes, if any. Separately and concurrently, we also entered into warrant transactions with respect to our Class B common stock pursuant to which we may be required to issue to the counterparty up to approximately 10.5 million shares of our Class B common stock. The warrant price is $70.09 which represents a 60% premium above the stock price on the date of the warrant transaction. The warrants expire on February 20, 2014.
We used approximately $50 million of the net proceeds from the issuance of the 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes, to pay for the cost to us of the purchased call options, partially offset by the proceeds to us from the warrant transaction. The net cost of these transactions, net of tax, was recorded in the Stockholder's Equity section of the balance sheet as of December 28, 2008.
The purchased call options and warrants are separate transactions entered into by the Company, and they are not part of the terms of the Notes and do not affect the holders' rights under the Notes.
(4)
We maintained a $500 million commercial paper program and as of December 28, 2008, there were no outstanding borrowings under this program. During the first quarter of 2009, we anticipate terminating this commercial paper program.

(5)
We maintain a $750 million revolving multicurrency bank credit facility, which expires in August 2011. Amounts drawn against the credit facility accrue interest at variable rates, which are based upon LIBOR or CDOR, plus a spread based upon Molson Coors' long-term bond rating and facility utilization. There were no outstanding borrowings on this credit facility as of December 28, 2008.

(6)
RMMC is consolidated by MillerCoors as of July 1, 2008. However, MCBC continues to guarantee RMMC's debt obligations, which were $43.3 million at December 28, 2008.

(7)
We anticipate deconsolidating BRI from our financial statements in 2009. If BRI is deconsolidated these notes payable will not be presented as part of MCBC debt obligations.
127

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
13. Debt and Credit Arrangements (Continued)
        Our total short-term borrowings consist of various uncommitted lines of credits, short-term bank loans, and overdraft facilities as summarized below:

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
U.S. $ lines of credit	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	One line totaling $20 million	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Interest rates at USD LIBOR + 1.5%	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Canadian bank overdraft facilities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	One line totaling CAD $30 million ($25 million)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Interest rates at U.S. Prime and Cdn Prime	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
British Pound lines of credit and bank overdraft facility	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Three lines totaling GBP £30 million ($44 million)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Interest rates at GBP LIBOR +1.5%	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Japanese Yen lines of credit	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Two lines totaling 1.1 billion Yen ($12 million)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Interest rates at <1.00%	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total short-term borrowings	 	$	—	 	$	0.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
        As of December 28, 2008, the aggregate principal debt maturities of long-term debt and short-term borrowings for the next five fiscal years are as follows:

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	0.1	 	
2010	 	 	300.1	 	
2011	 	 	176.1	 	
2012	 	 	44.5	 	
2013	 	 	574.8	 	
Thereafter	 	 	736.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total	 	$	1,831.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Under the terms of some of our debt facilities, we must comply with certain restrictions. These restrictions include restrictions on debt secured by certain types of mortgages, certain threshold percentages of secured consolidated net tangible assets, and restrictions on certain types of sale lease-back transactions. As of December 28, 2008, we were in compliance with all of these restrictions.
128

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
13. Debt and Credit Arrangements (Continued)
Interest
        Interest incurred, capitalized and expensed were as follows:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Interest incurred	 	$	104.4	 	$	136.0	 	$	156.7	 	
Interest capitalized	 	 	(1.1	)	 	(9.5	)	 	(13.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest expensed	 	$	103.3	 	$	126.5	 	$	143.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
14. Share-Based Payments
        In the first quarter of 2006, we adopted the Financial Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 123, "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123R"). The Company adopted SFAS 123R using the modified prospective method of adoption, which does not require restatement of prior periods.
        SFAS 123R requires a determination of excess tax benefits available to absorb related share-based compensation. FASB Staff Position 123R-3, Transition Election Related to Accounting for the Tax Effects of Share-Based Payment Awards ("FSP FAS 123R-3"), which was issued on November 10, 2005, provides a practical transition election related to accounting for the tax effects of share-based payment awards to employees. Specifically, this FSP allows a company to elect the alternative or simplified method to calculate the opening excess tax benefits balance. We adopted such alternative method provisions to calculate the beginning balance of the excess tax benefit in the financial statements ended December 31, 2006. Under the new standard, excess income tax benefits, if any, from share-based compensation are presented as financing activities rather than operating activities in the statements of cash flows. This adoption did not have any impact on our financial statements.
        At December 28, 2008, we had three stock-based compensation plans.
The 1990 Equity Incentive Plan
        The 1990 Equity Incentive Plan ("EI Plan") generally provides for two types of grants for our employees: stock options and restricted stock awards. The stock options have a term of 10 years and one-third of the stock option award vests in each of the three successive years after the date of grant. There were no awards granted under the Company's EI Plan in 2008, and we are not expecting to grant any new awards under this plan.
Equity Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors
        The Equity Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors ("EC Plan") provides for awards of the Company's Class B shares of restricted stock or options for Class B shares. Awards vest after completion of the director's annual term. The compensation cost associated with the EC plan is amortized over the directors' term. There were no awards granted under the Company's EC Plan in 2008, and we are not expecting to grant any new awards under this plan.
129

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
14. Share-Based Payments (Continued)
Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan
        During 2008, 2007, and 2006, we issued the following awards related to Class B common shares to certain directors, officers, and other eligible employees, pursuant to the Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan ("MCBC IC Plan"): options, SOSARs, RSUs, DSUs, PSUs, and LOSARs.
        Options are granted with an exercise price equal to the market value of a share of common stock on the date of grant. Stock options have a term of 10 years and generally vest over three years. No options were granted in 2008 or 2007.
        SOSARs were granted with an exercise price equal to the market value of a share of common stock on the date of grant. The SOSARs entitle the award recipient to receive shares of the Company's stock with a fair market value equal to the excess of the trading price over the exercise price of such shares on the date of the exercise. SOSARs have a term of ten years and generally vest over three years. During 2008, we granted 0.6 million SOSARs with a weighted-average fair market value of $14.40 each. During 2007, we granted 1.0 million SOSARs with a weighted-average fair market value of $13.23 each.
        RSU awards are issued at the market value equal to the price of our stock at the date of the grant and vest over the period of three years. In 2008, we granted 0.6 million RSUs with a weighted-average market value of $56.43 each. In 2007, we granted 0.3 million RSUs with a weighted-average market value of $46.24 each. In 2006, we granted 0.4 million RSUs with a weighted-average marketed value of $34.35 each.
        DSU awards, under the Directors' Stock Plan pursuant to the MCBC IC Plan, are elected by the non-employee directors of Molson Coors Brewing Company by enabling them to receive all or one-half of their annual cash retainer payments in our stock. The deferred stock unit awards are issued at the market value equal to the average day's price on the date of the grant and generally vest over the annual service period. In 2008, we granted a small number of DSUs with the weighted-average market value of $50.38 each. In 2007, we granted a small number of DSUs with the weighted-average market value of $48.66 each. In 2006, we granted a small number of DSUs with the weighted-average market value of $36.20 each.
        PSU awards are earned over the estimated expected term to achieve certain financial targets, which were established on March 16, 2006 at the time of the initial grant. As of March 30, 2008, these financial targets were achieved for all PSU awards outstanding. As a result of achieving these financial targets, we recognized the remaining $34.4 million expense before taxes in the first quarter of 2008 associated with the outstanding PSU awards. PSUs are granted at the market value of our stock on the date of the grant. In 2008, a small number of these shares were granted under this plan at the weighted-average market value of $50.37 per share. In 2007, 0.2 million shares were granted under this plan at the weighted-average market value of $44.31 per share. In 2006, we granted 2.1 million PSUs with the weighted-average market value of $34.55 each.
        LOSARs entitle the employee to receive shares of MCBC Class B common shares with a fair market value equal to the excess of the trading price of such shares on the date of the exercise, but not to exceed a pre-determined ceiling, and the trading price on the date of the grant. No LOSARs were granted in 2008 or 2007. In 2006, we granted 0.2 million LOSARs with the weighted-average market value of $2.15 per share.
130

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
14. Share-Based Payments (Continued)
        As of December 28, 2008, there were 1.6 million shares of the Company's stock available for the issuance of the options, SOSAR, RSU, DSU, PSU, and LOSAR awards under the MCBC IC Plan.
        As a result of the formation of MillerCoors, we will record the fair value impact related to stock-based compensation for former CBC employees now employed by MillerCoors who hold previously granted MCBC stock-awards on a quarterly basis. The additional mark-to-market cost is related to stock awards to be settled in MCBC Class B common stock. Under Emerging Issues Task Force No. 00-12, "Accounting by an Investor for Stock-Based Compensation Granted to Employees of an Equity Method Investee," MillerCoors will recognize the fair value of the stock-based compensation incurred by MCBC on its behalf, and a corresponding capital contribution, as the costs are incurred on its behalf (that is, in the same periods as if we had paid cash to those MillerCoors employees following guidance set forth in Emerging Issues Task Force No. 96-18, "Accounting for Equity Instruments That Are Issued to Other Than Employees for Acquiring, or in Conjunction with Selling, Goods or Services"). In addition, we will recognize all of the stock-based compensation expense associated with all preexisting equity awards to be settled in MCBC Class B common stock held by former CBC employees now employed by MillerCoors through our proportionate share of equity investment earnings in MillerCoors and will make an adjustment to reflect remaining costs not reflected in the proportionate share of equity investment earnings in MillerCoors calculation. The mark-to-market stock-based compensation expense, related to MCBC equity awards, during the fifty-two weeks ended December 28, 2008 was $3.1 million.
        The following table summarizes components of the equity-based compensation recorded as expense:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Options, SOSARs and LOSARs	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Pre-tax compensation expense	 	$	9.9	 	$	10.3	 	$	0.5	 	
 	Tax (benefit) expense	 	 	(2.9	)	 	(3.1	)	 	0.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	After-tax compensation expense	 	 	7.0	 	 	7.2	 	 	0.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
RSUs and DSUs	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Pre-tax compensation expense	 	 	14.9	 	 	7.6	 	 	6.6	 	
 	Tax (benefit)	 	 	(4.4	)	 	(2.2	)	 	(2.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	After-tax compensation expense	 	 	10.5	 	 	5.4	 	 	4.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
PSUs	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Pre-tax compensation expense	 	 	34.2	 	 	19.5	 	 	15.0	 	
 	Tax (benefit)	 	 	(9.9	)	 	(5.7	)	 	(4.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	After-tax compensation expense	 	 	24.3	 	 	13.8	 	 	10.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total after-tax compensation expense	 	$	41.8	 	$	26.4	 	$	16.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Included in the pre-tax stock option compensation expense is the mark-to-market stock option floor adjustment of $5.8 million benefit for the year ended December 31, 2006. The mark-to-market stock option floor adjustment relates to adjusting to the floor provided on the exercise price of stock
131

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
14. Share-Based Payments (Continued)

options held by former Coors officers who left the Company under change in control agreements. The stock option floor adjustment was included in special items in the statements of operations. As a result of the stock price exceeding the floor, no mark-to-market stock option floor adjustment was recognized in 2008 or 2007. Included in the restricted stock compensation expense was the DSU amortization of $0.5 million and $0.5 million for the year ended December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively.
        The fair value of each option, SOSAR and LOSAR granted in 2008, 2007 and 2006 was determined on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model with the following weighted-average assumptions:

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
Risk-free interest rate	 	 	3.05%	 	 	4.64%	 	 	4.48%	 	
Dividend yield	 	 	1.41%	 	 	1.40%	 	 	1.86%	 	
Volatility range	 	 	25.3% - 26.8%	 	 	21.8% - 26.8%	 	 	21.9% - 30.1%	 	
Weighted-average volatility	 	 	25.43%	 	 	25.30%	 	 	27.84%	 	
Expected term (years)	 	 	3.5 - 7.0	 	 	3.5 - 7.0	 	 	3.5 - 7.0	 	
Weighted-average fair market value	 	$	14.40	 	$	13.23	 	$	9.43	 	
        The risk-free interest rates utilized for periods throughout the contractual life of the options are based on a zero-coupon U.S. Treasury security yield at the time of grant. Expected volatility is based on historical volatility of our stock. The expected term of options is estimated based upon observations of historical employee option exercise patterns and trends. The range of 3.5 years to 7.0 years results from separate groups of employees who exhibit different historical exercise behavior.
        Options and SOSARs outstanding at December 28, 2008, changes during 2008, and shares available for grant under all of our plans are presented below:

 	 	Shares outstanding	 	Shares exercisable at year-end	 	
 	 	Shares	 	Weighted-
average
exercise
price	 	Weighted-
average
remaining
contractual
life (years)	 	Aggregate
intrinsic
value	 	Shares	 	Weighted-
average
exercise
price	 	Weighted-
average
remaining
contractual
life (years)	 	Aggregate
intrinsic
value	 	
 	 	(In millions, except per share amounts)	 	
Outstanding as of December 30, 2007	 	 	9.7	 	$	33.70	 	 	5.40	 	$	177.8	 	 	8.4	 	$	32.74	 	 	4.90	 	$	162.5	 	
 	Granted	 	 	0.6	 	$	57.09	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Exercised	 	 	(1.8	)	$	43.80	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Forfeited	 	 	0.1	 	$	38.80	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Outstanding as of December 28, 2008	 	 	8.6	 	$	35.60	 	 	5.22	 	$	95.3	 	 	6.9	 	$	33.00	 	 	4.51	 	$	97.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The total intrinsic values of options exercised during 2008, 2007 and 2006 were $37.8 million, $85.2 million and $20.7 million, respectively. During 2008, cash received from stock options exercises was $57.0 million and the total tax benefit to be realized for the tax deductions from these option exercises was $8.3 million.
132

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
14. Share-Based Payments (Continued)
        The summary of activity of unvested RSUs, DSUs, and PSUs during 2008 is presented below:

 	 	Shares	 	Weighted-average
grant date fair value	 	
 	 	(In millions, except
per share amounts)	 	
Non-vested as of December 30, 2007	 	 	2.7	 	$	35.98	 	
 	Granted	 	 	0.6	 	$	56.14	 	
 	Vested	 	 	(2.0	)	$	35.35	 	
 	Forfeited	 	 	(0.2	)	$	37.61	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Non-vested as of December 28, 2008	 	 	1.1	 	$	48.06	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The total fair values of RSUs, DSUs and PSUs vested during 2008, 2007 and 2006 were $116.2 million, $3.4 million and $2.4 million, respectively. As of December 28, 2008, there was approximately $34 million of total unrecognized compensation cost from all share-based compensation arrangements granted under the plans, related to unvested shares. This compensation is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 1.3 years.
133

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
15. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

 	 	Foreign currency
translation
adjustments	 	Unrealized gain
(loss) on
derivative
instruments	 	Pension and
Postretirement
Benefits
adjustments	 	Equity Method
Investments
(MillerCoors)	 	Accumulated
other
comprehensive
income (loss)	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
As of December 25, 2005	 	$	464.3	 	$	(11.4	)	$	(265.9	)	$	—	 	$	187.0	 	
 	Foreign currency translation adjustments	 	 	116.2	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	116.2	 	
 	Unrealized gain on derivative instruments	 	 	—	 	 	29.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	29.5	 	
 	Reclassification adjustment on derivative instruments	 	 	—	 	 	(7.5	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(7.5	)	
 	Minimum pension liability adjustment	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	179.2	 	 	—	 	 	179.2	 	
 	Effect of foreign currency fluctuation on foreign-denominated pension	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(0.7	)	 	—	 	 	(0.7	)	
 	Adjustment to adopt SFAS 158	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(258.7	)	 	—	 	 	(258.7	)	
 	Tax benefit (expense)	 	 	41.0	 	 	(8.3	)	 	39.3	 	 	—	 	 	72.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
As of December 31, 2006	 	 	621.5	 	 	2.3	 	 	(306.8	)	 	—	 	 	317.0	 	
 	Foreign currency translation adjustments	 	 	697.3	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	697.3	 	
 	Unrealized gain on derivative instruments	 	 	—	 	 	4.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4.5	 	
 	Reclassification adjustment on derivative instruments	 	 	—	 	 	(5.1	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(5.1	)	
 	Pension and other other postretirement benefit adjustments	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	13.5	 	 	—	 	 	13.5	 	
 	Effect of foreign currency fluctuation on foreign-denominated pension	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(11.8	)	 	—	 	 	(11.8	)	
 	Tax benefit (expense)	 	 	97.8	 	 	—	 	 	(8.3	)	 	—	 	 	89.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
As of December 30, 2007	 	 	1,416.6	 	 	1.7	 	 	(313.4	)	 	—	 	 	1,104.9	 	
 	Foreign currency translation adjustments	 	 	(1,311.3	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(1,311.3	)	
 	Unrealized gain on derivative instruments	 	 	—	 	 	70.4	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	70.4	 	
 	Reclassification adjustment on derivative instruments	 	 	—	 	 	4.9	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4.9	 	
 	Pension and other other postretirement benefit adjustments	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(349.5	)	 	—	 	 	(349.5	)	
 	Effect of foreign currency fluctuation on foreign-denominated pension	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	46.3	 	 	—	 	 	46.3	 	
 	Contribution to MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	(31.3	)	 	243.2	 	 	—	 	 	211.9	 	
 	Ownership share of MillerCoors, other comprehensive loss	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(338.9	)	 	(338.9	)	
 	Tax benefit (expense)	 	 	30.3	 	 	(10.4	)	 	16.9	 	 	127.7	 	 	164.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
As of December 28, 2008	 	$	135.6	 	$	35.3	 	$	(356.5	)	$	(211.2	)	$	(396.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
134

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
15. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) (Continued)
        The significant fluctuations to other comprehensive income due to foreign currency translation adjustments result from the strengthening of the CAD and GBP versus the USD in 2006 and 2007, and the subsequent reversal of those trends in 2008. We have significant levels of net assets denominated in these currencies due to our operations in those countries, and therefore other comprehensive income increases and/or decreases when those items are translated to our reporting currency, which is USD.
        The significant decrease in other comprehensive income due to pension and other post retirement benefit adjustments is due mainly to declines in pension trust asset values in the latter part of 2008. The decrease associated with our 42% interest in MillerCoors' other comprehensive income is similarly related to a decline in pension asset values of MillerCoors plans, as well as other comprehensive losses associated with increased derivative liabilities related to aluminum hedging efforts at MillerCoors.
16. Employee Retirement Plans
Defined Benefit Plans
        The Company maintains retirement plans in Canada, the United Kingdom and the United States. Plan funding strategies are influenced by employee benefits laws and tax laws. The Company's U.K. plan includes provision for employee contributions and inflation-based benefit increases for retirees. The U.K. defined benefit plan was closed to new employees in April 2006, and was closed to all new employee service credit effective in April 2009 (see subsequent discussion in this note).
        Canada and U.K. plan assets consist of bond holdings, equity securities and real estate. Equity assets are well diversified between international and domestic investments, with additional diversification in the domestic category through allocations to large-cap, small-cap, and growth and value investments. Relative allocations reflect the demographics of the respective plan participants.
        The following compares target asset allocation percentages with actual asset allocations at December 28, 2008:

 	 	Canada plans assets	 	U.K. plan assets	 	
 	 	Target
allocations	 	Actual
allocations	 	Target
allocations	 	Actual
allocations	 	
Equities	 	 	42.0	%	 	35.2	%	 	50.0	%	 	43.3	%	
Fixed income	 	 	58.0	%	 	64.3	%	 	40.0	%	 	42.3	%	
Real estate	 	 	0.0	%	 	0.0	%	 	7.0	%	 	6.5	%	
Other	 	 	0.0	%	 	0.5	%	 	3.0	%	 	7.9	%	
        Investment return assumptions for all plans have been determined by applying the returns to assets on a weighted average basis and adding an active management premium where appropriate. The deviations between the target allocations and the actual allocations are attributable to the large declines in the fair value of equities in 2008.
        It is expected that contributions to the Canada, U.K. and Corporate plans during 2009 will be approximately $69.4 million collectively (including supplemental executive plans and plans of consolidated joint ventures). This amount excludes MillerCoors' contributions to its defined benefit pension plans, as MillerCoors is not consolidated in our financial statements.
135

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
16. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
        The following represents our net periodic pension cost:

 	 	For the year ended December 28, 2008	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Components of net periodic pension cost (benefit):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost—benefits earned during the year	 	$	31.4	 	$	8.4	 	$	26.6	 	$	66.4	 	
 	Interest cost on projected benefit obligation	 	 	93.4	 	 	30.2	 	 	127.6	 	 	251.2	 	
 	Expected return on plan assets	 	 	(118.2	)	 	(35.1	)	 	(150.1	)	 	(303.4	)	
 	Amortization of prior service cost	 	 	2.2	 	 	(0.2	)	 	(1.9	)	 	0.1	 	
 	Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	—	 	 	4.1	 	 	1.0	 	 	5.1	 	
 	Special termination benefits	 	 	0.7	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.7	 	
 	Administration expenses	 	 	2.4	 	 	0.6	 	 	4.7	 	 	7.7	 	
 	Less expected participant and National Insurance contributions	 	 	(2.7	)	 	—	 	 	(4.4	)	 	(7.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net periodic pension cost	 	$	9.2	 	$	8.0	 	$	3.5	 	$	20.7	 	

															
 	 	For the year ended December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Components of net periodic pension cost (benefit):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost—benefits earned during the year	 	$	33.7	 	$	17.3	 	$	40.6	 	$	91.6	 	
 	Interest cost on projected benefit obligation	 	 	88.4	 	 	57.4	 	 	119.2	 	 	265.0	 	
 	Expected return on plan assets	 	 	(111.1	)	 	(69.9	)	 	(162.3	)	 	(343.3	)	
 	Amortization of prior service cost	 	 	0.9	 	 	0.1	 	 	2.5	 	 	3.5	 	
 	Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	0.6	 	 	13.8	 	 	4.1	 	 	18.5	 	
 	Special termination benefits	 	 	0.4	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.4	 	
 	Less expected participant and National Insurance contributions	 	 	(3.7	)	 	—	 	 	(10.5	)	 	(14.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net periodic pension cost (benefit)	 	$	9.2	 	$	18.7	 	$	(6.4	)	$	21.5	 	

															
 	 	For the year ended December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Components of net periodic pension cost (benefit):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost—benefits earned during the year	 	$	32.8	 	$	19.7	 	$	36.7	 	$	89.2	 	
 	Interest cost on projected benefit obligation	 	 	81.7	 	 	54.6	 	 	102.2	 	 	238.5	 	
 	Expected return on plan assets	 	 	(101.5	)	 	(64.2	)	 	(140.7	)	 	(306.4	)	
 	Amortization of prior service cost	 	 	1.5	 	 	—	 	 	(6.2	)	 	(4.7	)	
 	Special termination benefits	 	 	—	 	 	18.9	 	 	10.7	 	 	29.6	 	
 	Less expected participant and National Insurance contributions	 	 	(3.5	)	 	—	 	 	(9.9	)	 	(13.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net periodic pension cost (benefit)	 	$	11.0	 	$	29.0	 	$	(7.2	)	$	32.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
136

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
16. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
        The changes in the projected benefit obligation, plan assets and the funded status of the pension plans are as follows:

 	 	As of December 28, 2008	 	
 	 	Underfunded	 	Overfunded	 	 	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Total	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	Total	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Change in projected benefit obligation:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Prior year projected benefit obligation	 	$	1,396.3	 	$	22.3	 	$	2,341.2	 	$	3,759.8	 	$	533.4	 	$	949.9	 	$	1,483.3	 	$	5,243.1	 	
 	Changes in current year (Underfunded)/Overfunded position	 	 	(69.5	)	 	949.9	 	 	—	 	 	880.4	 	 	69.5	 	 	(949.9	)	 	(880.4	)	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation at beginning of year	 	 	1,326.8	 	 	972.2	 	 	2,341.2	 	 	4,640.2	 	 	602.9	 	 	—	 	 	602.9	 	 	5,243.1	 	
 	Contribution of plans to MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	(942.1	)	 	—	 	 	(942.1	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(942.1	)	
 	Service cost, net of expected employee contributions	 	 	22.0	 	 	8.4	 	 	22.2	 	 	52.6	 	 	6.9	 	 	—	 	 	6.9	 	 	59.5	 	
 	Interest cost	 	 	64.8	 	 	30.2	 	 	127.6	 	 	222.6	 	 	28.6	 	 	—	 	 	28.6	 	 	251.2	 	
 	Amendments	 	 	21.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	21.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	21.5	 	
 	Actual employee contributions	 	 	2.6	 	 	—	 	 	4.1	 	 	6.7	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	6.7	 	
 	Settlement	 	 	(10.5	)	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	(10.5	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(10.5	)	
 	Curtailments	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	 	(6.2	)	 	(6.1	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(6.1	)	
 	Actuarial gain	 	 	(150.9	)	 	(13.1	)	 	(167.1	)	 	(331.1	)	 	(46.2	)	 	—	 	 	(46.2	)	 	(377.3	)	
 	Benefits paid	 	 	(62.7	)	 	(48.8	)	 	(113.6	)	 	(225.1	)	 	(37.9	)	 	—	 	 	(37.9	)	 	(263.0	)	
 	Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	(246.1	)	 	—	 	 	(603.8	)	 	(849.9	)	 	(112.2	)	 	—	 	 	(112.2	)	 	(962.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation at end of year	 	$	967.5	 	$	6.9	 	$	1,604.4	 	$	2,578.8	 	$	442.1	 	$	—	 	$	442.1	 	$	3,020.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Actuarial present value of accumulated benefit obligation	 	$	964.2	 	$	6.5	 	$	1,553.2	 	$	2,523.9	 	$	440.5	 	$	—	 	$	440.5	 	$	2,964.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Change in plan assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Prior year fair value of assets	 	$	1,233.6	 	$	—	 	$	2,249.9	 	$	3,483.5	 	$	595.7	 	$	951.7	 	$	1,547.4	 	$	5,030.9	 	
 	Changes in current year (Underfunded)/Overfunded position	 	 	(67.9	)	 	951.7	 	 	—	 	 	883.8	 	 	67.9	 	 	(951.7	)	 	(883.8	)	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of assets at beginning of year	 	 	1,165.7	 	 	951.7	 	 	2,249.9	 	 	4,367.3	 	 	663.6	 	 	—	 	 	663.6	 	 	5,030.9	 	
 	Contribution of plans to MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	(867.1	)	 	—	 	 	(867.1	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(867.1	)	
 	Actual return on plan assets	 	 	(173.9	)	 	(36.5	)	 	(371.0	)	 	(581.4	)	 	(20.6	)	 	—	 	 	(20.6	)	 	(602.0	)	
 	Employer contributions	 	 	69.9	 	 	0.7	 	 	127.5	 	 	198.1	 	 	30.5	 	 	—	 	 	30.5	 	 	228.6	 	
 	Special termination benefits	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Actual employee contributions	 	 	2.6	 	 	—	 	 	4.0	 	 	6.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	6.6	 	
 	Settlement	 	 	(10.5	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(10.5	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(10.5	)	
 	Administration expenses	 	 	(1.9	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(1.9	)	 	(1.3	)	 	—	 	 	(1.3	)	 	(3.2	)	
 	Benefits and plan expenses paid	 	 	(62.7	)	 	(48.8	)	 	(123.6	)	 	(235.1	)	 	(37.9	)	 	—	 	 	(37.9	)	 	(273.0	)	
 	Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	(206.0	)	 	—	 	 	(505.3	)	 	(711.3	)	 	(126.7	)	 	—	 	 	(126.7	)	 	(838.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of plan assets at end of year	 	$	783.2	 	$	—	 	$	1,381.5	 	$	2,164.7	 	$	507.6	 	$	—	 	$	507.6	 	$	2,672.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Funded status:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation at end of year	 	$	(967.5	)	$	(6.9	)	$	(1,604.4	)	$	(2,578.8	)	$	(442.1	)	$	—	 	$	(442.1	)	$	(3,020.9	)	
 	Fair value of plan assets at end of year	 	 	783.2	 	 	—	 	 	1,381.5	 	 	2,164.7	 	 	507.6	 	 	—	 	 	507.6	 	 	2,672.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Funded status—(Underfunded)/Overfunded	 	 	(184.3	)	 	(6.9	)	 	(222.9	)	 	(414.1	)	 	65.5	 	 	—	 	 	65.5	 	 	(348.6	)	
 	Less: Minority interests	 	 	29.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	29.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	29.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Funded status after minority interests—(Underfunded)/Overfunded	 	$	(154.7	)	$	(6.9	)	$	(222.9	)	$	(384.5	)	$	65.5	 	$	—	 	$	65.5	 	$	(319.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
137

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
16. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)

 	 	As of December 28, 2008	 	
 	 	Underfunded	 	Overfunded	 	 	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Total	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	Total	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Amounts recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheet:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Other assets	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	65.5	 	$	—	 	$	65.5	 	$	65.5	 	
 	Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	 	(0.7	)	 	(4.8	)	 	—	 	 	(5.5	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(5.5	)	
 	Pension and postretirement benefits	 	 	(154.0	)	 	(2.1	)	 	(222.9	)	 	(379.0	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(379.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net amounts recognized	 	$	(154.7	)	$	(6.9	)	$	(222.9	)	$	(384.5	)	$	65.5	 	$	—	 	$	65.5	 	$	(319.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amounts in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss (Income) not yet recognized as components of net periodic pension cost or (benefit), pre-tax:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net actuarial loss (gain)	 	$	132.6	 	$	0.3	 	$	400.3	 	$	533.2	 	$	(4.9	)	$	—	 	$	(4.9	)	$	528.3	 	
 	Net prior service cost	 	 	32.2	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	32.2	 	 	1.5	 	 	—	 	 	1.5	 	 	33.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Total not yet recognized	 	$	164.8	 	$	0.3	 	$	400.3	 	$	565.4	 	$	(3.4	)	$	—	 	$	(3.4	)	$	562.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Changes in plan assets and benefit obligations recognized in other comprehensive loss were as follows:

 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	U.K. plan	 	Total	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss as of December 31, 2006	 	$	45.3	 	$	238.9	 	$	110.6	 	$	394.8	 	
Amortization of prior service costs	 	 	(0.9	)	 	(0.1	)	 	(2.5	)	 	(3.5	)	
Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	(0.6	)	 	(13.8	)	 	(4.1	)	 	(18.5	)	
Current year actuarial (gain) loss	 	 	—	 	 	(41.5	)	 	46.7	 	 	5.2	 	
Amendments	 	 	0.7	 	 	(6.1	)	 	—	 	 	(5.4	)	
Curtailments	 	 	(0.9	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(0.9	)	
Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	8.3	 	 	—	 	 	7.1	 	 	15.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss as of December 30, 2007	 	$	51.9	 	$	177.4	 	$	157.8	 	$	387.1	 	
Contribution to MillerCoors	 	 	
—	 	 	
(231.8	
)	 	
—	 	 	
(231.8	
)	
Amortization of prior service costs	 	 	(2.3	)	 	0.2	 	 	1.9	 	 	(0.2	)	
Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	—	 	 	(4.1	)	 	(1.0	)	 	(5.1	)	
Current year actuarial loss	 	 	115.7	 	 	58.6	 	 	353.9	 	 	528.2	 	
Amendments	 	 	21.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	21.5	 	
Curtailments	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	10.4	 	 	10.4	 	
Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	(25.4	)	 	—	 	 	(122.7	)	 	(148.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss as of December 28, 2008	 	$	161.4	 	$	0.3	 	$	400.3	 	$	562.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
138

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
16. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
Amortization Amounts Expected to be Recognized in Net Periodic Pension Cost During Fiscal Year Ending December 27, 2009, pre-tax:

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Amortization of net prior service benefit	 	$	2.3	 	
Amortization of actuarial net loss	 	$	1.8	 	

																												
 	 	As of December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Overfunded	 	 	 	
 	 	Underfunded			 	 	 	
 			 	Canada plans	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Total			 	U.S. plan	 	Total	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Change in projected benefit obligation:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Prior year projected benefit obligation	 	$	1,304.0	 	$	968.1	 	$	2,256.9	 	$	4,529.0	 	$	334.3	 	$	—	 	$	334.3	 	$	4,863.3	 	
 	Changes in current year Overfunded/(Underfunded) position	 	 	60.0	 	 	(946.0	)	 	—	 	 	(886.0	)	 	(60.0	)	 	946.0	 	 	886.0	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation at beginning of year	 	$	1,364.0	 	$	22.1	 	$	2,256.9	 	$	3,643.0	 	$	274.3	 	$	946.0	 	$	1,220.3	 	$	4,863.3	 	
 	Service cost, net of expected employee contributions	 	 	24.8	 	 	0.2	 	 	30.0	 	 	55.0	 	 	5.4	 	 	17.2	 	 	22.6	 	 	77.6	 	
 	Interest cost	 	 	64.0	 	 	1.3	 	 	119.3	 	 	184.6	 	 	24.4	 	 	56.0	 	 	80.4	 	 	265.0	 	
 	Amendments	 	 	0.8	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.8	 	 	—	 	 	(6.2	)	 	(6.2	)	 	(5.4	)	
 	Actual employee contributions	 	 	2.7	 	 	—	 	 	7.7	 	 	10.4	 	 	0.7	 	 	—	 	 	0.7	 	 	11.1	 	
 	Special termination benefits	 	 	2.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	2.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	2.0	 	
 	Curtailments	 	 	(2.5	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(2.5	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(2.5	)	
 	Actuarial (gain) loss	 	 	(234.9	)	 	—	 	 	0.6	 	 	(234.3	)	 	192.2	 	 	(9.4	)	 	182.8	 	 	(51.5	)	
 	Benefits paid	 	 	(61.1	)	 	(1.3	)	 	(116.6	)	 	(179.0	)	 	(33.1	)	 	(53.7	)	 	(86.8	)	 	(265.8	)	
 	Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	236.5	 	 	—	 	 	43.3	 	 	279.8	 	 	69.5	 	 	—	 	 	69.5	 	 	349.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation at end of year	 	$	1,396.3	 	$	22.3	 	$	2,341.2	 	$	3,759.8	 	$	533.4	 	$	949.9	 	$	1,483.3	 	$	5,243.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Actuarial present value of accumulated benefit obligation	 	$	1,391.8	 	$	22.1	 	$	2,166.9	 	$	3,580.8	 	$	531.8	 	$	924.7	 	$	1,456.5	 	$	5,037.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Change in plan assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Prior year fair value of assets	 	$	1,111.7	 	$	830.1	 	$	2,179.5	 	$	4,121.3	 	$	351.5	 	$	—	 	$	351.5	 	$	4,472.8	 	
 	Changes in current year Overfunded/(Underfunded) position	 	 	60.5	 	 	(830.1	)	 	—	 	 	(769.6	)	 	(60.5	)	 	830.1	 	 	769.6	 	 	0.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of assets at beginning of year	 	$	1,172.2	 	$	—	 	$	2,179.5	 	$	3,351.7	 	$	291.0	 	$	830.1	 	$	1,121.1	 	$	4,472.8	 	
 	Actual return on plan assets	 	 	(153.3	)	 	—	 	 	116.2	 	 	(37.1	)	 	231.9	 	 	102.0	 	 	333.9	 	 	296.8	 	
 	Employer contributions	 	 	67.6	 	 	1.3	 	 	31.7	 	 	100.6	 	 	28.8	 	 	73.3	 	 	102.1	 	 	202.7	 	
 	Special termination benefits	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Actual employee contributions	 	 	2.1	 	 	—	 	 	7.6	 	 	9.7	 	 	0.7	 	 	—	 	 	0.7	 	 	10.4	 	
 	Benefits and plan expenses paid	 	 	(61.1	)	 	(1.3	)	 	(127.0	)	 	(189.4	)	 	(33.1	)	 	(53.7	)	 	(86.8	)	 	(276.2	)	
 	Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	206.1	 	 	—	 	 	41.9	 	 	248.0	 	 	76.4	 	 	—	 	 	76.4	 	 	324.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of plan assets at end of year	 	$	1,233.6	 	$	—	 	$	2,249.9	 	$	3,483.5	 	$	595.7	 	$	951.7	 	$	1,547.4	 	$	5,030.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
139

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
16. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)

 	 	As of December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Overfunded	 	 	 	
 	 	Underfunded			 	 	 	
 			 	Canada plans	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Total			 	U.S. plan	 	Total	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Funded status:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation at end of year	 	$	(1,396.3	)	$	(22.3	)	$	(2,341.2	)	$	(3,759.8	)	$	(533.4	)	$	(949.9	)	$	(1,483.3	)	$	(5,243.1	)	
 	Fair value of plan assets at end of year	 	 	1,233.6	 	 	—	 	 	2,249.9	 	 	3,483.5	 	 	595.7	 	 	951.7	 	 	1,547.4	 	 	5,030.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Funded status—(Underfunded)/Overfunded	 	$	(162.7	)	$	(22.3	)	$	(91.3	)	$	(276.3	)	$	62.3	 	$	1.8	 	$	64.1	 	$	(212.2	)	
 	Less: Minority interests	 	 	36.8	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	36.8	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	36.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Funded status after minority interests—(Underfunded)/Overfunded	 	$	(125.9	)	$	(22.3	)	$	(91.3	)	$	(239.5	)	$	62.3	 	$	1.8	 	$	64.1	 	$	(175.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Amounts recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheet:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Other assets	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	62.3	 	$	1.8	 	$	64.1	 	$	64.1	 	
 	Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	 	(0.8	)	 	(1.9	)	 	—	 	 	(2.7	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(2.7	)	
 	Pension and postretirement benefits	 	 	(125.1	)	 	(20.4	)	 	(91.3	)	 	(236.8	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(236.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net amounts recognized	 	$	(125.9	)	$	(22.3	)	$	(91.3	)	$	(239.5	)	$	62.3	 	$	1.8	 	$	64.1	 	$	(175.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amounts in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss (Income) not yet recognized as components of net periodic pension cost or (benefit), pre-tax:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net actuarial loss (gain)	 	$	52.8	 	$	4.2	 	$	182.9	 	$	239.9	 	$	(22.0	)	$	179.6	 	$	157.6	 	$	397.5	 	
 	Net prior service cost (benefit)	 	 	19.0	 	 	—	 	 	(25.2	)	 	(6.2	)	 	2.1	 	 	(6.3	)	 	(4.2	)	 	(10.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Total not yet recognized	 	$	71.8	 	$	4.2	 	$	157.7	 	$	233.7	 	$	(19.9	)	$	173.3	 	$	153.4	 	$	387.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Pension expense is actuarially calculated annually based on data available at the beginning of each year. Assumptions used in the calculation include the settlement discount rate selected and disclosed at the end of the previous year as well as other assumptions detailed in the table below.

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008			 	
 			 	 	 	U.S. plans	 	 	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plans	 	U.K. plan	 	Canada plans			 	U.K. plan	 	
Weighted average assumptions:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Settlement discount rate(1)	 	6.1% - 6.6%	 	4.7% - 6.2%	 	 	6.45	%	 	5.25%	 	 	6.45	%	 	6.00	%	
Rate of compensation increase	 	2.5% - 3.0%	 	3.00%	 	 	4.15	%	 	3.00%	 	 	3.00	%	 	4.35	%	
Expected return on plan assets	 	4.4% - 7.05%	 	N/A	 	 	7.45	%	 	4.9% - 7.80%	 	 	7.80	%	 	7.50	%	

(1)
Rate utilized at year-end for the following year's pension expense and related balance sheet amounts at current year-end.
140

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
16. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
Expected Cash Flows
        Information about expected cash flows for the consolidated retirement plans (including consolidated joint ventures) follows:

Expected benefit payments 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	186.9	 	
2010	 	$	188.3	 	
2011	 	$	194.7	 	
2012	 	$	201.3	 	
2013	 	$	207.9	 	
2014-2018	 	$	1,138.2	 	
U.K. Plan Curtailment
        During October 2008, we announced a plan for the cessation of employee service credit with regard to retirement benefits in the CBL pension plan. Following negotiations with employee groups, it was announced in December that employee service credit would cease with regard to the earning of pension benefits, effective April 4, 2009. This cessation of benefits was a curtailment event. As a result, we recognized a pension gain of $10.4 million, representing the immediate recognition of previously unamortized prior service benefit. The $6.2 million reduction of the projected benefit obligation as a result of the curtailment was netted against actuarial losses reflected in the plan's remeasurement, and therefore was not recognized as a gain on the income statement. Given the timing of the curtailment event in December 2008, the year-end plan remeasurement results were used with regard to the determination of the curtailment on the projected benefit obligation.
        As a result of employee restructuring activities associated with the U.K. segment supply chain operations, a pension curtailment was recognized in the second quarter of 2006. The curtailment triggered a significant event that resulted in the re-measurement of the pension assets and liabilities as of April 30, 2006. As a result of the curtailment, a gain of $5.3 million was recognized and presented as a special item in the statement of operations in the second quarter of 2006. This gain arose from the reduction in estimated future working lifetimes of plan participants resulting in the acceleration of the recognition of a prior service benefit. This prior service benefit was generated by plan changes in previous years and was deferred on the balance sheet and amortized into earnings over the then-expected working lifetime of plan participants of approximately 10 years.
Multiemployer Plan
        Certain of our former employees in Memphis participated in a multi-employer union retirement plan, into which we made contributions on their behalf. Contributions totaled $27.6 million and $1.2 million in 2007 and 2006, respectively. The increase in contributions in 2007 was a result of the final payment to the union upon withdrawal from the pension plan. There were no contributions in 2008.
141

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
16. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
Defined Contribution Plan
        Canadian employees typically participate in the defined contribution portion of the registered pension plans. The employer contributions range from 3% to 5.5% of employee compensation. Our contributions in 2008, 2007 and 2006 were $4.0 million, $3.7 million and $3.2 million, respectively.
        During 2008, U.S. employees were eligible to participate in the Coors Savings and Investment Plan, a qualified voluntary defined contribution plan. We match 50% of our hourly and salaried non-exempt and 75% of our salaried exempt employees' contributions up to 6% of employee compensation. Both employee and employer contributions were made in cash in accordance with participant investment elections. There were no minimum amounts that are required to be invested in CBC stock. Our contributions in 2008, 2007 and 2006 were $5.3 million, $8.4 million, and $7.8 million, respectively.
        With the closure of the CBL pension plan to future service credit, effective in April 2009, all employees will benefit from increased Company contributions to the CBL defined contribution plan. From April 2006, new employees of the U.K. business were not entitled to join the Company's defined benefit pension plan. Instead these employees were and still are given an opportunity to participate in a defined contribution plan. Under this plan the Company will match employee contributions up to a maximum of 7% of the employee's compensation. Company contributions in 2008 to this plan were $1.5 million and $0.3 million for 2007. Going forward the company's contributions to defined contribution plans will increase following the closure of the defined benefit plan and the transfer of these members to a defined contribution plan from April 4, 2009.
17. Postretirement Benefits
        Canadian and U.S. employees in the Corporate center have postretirement plans that provide medical benefits and life insurance for retirees and eligible dependents. The plans are not funded.
        The obligations under these plans were determined by the application of the terms of medical and life insurance plans, together with relevant actuarial assumptions and health care cost trend rates detailed in the table below.

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	Molson
Canada plans	 	BRI
Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	Molson
Canada plans	 	BRI
Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	
Key assumptions:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Settlement discount rate	 	 	6.50%	 	 	4.5%-6.5%	 	 	6.30%	 	 	5.25%	 	 	5.25%	 	 	6.45%	 	
Health care cost trend rate	 	 	Ranging ratably from 9% in 2009 to 5.00% in 2017	 	 	Ranging ratably from 8.50% in 2009 to 5.00% in 2016	 	 	Ranging ratably from 8.30% in 2009 to 5.00% in 2022	 	 	Ranging ratably from 9.30% in 2008 to 5.00% in 2015	 	 	Ranging ratably from 9.00% in 2008 to 5.00% in 2016	 	 	Ranging ratably from 9.00% in 2008 to 5.00% in 2012	 	
142

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
17. Postretirement Benefits (Continued)
        Our net periodic postretirement benefit cost and changes in the projected benefit obligation of the postretirement benefit plans are as follows:

 	 	For the year ended December 28, 2008	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Components of net periodic postretirement benefit cost:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost—benefits earned during the period	 	$	7.3	 	$	1.3	 	$	8.6	 	
 	Interest cost on projected benefit obligation	 	 	15.4	 	 	4.8	 	 	20.2	 	
 	Amortization of prior service cost	 	 	0.1	 	 	0.1	 	 	0.2	 	
 	Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	0.1	 	 	2.1	 	 	2.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net periodic postretirement benefit cost	 	$	22.9	 	$	8.3	 	$	31.2	 	

												
 	 	For the year ended December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Components of net periodic postretirement benefit cost:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost—benefits earned during the period	 	$	9.4	 	$	2.6	 	$	12.0	 	
 	Interest cost on projected benefit obligation	 	 	14.4	 	 	7.9	 	 	22.3	 	
 	Amortization of prior service cost	 	 	0.1	 	 	0.3	 	 	0.4	 	
 	Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	1.2	 	 	3.4	 	 	4.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net periodic postretirement benefit cost	 	$	25.1	 	$	14.2	 	$	39.3	 	

												
 	 	For the year ended December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Components of net periodic postretirement benefit cost:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost—benefits earned during the period	 	$	8.2	 	$	3.1	 	$	11.3	 	
 	Interest cost on projected benefit obligation	 	 	12.5	 	 	7.4	 	 	19.9	 	
 	Amortization of prior service cost	 	 	0.1	 	 	0.2	 	 	0.3	 	
 	Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	0.8	 	 	2.9	 	 	3.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net periodic postretirement benefit cost	 	$	21.6	 	$	13.6	 	$	35.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
143

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
17. Postretirement Benefits (Continued)

												
 	 	As of December 28, 2008	 	
 	 	Canada Plans	 	U.S. Plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Change in projected postretirement benefit obligation:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Projected postretirement benefit obligation at beginning of year	 	$	314.4	 	$	155.6	 	$	470.0	 	
Contribution to MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	(146.3	)	 	(146.3	)	
Service cost	 	 	6.7	 	 	1.3	 	 	8.0	 	
Interest cost	 	 	15.4	 	 	4.8	 	 	20.2	 	
Actuarial gain	 	 	(62.9	)	 	(6.0	)	 	(68.9	)	
Benefits paid, net of participant contributions	 	 	(9.9	)	 	(7.7	)	 	(17.6	)	
Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	(55.2	)	 	—	 	 	(55.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Projected postretirement benefit obligation at end of year	 	$	208.5	 	$	1.7	 	$	210.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Funded status—Unfunded:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(208.5	)	$	(1.7	)	$	(210.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amounts recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheet:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	$	(9.0	)	$	—	 	$	(9.0	)	
Pension and postretirement benefits	 	 	(199.5	)	 	(1.7	)	 	(201.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net amounts recognized	 	$	(208.5	)	$	(1.7	)	$	(210.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amounts in Accumulated Other Comprehensive (Income) Loss unrecognized as components of net periodic pension cost, pre-tax:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net actuarial (gain) loss	 	$	(25.9	)	$	0.8	 	$	(25.1	)	
Net prior service cost	 	 	0.1	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total unrecognized	 	$	(25.8	)	$	0.8	 	$	(25.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
144

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
17. Postretirement Benefits (Continued)
        Changes in plan assets and benefit obligations recognized in other comprehensive loss (income) were as follows:

 	 	Canada plans	 	U.S. plan	 	Total	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss as of December 31, 2006	 	$	41.2	 	$	59.5	 	$	100.7	 	
Amortization of prior service costs	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(0.3	)	 	(0.4	)	
Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	(1.2	)	 	(3.3	)	 	(4.5	)	
Current year acturial (gain)/loss	 	 	(10.4	)	 	20.4	 	 	10.0	 	
Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	6.6	 	 	—	 	 	6.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss as of December 30, 2007	 	$	36.1	 	$	76.3	 	$	112.4	 	
Contribution to MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	(67.3	)	 	(67.3	)	
Amortization of prior service costs	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(0.2	)	 	(0.3	)	
Amortization of net actuarial loss	 	 	—	 	 	(2.1	)	 	(2.1	)	
Current year acturial gain	 	 	(62.9	)	 	(5.9	)	 	(68.8	)	
Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	1.1	 	 	—	 	 	1.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive (income) loss as of December 28, 2008	 	$	(25.8	)	$	0.8	 	$	(25.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amortization Amounts Expected to be Recognized in Net Periodic Postretirement Cost During Fiscal Year Ending December 27, 2009 (pre-tax):

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Amortization of net prior service cost	 	$	0.1	 	
Amortization of actuarial net loss	 	$	(0.7	)	
145

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
17. Postretirement Benefits (Continued)

												
 	 	As of December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	Canada Plans	 	U.S. Plan	 	Consolidated	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Change in projected postretirement benefit obligation:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Projected postretirement benefit obligation at beginning of year	 	$	262.6	 	$	139.8	 	$	402.4	 	
Service cost	 	 	9.4	 	 	2.6	 	 	12.0	 	
Interest cost	 	 	14.4	 	 	7.9	 	 	22.3	 	
Actuarial (gain) loss	 	 	(12.2	)	 	20.5	 	 	8.3	 	
Benefits paid, net of participant contributions	 	 	(9.3	)	 	(15.2	)	 	(24.5	)	
Foreign currency exchange rate change	 	 	49.5	 	 	—	 	 	49.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Projected postretirement benefit obligation at end of year	 	$	314.4	 	$	155.6	 	$	470.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Funded status—Unfunded:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(314.4	)	$	(155.6	)	$	(470.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amounts recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheet:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	$	(11.3	)	$	(18.5	)	$	(29.8	)	
Pension and postretirement benefits	 	 	(303.1	)	 	(137.1	)	 	(440.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net amounts recognized	 	$	(314.4	)	$	(155.6	)	$	(470.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amounts in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss unrecognized as components of net periodic pension cost, pre-tax:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net actuarial loss	 	$	35.8	 	$	73.8	 	$	109.6	 	
Net prior service cost	 	 	0.3	 	 	2.5	 	 	2.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Total unrecognized	 	$	36.1	 	$	76.3	 	$	112.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Expected Cash Flows
        Information about expected cash flows for the consolidated post-retirement plans follows:

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	9.1	 	
2010	 	$	9.6	 	
2011	 	$	10.1	 	
2012	 	$	10.6	 	
2013	 	$	11.2	 	
Thereafter	 	$	64.2	 	
146

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
17. Postretirement Benefits (Continued)
        Assumed health care cost trend rates have a significant effect on the amounts reported for the health care plans. A one-percentage-point change in assumed health care cost trend rates would have the following effects:

 	 	1% point
increase
(unfavorable)	 	1% point
decrease
favorable	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Canada plans (Molson)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	 	$	(1.7	)	$	1.4	 	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(13.4	)	$	12.2	 	
Canada plans (BRI)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	 	$	(1.1	)	$	0.8	 	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(7.8	)	$	6.5	 	
U.S. plan	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	 	$	(0.5	)	$	0.4	 	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	 	$	(0.2	)	$	0.2	 	
18. Derivative Instruments
Market Risk Management Policies
        We are exposed to fluctuations in interest rates, foreign currencies and production and packaging materials prices. We have established policies and procedures that govern the strategic management of these exposures through the use of a variety of financial instruments.
        Our objective in managing our exposure to fluctuations in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and production and packaging materials prices is to decrease the volatility of our earnings and cash flows affected by changes in the underlying rates and prices. To achieve this objective, we enter into foreign currency forward contracts, commodity swaps, interest rate swaps, and cross currency swaps, the values of which change in the opposite direction of the anticipated cash flows. Our primary foreign currency exposures are the Canadian dollar ("CAD") and the British Pound Sterling ("GBP" or "£").
        Derivatives are over-the-counter agreements entered into with highly rated financial institutions. We are exposed to credit-related losses in the event of non-performance by counterparties to hedging instruments. The counterparties to derivative transactions are major financial institutions with investment grade credit ratings of at least A (Standard & Poor's), A2 (Moody's) or better. However, this does not eliminate our exposure to credit risk with these institutions. This credit risk is generally limited to the unrealized gains in such contracts should any of these counterparties fail to perform as contracted. To manage this risk, we have established counterparty credit guidelines that are monitored and reported to management according to prescribed guidelines. We utilize a portfolio of financial institutions either headquartered or operating in the same countries we conduct our business. In some instances our counterparties and we have reciprocal collateralization agreements regarding fair value positions in excess of certain thresholds. These agreements call for the posting of collateral in the form of cash, treasury securities or letters of credit if a fair value loss position to our counterparties or us exceeds a certain amount. At December 28, 2008, no collateral was posted by our counterparties or us.
147

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
18. Derivative Instruments (Continued)
Derivative Accounting Policies
        The majority of all derivatives entered into by the Company qualify for, and are designated as, foreign-currency cash flow hedges, commodity cash flow hedges or fair value hedges, including those derivatives hedging foreign currency denominated firm commitments as per the definitions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 133, " Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities , as amended and interpreted, incorporating FASB Statements No. 137, 138 and 149" ("SFAS No. 133").
        The Company considers whether any provisions in non-derivative contracts represent "embedded" derivative instruments as described in SFAS No. 133. As of December 28, 2008, we have concluded that no "embedded" derivative instruments warrant separate fair value accounting under SFAS No. 133.
        We use derivatives in the normal course of business to manage our exposure to fluctuations in production and packaging material prices, interest rates, and foreign currency exchange rates, and for the other strategic purposes related to our core business. All derivatives are recognized on the balance sheet at their fair value. The fair values of our derivatives include credit risk adjustments to account for counterparties' credit risk as well as MCBC's non-performance risk. These reserves resulted in a net $7 million favorable adjustment to other comprehensive income, since derivatives in total were in a net liability position at year end. Unrealized gain positions are recorded as other current assets or other non-current assets. Unrealized loss positions are recorded as other liabilities or other non-current liabilities. Changes in unrealized gains and losses from fair value hedges are classified in the statement of operations consistent with the classification of the corresponding income or expense line item being hedged. Changes in fair values of outstanding cash flow hedges that are highly effective as per the definition of SFAS 133 are recorded in other comprehensive income, until earnings are affected by the variability of cash flows of the underlying hedged transaction. In most cases amounts recorded in other comprehensive income will be released to earnings at maturity of the related derivative. The recognition of effective hedge results in the consolidated statement of income offsets the gains or losses on the underlying exposure. Cash flows from derivative transactions are classified according to the nature of the risk being hedged.
        We formally document all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as the risk-management objective and strategy for undertaking hedge transactions. This process includes linking all derivatives either to specific assets and liabilities on the balance sheet or specific firm commitments or forecasted transactions. We also formally assess, both at the hedge's inception and on an ongoing basis, whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions have been highly effective in offsetting changes in the cash flows of hedged items and whether those derivatives may be expected to remain highly effective in future periods. When it is determined that a derivative is not, or has ceased to be, highly effective as a hedge, we discontinue hedge accounting prospectively, as discussed below.
        We discontinue hedge accounting prospectively, as per SFAS No. 133, when (1) the derivative is no longer highly effective in offsetting changes in the cash flows of a hedged item (including hedged items such as firm commitments or forecasted transactions); (2) the derivative expires or is sold, terminated, or exercised; (3) it is no longer probable that the forecasted transaction will occur; or (4) management determines that designating the derivative as a hedging instrument is no longer appropriate.
148

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
18. Derivative Instruments (Continued)
        When we discontinue hedge accounting but it continues to be probable that the forecasted transaction will occur in the originally expected period, the gain or loss on the derivative remains in accumulated other comprehensive income and is reclassified into earnings when the forecasted transaction affects earnings. However, if it is no longer probable that a forecasted transaction will occur by the end of the originally specified time period or within an additional two-month period of time thereafter, the gains and losses that were accumulated in other comprehensive income will be recognized immediately in earnings. In all situations in which hedge accounting is discontinued and the derivative remains outstanding, we will carry the derivative at its fair value on the balance sheet until maturity, recognizing future changes in the fair value in current period earnings. Any hedge ineffectiveness, as per SFAS No. 133, is recorded in current period earnings in other expense (income), net. Effectiveness is assessed based on the comparison of current forward rates to the rates established on our hedges.
        Following are the notional transaction amounts and fair values for our outstanding derivatives, summarized by risk category and instrument type.

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	Notional
Amount	 	Fair
Value	 	Notional
Amount	 	Fair
Value	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Foreign Currency	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Forwards	 	$	319.5	 	$	52.1	 	$	460.9	 	$	(24.9	)	
 	Swaps	 	 	1,845.5	 	 	(197.3	)	 	2,416.4	 	 	(472.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total foreign currency	 	 	2,165.0	 	 	(145.2	)	 	2,877.3	 	 	(497.4	)	
Interest rate:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Swaps	 	 	81.8	 	 	7.2	 	 	303.1	 	 	9.9	 	
Commodity price:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Swaps	 	 	6.3	 	 	(1.6	)	 	202.4	 	 	(10.0	)	
Equity price:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Cash settled total return swap	 	 	339.5	 	 	(1.4	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total outstanding derivatives	 	$	2,592.6	 	$	(141.0	)	$	3,382.8	 	$	(497.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The table below shows pre-tax derivative gains and losses deferred in other comprehensive income in shareholders equity as of December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006. Gains and losses deferred as of December 28, 2008 are generally expected to be recognized as the underlying transactions occur. The amounts ultimately recognized may differ, favorably or unfavorably, from those shown due to the fact that some of our derivative positions are not yet settled and therefore remain subject to ongoing market price fluctuations. As noted, effective gains and losses are deferred over time and recognized simultaneously with the impact of the underlying transactions. The ineffective gains and
149

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
18. Derivative Instruments (Continued)

losses are recognized immediately when it was evident they did not precisely offset changes in the underlying transaction.

 	 	For the years ended	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	December 31, 2006	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Net deferred (gain) loss	 	$	(53.0	)	$	(8.7	)	$	(9.4	)	
Net ineffective loss (gain)	 	
$	
—	 	
$	
1.3	 	
$	
(3.1	
)	
Significant Hedged Positions
        In connection with our debt offerings (Note 13, "Debt and Credit Arrangements"), we added various derivative instruments held by Molson that hedged currency, commodity, and interest rate risk in a similar manner as Coors.
        Prior to issuing the notes on September 22, 2005 (See Note 13, "Debt and Credit Arrangements"), we entered into a bond forward transaction for a portion of the Canadian offering. The bond forward transaction effectively established, in advance, the yield of the government of Canada bond rates over which the Company's private placement was priced. At the time of the private placement offering and pricing, the government of Canada bond rate was trading at a yield lower than that locked in with the Company's interest rate lock. This resulted in a loss of $4.0 million on the bond forward transaction. Per FAS 133 accounting, the loss will be amortized over the life of the Canadian issued private placement and will serve to increase the Company's effective cost of borrowing by 4.9 basis points compared to the stated coupon on the issue.
        Simultaneously with the September 22, 2005, U.S. private placement (See Note 13, "Debt and Credit Arrangements"), we entered into a cross currency swap transaction for the entire USD $300.0 million issue amount and for the same maturity. In this transaction we exchanged our USD $300.0 million for a CAD $355.5 million obligation with a third party. The terms of the transaction are such that the Company will pay interest at a rate of 4.28% to the third party on the amount of CAD $355.5 million and will receive interest at a rate of 4.85% on the USD $300.0 million amount. There was an exchange of principal at the inception of this transaction, and there will be a subsequent exchange of principal at the termination of the transaction. We have designated this transaction as a hedge of the variability of the cash flows associated with the payment of interest and principal on the USD securities. Consistent with FAS 133 accounting, all changes in the value of the transaction due to foreign exchange will be recorded in earnings and will be offset by a revaluation of the associated debt instrument. Changes in the value of the transaction due to interest rates will be recorded to other comprehensive income.
        As of December 28, 2008, we are a party to other cross currency swaps totaling GBP £530.0 million (USD $774.0 million at the date of entering the transaction). The swaps included an initial exchange of principal on the settlement date of our 6.375% private placement fixed rate debt (see Note 13, "Debt and Credit Arrangements") and will require final principal exchange in May 2012. The swaps also call for an exchange of fixed GBP interest payments for fixed USD interest receipts. At the initial principal exchange, we paid USD to a counterparty and received GBP. Upon final exchange, we will provide GBP to the counterparty and receive USD. The cross currency swaps have been designated as cash flow hedges of the changes in value of the future GBP interest and principal
150

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
18. Derivative Instruments (Continued)

receipts that results from changes in the USD to GBP exchange rates on an intercompany loan between our U.K. subsidiary and U.S. subsidiary.
        The BRI joint venture is a party to interest rate swaps, converting CAD $100.0 million notional amount of the CAD $200.0 million 7.5% fixed rate debt. The interest rate swaps convert the CAD $100.0 million to floating rates and mature in 2011. There was no exchange of principal at the inception of the swaps. During July 2006, we entered into and designated the interest rate swaps as a fair value hedge of the changes in the fair value of the CAD $100.0 million fixed rate debt attributable to changes in the LIBOR swap rates. Prior to the inception of this fair value hedge, the interest rate swaps held by BRI were the only Molson Inc. derivative instruments that did not qualify for hedge accounting under SFAS 133. Mark-to-market changes on these interest rate swaps were recorded as interest expense. We anticipate deconsolidating BRI from our financial statements in 2009. If BRI is deconsolidated these notes payable will not be presented as part of MCBC debt obligations including the associated interest rate swaps.
        On April 10, 2007, we undertook an internal reorganization resulting in certain transfers and realignment of assets, liabilities and consolidated subsidiaries. These changes had no impact on our consolidated financial statements. Concurrent with the realignment, we entered into several cross currency swaps to hedge the foreign currency impact of inter-company British pound (GBP) debt in a Canadian dollar (CAD) functional currency subsidiary. The cross currency swaps are designated as cash flow hedges of forecasted CAD cash flows related to GBP interest and principal payments on the inter-company loans that may fluctuate or be uncertain due to changes in the GBP to CAD exchange rate. The notional amount of the swaps is GBP 530 million. The fair value of the new cross currency swaps depends on the relationship between GBP and CAD foreign exchange rates and interest rates. Generally, the fair value of the new cross currency swaps will be stated as a liability if CAD strengthens against GBP, and will be stated as an asset if CAD weakens against GBP. The net effect of this swap eliminates our external GBP interest expense, replacing it with CAD interest expense.
        As of December 28, 2008, $28.5 million of deferred losses on both outstanding and matured derivatives accumulated in other comprehensive income are expected to be reclassified to earnings during the next twelve months as a result of expected gains or losses on underlying hedged transactions also being recorded in earnings. Actual amounts ultimately reclassified to earnings are dependent on the applicable rates in effect when derivatives contracts that are currently outstanding mature. As of December 28, 2008, the maximum term over which we are hedging exposures to the variability of cash flows for all forecasted and recorded transactions is four years.
Other Derivatives
        During 2008, we entered into a cash settled total return swap with Deutsche Bank in order to gain an exposure of Foster's, a major global brewer. This swap gives MCBC exposure to nearly 5% of Foster's outstanding common stock. As of December 28, 2008, the notional amount of the swap was $339.5 million.
        The fair value of the cash settled total return swap as of December 28, 2008, was ($1.4) million (out-of-the money liability). We are not applying hedge accounting to the derivative, so all unrealized gains and losses flow directly through the income statement, classified in Other Income (Expense) in the Global Markets and Corporate segment. The swap will, unless the derivative contract is amended, mature in 2009.
151

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
18. Derivative Instruments (Continued)
        We may be required to post collateral with the counterparty if the swap is in an out-of-the-money position. If our credit ratings with Standard & Poor's and Moody's with regard to our long-term debt remain at an investment grade level, we are required to post collateral for only that portion of the out-of-the-money liability exceeding $20.0 million. If our credit ratings fall below investment grade with either rating services, we must post collateral for the entire out-of-the-money liability.
19. Accrued expenses and other liabilities

 	 	As of	 	
 	 	December 28, 2008	 	December 30, 2007	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Accrued compensation	 	$	44.8	 	$	171.0	 	
Accrued excise taxes	 	 	197.2	 	 	292.6	 	
Accrued selling and marketing costs	 	 	73.2	 	 	155.2	 	
Accrued brewing operations costs	 	 	275.0	 	 	341.8	 	
Other	 	 	100.6	 	 	228.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	$	690.8	 	$	1,189.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Accrued brewing operations costs consist of amounts owed for beer raw materials, packaging materials, freight charges, utilities, and other manufacturing and distribution costs. The decreases in values from 2007 to 2008 are attributable to transfers to the MillerCoors joint venture and also to the strengthening currency of the USD against GBP and CAD.
20. Commitments and Contingencies
Letters of Credit
        As of December 28, 2008, we had approximately $34.5 million outstanding in letters of credit with financial institutions. These letters expire at different points in 2009. Approximately $0.6 million of the letters contain a feature that automatically renews the letter for an additional year if no cancellation notice is submitted. These letters of credit are being maintained as security for deferred compensation payments, reimbursements to insurance companies, reimbursements to the trustee for pension payments, deductibles or retention payments made on our behalf, various payments due to governmental agencies, and for operations of underground storage tanks.
Supply Contracts
        We have various long-term supply contracts with unaffiliated third parties and our joint venture partners to purchase materials used in production and packaging, such as starch, cans and glass. The supply contracts provide that we purchase certain minimum levels of materials throughout the terms of the contracts. The future aggregate minimum required purchase commitments under these supply contracts are shown in the table below. The amounts in the table do not represent all anticipated
152

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
20. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

payments under long-term contracts. Rather, they represent unconditional and legally enforceable committed expenditures:

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	236.0	 	
2010	 	 	119.3	 	
2011	 	 	84.2	 	
2012	 	 	4.0	 	
2013	 	 	2.3	 	
Thereafter	 	 	0.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total	 	$	446.6	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Our total purchases under these contracts in 2008, 2007 and 2006 were approximately $1,073.9 million, $715.9 million, and $661.8 million, respectively.
Graphic Packaging Corporation
        We had a packaging supply agreement with a subsidiary of Graphic Packaging Corporation, a related party, under which we purchased our U.S. segment paperboard requirements. This contract was held by CBC, and now is held by MillerCoors. Our payments under the packaging agreement in the first half of 2008, and the full years of 2007 and 2006 totaled $42.7 million, $85.7 million, and $74.0 million, respectively. Related accounts payable balances included in Affiliates accounts payable on the Consolidated Balance Sheets were $0.1 million as of December 30, 2007.
Advertising and Promotions
        We have various long-term non-cancelable commitments for advertising, sponsorships and promotions, including marketing at sports arenas, stadiums and other venues and events. From time to time, MCBC guarantees the financial performance under certain contracts on behalf of its subsidiaries. At December 28, 2008, these future commitments are as follows:

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	73.7	 	
2010	 	 	55.1	 	
2011	 	 	41.3	 	
2012	 	 	22.4	 	
2013	 	 	21.2	 	
Thereafter	 	 	67.1	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total	 	$	280.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Total advertising expense was $610.0 million, $858.1 million, and $906.9 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.
153

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
20. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)
Leases
        We lease certain office facilities and operating equipment under cancelable and non-cancelable agreements accounted for as operating leases. Future minimum lease payments under operating leases that have initial or remaining non-cancelable terms in excess of one year are as follows:

 	 	Amount	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
2009	 	$	53.8	 	
2010	 	 	45.4	 	
2011	 	 	31.8	 	
2012	 	 	25.1	 	
2013	 	 	20.5	 	
Thereafter	 	 	48.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total	 	$	225.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Total rent expense was $62.2 million, $81.2 million, and $70.7 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.
Environmental
        When we determine that it is probable that a liability for environmental matters or other legal actions exists and the amount of the loss is reasonably estimable, an estimate of the future costs are recorded as a liability in the financial statements. Costs that extend the life, increase the capacity or improve the safety or efficiency of Company-owned assets or are incurred to mitigate or prevent future environmental contamination may be capitalized. Other environmental costs are expensed when incurred.
        From time to time, we have been notified that we are or may be a potentially responsible party ("PRP") under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act or similar state laws for the cleanup of other sites where hazardous substances have allegedly been released into the environment. We cannot predict with certainty the total costs of cleanup, our share of the total cost, the extent to which contributions will be available from other parties, the amount of time necessary to complete the cleanups or insurance coverage.
        We are one of a number of entities named by the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") as a PRP at the Lowry Superfund site. This landfill is owned by the City and County of Denver ("Denver") and is managed by Waste Management of Colorado, Inc. ("Waste Management"). In 1990, we recorded a pretax charge of $30.0 million, a portion of which was put into a trust in 1993 as part of a settlement with Denver and Waste Management regarding the then-outstanding litigation. Our settlement was based on an assumed remediation cost of $120.0 million (in 1992 adjusted dollars). We are obligated to pay a portion of future costs, if any, in excess of that amount.
        Waste Management provides us with updated annual cost estimates through 2032. We reviewed these cost estimates in the assessment of our accrual related to this issue. We use certain assumptions that differ from Waste Management's estimates to assess our expected liability. Our expected liability (based on the $120.0 million threshold being met) is based on our best estimates available.
154

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
20. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)
        The assumptions used are as follows:
•
trust management costs are included in projections with regard to the $120.0 million threshold, but are expensed only as incurred; 

•
income taxes, which we believe are not an included cost, are excluded from projections with regard to the $120.0 million threshold; 

•
a 2.5% inflation rate for future costs; and 

•
certain operations and maintenance costs were discounted using a 2.94% risk-free rate of return.
        Based on these assumptions, the present value and gross amount of the costs at December 28, 2008, are $3.8 million and $5.2 million, respectively. Accordingly, we believe that the existing liability is adequate as of December 28, 2008. We did not assume any future recoveries from insurance companies in the estimate of our liability, and none are expected.
        Considering the estimates extend through the year 2032 and the related uncertainties at the site, including what additional remedial actions may be required by the EPA, new technologies and what costs are included in the determination of when the $120.0 million threshold is reached, the estimate of our liability may change as facts further develop. We cannot predict the amount of any such change, but additional accruals in the future are possible.
        We are aware of groundwater contamination at some of our properties in Colorado resulting from historical, ongoing or nearby activities. There may also be other contamination of which we are currently unaware.
        In October 2006 we were notified by the EPA that we are a PRP, along with approximately 60 other parties, at the Cooper Drum site in southern California. Certain of Molson's former non-beer business operations, which were discontinued and sold in the mid-1990s prior to the merger with Coors, were involved at this site. We responded to the EPA with information regarding our past involvement with the site. We are not yet able to estimate any potential liability associated with this site.
        During the third quarter of 2008 we were notified by the EPA that we are a PRP, along with others, at the East Rutherford and Berry's Creek sites in New Jersey. Certain of Molson's former non-beer business operations, which were discontinued and sold in the mid-1990s, were involved at this site. We accrued a liability in the amount of $3.9 million during the third quarter of 2008, which represents our estimable loss at this time. Potential losses associated with the Berry's Creek site could increase as remediation planning progresses.
        While we cannot predict the eventual aggregate cost for environmental and related matters in which we are currently involved, we believe that any payments, if required, for these matters would be made over a period of time in amounts that would not be material in any one year to our operating results, cash flows or our financial or competitive position. We believe adequate reserves have been provided for losses that are probable and estimable.
Indemnity Obligations—Sale of Kaiser
        As discussed in Note 4, we sold our entire equity interest in Kaiser during 2006 to FEMSA. The terms of the sale agreement require us to indemnify FEMSA for certain exposures related to tax, civil, and labor contingencies arising prior to FEMSA's purchase of Kaiser. First, we provided an indemnity
155

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
20. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

for losses Kaiser may incur with respect to tax claims associated with certain previously utilized purchased tax credits. The maximum potential claims amount in this regard, including estimated accumulated legal, penalties and interest, was $306.0 million as of December 28, 2008. A portion of our indemnity obligations are considered probable losses, recorded as non-current liabilities in an amount of $51.4 million at December 28, 2008. Our estimate of the value of the indemnity liability associated with the purchased tax credits as of December 28, 2008 was $69.3 million, $3.6 million of which was classified as a current liability and $65.7 million of which was classified as non-current. Our estimates consider a number of scenarios for the ultimate resolution of these issues, the probabilities of which are influenced not only by legal developments in Brazil but also by management's intentions with regard to various alternatives that could present themselves leading to the ultimate resolution of these issues. The liabilities are impacted by changes in estimates regarding amounts that could be paid, the timing of such payments, adjustments to the probabilities assigned to various scenarios and foreign exchange.
        We also provided indemnity related to all other tax, civil, and labor contingencies existing as of the date of sale. In this regard, however, FEMSA assumed their full share of all of these contingent liabilities that had been previously recorded and disclosed by us prior to the sale on January 13, 2006. However, we may have to provide indemnity to FEMSA if those contingencies settle at amounts greater than those amounts previously recorded or disclosed by us. We will be able to offset any indemnity exposures in these circumstances with amounts that settle favorably to amounts previously recorded. Our exposure related to these indemnity claims is capped at the amount of the sales price of the 68% equity interest of Kaiser, which was $68.0 million. As a result of these contract provisions, our estimates include not only probability-weighted potential cash outflows associated with indemnity provisions, but also probability-weighted cash inflows that could result from favorable settlements, which could occur through negotiation or settlement programs that could arise from the federal or any of the various state governments in Brazil. A portion of our indemnity obligations are considered probable losses, recorded as current liabilities in the amount of $2.2.million at December 28, 2008. The recorded value of the tax, civil, and labor indemnity liability was $10.1 million as of December 28, 2008, $2.5 million of which is classified as a current liability and $7.6 million of which is classified as non-current.
        Future settlement procedures and related negotiation activities associated with these contingencies are largely outside of our control. The sale agreement requires annual cash settlements relating to the tax, civil, and labor indemnities, the first of which we expect to occur during the first quarter of 2008. Indemnity obligations related to purchased tax credits must be settled upon notification of FEMSA's settlement. Due to the uncertainty involved with the ultimate outcome and timing of these contingencies, significant adjustments to the carrying values of the indemnity obligations have been recorded to date, and additional future adjustments may be required. These liabilities are denominated in Brazilian Reals and have been stated at present value and will, therefore, be subject in the future to foreign exchange gains or losses and to accretion cost, both of which will be recognized in the discontinued operations section of the statement of operations.
156

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
20. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)
        The table below provides a summary of contingency reserve balances from December 31, 2006, through December 28, 2008:

 	 	Purchased tax credits
indemnity reserve	 	Tax, civil and labor
indemnity reserve	 	Total indemnity
reserves	 	
 	 	(In millions)	 	
Balance at December 25, 2005	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
 	Provision upon sale of 68% ownership	 	 	52.4	 	 	42.9	 	 	95.3	 	
 	Exercise of put option on remaining ownership interest	 	 	12.5	 	 	5.5	 	 	18.0	 	
 	Changes in liability estimates	 	 	12.8	 	 	(15.1	)	 	(2.3	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 31, 2006	 	$	77.7	 	$	33.3	 	$	111.0	 	
 	Adjustments to indemnity liabilities due to changes in estimates	 	 	21.1	 	 	(1.3	)	 	19.8	 	
 	Foreign exchange impact	 	 	18.0	 	 	6.2	 	 	24.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 30, 2007	 	$	116.8	 	$	38.2	 	$	155.0	 	
 	Adjustments to indemnity liabilities due to changes in estimates	 	 	42.5	 	 	(22.0	)	 	20.5	 	
 	Foreign exchange impact	 	 	(38.5	)	 	(3.8	)	 	(42.3	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 28, 2008	 	$	120.8	 	$	12.4	 	$	133.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Current liabilities of discontinued operations include current tax liabilities of $8.5 million and $10.6 million as of December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007, respectively. Included in current and non-current assets of discontinued operations as of December 28, 2008 are $1.5 million and $7.0 million, respectively, of deferred tax assets associated with the indemnity liabilities.
Litigation and Other Disputes
        Beginning in May 2005, several purported shareholder class actions were filed in the United States and Canada, including federal courts in Delaware and Colorado and provincial courts in Ontario and Québec, alleging, among other things, that the Company and its affiliated entities, including Molson Inc., and certain officers and directors misled stockholders in connection with the merger between Coors and Molson in 2005. The Colorado case was transferred to Delaware and consolidated with those cases. The Québec Superior Court heard arguments in October 2007 regarding the plaintiffs' motion to authorize a class in that case. We opposed the motion.
        During the first quarter of 2008, the Company agreed in principle with counsel for plaintiffs in all pending securities cases in Delaware, Québec, and Ontario to settle all such claims on a worldwide basis. Pursuant to the settlement, the Company would pay, except one case discussed below, a total of $6.0 million in settlement, which amounts would be paid by the Company's insurance carrier. The settlement agreement is awaiting final approval in the various courts in which the cases are pending. We anticipate receiving such approval in April 2009. This agreement in principle did not settle one remaining case in Delaware. That case seeks to recover on behalf of certain Molson Coors employees who invested in Company securities around the same time through two employee retirement savings plans. The complaint in that case essentially relies on the same allegations as the other shareholder
157

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
20. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

lawsuits. This case has been settled for $0.2 million, an amount that will be paid by the Company's insurance carrier.
        From time to time, we have been notified that we are or may be a potentially responsible party ("PRP") under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act or similar state laws for the cleanup of other sites where hazardous substances have allegedly been released into the environment. For example, we are one of approximately 60 entities named by the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") as a PRP at the Lowry Superfund site. This landfill is owned by the City and County of Denver and is managed by Waste Management of Colorado, Inc. ("Waste Management"). In the fourth quarter of 2008, we were informed that the State of Colorado may bring an action against the City and County of Denver and Waste Management for the Lowry Superfund Site to recover for natural resources damages. In the event that the State of Colorado were to bring such an action against the City and County of Denver and Waste management, Denver and Waste Management would likely bring an action against the PRPs to recover a portion of the amount of such claim. Although no formal action has been brought, the State of Colorado is informally asserting total damages of approximately $10 million. However, the Company is potentially liable for only a portion of those damages. The Company will defend any such claims vigorously.
        CBL replaced a bonus plan in the United Kingdom with a different plan under which a bonus was not paid in 2003. A group of employees pursued a claim against CBL with respect to this issue with an employment tribunal. During the second quarter of 2005, the tribunal ruled against CBL. CBL appealed this ruling, and the appeal was heard in the first quarter of 2006, where most impacts of the initial tribunal judgments were overturned. However, the employment appeal tribunal remitted two specific issues back to a new employment tribunal. CBL appealed the employment appeal tribunal's judgment. In January 2007, the appeal decision ruled in the Company's favor, holding that the employment tribunal had no jurisdiction to hear the employees' claims, and the claims were dismissed. Employee claims in this matter were filed during the third quarter of 2008 in a U.K. county court. A trial date is expected in 2009. CBL will defend the claims vigorously. If CBL were held to be liable to the claimants, the amounts of the liability would be immaterial. If such liabilities were asserted by other groups of employees and upheld in subsequent litigation, the potential loss could be higher.
        We are involved in other disputes and legal actions arising in the ordinary course of our business. While it is not feasible to predict or determine the outcome of these proceedings, in our opinion, based on a review with legal counsel, none of these disputes and legal actions is expected to have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties, and an adverse result in these or other matters, for example, including the above-described advertising practices case, may arise from time to time that may harm our business.
Insurance
        We are self-insured for certain insurable risks consisting primarily of employee health insurance programs, as well as workers' compensation, general liability, automobile liability, and property insurance deductibles or retentions. During 2005 we fully insured future risks for long-term disability, and, in most states, workers' compensation, but maintained a self-insured position for workers' compensation for certain self-insured states and for claims incurred prior to the inception of the insurance coverage in Colorado in 1997. Our reserves accrued at December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, were $1.5 million and $15.4 million, respectively.
158

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information
        MCBC (Parent Guarantor and 2007 Issuer) issued $575.0 million of 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes due July 30, 2013 in a registered offering on June 15, 2007 (see Note 13, "Debt and Credit Arrangements"). The convertible notes are guaranteed on a senior unsecured basis by CBC (2002 Issuer), Molson Coors International, LP and Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC (together the 2005 Issuers) and certain significant subsidiaries (Subsidiary Guarantors).
        On May 7, 2002, the 2002 Issuer completed a public offering of $850.0 million principal amount of 6.375% Senior notes due 2012. During the third quarter of 2007, $625.0 million of the Senior notes was extinguished by the proceeds received from the 2.5% Convertible Senior Notes issued June 15, 2007 and cash on hand. During the first quarter of 2008, $180.4 million of the senior notes was extinguished using existing cash resources. The remaining outstanding Senior notes are guaranteed on a senior and unsecured basis by the Parent Guarantor and 2007 Issuer, 2005 Issuers and Subsidiary Guarantors. The guarantees are full and unconditional and joint and several.
        On September 22, 2005, the 2005 Issuers completed a public offering of $1.1 billion principal amount of Senior notes composed of USD $300 million 4.85% notes due 2010 and CAD $900.0 million 5.00% notes due 2015. The notes were issued with registration rights and are guaranteed on a senior and unsecured basis by Parent Guarantor and 2007 Issuer, 2002 Issuer and Subsidiary Guarantors. The guarantees are full and unconditional and joint and several. Funds necessary to meet the 2005 Issuers' debt service obligations are provided in large part by distributions or advances from MCBC's other subsidiaries, including Molson, a non-guarantor. Under certain circumstances, contractual and legal restrictions, as well as our financial condition and operating requirements, could limit the 2005 Issuers ability to obtain cash for the purpose of meeting its debt service obligation, including the payment of principal and interest on the notes.
        On April 10, 2007, we undertook an internal reorganization resulting in certain transfers and realignment of assets, liabilities and subsidiaries. As a result of these changes, as well as amendments to the indentures covered, the $1.1 billion senior notes issued in 2005 are now also a liability of a new subsidiary, Molson Coors International, LP. The internal reorganization changed the legal structure of the guarantees, mainly affecting the presentation of the 2002 Issuer, the 2005 Issuers, Subsidiary Guarantors, and Subsidiary Non-Guarantors. While there were no significant changes with regard to the status of any entity as a guarantor or non-guarantor, the internal ownership changes resulted in our Canadian and U.K. businesses, which were formally owned by 2002 Issuer, now being majority-owned by a 2005 Issuer. Prior period amounts have not been restated to reflect the new ownership structure which did not exist in prior periods. Any changes to the status of a subsidiary as a guarantor or non-guarantor were not material.
        On June 30, 2008, Molson Canada 2005, an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Molson Coors, guaranteed the obligations of Molson Coors under the Credit Agreements dated as of March 2, 2005. As a result of such guarantee, Molson Canada 2005 became a guarantor under the following (i) the indenture related to the Senior notes dated as of May 7, 2002 and as supplemented; (ii) the indenture related to the Senior notes dated September 22, 2005 and as supplemented; and (iii) the indenture related to the Senior convertible notes dated June 15, 2007 and as supplemented. This change, as well as certain foreign exchange and tax items were reflected accordingly with the appropriate reclassifications to the prior period condensed consolidated financial statements.
        On July 1, 2008, MCBC contributed its U.S. business to MillerCoors. The U.S. business was operated primarily by Coors Brewing Company, which is the 2002 Issuer. As a result, Coors Brewing
159

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)

Company now holds an equity method interest in MillerCoors, which is not a guarantor, shown as "Investment in MillerCoors" on the condensed consolidating balance sheet as of December 28, 2008.
        The following information sets forth Condensed Consolidating Statements of Operations for the years ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets as of December 28, 2008, and December 30, 2007, and Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006. Investments in subsidiaries are accounted for on the equity method; accordingly, entries necessary to consolidate the Parent Guarantor, the Issuers and all of our subsidiaries are reflected in the eliminations column. In the opinion of management, separate complete financial statements of the Issuers and the Subsidiary Guarantors would not provide additional material information that would be useful in assessing their financial composition.
        Consolidated stockholders' equity is equal to that of MCBC, which is the Parent Guarantor and 2007 Issuer, and of Molson Coors Canada, Inc., which is a Subsidiary Non-Guarantor. Molson Coors Canada, Inc. is the issuer of exchangeable shares, which former Molson shareholders received in the merger between Coors and Molson in 2005.
160

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 28, 2008
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Eliminations	 	Consolidated	 	
Sales	 	$	—	 	$	1,739.2	 	$	—	 	$	2,399.3	 	$	2,513.3	 	$	—	 	$	6,651.8	 	
Excise taxes	 	 	—	 	 	(231.2	)	 	—	 	 	(559.8	)	 	(1,086.5	)	 	—	 	 	(1,877.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net sales	 	 	—	 	 	1,508.0	 	 	—	 	 	1,839.5	 	 	1,426.8	 	 	—	 	 	4,774.3	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	—	 	 	(952.1	)	 	—	 	 	(958.7	)	 	(930.0	)	 	—	 	 	(2,840.8	)	
Equity in subsidiary earnings	 	 	540.6	 	 	(26.5	)	 	469.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(983.7	)	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	540.6	 	 	529.4	 	 	469.6	 	 	880.8	 	 	496.8	 	 	(983.7	)	 	1,933.5	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(102.9	)	 	(418.7	)	 	—	 	 	(435.0	)	 	(376.6	)	 	—	 	 	(1,333.2	)	
Special items, net	 	 	(58.8	)	 	(42.4	)	 	—	 	 	(35.1	)	 	2.4	 	 	—	 	 	(133.9	)	
Equity income in MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	155.6	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	155.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	378.9	 	 	223.9	 	 	469.6	 	 	410.7	 	 	122.6	 	 	(983.7	)	 	622.0	 	
Interest (expense) income, net	 	 	(13.2	)	 	(29.9	)	 	(58.2	)	 	2.8	 	 	0.1	 	 	—	 	 	(98.4	)	
Other (expense) income, net	 	 	(6.6	)	 	3.9	 	 	—	 	 	(1.7	)	 	(4.0	)	 	—	 	 	(8.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations before income taxes	 	 	359.1	 	 	197.9	 	 	411.4	 	 	411.8	 	 	118.7	 	 	(983.7	)	 	515.2	 	
Income tax (expense) benefit	 	 	28.8	 	 	(125.4	)	 	30.3	 	 	(30.0	)	 	(6.6	)	 	—	 	 	(102.9	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations before minority interests	 	 	387.9	 	 	72.5	 	 	441.7	 	 	381.8	 	 	112.1	 	 	(983.7	)	 	412.3	 	
Minority interests in net income of consolidated entities	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	 	(12.3	)	 	—	 	 	(12.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations	 	 	387.9	 	 	72.5	 	 	441.7	 	 	381.9	 	 	99.8	 	 	(983.7	)	 	400.1	 	
Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(12.1	)	 	—	 	 	(12.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net income	 	$	387.9	 	$	72.5	 	$	441.7	 	$	381.9	 	$	87.7	 	$	(983.7	)	$	388.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
161

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 28, 2007
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Eliminations	 	Consolidated	 	
Sales	 	$	—	 	$	2,949.3	 	$	—	 	$	2,622.4	 	$	2,748.0	 	$	—	 	$	8,319.7	 	
Excise taxes	 	 	—	 	 	(435.2	)	 	—	 	 	(555.4	)	 	(1,138.5	)	 	—	 	 	(2,129.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net sales	 	 	—	 	 	2,514.1	 	 	—	 	 	2,067.0	 	 	1,609.5	 	 	—	 	 	6,190.6	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(1,574.7	)	 	—	 	 	(1,095.5	)	 	(1,032.6	)	 	—	 	 	(3,702.9	)	
Equity in subsidiary earnings	 	 	728.2	 	 	(14.8	)	 	720.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(1,433.4	)	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	728.1	 	 	924.6	 	 	720.0	 	 	971.5	 	 	576.9	 	 	(1,433.4	)	 	2,487.7	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(90.1	)	 	(731.2	)	 	—	 	 	(484.8	)	 	(428.3	)	 	—	 	 	(1,734.4	)	
Special items, net	 	 	(13.4	)	 	(9.5	)	 	—	 	 	(75.2	)	 	(14.1	)	 	—	 	 	(112.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	624.6	 	 	183.9	 	 	720.0	 	 	411.5	 	 	134.5	 	 	(1,433.4	)	 	641.1	 	
Interest (expense) income, net	 	 	(1.9	)	 	(71.2	)	 	(57.7	)	 	5.9	 	 	0.5	 	 	—	 	 	(124.4	)	
Other income (expense), net	 	 	0.6	 	 	—	 	 	0.2	 	 	17.4	 	 	(0.5	)	 	—	 	 	17.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations before income taxes	 	 	623.3	 	 	112.7	 	 	662.5	 	 	434.8	 	 	134.5	 	 	(1,433.4	)	 	534.4	 	
Income tax (expense) benefit	 	 	(126.0	)	 	(7.2	)	 	(78.4	)	 	(30.9	)	 	238.3	 	 	—	 	 	(4.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations before minority interests	 	 	497.3	 	 	105.5	 	 	584.1	 	 	403.9	 	 	372.8	 	 	(1,433.4	)	 	530.2	 	
Minority interests in net income of consolidated entities	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1.2	 	 	(16.5	)	 	—	 	 	(15.3	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income from continuing operations	 	 	497.3	 	 	105.5	 	 	584.1	 	 	405.1	 	 	356.3	 	 	(1,433.4	)	 	514.9	 	
Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax	 	 	(0.1	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(17.6	)	 	—	 	 	(17.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net income	 	$	497.2	 	$	105.5	 	$	584.1	 	$	405.1	 	$	338.7	 	$	(1,433.4	)	$	497.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
162

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2006
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Eliminations	 	Consolidated	 	
Sales	 	$	—	 	$	2,683.0	 	$	—	 	$	2,495.8	 	$	2,722.8	 	$	—	 	$	7,901.6	 	
Excise taxes	 	 	—	 	 	(401.8	)	 	—	 	 	(551.0	)	 	(1,103.8	)	 	—	 	 	(2,056.6	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net sales	 	 	—	 	 	2,281.2	 	 	—	 	 	1,944.8	 	 	1,619.0	 	 	—	 	 	5,845.0	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	—	 	 	(1,449.0	)	 	—	 	 	(1,003.7	)	 	(1,028.4	)	 	—	 	 	(3,481.1	)	
Equity in subsidiary earnings	 	 	418.1	 	 	470.3	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(888.4	)	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Gross profit	 	 	418.1	 	 	1,302.5	 	 	—	 	 	941.1	 	 	590.6	 	 	(888.4	)	 	2,363.9	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	(61.9	)	 	(740.1	)	 	—	 	 	(466.9	)	 	(436.5	)	 	—	 	 	(1,705.4	)	
Special items, net	 	 	5.3	 	 	(73.6	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(9.1	)	 	—	 	 	(77.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Operating income	 	 	361.5	 	 	488.8	 	 	—	 	 	474.2	 	 	145.0	 	 	(888.4	)	 	581.1	 	
Interest income (expense), net	 	 	(0.6	)	 	(65.8	)	 	(55.4	)	 	1.7	 	 	(6.6	)	 	—	 	 	(126.7	)	
Other income (expense), net	 	 	—	 	 	3.9	 	 	—	 	 	0.9	 	 	12.9	 	 	—	 	 	17.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes	 	 	360.9	 	 	426.9	 	 	(55.4	)	 	476.8	 	 	151.3	 	 	(888.4	)	 	472.1	 	
Income tax (expense) benefit	 	 	0.1	 	 	(8.8	)	 	—	 	 	(1.1	)	 	(72.6	)	 	—	 	 	(82.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income (loss) from continuing operations before minority interests	 	 	361.0	 	 	418.1	 	 	(55.4	)	 	475.7	 	 	78.7	 	 	(888.4	)	 	389.7	 	
Minority interests in net income of consolidated entities	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(16.1	)	 	—	 	 	(16.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Income (loss) from continuing operations	 	 	361.0	 	 	418.1	 	 	(55.4	)	 	475.7	 	 	62.6	 	 	(888.4	)	 	373.6	 	
Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(12.6	)	 	—	 	 	(12.6	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net income (loss)	 	$	361.0	 	$	418.1	 	$	(55.4	)	$	475.7	 	$	50.0	 	$	(888.4	)	$	361.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
163

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEETS
AS OF DECEMBER 28, 2008
(IN MILLIONS)
(UNAUDITED)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor
and 2007
Issuer	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Eliminations	 	Consolidated	 	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	84.9	 	$	0.4	 	$	0.1	 	$	24.1	 	$	106.7	 	$	—	 	$	216.2	 	
 	Accounts receivable, net	 	 	9.1	 	 	10.9	 	 	—	 	 	132.1	 	 	320.4	 	 	—	 	 	472.5	 	
 	Other receivables, net	 	 	20.2	 	 	28.1	 	 	(14.9	)	 	46.4	 	 	83.1	 	 	—	 	 	162.9	 	
 	Total inventories, net	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	111.9	 	 	80.2	 	 	—	 	 	192.1	 	
 	Other assets, net	 	 	(0.4	)	 	3.1	 	 	—	 	 	24.5	 	 	34.7	 	 	—	 	 	61.9	 	
 	Deferred tax assets	 	 	(18.3	)	 	17.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.8	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1.5	 	 	—	 	 	1.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current assets	 	 	95.5	 	 	60.0	 	 	(14.8	)	 	339.0	 	 	627.4	 	 	—	 	 	1,107.1	 	
Properties, net	 	 	
25.4	 	 	
7.7	 	 	
—	 	 	
597.7	 	 	
671.1	 	 	
—	 	 	
1,301.9	 	
Goodwill	 	 	—	 	 	11.4	 	 	—	 	 	275.2	 	 	1,011.4	 	 	—	 	 	1,298.0	 	
Other intangibles, net	 	 	—	 	 	44.4	 	 	—	 	 	3,552.1	 	 	326.9	 	 	—	 	 	3,923.4	 	
Investment in MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	2,418.7	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	2,418.7	 	
Net investment in and advances to subsidiaries	 	 	5,646.3	 	 	(1,182.1	)	 	4,282.9	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(8,747.1	)	 	—	 	
Deferred tax assets	 	 	(2.4	)	 	18.4	 	 	100.7	 	 	15.1	 	 	(26.5	)	 	—	 	 	105.3	 	
Other assets	 	 	6.6	 	 	54.9	 	 	3.9	 	 	81.5	 	 	108.3	 	 	—	 	 	255.2	 	
Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	7.0	 	 	—	 	 	7.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	 	$	5,771.4	 	$	1,433.4	 	$	4,372.7	 	$	4,860.6	 	$	2,725.6	 	$	(8,747.1	)	$	10,416.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Accounts payable	 	$	6.8	 	$	1.7	 	$	—	 	$	61.5	 	$	100.5	 	$	—	 	$	170.5	 	
 	Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	 	18.9	 	 	18.1	 	 	10.3	 	 	218.7	 	 	424.8	 	 	—	 	 	690.8	 	
 	Deferred tax liability	 	 	39.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	68.8	 	 	—	 	 	107.8	 	
 	Short-term borrowings and current portion of long-term debt	 	 	—	 	 	0.3	 	 	(0.2	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.1	 	
 	Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	16.9	 	 	—	 	 	16.9	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current liabilities	 	 	64.7	 	 	20.1	 	 	10.1	 	 	280.2	 	 	611.0	 	 	—	 	 	986.1	 	
Long-term debt	 	 	575.0	 	 	45.3	 	 	1,035.5	 	 	—	 	 	175.9	 	 	—	 	 	1,831.7	 	
Deferred tax liability	 	 	(5.9	)	 	5.9	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	399.4	 	 	—	 	 	399.4	 	
Other liabilities	 	 	63.2	 	 	10.0	 	 	(9.9	)	 	485.0	 	 	536.6	 	 	—	 	 	1,084.9	 	
Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	124.8	 	 	—	 	 	124.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	 	 	697.0	 	 	81.3	 	 	1,035.7	 	 	765.2	 	 	1,847.7	 	 	—	 	 	4,426.9	 	
Minority interests	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	5.8	 	 	3.6	 	 	—	 	 	9.4	 	
Total stockholders' equity	 	 	5,074.4	 	 	1,352.1	 	 	3,337.0	 	 	4,089.6	 	 	874.3	 	 	(8,747.1	)	 	5,980.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	$	5,771.4	 	$	1,433.4	 	$	4,372.7	 	$	4,860.6	 	$	2,725.6	 	$	(8,747.1	)	$	10,416.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
164

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEETS
AS OF DECEMBER 30, 2007
(IN MILLIONS)
(UNAUDITED)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor
and 2007
Issuer	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Eliminations	 	Consolidated	 	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	243.7	 	$	1.4	 	$	0.1	 	$	5.6	 	$	126.2	 	$	—	 	$	377.0	 	
 	Accounts receivable, net	 	 	—	 	 	89.6	 	 	—	 	 	171.0	 	 	497.9	 	 	—	 	 	758.5	 	
 	Other receivables, net	 	 	2.6	 	 	17.2	 	 	4.7	 	 	14.8	 	 	73.3	 	 	—	 	 	112.6	 	
 	Total inventories, net	 	 	—	 	 	88.3	 	 	—	 	 	147.6	 	 	133.7	 	 	—	 	 	369.6	 	
 	Other assets, net	 	 	24.8	 	 	39.7	 	 	—	 	 	19.9	 	 	51.3	 	 	—	 	 	135.7	 	
 	Deferred tax assets	 	 	(0.2	)	 	16.5	 	 	—	 	 	1.0	 	 	0.6	 	 	—	 	 	17.9	 	
 	Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	5.5	 	 	—	 	 	5.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current assets	 	 	270.9	 	 	252.7	 	 	4.8	 	 	359.9	 	 	888.5	 	 	—	 	 	1,776.8	 	
Properties, net	 	 	18.9	 	 	925.3	 	 	—	 	 	904.4	 	 	847.6	 	 	—	 	 	2,696.2	 	
Goodwill	 	 	—	 	 	76.4	 	 	—	 	 	934.0	 	 	2,336.1	 	 	—	 	 	3,346.5	 	
Other intangibles, net	 	 	—	 	 	23.0	 	 	—	 	 	4,518.9	 	 	497.5	 	 	—	 	 	5,039.4	 	
Net investment in and advances to subsidiaries	 	 	6,188.2	 	 	(465.8	)	 	7,229.2	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(12,951.6	)	 	—	 	
Deferred tax assets	 	 	232.3	 	 	35.3	 	 	101.0	 	 	(19.9	)	 	(11.8	)	 	—	 	 	336.9	 	
Other assets	 	 	18.5	 	 	18.4	 	 	5.8	 	 	68.1	 	 	139.9	 	 	—	 	 	250.7	 	
Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	5.1	 	 	—	 	 	5.1	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	 	$	6,728.8	 	$	865.3	 	$	7,340.8	 	$	6,765.4	 	$	4,702.9	 	$	(12,951.6	)	$	13,451.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Accounts payable	 	$	5.9	 	$	143.7	 	$	—	 	$	79.6	 	$	151.5	 	$	—	 	$	380.7	 	
 	Accrued expenses and other liabilities	 	 	35.8	 	 	285.7	 	 	22.1	 	 	287.1	 	 	558.4	 	 	—	 	 	1,189.1	 	
 	Deferred tax liability	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	120.6	 	 	—	 	 	120.6	 	
 	Short-term borrowings and current portion of long-term debt	 	 	—	 	 	(0.1	)	 	(0.2	)	 	—	 	 	4.6	 	 	—	 	 	4.3	 	
 	Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	40.8	 	 	—	 	 	40.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current liabilities	 	 	41.7	 	 	429.3	 	 	21.9	 	 	366.7	 	 	875.9	 	 	—	 	 	1,735.5	 	
Long-term debt	 	 	575.0	 	 	231.8	 	 	1,215.2	 	 	—	 	 	238.6	 	 	—	 	 	2,260.6	 	
Deferred tax liability	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	605.4	 	 	—	 	 	605.4	 	
Other liabilities	 	 	32.7	 	 	432.8	 	 	75.2	 	 	493.3	 	 	498.0	 	 	—	 	 	1,532.0	 	
Discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	124.8	 	 	—	 	 	124.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	 	 	649.4	 	 	1,093.9	 	 	1,312.3	 	 	860.0	 	 	2,342.7	 	 	—	 	 	6,258.3	 	
Minority interests	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	5.9	 	 	37.9	 	 	—	 	 	43.8	 	
Total stockholders' equity	 	 	6,079.4	 	 	(228.6	)	 	6,028.5	 	 	5,899.5	 	 	2,322.3	 	 	(12,951.6	)	 	7,149.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	$	6,728.8	 	$	865.3	 	$	7,340.8	 	$	6,765.4	 	$	4,702.9	 	$	(12,951.6	)	$	13,451.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
165

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 28, 2008
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Consolidated	 	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	 	$	(208.6	)	$	(130.3	)	$	(31.5	)	$	620.5	 	$	161.4	 	$	411.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Additions to properties and intangible assets	 	 	(13.6	)	 	(52.8	)	 	—	 	 	(59.4	)	 	(104.7	)	 	(230.5	)	
 	Proceeds from sales of properties and intangible assets	 	 	—	 	 	31.5	 	 	—	 	 	1.0	 	 	6.3	 	 	38.8	 	
 	Proceeds from sales of investments securities	 	 	22.8	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	22.8	 	
 	Investment in MillerCoors	 	 	—	 	 	(84.3	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(84.3	)	
 	Investment in and (advances to) an unconsolidated affiliate	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(4.8	)	 	(2.1	)	 	(6.9	)	
 	Trade loan repayments from customers	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	25.8	 	 	25.8	 	
 	Trade loan advances to customers	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(31.5	)	 	(31.5	)	
 	Other	 	 	(1.9	)	 	(1.8	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(3.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	 	7.3	 	 	(107.4	)	 	—	 	 	(63.2	)	 	(106.2	)	 	(269.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Issuances of stock under equity compensation plans	 	 	59.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	59.0	 	
 	Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	 	 	8.3	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	8.3	 	
 	Dividends paid	 	 	(118.9	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(20.2	)	 	(139.1	)	
 	Dividends paid to minority interest holders	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(8.4	)	 	(11.9	)	 	(20.3	)	
 	Proceeds from issuance of long term debt	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	16.0	 	 	16.0	 	
 	Payments of long term debt and capital lease obligations	 	 	—	 	 	(180.4	)	 	—	 	 	(0.5	)	 	(0.4	)	 	(181.3	)	
 	Proceeds from short term borrowings	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	42.4	 	 	12.1	 	 	54.5	 	
 	Payments on short term borrowings	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(39.9	)	 	(7.4	)	 	(47.3	)	
 	Net proceeds from revolving credit facilities	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1.1	 	 	1.1	 	
 	Change in overdraft balances and other	 	 	(1.5	)	 	(39.3	)	 	—	 	 	73.7	 	 	(62.7	)	 	(29.8	)	
 	Settlements of debt-related derivatives	 	 	—	 	 	12.0	 	 	—	 	 	0.6	 	 	(0.6	)	 	12.0	 	
 	Net activity in investments and (advances to) subsidiaries	 	 	95.6	 	 	444.5	 	 	31.5	 	 	(594.4	)	 	22.8	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	 	 	42.5	 	 	236.8	 	 	31.5	 	 	(526.5	)	 	(51.2	)	 	(266.9	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	 	 	(158.8	)	 	(0.9	)	 	—	 	 	30.8	 	 	4.0	 	 	(124.9	)	
 	Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	 	 	—	 	 	(0.1	)	 	—	 	 	(12.3	)	 	(23.5	)	 	(35.9	)	
Balance at beginning of year	 	 	243.7	 	 	1.4	 	 	0.1	 	 	5.6	 	 	126.2	 	 	377.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at end of period	 	$	84.9	 	$	0.4	 	$	0.1	 	$	24.1	 	$	106.7	 	$	216.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
166

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 30, 2007
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Consolidated	 	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	 	$	(85.7	)	$	136.2	 	$	(66.7	)	$	497.5	 	$	134.7	 	$	616.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Additions to properties and intangible assets	 	 	(8.2	)	 	(124.4	)	 	—	 	 	(77.4	)	 	(218.3	)	 	(428.3	)	
 	Proceeds from sales of businesses and other assets	 	 	—	 	 	0.9	 	 	—	 	 	29.6	 	 	7.6	 	 	38.1	 	
 	Purchases of investments securities	 	 	(22.8	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(22.8	)	
 	Acquisition of businesses, net of cash acquired	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(26.7	)	 	(26.7	)	
 	Trade loan repayments from customers	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	32.3	 	 	32.3	 	
 	Trade loan advances to customers	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(32.9	)	 	(32.9	)	
 	Other	 	 	—	 	 	1.2	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	 	(31.0	)	 	(122.3	)	 	—	 	 	(47.8	)	 	(238.0	)	 	(439.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Issuances of stock under equity compensation plans	 	 	209.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	209.5	 	
 	Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	 	 	28.1	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	28.1	 	
 	Dividends paid	 	 	(93.9	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(20.9	)	 	(114.8	)	
 	Dividends paid to minority interest holders	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(17.0	)	 	(17.0	)	
 	Proceeds on issuance of convertible debt	 	 	575.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	575.0	 	
 	Debt issuance costs	 	 	(10.2	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(10.2	)	
 	Sale of warrants	 	 	57.0	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	57.0	 	
 	Purchase of call options	 	 	(106.7	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(106.7	)	
 	Payments on long term debt and capital lease obligations	 	 	—	 	 	(625.7	)	 	—	 	 	(0.4	)	 	(4.9	)	 	(631.0	)	
 	Proceeds from short term borrowings	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	30.9	 	 	148.3	 	 	179.2	 	
 	Payments on short term borrowings	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(31.6	)	 	(148.9	)	 	(180.5	)	
 	Net proceeds from (payments on) revolving credit facilities	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(5.5	)	 	(0.6	)	 	(6.1	)	
 	Change in overdraft balances and other	 	 	(0.1	)	 	23.6	 	 	—	 	 	3.3	 	 	(6.1	)	 	20.7	 	
 	Settlements of debt-related derivatives	 	 	0.1	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.6	 	 	4.5	 	 	5.2	 	
 	Net activity in investments and (advances to) subsidiaries	 	 	(379.5	)	 	587.8	 	 	66.8	 	 	(460.7	)	 	185.6	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	 	 	279.3	 	 	(14.3	)	 	66.8	 	 	(463.4	)	 	140.0	 	 	8.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	 	 	162.6	 	 	(0.4	)	 	0.1	 	 	(13.7	)	 	36.7	 	 	185.3	 	
 	Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	2.8	 	 	6.7	 	 	9.5	 	
Balance at beginning of year	 	 	81.1	 	 	1.8	 	 	—	 	 	16.5	 	 	82.8	 	 	182.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at end of period	 	$	243.7	 	$	1.4	 	$	0.1	 	$	5.6	 	$	126.2	 	$	377.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
167

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
21. Supplemental Guarantor Information (Continued)
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2006
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Parent
Guarantor	 	2002 Issuer	 	2005 Issuers	 	Subsidiary
Guarantors	 	Subsidiary
Non Guarantors	 	Consolidated	 	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	 	$	(31.6	)	$	148.5	 	$	(53.2	)	$	525.7	 	$	243.8	 	$	833.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Additions to properties and intangible assets	 	 	(6.1	)	 	(274.6	)	 	—	 	 	(71.3	)	 	(94.4	)	 	(446.4	)	
 	Proceeds from sales of properties and intangible assets	 	 	—	 	 	10.8	 	 	—	 	 	1.3	 	 	17.0	 	 	29.1	 	
 	Proceeds coincident with the sale of preferred equity holdings of Montréal Canadiens	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	36.5	 	 	36.5	 	
 	Trade loan repayments from customers	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	34.2	 	 	34.2	 	
 	Trade loans advanced to customers	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(28.0	)	 	(28.0	)	
 	Discontinued operations—proceeds from sale of majority stake in Kaiser, net of costs to sell	 	 	—	 	 	(4.4	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	83.9	 	 	79.5	 	
 	Other	 	 	—	 	 	0.3	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	0.3	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	 	(6.1	)	 	(267.9	)	 	—	 	 	(70.0	)	 	49.2	 	 	(294.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Issuances of stock under equity compensation plans	 	 	83.4	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	83.4	 	
 	Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	 	 	7.5	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	7.5	 	
 	Dividends paid	 	 	(84.1	)	 	44.0	 	 	—	 	 	(44.0	)	 	(26.4	)	 	(110.5	)	
 	Dividends paid to minority interest holders	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(1.3	)	 	(16.5	)	 	(17.8	)	
 	Payments on long-term debt and capital lease obligations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(0.3	)	 	(7.2	)	 	(7.5	)	
 	Proceeds from short-term borrowings	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	23.6	 	 	60.1	 	 	83.7	 	
 	Payments on short-term borrowings	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(23.5	)	 	(74.6	)	 	(98.1	)	
 	Net payments on commercial paper	 	 	—	 	 	(167.4	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(167.4	)	
 	Net payments on revolving credit facilities	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(166.2	)	 	(166.2	)	
 	Change in overdraft balances and other	 	 	(4.5	)	 	(9.0	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	6.1	 	 	(7.4	)	
 	Other—discontinued operations	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(0.9	)	 	(0.9	)	
 	Net activity in investments and advances (to) subsidiaries	 	 	115.5	 	 	252.3	 	 	51.9	 	 	(374.0	)	 	(45.7	)	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	 	 	117.8	 	 	119.9	 	 	51.9	 	 	(419.5	)	 	(271.3	)	 	(401.2	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	 	 	80.1	 	 	0.5	 	 	(1.3	)	 	36.2	 	 	21.7	 	 	137.2	 	
 	Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1.3	 	 	—	 	 	4.3	 	 	5.6	 	
Balance at beginning of year	 	 	1.0	 	 	1.3	 	 	—	 	 	(19.7	)	 	56.8	 	 	39.4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at end of period	 	$	81.1	 	$	1.8	 	$	—	 	$	16.5	 	$	82.8	 	$	182.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
168

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
22. Quarterly Financial Information (Unaudited)
        The following summarizes selected quarterly financial information for each of the two years ended December 28, 2008 and December 30, 2007. All per share amounts for prior periods were adjusted to reflect the two for one stock split issued in the form of a dividend effective October 3, 2007.

 	 	First	 	Second	 	Third	 	Fourth	 	Full Year	 	
 	 	(In millions, except per share data)	 	
2008	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Sales	 	$	1,816.2	 	$	2,359.4	 	$	1,373.8	 	$	1,102.4	 	$	6,651.8	 	
 	Excise taxes	 	 	(459.6	)	 	(602.0	)	 	(452.7	)	 	(363.2	)	 	(1,877.5	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Net sales	 	 	1,356.6	 	 	1,757.4	 	 	921.1	 	 	739.2	 	 	4,774.3	 	
 	Cost of goods sold	 	 	(835.0	)	 	(1,033.6	)	 	(524.4	)	 	(447.8	)	 	(2,840.8	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Gross profit	 	$	521.6	 	$	723.8	 	$	396.7	 	$	291.4	 	$	1,933.5	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Income from continuing operations	 	$	46.1	 	$	93.3	 	$	170.0	 	$	90.7	 	$	400.1	 	
 	(Loss) gain from discontinued operations, net of tax	 	 	(9.0	)	 	(12.4	)	 	3.2	 	 	6.1	 	 	(12.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Net income	 	$	37.1	 	$	80.9	 	$	173.2	 	$	96.8	 	$	388.0	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Basic income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	From continuing operations	 	$	0.25	 	$	0.51	 	$	0.93	 	$	0.50	 	$	2.19	 	
 	 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.05	)	 	(0.07	)	 	0.02	 	 	0.03	 	 	(0.07	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Basic net income per share	 	$	0.20	 	$	0.44	 	$	0.95	 	$	0.53	 	$	2.12	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Diluted income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	From continuing operations	 	$	0.25	 	$	0.50	 	$	0.92	 	$	0.49	 	$	2.16	 	
 	 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.05	)	 	(0.07	)	 	0.02	 	 	0.03	 	 	(0.07	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Diluted net income per share	 	$	0.20	 	$	0.43	 	$	0.94	 	$	0.52	 	$	2.09	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
169

Table of Contents

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)
22. Quarterly Financial Information (Unaudited) (Continued)

																			
 	 	First	 	Second	 	Third	 	Fourth	 	Full Year	 	
 	 	(In millions, except per share data)	 	
2007	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Sales	 	$	1,651.2	 	$	2,244.1	 	$	2,257.2	 	$	2,167.2	 	$	8,319.7	 	
 	Excise taxes	 	 	(422.6	)	 	(567.8	)	 	(571.8	)	 	(566.9	)	 	(2,129.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Net sales	 	 	1,228.6	 	 	1,676.3	 	 	1,685.4	 	 	1,600.3	 	 	6,190.6	 	
 	Cost of goods sold	 	 	(770.1	)	 	(966.9	)	 	(987.3	)	 	(978.6	)	 	(3,702.9	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Gross profit	 	$	458.5	 	$	709.4	 	$	698.1	 	$	621.7	 	$	2,487.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Income from continuing operations	 	$	19.2	 	$	184.4	 	$	135.1	 	$	176.2	 	$	514.9	 	
 	(Loss) gain from discontinued operations, net of tax	 	 	(14.8	)	 	0.6	 	 	(0.4	)	 	(3.1	)	 	(17.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Net income	 	$	4.4	 	$	185.0	 	$	134.7	 	$	173.1	 	$	497.2	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Basic income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	From continuing operations	 	$	0.11	 	$	1.03	 	$	0.75	 	$	0.99	 	$	2.88	 	
 	 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.08	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(0.02	)	 	(0.10	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Basic net income per share	 	$	0.03	 	$	1.03	 	$	0.75	 	$	0.97	 	$	2.78	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Diluted income (loss) per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	From continuing operations	 	$	0.11	 	$	1.02	 	$	0.74	 	$	0.97	 	$	2.84	 	
 	 	From discontinued operations	 	 	(0.08	)	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(0.02	)	 	(0.10	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Diluted net income per share	 	$	0.03	 	$	1.02	 	$	0.74	 	$	0.95	 	$	2.74	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
170

Table of Contents
ITEM 9.    Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure
        None.
ITEM 9A.    CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
        Our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange Commission, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management necessarily applies its judgment in assessing the costs and benefits of such controls and procedures that, by their nature, can only provide reasonable assurance regarding management's control objectives. Also, we have investments in certain unconsolidated entities that we do not control or manage. Consequently, our disclosure controls and procedures with respect to such entities are necessarily substantially more limited than those we maintain with respect to our consolidated subsidiaries.
        The Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer, with assistance from other members of management, have evaluated the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, as of December 28, 2008 and, based on their evaluation, have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective and operating at the reasonable assurance level.
        The certifications attached as Exhibits 31 and 32 hereto should be read in conjunction with the disclosures set forth herein.
Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting
        Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as such term is defined in the Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). The Company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with U. S. generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
        Because of the inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate due to changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
        The Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer, with assistance from other members of management, assessed the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 28, 2008, based on the criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on its evaluation,
171

Table of Contents

management has concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 28, 2008.
        The Company's independent registered public accounting firm has audited the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 28, 2008, as stated in the report which appears herein.
Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
        During the first quarter of 2008, the Company signed a contract with a third-party service provider to outsource a significant portion of work associated with our finance and accounting, information technology and human resources functions. The outsourcing arrangements impact all three of our operating segments and our corporate headquarters. We began transitioning work to the service provider in the first half of 2008, and the transition continued through to the end of the year. The outsourcing arrangements are expected to enhance the cost efficiency of these administrative functions. The outsourcing of these functions had an immediate effect with regard to the responsibilities for the performance of certain processes and internal controls over financial reporting. We anticipate that internal controls over financial reporting could be further impacted in the future as many of our outsourced functions benefit from expected innovations and improvements from our service provider.
        The formation of MillerCoors has involved integrating legacy CBC and Miller processes and controls over their businesses in the United States and Puerto Rico, many of which involve complex systems. In addition, we are accounting for our interest in MillerCoors under the equity method, and as a result, the existence of MillerCoors will potentially impact the scope of the Company's internal controls over financial reporting. It is anticipated that it will take several years to fully integrate all core processes and systems. Last, the Company's corporate headquarters shares a significant portion of its systems and administrative infrastructure with the joint venture, and as a result, we have had to adapt certain systems, processes and controls to the change brought about by the formation of MillerCoors. We anticipate work related to separation to be completed in 2009.
        There were no other changes in internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended December 28, 2008, that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect the Company's internal control over financial reporting.
ITEM 9B.    Other Information
        None.
172

Table of Contents

 PART III
ITEM 10.    Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance
        Certain information required by this Item concerning our executive officers and directors is set forth in Item 1 of Part I "Business—Executive Officers and Directors." Additional information concerning our executive officers, directors and corporate governance is incorporated herein by reference to the Company's definitive proxy statement.
ITEM 11.    Executive Compensation
        Incorporated by reference to the Company's definitive proxy statement.
ITEM 12.    Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters
        Information related to Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management is incorporated by reference to the Company's definitive proxy statement.
Equity Compensation Plan Information
        The following table summarizes information about the 1990 Adolph Coors Equity Incentive Plan (the "EI Plan"), the Equity Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors and the Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan as of December 28, 2008. All outstanding awards shown in the table below relate to our Class B common stock.

 	 	A	 	B	 	C	 	
Plan category 	 	Number of securities to be
issued upon exercise of
outstanding options,
warrants and rights	 	Weighted-average exercise
price of outstanding
options, warrants and
rights	 	Number of securities
remaining available for
future issuance under
equity compensation plans
(excluding securities
reflected in column A)	 	
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders(1)	 	 	9,616,391	 	$	36.98	 	 	1,618,589	 	
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	 	 	None	 	 	None	 	 	None	 	

(1)
We may issue securities under our equity compensation plan in forms other than options, warrants or rights. Under the EI plan, we may issue restricted stock awards, as that term is defined in the EI plan.
        As of December 28, 2008, there were 1.3 million restricted stock units ("RSUs") outstanding. These include shares with respect to which restrictions on ownership (i.e., vesting periods). RSUs previously were granted only to executives. These restricted shares, along with common stock convertible equivalent units, accrue dividends which will be convertible into MCBC Class B stock at the end of three years and were offered to a broader mix of employees beginning in 2006. These instruments are meant to reward exceptional performance and encourage retention. The number granted each year, if any, will be based upon performance.
        All unvested securities issued under the EI Plan and the Equity Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors vested immediately upon the merger between Coors and Molson in 2005.
ITEM 13.    Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence
        Incorporated by reference to the Company's definitive proxy statement.
ITEM 14.    Principal Accountant Fees and Services
        Incorporated by reference to the Company's definitive proxy statement.
173

Table of Contents

 PART IV
ITEM 15.    Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules
(a)
Financial Statements, Financial Statement Schedules and Exhibits
        The following are filed as a part of this Report on Form 10-K
(1)
Management's Report to Stockholders
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income for the period ended December 28, 2008
Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 28, 2008
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the period ended December 28, 2008
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the period ended December 28, 2008
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
(2)
Schedule II—Valuation and Qualifying Accounts for each of the three years in the period ended December 28, 2008, December 30, 2007, and December 31, 2006

(3)
Exhibit list

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	1.1	 	Underwriting Agreement, dated as of June 11, 2007, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors party thereto, and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Citigroup Global Markets Inc.	 	8-K	 	1.1	 	June 15, 2007	 	 	

2.1	
 	
Share Purchase Agreement between Coors Worldwide, Inc. and Adolph Coors Company and Interbrew, S.A., Interbrew U.K. Holdings Limited, Brandbrew S.A., and Golden Acquisition Limited dated December 24, 2001 and amended February 1, 2002.	
 	
8-K/A	
 	
2.1	
 	
April 18, 2002	

 	
2.2	
 	
Agreement and Plan of Merger dated August 14, 2003 by and between Adolph Coors Company, a Colorado corporation, and Adolph Coors Company, a Delaware corporation.	
 	
8-K	
 	
2.1	
 	
October 6, 2003	

 	
2.3	
 	
Combination Agreement, dated as of July 21, 2004, by and among Adolph Coors Company, Coors Canada Inc. and Molson Inc., together with the exhibits U.C. thereto incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 of our Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 4, 2004 as amended by Amendment No. 1 thereto (incorporated by reference to B-II of the Joint Proxy Statement/Management Information Circular on Schedule 14A, filed with the SEC on December 10, 2004) and by Amendment No. 2 thereto.	
 	
8-K	
 	
2.1	
 	
January 14, 2005	

 	
2.4	
 	
Plan of Arrangement Including Appendices.	
 	
Schedule 14A	
 	
Annex D	
 	
December 10, 2004	

 	
2.5	
 	
Joint Venture Agreement, dated as of December 20, 2007, by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, SABMiller plc, Miller Brewing Company, and MillerCoors, LLC.	
 	
8-K	
 	
10.1	
 	
December 21, 2007	

174

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	3.1	 	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Molson Coors Brewing Company.	 	Schedule 14A	 	Annex G	 	December 9, 2004	 	 	

3.2	
 	
Second Amended and Restated Bylaws of Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
3.2	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
4.1	
 	
Indenture, dated as of May 7, 2002, by and among the Issuer, the Guarantors and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.1	
 	
May 15, 2002	

 	
4.2	
 	
First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of May 7, 2002 by and among the issuer, the Guarantors and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.2	
 	
May 15, 2002	

 	
4.3	
 	
Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of April 10, 2007, by and among the issuer, the Guarantors and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.1	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
4.4	
 	
Fifth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 1, 2008 by and among the issuer, the Guarantors and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee.	
 	
10-K	
 	
4.4	
 	
February 22, 2008	

 	
4.5	
 	
Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of February 9, 2005, among Adolph Coors Company, Pentland Securities (1981) Inc., 4280661 Canada Inc., Nooya Investments Ltd., Lincolnshire Holdings Limited, 4198832 Canada Inc., BAX Investments Limited, 6339522 Canada Inc., Barleycorn Investments Ltd., DJS Holdings Ltd., 6339549 Canada Inc., Hoopoe Holdings Ltd., 6339603 Canada Inc., and The Adolph Coors, Jr. Trust dated September 12, 1969.	
 	
8-K	
 	
99.2	
 	
February 15, 2005	

 	
4.6	
 	
Molson Inc. 1988 Canadian Stock Option Plan, as revised.	
 	
S-8	
 	
4.3	
 	
February 8, 2005	

 	
4.7	
 	
Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan.	
 	
S-8	
 	
4.3	
 	
April 18, 2005	

 	
4.8	
 	
Indenture dated as of September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and TD Banknorth, National Association and the Canada Trust Company as co-trustees.	
 	
S-4	
 	
4.1	
 	
October 19, 2005	

 	
4.9	
 	
First Supplemental Indenture dated as of September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and TD Banknorth, National Association as trustee.	
 	
S-4	
 	
4.2	
 	
October 19, 2005	

175

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	4.10	 	Second Supplemental Indenture dated as of September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and The Canada Trust Company as trustee.	 	S-4	 	4.3	 	October 19, 2005	 	 	

4.11	
 	
Third Supplemental Indenture dated as of April 10, 2007, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and The Canada Trust Company as trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.2	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
4.12	
 	
Fourth Supplemental Indenture dated as of February 1, 2008, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and The Canada Trust Company as trustee.	
 	
10-K	
 	
4.12	
 	
February 22, 2008	

 	
4.13	
 	
U.S. $300,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 4.85% Notes due 2010.	
 	
S-4	
 	
4.4	
 	
October 19, 2005	

 	
4.14	
 	
CAD $900,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 5.00% Notes due 2015.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.5	
 	
November 4, 2005	

 	
4.15	
 	
Registration Rights Agreement dated as of September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. and Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated as representatives of the several initial purchasers named in the related Purchase Agreement.	
 	
S-4	
 	
4.5	
 	
October 19, 2005	

 	
4.16	
 	
Exchange Offer Agreement dated as of September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc., TD Securities Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities Inc., Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Deutsche Bank Securities Limited, J.P. Morgan Securities Canada Inc., and Morgan Stanley Canada Limited, as the initial purchasers named in the related Canadian Purchase Agreement.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.7	
 	
November 4, 2005	

176

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	4.17	 	Indenture, dated as of June 15, 2007, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors party thereto, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee.	 	8-K	 	4.1	 	June 21, 2007	 	 	

4.18	
 	
First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 15, 2007, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors party thereto, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee.	
 	
8-K	
 	
4.2	
 	
June 21, 2007	

 	
4.19	
 	
Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 31, 2008, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors party thereto, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee.	
 	
10-K	
 	
4.19	
 	
February 22, 2008	

 	
4.20	
 	
Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 1, 2008, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors party thereto, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee.	
 	
10-K	
 	
4.20	
 	
February 22, 2008	

 	
4.21	
 	
Sixth Supplemental Indenture dated as of May 23, 2008, to the Indenture dated May 7, 2002, by and among Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors named therein, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.1	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
4.22	
 	
Seventh Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 27, 2008, to the Indenture dated May 7, 2002, by and among Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors named therein, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.2	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
4.23	
 	
Eighth Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 30, 2008, to the Indenture dated May 7, 2002, by and among Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors named therein, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.3	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
4.24	
 	
Fifth Supplemental Indenture dated as of May 23, 2008, to the Indenture dated September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, the guarantors named therein, Bank of New York Trust Company, as trustee, and Computershare Trust Company of Canada, as Canadian trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.4	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
4.25	
 	
Sixth Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 27, 2008, to the Indenture dated September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, the guarantors named therein, Bank of New York Trust Company, as trustee, and Computershare Trust Company of Canada, as Canadian trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.5	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
4.26	
 	
Seventh Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 30, 2008, to the Indenture dated September 22, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, the guarantors named therein, Bank of New York Trust Company, as trustee, and Computershare Trust Company of Canada, as Canadian trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.6	
 	
August 6, 2008	

177

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	4.27	 	Fourth Supplemental Indenture dated as of May 23, 2008, to the Indenture dated June 15, 2007, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors named therein, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee.	 	10-Q	 	4.7	 	August 6, 2008	 	 	

4.28	
 	
Fifth Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 27, 2008, to the Indenture dated June 15, 2007, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors named therein, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.8	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
4.29	
 	
Sixth Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 30, 2008, to the Indenture dated June 15, 2007, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, the guarantors named therein, and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.9	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
4.30*	
 	
Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan—Amended and Restated effective January 1, 2008.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
4.1	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.1*	
 	
Adolph Coors Company 1990 Equity Incentive Plan effective August 14, 2003, As Corrected and Conformed June 30, 2004.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.1	
 	
August 6, 2004	

 	
10.2	
 	
Form of CBC Distributorship Agreement.	
 	
10-K	
 	
10.20	
 	
March 28, 1997	

 	
10.3*	
 	
Adolph Coors Company Equity Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors, Amended and Restated effective November 13, 2003, As Corrected and Conformed June 30, 2004.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.3	
 	
August 6, 2004	

 	
10.4	
 	
Distribution Agreement, dated as of October 5, 1992, between the Company and ACX Technologies, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to the Distribution Agreement included as Exhibits 2, 19.1 and 19.1A to the Registration Statement on Form 10 filed by ACX Technologies, Inc. (file No. 0-20704) with the SEC on October 6, 1992, as amended).	
 	
10	
 	
2
19.1
19.1A	
 	
October 6, 1992	

 	
10.5*	
 	
Adolph Coors Company Stock Unit Plan and 1999 Amendment.	
 	
10-K	
 	
10.16	
 	
March 30, 1998	

 	
10.6	
 	
Adolph Coors Company Water Augmentation Plan.	
 	
10-K	
 	
10.12	
 	
December 31, 1989	

 	
10.7	
 	
Supply agreement between CBC and Ball Metal Beverage Container Corp. dated November 12, 2001.	
 	
10-K	
 	
10.12	
 	
March 29, 2002	

 	
10.8	
 	
Supply Agreement between Rocky Mountain Metal Container, LLC and CBC dated November 12, 2001.	
 	
8-K/A	
 	
10.13	
 	
April 18, 2002	

 	
10.9*	
 	
Adolph Coors Company Deferred Compensation Plan, as Amended and Restated effective January 1, 2002, as Corrected and Conformed June 30, 2004.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.16	
 	
August 6, 2004	

 	
10.10	
 	
Purchase and sale agreement by and between Graphic Packaging Corporation and Coors Brewing Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the Form 8-K dated March 25, 2003, filed by Graphic Packaging International Corporation).	
 	
8-K	
 	
99.1	
 	
March 25, 2003	

 	
10.11	
 	
Supply agreement between CBC and Owens-Brockway, Inc. dated July 29, 2003, effective August 1, 2003.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.20	
 	
November 12, 2003	

178

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	10.12	 	Commercial Agreement (Packaging Purchasing) by and between Owens-Brockway Glass Container Inc. and Coors Brewing Company effective August 1, 2003.	 	10-Q	 	10.21	 	November 12, 2003	 	 	

10.13	
 	
U.S. Purchase Agreement dated as of September 15, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. and Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated as representatives of the several initial purchasers named therein.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.1	
 	
November 4, 2005	

 	
10.14	
 	
Canadian Purchase Agreement dated as of September 15, 2005, among Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC, Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Coors Distributing Company, Coors International Market Development, L.L.L.P., Coors Worldwide, Inc., Coors Global Properties, Inc., Coors Intercontinental, Inc., and Coors Brewing Company International, Inc. and BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc., TD Securities Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities Inc., Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Deutsche Bank Securities Limited, J.P. Morgan Securities Canada Inc., and Morgan Stanley Canada Limited, as the initial purchasers.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.2	
 	
November 4, 2005	

 	
10.15*	
 	
Employment Agreement by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company and W. Leo Kiely III, dated June 27, 2005.	
 	
8-K	
 	
99.1	
 	
July 1, 2005	

 	
10.16*	
 	
First Amendment to Employee Agreement between Molson Coors Brewing Company and W. Leo Kiely III, dated August 1, 2007.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.15	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.17*	
 	
Employment Agreement by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company and Peter H. Coors, dated June 27, 2005.	
 	
8-K	
 	
99.2	
 	
July 1, 2005	

 	
10.18*	
 	
First Amendment to Employment Agreement between Molson Coors Brewing Company and Peter H. Coors, dated August 1, 2007.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.16	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.19	
 	
Credit Agreement, dated March 2, 2005, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Molson Canada 2005, Molson Inc., Molson Coors Canada Inc. and Coors Brewers Limited; the Lenders party thereto; Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent, Issuing Bank and Swingline Lender; and Bank of Montréal, as Canadian Administrative Agent, Issuing Bank and Swingline Lender.	
 	
8-K	
 	
99.1	
 	
March 7, 2005	

179

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	10.20	 	Subsidiary Guarantee Agreement, dated as of March 2, 2005, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Molson Canada 2005, Molson Inc. Molson Coors Canada Inc. and Coors Brewers Limited, each subsidiary of the Company listed on Schedule I thereto and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent, on behalf of the Lenders under the Credit Agreement referred to above.	 	8-K	 	99.2	 	March 7, 2005	 	 	

10.21	
 	
Confirmation, dated as of March 8, 2007, to the Credit Agreement, dated March 2, 2005, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Molson Canada 2005, Molson Inc., Molson Coors Canada Inc. and Coors Brewers Limited; the Lenders party thereto; Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent, Issuing Bank and Swingline Lender; and Bank of Montréal, as Canadian Administrative Agent, Issuing Bank and Swingline Lender.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.1	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.22	
 	
Supplement Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6, dated as of April 9, 2007, to the Subsidiary Guarantee Agreement, dated March 2, 2005, among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, Molson Canada 2005, Molson Inc., Molson Coors Canada Inc. and Coors Brewers Limited; the Lenders party thereto; Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent, Issuing Bank and Swingline Lender; and Bank of Montréal, as Canadian Administrative Agent, Issuing Bank and Swingline Lender.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.2	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.23	
 	
Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of February 9, 2005, among Adolph Coors Company, Pentland Securities (1981) Inc., 4280661 Canada Inc., Nooya Investments Ltd., Lincolnshire Holdings Limited, 4198832 Canada Inc., BAX Investments Limited, 6339522 Canada Inc., Barleycorn Investments Ltd., DJS Holdings Ltd., 6339549 Canada Inc., Hoopoe Holdings Ltd., 6339603 Canada Inc., and The Adolph Coors, Jr. Trust dated September 12, 1969.	
 	
8-K	
 	
99.2	
 	
February 15, 2005	

 	
10.24*	
 	
Form of Executive Continuity and Protection Program Letter Agreement.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.7	
 	
May 11, 2005	

 	
10.25*	
 	
Employment Agreements by and among Coors Brewing Ltd. and Peter Swinburn, dated March 20, 2002 and April 12, 2005.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.1	
 	
August 4, 2006	

 	
10.26*	
 	
Employment Agreement by and among Molson Inc. and Kevin Boyce dated February 6, 2004.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.2	
 	
August 4, 2006	

 	
10.27*	
 	
Form of Performance Share Grant Agreement granted pursuant to the Molson Coors Incentive Compensation Plan.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.4	
 	
August 4, 2006	

 	
10.28*	
 	
Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement granted pursuant to the Molson Coors Incentive Compensation Plan.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.5	
 	
August 4, 2006	

180

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	10.29*	 	Directors' Stock Plan under the Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan.	 	10-Q	 	10.1	 	November 2, 2006	 	 	

10.30	
 	
First Amendment dated as of August 31, 2006 to the Credit Agreement ("Credit Agreement") dated as of March 2, 2005, among Molson Coors Brewing Company (the "Company"), the subsidiaries of the Company from time to time party thereto, the lenders from time to time party thereto (the "Lenders"), Wachovia Bank, N.A., as administrative agent for the Lenders, and Bank of Montréal, as Canadian administrative agent for the Lenders.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.2	
 	
November 2, 2006	

 	
10.31	
 	
Reaffirmation Agreement dated as of August 31, 2006 among the Borrowers and Guarantors identified on the signatures pages thereof, and Wachovia Bank, N.A., as administrative agent for the Lenders under the Credit Agreement identified in Exhibit 10.2 to Form 10-Q filed November 2, 2006.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.3	
 	
November 2, 2006	

 	
10.32*	
 	
Molson Coors Brewing Company Change in Control Protection Program.	
 	
8-K	
 	
10.29	
 	
May 23, 2007	

 	
10.33	
 	
Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 11, 2007, with respect to a warrant transaction entered into between Citibank, N.A. and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.3	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.34	
 	
Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 11, 2007, with respect to a share option transaction entered into between Citibank, N.A. and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.4	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.35	
 	
Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 11, 2007, with respect to a warrant transaction entered into between Deutsche Bank AG acting through its London branch and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.5	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.36	
 	
Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 11, 2007, with respect to a share option transaction entered into between Deutsche Bank AG acting through its London branch and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.6	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.37	
 	
Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 11, 2007, with respect to a warrant transaction entered into between Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc, represented by Morgan Stanley Bank, as its agent, and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.7	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.38	
 	
Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 11, 2007, with respect to a share option transaction entered into between Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc, represented by Morgan Stanley Bank, as its agent, and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.8	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.39	
 	
Amendment to Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 13, 2007, with respect to a warrant transaction entered into between Citibank, N.A., as its agent, and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.9	
 	
August 7, 2007	

181

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	10.40	 	Amendment to Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 13, 2007, with respect to a share option transaction entered into between Citibank, N.A., as its agent, and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	 	10-Q	 	10.10	 	August 7, 2007	 	 	

10.41	
 	
Amendment to Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 13, 2007, with respect to warrant transaction entered into between Deutsche Bank AG acting through its London branch and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.11	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.42	
 	
Amendment to Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 13, 2007, with respect to a share option transaction entered into between Deutsche Bank AG acting through its London branch and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.12	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.43	
 	
Amendment to Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 13, 2007, with respect to a warrant transaction entered into between Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc, represented by Morgan Stanley Bank, as its agent, and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.13	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.44	
 	
Amendment to Equity Derivatives Confirmation, dated as of June 13, 2007, with respect to a share option transaction entered into between Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc, represented by Morgan Stanley Bank, as its agent, and Molson Coors Brewing Company.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.14	
 	
August 7, 2007	

 	
10.45	
 	
Joint Venture Agreement, dated December 20, 2007, by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, SABMiller plc, Miller Brewing Company, and MillerCoors LLC	
 	
8-K	
 	
10.1	
 	
December 21, 2007	

 	
10.46*	
 	
Employment agreement between Molson Coors Brewing Company and Peter Swinburn dated April 22, 2008.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.1	
 	
May 7, 2008	

 	
10.47*	
 	
Retention agreement between Molson Coors Brewing Company and Kevin Boyce dated April 23, 2008.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.2	
 	
May 7, 2008	

 	
10.48	
 	
Amended and Restated Operating Agreement of MillerCoors LLC, dated as of July 1, 2008	
 	
8-K	
 	
10.1	
 	
July 2, 2008	

 	
10.49*	
 	
Separation Agreement between Molson Coors Brewing Company and Timothy V. Wolf, dated as of June 30, 2008	
 	
8-K	
 	
10.2	
 	
July 2, 2008	

 	
10.50	
 	
Amendment No. 1 to Joint Venture Agreement dated as of April 4, 2008, to the Joint Venture Agreement dated December 20, 2007, by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, SABMiller plc, Miller Brewing Company, and MillerCoors LLC.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.1	
 	
August 6, 2008	

 	
10.51	
 	
Amendment No. 2 to Joint Venture Agreement dated as of April 4, 2008, to the Joint Venture Agreement dated December 20, 2007, by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, SABMiller plc, Miller Brewing Company, and MillerCoors LLC.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.2	
 	
August 6, 2008	

182

Table of Contents

 	 	 	 	Incorporated by Reference	 	 	
Exhibit
Number	 	 			 	Filed
Herewith	
	 	Document Description	 	Form	 	Exhibit	 	Filing Date			
 	10.52	 	Amendment No. 3 to Joint Venture Agreement dated as of July 1, 2008, to the Joint Venture Agreement dated December 20, 2007, by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company, Coors Brewing Company, SABMiller plc, Miller Brewing Company, and MillerCoors LLC	 	10-Q	 	10.3	 	August 6, 2008	 	 	

10.53*	
 	
Employment Agreement by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company and Peter Swinburn effective July 1, 2008.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.1	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.54*	
 	
Employment Agreement by and among Molson Coors Brewing Company and Stewart Glendinning effective July 1, 2008.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.2	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.55	
 	
Form of Employee RSU Award Statement pursuant to the Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.3	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.56	
 	
Form of Performance Share Plan Award Statement pursuant to the Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.4	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.57*	
 	
Amended and Restated Directors' Stock Plan effective January 1, 2008.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.5	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.58	
 	
Form of Director RSU Award Statement pursuant to the Molson Coors Brewing Company Incentive Compensation Plan.	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.6	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.59*	
 	
Molson Coors Brewing Company Amended and Restated Change in Control Protection Program effective January 1, 2008	
 	
10-Q	
 	
10.7	
 	
November 7, 2008	

 	
10.60*	
 	
Second Amendment to Employment Agreement between Molson Coors Brewing Company and W. Leo Kiely III, dated February 8, 2009	

 	

 	
 	
X	

21	
 	
Subsidiaries of the Registrant.	

 	

 	
 	
X	

23	
 	
Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.	

 	

 	
 	
X	

23.1	
 	
Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.	

 	

 	
 	
X	

31.1	
 	
Section 302 Certification of Chief Executive Officer	

 	

 	
 	
X	

31.2	
 	
Section 302 Certification of Chief Financial Officer	

 	

 	
 	
X	

32	
 	
Written Statement of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer furnished pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (18 U.S.C. Section 1350).	

 	

 	
 	
X	

99	
 	
Audited Consolidated Financial Statements of MillerCoors LLC and Subsidiaries	

 	

 	
 	
X	

*
Represents a management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement. 

(b)
Exhibits
        The exhibits at 15(a) (3) above are filed pursuant to the requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K.
183

Table of Contents
(c)
Other Financial Statement Schedules
SCHEDULE II
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS
(IN MILLIONS)

 	 	Balance at
beginning of
year	 	Additions
charged to
costs and
expenses	 	Deductions(1)	 	Assumed by
MillerCoors(2)	 	Foreign
exchange
impact	 	Balance at
end of year	 	
Allowance for doubtful accounts—trade accounts receivable	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Year ended:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	December 28, 2008	 	$	8.8	 	$	5.1	 	$	(3.3	)	$	(0.1	)	$	(2.6	)	$	7.9	 	
 	December 30, 2007	 	$	10.4	 	$	2.5	 	$	(4.5	)	$	—	 	$	0.4	 	$	8.8	 	
 	December 31, 2006	 	$	9.5	 	$	2.9	 	$	(3.1	)	$	—	 	$	1.1	 	$	10.4	 	
Allowance for doubtful accounts—current trade loans	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Year ended:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	December 28, 2008	 	$	3.2	 	$	2.5	 	$	(1.3	)	$	—	 	$	(1.1	)	$	3.3	 	
 	December 30, 2007	 	$	3.4	 	$	1.6	 	$	(1.9	)	$	—	 	$	0.1	 	$	3.2	 	
 	December 31, 2006	 	$	3.6	 	$	0.6	 	$	(1.1	)	$	—	 	$	0.3	 	$	3.4	 	
Allowance for doubtful accounts—long-term trade loans	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Year ended:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	December 28, 2008	 	$	7.9	 	$	6.2	 	$	(3.2	)	$	—	 	$	(2.8	)	$	8.1	 	
 	December 30, 2007	 	$	10.3	 	$	2.1	 	$	(4.7	)	$	—	 	$	0.2	 	$	7.9	 	
 	December 31, 2006	 	$	10.3	 	$	1.8	 	$	(3.2	)	$	—	 	$	1.4	 	$	10.3	 	
Allowance for obsolete inventories and supplies	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Year ended:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	December 28, 2008	 	$	13.1	 	$	1.7	 	$	(1.0	)	$	(7.5	)	$	(1.7	)	$	4.6	 	
 	December 30, 2007	 	$	13.3	 	$	1.0	 	$	(1.4	)	$	—	 	$	0.2	 	$	13.1	 	
 	December 31, 2006	 	$	11.9	 	$	4.8	 	$	(4.1	)	$	—	 	$	0.7	 	$	13.3	 	
Deferred tax valuation account	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Year ended:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	December 28, 2008	 	$	21.6	 	$	—	 	$	(5.0	)	$	—	 	$	(3.7	)	$	12.9	 	
 	December 30, 2007	 	$	18.8	 	$	6.1	 	$	(4.2	)	$	—	 	$	0.9	 	$	21.6	 	
 	December 31, 2006	 	$	18.8	 	$	1.3	 	$	(2.8	)	$	—	 	$	1.5	 	$	18.8	 	

(1)
Amounts related to write-offs of uncollectible accounts, claims or obsolete inventories and supplies. Amounts related to the deferred tax asset valuation allowance are primarily due to the utilization of tax loss carryforwards and re-evaluations of deferred tax assets.

(2)
Reflects the formation of MillerCoors LLC on July 1, 2008. As a result, the allowances related to the Molson Coors Brewing Company pre-existing U.S. operations were transferred to MillerCoors LLC.
184

Table of Contents

 SIGNATURES
        Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY	

By	
 	
/s/ PETER SWINBURN

Peter Swinburn	
 	
President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	

By	
 	
/s/ STEWART GLENDINNING

Stewart Glendinning	
 	
Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	

By	
 	
/s/ WILLIAM G. WATERS

William G. Waters	
 	
Vice President and Controller (Chief Accounting Officer)	
        Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following directors on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the date indicated.

By	
 	
/s/ PETER H. COORS

Peter H. Coors	
 	
Chairman	

By	
 	
/s/ ERIC H. MOLSON

Eric H. Molson	
 	
Vice Chairman	

By	
 	
/s/ FRANCESCO BELLINI

Francesco Bellini	
 	
Director	

By	
 	
/s/ ROSALIND G. BREWER

Rosalind G. Brewer	
 	
Director	

By	
 	
/s/ JOHN E. CLEGHORN

John E. Cleghorn	
 	
Director	

By	
 	
/s/ MELISSA E. COORS OSBORN

Melissa E. Coors Osborn	
 	
Director	

By	
 	
/s/ CHARLES M. HERINGTON

Charles M. Herington	
 	
Director	

By	
 	
/s/ FRANKLIN W. HOBBS

Franklin W. Hobbs	
 	
Director	
185

Table of Contents

By	 	/s/ ANDREW T. MOLSON

Andrew T. Molson	 	Director	

By	
 	
/s/ DAVID P. O'BRIEN

David P. O'Brien	
 	
Director	

By	
 	
/s/ PAMELA H. PATSLEY

Pamela H. Patsley	
 	
Director	

By	
 	
/s/ H. SANFORD RILEY

H. Sanford Riley	
 	
Director	

 By	

 /s/ IAIN NAPIER

Iain Napier	

 Director	
February 24, 2009
186

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document
EXHIBIT 10.60

 SECOND AMENDMENT
TO
EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT
        This Second Amendment to that certain Employment Agreement ("Agreement") by and between W. Leo Kiely III (the "Executive") and Molson Coors Brewing Company, a Delaware corporation (the "Company") is dated as of February 8, 2009.
RECITALS
        1.     The parties entered into the Agreement as of June 27, 2005 and amended it effective August 1, 2007.
        2.     Effective July 1, 2008 ("Transfer Date"), the Company and Miller Brewing Company formed a joint venture, known as MillerCoors, and effective July 1, 2008, Executive ceased performing services as Chief Executive Officer of the Company and began performing full-time services as Chief Executive Officer of MillerCoors (the "Transfer").
        3.     The Executive has not had a termination of employment under the Agreement, but the parties desire to realign their respective rights and responsibilities under the Agreement in light of the Transfer.
        4.     Executive has entered into a separate employment agreement with MillerCoors.
        In consideration of the foregoing, the mutual promises contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, the parties agree as follows:
AGREEMENT
        1.     Effective as of the Transfer Date, the following provisions of the Agreement (as in effect prior to this Amendment) shall no longer apply: Sections 1, 2 (except for Sections 2(b)(iv) and 2(b)(v)(B)), 3, 4(a), 4(b), and 7(b). For avoidance of doubt, the parties acknowledge that any Company obligation regarding the retention compensation described in Section 2(b)(v)(A) (minimum benefit under the Company's qualified and non-qualified defined benefit retirement plans) has been assumed by MillerCoors.
        2.     Executive's long-term incentive awards described in Section 2(b)(iv) of the Agreement as in effect prior to this Amendment that were granted prior to the Transfer Date shall continue to vest after the Transfer Date, as provided in the applicable award agreements. Upon Executive's Separation from Service, all restrictions on stock-based awards granted prior to the Transfer Date other than stock options will be cancelled and such awards shall vest, and all outstanding stock options granted prior to the Transfer Date that have not fully vested shall vest and become immediately exercisable, in each case only to the extent such awards were scheduled to become vested and exercisable during the 36-month period following the Separation from Service; provided that, with respect to any stock options, the options shall remain exercisable until the earlier of (x) the expiration of the option term or (y) one (1) year after the Separation from Service; and provided further that any portion of any such awards that remains unvested after application of the preceding provisions of this paragraph 2 shall be forfeited as of the Separation from Service and shall not thereafter become vested or exercisable.
        3.     The retention compensation described in Section 2(b)(v)(B) (60,000 RSUs granted as a retention award) shall remain in effect after the Transfer as an obligation of the Company; provided that, notwithstanding the proviso at the end of Section 2(b)(v)(B) as in effect prior to this Amendment, delivery of shares shall be made 53 days following Executive's Separation from Service, subject to Section 13(b).

        4.     Delivery of shares described in Section 3 of this Amendment is contingent on (i) Executive's timely execution of a general release of all claims arising out of his employment with the Company and Separation from Service with the Company in substantially the form attached to the Agreement as Exhibit A (adjusted as necessary to conform to then existing legal requirements) (the "General Release"); and (ii) expiration, prior to the payment date, of the revocation period specified in such General Release without the Executive exercising his right of revocation as set forth in the General Release. Continued vesting and extended exercise periods of awards described in Section 2 of this Amendment are subject to Executive's execution of the General Release and the expiration of the applicable revocation period.
        5.     Sections 5, 6, 7(a), 8, 9, 10, 11 and 12 of the Agreement shall remain in effect.
        6.     A new Section 8(c) is added to read as follows:
        (c)   Notwithstanding the foregoing, effective as of the Transfer Date, Executive's obligations under this Section 8 shall run jointly to the Company and MillerCoors. Executive's performance of lawful services for MillerCoors shall not be deemed to be in violation of Executive's obligations under this Section 8.
        7.     A new Section 13 is added to read as follows:
         13.   409A Provisions
        (a)    Separation from Service.     The term "Separation from Service" shall mean, with respect to any payments of deferred compensation subject to Section 409A of the Code, the Executive's "separation from service" as defined in Section 409A of the Code. For this purpose, a "separation from service" is deemed to occur on the date that the Company and the Executive reasonably anticipate that the level of bona fide services the Executive would perform after the date (whether as an employee or independent contractor) would permanently decrease to a level that, based on the facts and circumstances would constitute a separation from service; provided that a decrease to a level that is 50% or more of the average level of bona fide services provided over the prior 36 months shall not be a Separation from Service, and a decrease to a level that is 20% or less of the average level of such bona fide services shall be a separation from service. The bona fide services taken into account for purposes of determining whether there has been a separation from service shall be services performed for the Company and any person or entity that would be considered a single employer with the Company under Section 414(b) or 414(c) of the Code; provided that, in applying Section 1563(a)(1),(2), and (3) of the Code, the language "at least 50 percent" shall be used instead of "at least 80 percent;" and further provided that "at least 20 percent" shall be used instead of "at least 50 percent" for MillerCoors and for any other entitiy where based on legitimate business criteria. The term "termination of employment with the Company" and words of similar import shall mean Separation from Service."
        (b)    Six-Month Delay .    If payment of any amount of "deferred compensation" (as defined under Section 409A of the Code, after giving effect to the exemptions thereunder) is triggered by a Separation from Service that occurs while the Executive is a "specified employee" with respect to the Company (as defined under Section 409A of the Code), and if such amount is scheduled to be paid within six (6) months after such Separation from Service, the amount shall accrue without interest and shall be paid the first business day after the end of such six-month period, or, if earlier, within 15 days after the appointment of the personal representative or executor of the Executive's estate following the Executive's death.
2

        IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Executive and the Company have executed this Second Amendment on the date shown.

 	
 	
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY	

Date: February 8, 2009	
 	
By:	
 	
/s/ PETER H. COORS

Peter H. Coors
Chairman of the Board	

 	
W. LEO KIELY III	

 	
By:	
 	
/s/ LEO KIELY

Executive	
3

QuickLinks
SECOND AMENDMENT TO EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

 EXHIBIT 21
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
SUBSIDIARIES OF THE REGISTRANT
        The following table lists our significant subsidiaries and the respective jurisdictions of their organization or incorporation as of December 28, 2008. With the exception of MillerCoors LLC, all subsidiaries are included in our consolidated financial statements.

Name 	 	State/country of
organization or
incorporation	
Coors Brewing Company	 	Colorado	
 	MillerCoors LLC(1)	 	Delaware	
 	CBC Holdco, Inc. 	 	Colorado	
 	 	Coors International Holdco, ULC	 	Canada	
 	 	Molson Coors International General, ULC	 	Canada	
 	 	Molson Coors International LP	 	Delaware	
 	 	 	Molson Coors Capital Finance ULC	 	Canada	
 	 	 	MC Finance General ULC	 	Canada	
 	 	 	MC Finance LP	 	Canada	
 	 	 	Molson Coors Callco ULC	 	Canada	
 	 	 	 	Molson Coors Canada Holdco, ULC	 	Canada	
 	 	 	 	 	Molson Coors Canada Inc. (formerly Coors Canada, Inc.)	 	Canada	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Molson Holdco, ULC	 	Canada	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Molson Inc. 	 	Canada	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Molson Canada Company	 	Canada	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Molson Canada (2005)	 	Canada	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Molson UK Holdings LLP	 	England	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Golden Acquisition	 	England	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Coors Holding Ltd. 	 	England	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Coors Brewers Limited	 	England	

(1)
Effective, July 1, 2008, Molson Coors Brewing Company and SABMiller plc combined the U.S. and Puerto Rico operations of their respective subsidiaries, Coors Brewing Company and Miller Brewing Company. Each party contributed its business and related operating assets and certain liabilities into an operating joint venture company. The percentage interests in the profits of the joint venture will be 58% for SABMiller plc and 42% for Molson Coors Brewing Company. Voting interests will be shared 50%-50%, and each investing company will have equal board representation within MillerCoors LLC. Each party to the joint venture has agreed not to transfer its economic or voting interests in the joint venture for a period of five years, and certain rights of first refusal apply to any subsequent assignment of such interests.

QuickLinks
EXHIBIT 21
MOLSON COORS BREWING COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES SUBSIDIARIES OF THE REGISTRANT

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

 EXHIBIT 23
CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
        We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements on Form S-8 (Nos. 333-124140, 333-122628, 333-110855, 333-110854, 33-40730, 333-103573, 333-30610, 333-82309, 333-45869, 333-59516, 333-38378, 002-90009, 033-02761, 333-30610, 333-82309 and 33-59979) and Form S-3 (Nos. 333-120776, 333-49952, 333-48194) and Form S-3ASR (333-143634) of Molson Coors Brewing Company of our report dated February 24, 2009, relating to the consolidated financial statements, financial statement schedule and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, which appears in this Form 10-K.
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
Denver, Colorado
February 24, 2009

QuickLinks
EXHIBIT 23
CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

 EXHIBIT 23.1
CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
        We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements on Form S-8 (Nos. 333-124140, 333-122628, 333-110855, 333-110854, 33-40730, 333-103573, 333-30610, 333-82309, 333-45869, 333-59516, 333-38378, 002-90009, 033-02761, 333-30610, 333-82309, 33-59979) and Form S-3ASR (333-143634) of Molson Coors Brewing Company of our report dated February 20, 2009 relating to the financial statements of MillerCoors LLC, which appears in this Form 10-K.
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
Milwaukee, Wisconsin
February 24, 2009

QuickLinks
EXHIBIT 23.1
CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

 EXHIBIT 31.1
SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
I, Peter Swinburn, certify that:
1.
I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Molson Coors Brewing Company;

2.
Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3.
Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4.
The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a)
Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b)
Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c)
Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d)
Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5.
The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a)
All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b)
Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

February 24, 2009	 	/s/ PETER SWINBURN

Peter Swinburn
 President & Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)	

QuickLinks
EXHIBIT 31.1
SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

 EXHIBIT 31.2
SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER
I, Stewart Glendinning, certify that:
1.
I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Molson Coors Brewing Company;

2.
Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3.
Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4.
The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a)
Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b)
Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c)
Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d)
Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5.
The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a)
All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b)
Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

February 24, 2009	 	/s/ STEWART GLENDINNING

Stewart Glendinning
 Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial Officer)	

QuickLinks
EXHIBIT 31.2
SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

 EXHIBIT 32
WRITTEN STATEMENT OF OFFICER
AND CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER
FURNISHED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906
OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 (18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350)
AND FOR THE PURPOSE OF COMPLYING WITH RULE 13a-14(b)
OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934.
        The undersigned, the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of Molson Coors Brewing Company (the "Company") respectively, each hereby certifies that to his knowledge on the date hereof:
a)
the Annual Report on Form 10-K of the Company for the year ended December 28, 2008 filed on the date hereof with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

b)
information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

	 	/s/ PETER SWINBURN

Peter Swinburn
 President & Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer) 
February 24, 2009	
	 	/s/ STEWART GLENDINNING

Stewart Glendinning
 Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial Officer) 
February 24, 2009	
        A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement required by Section 906, has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

QuickLinks
EXHIBIT 32
WRITTEN STATEMENT OF OFFICER AND CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER FURNISHED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 (18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350) AND FOR THE PURPOSE OF COMPLYING WITH RULE 13a-14(b) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934.

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

 Exhibit 99

MillerCoors LLC

Consolidated Financial Statements

For the Six months ended December 31, 2008

 Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Board of Directors and Shareholders of MillerCoors LLC:
        In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated balance sheet and the related consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income (loss), consolidated statement of shareholders' investment and consolidated statement of cash flows present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of MillerCoors LLC and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2008, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the six month period ended December 31, 2008 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit of these statements in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.
/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
Milwaukee, Wisconsin
February 20, 2009
2

MillerCoors LLC

Consolidated Balance Sheet

(In Millions)

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Assets	 	 	 	 	
Current assets:	 	 	 	 	
 	Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	59.1	 	
 	Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of $1.7	 	 	269.3	 	
 	Due from affiliates	 	 	39.9	 	
 	Inventories	 	 	310.4	 	
 	Prepaid assets	 	 	170.3	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total current assets	 	 	849.0	 	
Property, plant and equipment	 	 	
2,167.9	 	
Goodwill	 	 	4,345.1	 	
Other intangibles	 	 	2,182.8	 	
Other assets	 	 	157.4	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total assets	 	$	9,702.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
Liabilities and Shareholders' investment	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities:	 	 	 	 	
 	Accounts payable	 	$	257.2	 	
 	Due to affiliates	 	 	36.4	 	
 	Trade accrued expenses	 	 	289.6	 	
 	Accrued payroll and related expenses	 	 	107.9	 	
 	Current portion of postretirement benefits	 	 	56.0	 	
 	Other current liabilities	 	 	197.0	 	
 	Derivative financial liabilities	 	 	89.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total current liabilities	 	 	1,033.6	 	
Pension and postretirement benefits	 	 	
1,252.2	 	
Long-term debt	 	 	37.7	 	
Derivative financial liabilities	 	 	65.5	 	
Other liabilities	 	 	56.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	 	 	2,445.9	 	
Minority interests	 	 	
29.4	 	
Capital Stock -840,000 Class A shares and 160,000 Class B Shares	 	 	
—	 	
Shareholders' Capital	 	 	8,259.2	 	
Retained Earnings	 	 	—	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	 	 	(1,032.3	)	
 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities and shareholders' investment	 	$	9,702.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these statements.
3

MillerCoors LLC

Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss)

(In Millions)

 	 	For the
Six Months Ended
December 31, 2008	 	
Sales	 	$	4,329.4	 	
Excise taxes	 	 	640.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
Net sales	 	 	3,689.4	 	
Cost of goods sold	 	 	2,326.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	 	 	1,363.4	 	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	 	 	1,032.4	 	
Special items	 	 	103.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
Operating income	 	 	227.2	 	
Other income, net:	 	 	 	 	
Interest income, net	 	 	1.1	 	
Other income, net	 	 	1.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total other income, net	 	 	2.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
Income before income taxes and minority interests	 	 	230.1	 	
Income taxes	 	 	
3.3	 	
 	 	 	 	
Income before minority interests	 	 	226.8	 	
Minority interests	 	 	
4.4	 	
 	 	 	 	
Net income	 	$	222.4	 	
Other comprehensive income (loss):	 	 	 	 	
Unrealized loss on derivative instruments	 	 	(189.1	)	
Pension and other postretirement benefit adjustments	 	 	(482.8	)	
 	 	 	 	
Other comprehensive income (loss):	 	 	(671.9	)	
 	 	 	 	
Comprehensive income (loss)	 	$	(449.5	)	
 	 	 	 	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these statements.
4

MillerCoors LLC

Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

(In Millions)

 	 	For the
Six Months Ended
December 31, 2008	 	
Cash flows from operating activities	 	 	 	 	
Net income	 	$	222.4	 	
 	Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided by operating activities:	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Depreciation and amortization	 	 	146.5	 	
 	 	Stock-based compensation, net of cash payments	 	 	2.5	 	
 	 	Brand impairment	 	 	65.1	 	
 	 	Gain on sale of property, plant and equipment	 	 	(1.4	)	
 	 	Other	 	 	8.8	 	
 	 	Change in current assets and liabilities:	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	Decrease in accounts receivable	 	 	237.8	 	
 	 	 	Increase in inventories	 	 	(37.7	)	
 	 	 	Increase in prepaid assets	 	 	(157.4	)	
 	 	 	Decrease in payables and accruals	 	 	(67.9	)	
 	 	 	Decrease in other liabilities	 	 	(44.5	)	
 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by operating activities	 	 	374.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
Cash flows from investing activities	 	 	 	 	
 	Additions to property, plant and equipment	 	 	(155.4	)	
 	Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment	 	 	4.5	 	
 	Additions to intangible assets	 	 	(15.3	)	
 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	 	(166.2	)	
 	 	 	 	
Cash flows from financing activities	 	 	 	 	
 	Distributions to shareholders	 	 	(325.0	)	
 	Payments on debt	 	 	(4.5	)	
 	Other	 	 	(3.4	)	
 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in financing activities	 	 	(332.9	)	
 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	 	 	 	 	
 	Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	 	 	(124.9	)	
 	Balance of cash and cash equivalents at July 1, 2008	 	 	184.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
Balance of cash and cash equivalents at December 31, 2008	 	$	59.1	 	
 	 	 	 	
Supplemental cash flow information	 	 	 	 	
 	Interest paid	 	$	1.4	 	
 	Income taxes paid	 	 	0.8	 	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these statements.
5

MillerCoors LLC

Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Investment

(In Millions)

 	 	Capital Stock	 	Shareholders'
Capital	 	Retained
Earnings	 	Accumulated
Other
Comprehensive
Income (Loss)	 	
Balance at July 1, 2008	 	$	—	 	$	8,359.3	 	$	—	 	$	(360.4	)	
Stock-based compensation	 	 	 	 	 	2.5	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other comprehensive income	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(671.9	)	
Distributions	 	 	 	 	 	(102.6	)	 	(222.4	)	 	 	 	
Net income	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	222.4	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 31, 2008	 	$	—	 	$	8,259.2	 	$	—	 	$	(1,032.3	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these statements.
6

MillerCoors LLC

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
Company Description
        MillerCoors LLC ("MillerCoors" or "the Company") brews and sells beer to distributors. Its major brands include Miller Lite, Coors Light, Miller High Life, Keystone, Milwaukee's Best, and Miller Genuine Draft.
        MillerCoors is a joint venture combining the U.S. and Puerto Rican operations of SABMiller plc ("SABMiller") and Molson Coors Brewing Company ("Molson Coors") with Miller Brewing Company ("Miller") and Coors Brewing Company ("Coors") being the direct owners of the Company, collectively the "Shareholders". Miller and Coors each have a 50% voting interest in MillerCoors and a 58% and 42% economic interest, respectively. SABMiller and Molson Coors have agreed that all of their U.S. operations will be conducted exclusively through the Joint Venture. The Joint Venture commenced on July 1, 2008. MillerCoors opening balances as of July 1, 2008 were comprised of carry over book value based on contributions of assets and liabilities from the Shareholders. If the company were to dissolve, the Shareholders would receive proceeds pro rata in accordance with their Shareholder Capital accounts.
Basis of Presentation
        The Company's consolidated financial statements include its accounts and its majority-owned and controlled subsidiaries. The consolidated financial statements are presented on the basis of accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP). All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated.
Fiscal Year
        The Company's fiscal year ends December 31.
Use of Estimates
        Accounting principles require the Company to make certain estimates, judgments and assumptions. The Company believes that the estimates, judgments and assumptions used to determine certain amounts that affect the financial statements are reasonable, based on information available at the time they are made. To the extent there are material differences between these estimates and actual results, its consolidated financial statements may be affected.
Fair Value of Financial Instruments
        The carrying amounts of the Company's cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and current accrued liabilities, approximate fair value as recorded due to the short-term maturity of these instruments. The Company considers all highly liquid temporary investments with an original maturity of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents. Assuming current market rates for similar instruments and nonperformance risk, the carrying value of long-term debt exceeds the fair value by approximately $1.2 million at December 31, 2008.
Accounts Receivable
        The Company records accounts and notes receivable at net realizable value. This carrying value includes an appropriate allowance for estimated uncollectible amounts to reflect any loss anticipated on
7

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

the trade accounts and notes receivable balances. The Company calculates this allowance based on its history of write-offs, level of past-due accounts based on the contractual terms of the receivables, and its relationships with and the economic status of its customers.
Inventories
        Inventories are stated at lower of cost or market. Cost is determined by the first-in, first-out ("FIFO") method. The Company regularly assesses the shelf-life of its inventories and reserves for those inventories when it becomes apparent the product will not be sold within its freshness specifications.
Property, Plant and Equipment
        Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation is provided using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the respective assets. Buildings and improvements are depreciated over useful lives ranging from 20 to 40 years, limited to the minimum lease term for leasehold improvements. Machinery and equipment are depreciated over useful lives ranging from 3 to 25 years. The cost and related accumulated depreciation of buildings and equipment retired, or otherwise disposed of, are removed from the accounts. Any gain or loss is included in earnings. Ordinary repairs and maintenance are expensed as incurred.
Computer Software
        In accordance with Statement of Position 98-1, "Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software Developed or Obtained for Internal Use", the Company capitalizes the costs of obtaining or developing internal-use computer software, including directly related payroll costs. Computer software developed or obtained for internal use is depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful life of the software, which is 3 to 8 years. Internally generated costs associated with maintaining computer software programs are expensed as incurred. Computer software is classified in property, plant and equipment in the Consolidated Balance Sheet.
Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets
        Intangible assets are stated at cost less accumulated amortization on a straight-line basis and impairment losses. Cost is determined as the amount paid by the Company, unless the asset has been acquired as part of a business combination. Amortization is included within marketing, general and administrative expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss).
        The Company evaluates the carrying value of its goodwill for impairment at least annually, and the Company evaluates its other intangible assets for impairment when there is evidence that certain events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of these assets may not be recoverable. Significant judgments and assumptions are required in the evaluation of goodwill and intangible assets for impairment.
        The Company completed the required impairment testing at the end of the third quarter of 2008 and determined that there was no impairment of goodwill.
8

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)
Derivative Financial Instruments
        The Company accounts for derivative financial instruments in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standard ("SFAS") No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities," as amended by SFAS No. 137, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities—Deferral of the Effective Date of Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Statement No. 133—an amendment of FASB Statement No. 133," SFAS No. 138, "Accounting for Certain Derivative Instruments and Certain Hedging Activities—an amendment of FASB Statement No. 133," and SFAS No. 149, "Amendment of Statement 133 on Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities." The Company recognizes all derivative instruments as either assets or liabilities at their estimated fair value in its Consolidated Balance Sheet, with fair values of derivatives based on quoted market prices or pricing models using current market rates. Changes in unrealized gains and losses from fair value hedges are classified in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) consistent with the classification of the corresponding income or expense line item being hedged. Changes in fair values of outstanding cash flow hedges that are highly effective are recorded in other comprehensive income (loss), until earnings are affected by the variability of cash flows of the underlying hedged transaction.
Employee Benefit Plans
        The Company's pension and postretirement plans are accounted for in accordance with SFAS No. 158, "Employers' Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits—an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132R."
Share-Based Payments
        The Company's performance share plan and stock appreciation rights are accounted for in accordance with SFAS No. 123R "Share-Based Payments" ("SFAS 123R"). SFAS 123R requires all share-based payments to qualified individuals, including grants of employee stock options, to be recognized as compensation cost in the financial statements based on their grant date fair values.
        There are certain share-based compensation plans where employees of MillerCoors were granted awards while employed by the Shareholders prior to the formation of the Company. Compensation cost related to these plans is recognized for unvested awards because the employees are earning their share-based compensation while working at MillerCoors. In addition, because the Company is an unconsolidated subsidiary, the holders of the awards are considered "non-employees" and therefore the compensation cost is calculated under variable accounting. The Company recorded $2.3 million of compensation costs in marketing, general and administrative expenses in the Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) related to these awards.
Revenue Recognition
        Revenue is recognized when the significant risks and rewards of ownership, including the risk of loss due to lost or stolen product, are transferred to the customer, which is at the time of shipment to unaffiliated customers.
        The cost of various programs, such as price promotions, rebates and coupon programs are treated as a reduction of sales. Sales of products are for cash or otherwise agreed upon credit terms. Sales are
9

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

stated net of discounts and returns. Freight costs are accounted for in accordance with EITF 00-10 "Accounting for Shipping and Handling Fees and Costs". The Company records amounts billed to customers for shipping and handling as sales and records shipping and handling expenses as cost of goods sold.
Excise Taxes
        Excise taxes collected from customers and remitted to tax authorities are state and federal excise taxes on beer shipments. Excise taxes on beer shipments are shown in a separate line item in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) as a reduction of sales. Sales taxes collected from customers are recognized as a liability, with the liability subsequently reduced when the taxes are remitted to the tax authority.
Cost of Goods Sold
        The Company's cost of goods sold includes beer raw materials, packaging materials, manufacturing costs, plant administrative support and overheads, inbound and outbound freight charges, purchasing and receiving costs, inspection costs, warehousing, and internal transfer costs.
Marketing, General and Administrative Expenses
        The Company's marketing, general and administrative expenses consist predominately of advertising, sales staff costs and non-manufacturing administrative and overhead costs. The creative portion of the Company's advertising activities is expensed as incurred. Production costs are generally expensed when the advertising is first run. Advertising expense was $540.0 million for six months ended December 31, 2008. Prepaid advertising costs of $34.4 million were included in prepaid assets in the Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2008.
Income Taxes
        The Shareholders of the Company have elected to treat the Company as a partnership for U.S. federal and state income tax purposes. Accordingly, the related tax attributes of the Company are passed through to the Shareholders and income taxes are payable by the Shareholders.
        These consolidated financial statements include an income tax provision related to state taxes as the Company is still subject to income taxes in certain states or jurisdictions.
Comprehensive Income (Loss)
        Comprehensive income (loss) is presented in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) and consists of net income, unrealized losses on derivative instruments and pension and other postretirement benefit adjustments.
10

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)
        The components of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), which are recorded within Shareholders' Investment, as of December 31, 2008 consist of (in millions):

Unrealized loss on derivative instruments	 	$	(147.3	)	
Pension and other postretirement benefit adjustments	 	 	(885.0	)	
 	 	 	 	
	 	$	(1,032.3	)	
 	 	 	 	
New Accounting Pronouncements
SFAS 161, "Disclosures about Derivative Activities and Hedging Activities"
        In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS 161, "Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities," which amends SFAS 133 and requires expanded disclosure for derivative instruments. The statement requires companies to provide a tabular presentation of gains and losses by type of derivative and to disclose the line item impacted in the income statement. Fair value disclosures of derivatives, by type, must also be included that highlight the line in the balance sheet where the fair values are recorded and the total notional value of all derivatives must be disclosed. Additionally, companies must include additional qualitative disclosures including why derivatives are used and what risk exposures are addressed by executing a hedging program. These disclosures are required for both interim and annual financial statements and are effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2009.
FASB Staff Position FAS 140-4 and FIN 46(R)-8, "Disclosures by Public Entities (Enterprises) about Transfers of Financial Assets and Interests in Variable Interest Entities"
        In December 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position FAS 140-4 and FIN 46(R)-8, "Disclosures by Public Entities (Enterprises) about Transfers of Financial Assets and Interests in Variable Interest Entities" ("FSP FAS 140-4 and FIN 46(R)"), which amends both SFAS 140, "Accounting for Transfers and Servicing of Financial Assets and Extinguishments of Liabilities" and FIN 46(R), "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities". The statement requires public entities (enterprises), including entities that are controlled by public entities, to provide additional disclosures about transfers of financial assets and their involvement with variable interest entities. The additional disclosures are intended to provide greater transparency to understand the extent of a transferor's continuing involvement with transferred financial assets and an enterprises involvement with a variable interest entity. These disclosures are required for both interim and annual financial statements and are effective for the Company for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. See Note 2 for discussion of the Company's Variable Interest Entities.
FASB Staff Position FAS 132(R), "Employers' Disclosures about Postretirement Benefit Plan Assets"
        In December 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position SFAS No. 132(R)-1, "Employers' Disclosures about Postretirement Benefit Plan Assets," ("FSP SFAS No. 132(R)-1"). FSP SFAS No. 132(R)-1 amends SFAS No. 132(R) to provide guidance on an employer's disclosures about plan assets of a defined benefit pension or other postretirement plan. The FSP requires disclosures surrounding how investment allocation decisions are made, including the factors that are pertinent to an understanding
11

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
1. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

of investment policies and strategies. The disclosure requirement under this FSP is effective for the Company's fiscal year beginning January 1, 2009.
2. Variable Interest Entities
         FASB Interpretation No. 46R, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities—An Interpretation of ARB51 ("FIN 46R") expands the scope of ARB 51 and can require consolidation of a "variable interest entity" ("VIE"). Once an entity is determined to be a VIE, the party with the controlling financial interest, the primary beneficiary, is required to consolidate it. The Company has investments in VIEs, of which the Company is the primary beneficiary. These include Rocky Mountain Metal Container and Rocky Mountain Bottle Company. Accordingly, the Company has consolidated these two joint ventures.
Rocky Mountain Metal Container
        Rocky Mountain Metal Container ("RMMC.") a Colorado limited liability company, is a joint venture with Ball Corporation in which the Company holds a 50% interest. The Company has a can and end supply agreement with RMMC. Under this agreement, RMMC supplies the Company substantially all the can and end requirements for the Golden brewery. RMMC manufactures these cans and ends at the Company's facilities, which RMMC is operating under a use and license agreement. As RMMC is an LLC, the tax consequences flow to the shareholders.
Rocky Mountain Bottle Company
        Rocky Mountain Bottle Company ("RMBC.") a Colorado limited liability company, is a joint venture with Owens-Brockway Glass Container, Inc. ("Owens") in which MolsonCoors holds a 50% interest. RMBC produces glass bottles at the Company's manufacturing facility for use at the Golden brewery. Under this agreement, RMBC supplies the Company's bottle requirements, and Owens has a contract to supply the majority of the Company's bottle requirements not met by RMBC. As RMBC is an LLC, the tax consequences flow to the shareholders. Upon the formation of the Company, MolsonCoors maintained its legal ownership interest in RMBC. However, the Company consolidates RMBC as its primary beneficiary as a result of other variable interests it holds.
3. Special Items
        The Company has incurred charges that are not indicative of its core operations. As such, the Company has separately classified these costs as special items.
        Special items sas reported in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the six months ended December 31, 2008, consist of (in millions):

Sparks impairment charge	 	$	65.1	 	
Restructuring charges	 	 	27.8	 	
Consulting, relocation and other integration costs	 	 	10.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
	 	$	103.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
        In the fourth quarter of 2008, the Company recognized an intangible asset impairment charge of $65.1 million due to the decision to reformulate the Sparks brand. See Note 6 for further discussion.
12

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
3. Special Items (Continued)
        In the third quarter of 2008, the Company began a restructuring program focused on labor savings across sales and general and administrative functions, as well as on the reduction of overhead expenses. The Company recognized $27.8 million of expense for severance related to a reduction of 620 full-time employees and contract termination costs in 2008 and the Company expects to realize the majority of the restructuring program benefits in less than one year.
        The following summarizes activities relating to restructuring accruals:

 	 	Severance
Costs	 	Contract
Termination
Costs	 	Total
Restructuring	 	
Balance at July 1, 2008	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
 	Charges incurred	 	 	23.5	 	 	4.3	 	 	27.8	 	
 	Payments made	 	 	(9.1	)	 	—	 	 	(9.1	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance at December 31, 2008	 	$	14.4	 	$	4.3	 	$	18.7	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
4. Inventories
        Inventories, net of reserves, consists of the following (in millions):

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Raw materials	 	$	162.2	 	
Work in process	 	 	63.4	 	
Finished goods	 	 	69.3	 	
Other inventories	 	 	15.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total inventories	 	$	310.4	 	
 	 	 	 	
5. Property, Plant and Equipment
        The cost of property, plant and equipment and related accumulated depreciation consists of the following (in millions):

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Land and improvements	 	$	168.2	 	
Buildings and improvements	 	 	733.4	 	
Machinery and equipment	 	 	3,045.8	 	
Capitalized software	 	 	66.0	 	
Containers	 	 	59.6	 	
Construction in progress	 	 	129.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total property, plant and equipment at cost	 	 	4,202.8	 	
Less accumulated depreciation	 	 	(2,034.9	)	
 	 	 	 	
Net property, plant and equipment	 	$	2,167.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Depreciation of property, plant and equipment was $109.5 million for the six months ended December 31, 2008.
13

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
6. Goodwill and Intangible Assets
        The Company is required to perform goodwill impairment tests on at least an annual basis and more frequently in certain circumstances. The Company completed the required impairment testing during the third quarter of 2008 and determined that there was no impairment of goodwill.
        As a result of the Company's decision to cease the production and distribution of the current Sparks products, and reformulate it, the Company concluded that this change was a triggering event that would require an impairment test to be performed on the Sparks brand.
        In December 2008, the Company decided to shorten the life of the Sparks brand to 8 years from 15 years and the Company's estimated gross cash flows were less than the carrying value of the brand. As such, the Company prepared a discounted cash flow analysis using weighted probabilities on a worst case, base case and best case. This analysis estimated a fair value of approximately $95.2 million and the Company recorded a $65.1 million impairment charge in the fourth quarter of 2008 which is included in Special Items within the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss).
        The carrying value of goodwill and intangible assets are approximately $4.3 billion and $2.2 billion, respectively, as of December 31, 2008. The majority of the carrying values were contributed from the Shareholders and resulted from mergers and acquisitions completed prior to the formation of the Company.
        The following table presents details of the Company's intangible assets, other than goodwill, as of December 31, 2008 (in millions):

 	 	Useful Life
(Years)	 	Gross	 	Accumulated
Amortization	 	Net	 	
Intangible assets subject to amortization:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Brands	 	 	8 - 40	 	$	2,122.1	 	$	(58.7	)	$	2,063.4	 	
Distribution rights and network	 	 	29	 	 	93.7	 	 	(18.2	)	 	75.5	 	
Contract brewing	 	 	8	 	 	35.0	 	 	(27.2	)	 	7.8	 	
Patents	 	 	16	 	 	22.0	 	 	(8.5	)	 	13.5	 	
Other	 	 	5 - 40	 	 	29.0	 	 	(6.4	)	 	22.6	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	 	 	 	 	$	2,301.8	 	$	(119.0	)	$	2,182.8	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        Amortization expense of intangible assets is $37.0 million for the six months ended December 31, 2008.
        The estimated future amortization expense for intangible assets is as follows (in millions):

Year ending December 31, 	 	 	 	
2009	 	$	73.6	 	
2010	 	 	72.7	 	
2011	 	 	69.3	 	
2012	 	 	69.3	 	
2013	 	 	69.2	 	
14

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
7. Capital Stock
        The Capital Stock in the Company is divided between Class A (840,000 shares issued and authorized) and Class B (160,000 shares issued and authorized). The Class A shares have voting rights and the Class B shares have no voting rights. The Shareholders are not personally obligated for the debts and obligations of the Company. Capital Stock as of December 31, 2008 is as follows:

 	 	Number of
Shares	 	
Class A	 	 	 	 	
 	Miller	 	 	420,000	 	
 	Coors	 	 	420,000	 	
 	 	 	 	
	 	 	840,000	 	
Class B	 	 	 	 	
 	Miller	 	 	160,000	 	
8. Fair Value Measurements
        In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements," ("SFAS 157") which, in part, was effective for the Company on July 1, 2008. This statement defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands the related disclosure requirements. The statement indicates, among other things, that a fair value measurement assumes that the transaction to sell an asset or transfer a liability occurs in the principal market for the asset or liability or, in the absence of a principal market, the most advantageous market for the asset or liability. Subsequent to the issuance of SFAS 157, the FASB issued FASB Staff Positions ("FSP") 157-1, " Application of FASB Statement No. 157 to FASB Statement No. 13 and Other Accounting Pronouncements That Address Fair Value Measurements for Purposes of Lease Classification or Measurement under Statement 13 " and FSP 157-2 " Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157 ." FSP 157-1 excludes, in certain circumstances, SFAS 13 and other accounting pronouncements that address fair value measurements for purposes of lease classification or measurement under Statement 13 from the provision of SFAS 157. FSP 157-2 delays the effective date of SFAS 157 for all nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a recurring basis. For the instruments subject to the effective date delay under FSP 157-2, the effective date to adopt the fair value provisions for the Company will be the first quarter of 2009.
        In October 2008, the FASB issued FSP FAS 157-3, " Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active. " This FSP clarifies the application of SFAS 157 in a market that is not active and applies to financial assets within the scope of accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements in accordance with SFAS 157. The FSP is effective upon issuance, including prior periods for which financial statements have not been issued. The Company's adoption of this guidance had no effect on our consolidated financial statements. Based on the Company's evaluation of this statement, it does not believe the adoption of FSP 157-2, will have a significant impact on the determination or reporting of its financial results.
        SFAS 157 establishes a hierarchy that prioritizes fair value measurements based on the types of inputs used for the various valuation techniques (market approach, income approach and cost
15

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
8. Fair Value Measurements (Continued)

approach). We utilize a combination of market and income approaches to value derivative instruments. SFAS 157 classifies the inputs used to measure fair value into the following hierarchy:

Level 1	 	Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities	

Level 2	
 	
Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, or	

 	
Unadjusted quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, or	

 	
Inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability	

Level 3	
 	
Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability	
        The following table presents information about the Company's assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2008 (in millions):

 	 	 	 	Fair Value Measurements at
December 31, 2008 Using	 	
 	 	Total Carrying Value
December 31, 2008	 	Level 1	 	Level 2	 	Level 3	 	
Derivative Liabilities	 	$	(155.0	)	$	(19.8	)	$	(135.2	)	 	—	 	
        The Company endeavors to utilize the best available information in measuring fair value. The commodity derivative liabilities are valued using the listed markets, if market for identical commodity contracts exists, or a combination of listed markets and published prices, if market for similar commodity contracts exists. As such, these derivative instruments are classified within level 1 or level 2, as appropriate.
        Effective July 1, 2008, the Company implemented SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115" ("SFAS 159"). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value that are not currently required to be measured at fair value. The adoption of SFAS 159 had no impact on the consolidated financial statements as the Company did not elect the fair value option.
9. Hedging Transactions and Derivative Financial Instruments
        In the normal course of business, the Company is exposed to fluctuations of commodity prices. These exposures relate to the acquisition of production and packaging materials. The Company has established policies and procedures that govern the strategic management of these exposures through the use of a variety of financial instruments. By policy, the Company does not enter into such contracts for trading purposes or for the purpose of speculation.
        The Company's objective in managing its exposure to fluctuations in commodity prices is to reduce the volatility in its cash flows and earnings caused by unexpected adverse fluctuations in the commodity markets. To achieve this objective, the Company enters into futures contracts, swaps and purchased option collars. Maturity dates of the contracts are scheduled to coincide with market purchases of the commodity.
16

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
9. Hedging Transactions and Derivative Financial Instruments (Continued)
        Counterparty default risk is considered low because the types of derivatives that the Company enters into are either highly liquid exchange-traded instruments with frequent margin posting requirements, or over-the-counter instruments transacted with highly rated financial institutions. Moreover, bilateral collateral posting arrangements are in place with our counterparties, including some suppliers, which require posting of collateral if the fair values of our positions exceed certain thresholds. These agreements call for the posting of collateral in the form of cash if a fair value loss position to our counterparties or the Company exceeds a certain amount. As of December 31, 2008, the Company posted $170 million in collateral with its counterparties, which is classified as prepaid assets and other assets in the Consolidated Balance Sheet. Of this $170 million of collateral posted, $46.1 million is associated with derivative contracts and $123.9 million is associated with supply agreements whose out of the money positions are not reflected on the consolidated balance sheet.
        The majority of all derivatives entered into by the Company qualify for, and are designated as cash flow hedges as per the definitions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 133, " Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities , as amended and interpreted, incorporating FASB Statements No. 137, 138 and 149" ("SFAS No. 133"). The Company considers whether any provisions in non-derivative contracts represent "embedded" derivative instruments as described in SFAS No. 133. As of December 31, 2008, the Company has concluded that no "embedded" derivative instruments warrant separate fair value accounting under SFAS No. 133.
        All derivatives are recognized on the consolidated balance sheet at their fair value. The effective portion of changes in the fair value of commodity-derivative instruments qualifying as cash flow hedges are reported in other comprehensive income (loss) and are subsequently reclassified into earnings when the forecasted transaction affects earnings. Gains and losses from the ineffective portion of any hedge are recognized in the income statement immediately. The Company formally documents all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as the risk-management objective and strategy for undertaking hedge transactions. The Company formally assesses both at the hedge's inception and on an ongoing basis, whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions have been highly effective in offsetting changes in the cash flows of hedged items and whether those derivatives may be expected to remain highly effective in future periods. When it is determined that a derivative is not, or has ceased to be, highly effective as a hedge, the Company discontinues hedge accounting prospectively. In all situations in which hedge accounting is discontinued and the derivative remains outstanding, the Company will carry the derivative at its fair value on the consolidated balance sheet until maturity, recognizing future changes in the fair value in current-period earnings.
        The following are the notional transaction amounts and fair values of the liabilities recorded for our outstanding derivatives, summarized by risk category and instrument type.

 	 	December 31, 2008
(in millions)	 	
 	 	Notional
Amount	 	Fair
Value	 	
Commodity Price:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Swaps	 	$	371.4	 	$	(135.2	)	
 	Fixed Price Contracts	 	 	85.4	 	 	(17.9	)	
 	Options	 	 	31.6	 	 	(1.9	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total Commodity Derivatives	 	$	488.4	 	$	(155.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
17

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
9. Hedging Transactions and Derivative Financial Instruments (Continued)
        The table below shows pre-tax derivative gains and losses deferred in other comprehensive income (loss) as of December 31, 2008. Gains and losses deferred as of December 31, 2008 are generally expected to be recognized as the underlying transactions occur. The amounts ultimately recognized may differ, favorably or unfavorably, from those shown due to the fact that some derivative positions are not yet settled and therefore remain subject to ongoing market price fluctuations. As noted, effective gains and losses are deferred over time and recognized simultaneously with the impact of the underlying transactions. All ineffective gains and losses are recognized immediately in earnings.

 	 	For the six months
ended
December 31, 2008
(in millions)	 	
Net deferred loss/(gain)	 	$	200.0	 	
Net ineffective loss/(gain)	 	 	6.8	 	
        The maturities of the Company's derivative instruments range from several months to five years. As of July 1, 2008, effective net unrealized gains of approximately $41.9 million were included in other comprehensive income (loss). As of December 31, 2008, effective net unrealized losses of approximately $147.3 million are included in other comprehensive income (loss) and are expected to be recognized simultaneously with the impact of the underlying transactions. The Company estimates that as of December 31, 2008, $72.3 million is expected to be reclassified into earnings within the next fiscal year.
10. Other Current Liabilities
        Other current liabilities consist of (in millions):

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Accrued excise and non-income related taxes	 	$	83.5	 	
Customer deposits on containers	 	 	61.6	 	
Insurance	 	 	19.4	 	
Other	 	 	32.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
Other current liabilities	 	$	197.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
11. Employee Retirement Plans
Defined Benefit Plan
        The Company offers defined benefit plans that cover salaried non-union, hourly non-union and union employees while maintaining separate benefit structures across the various employee groups. Benefit accruals for the majority of salaried non-union employees have been frozen and the plans are closed to new non-union entrants.
        Benefits for eligible hourly non-union employees are generally based on pay and service. Benefit accruals for hourly union employees are the subject of collective bargaining and are based on a flat rate per year of service. Through the collective bargaining process, benefit accruals have also been frozen and the plans closed to new entrants for some of the union employee groups.
18

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
11. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
        The actuarial method used is the unit credit method.
        Total defined benefit plan expense for the six months ended December 31, 2008 was $12.9 million.
        The changes in the projected benefit obligation, plan assets and the funded status of the pension plans are as follows (in millions):

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Actuarial present value of accumulated benefit obligation	 	$	2,057.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
Change in projected benefit obligation:	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation, July 1, 2008	 	$	1,941.3	 	
 	Service cost	 	 	11.4	 	
 	Interest cost	 	 	63.3	 	
 	Actuarial loss	 	 	141.1	 	
 	Benefits paid	 	 	(68.4	)	
 	Curtailment gain	 	 	(1.5	)	
 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation, December 31, 2008	 	$	2,087.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
Change in plan assets:	 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of assets, July 1, 2008	 	$	1,732.1	 	
 	Actual return on plan assets	 	 	(236.5	)	
 	Employer contributions	 	 	71.0	 	
 	Benefits paid	 	 	(68.4	)	
 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of plan assets, December 31, 2008	 	$	1,498.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
Funded status at December 31, 2008:	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation	 	$	(2,087.2	)	
 	Fair value of plan assets	 	 	1,498.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
Funded status—underfunded	 	$	(589.0	)	
 	 	 	 	
Amounts recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheet:	 	 	 	 	
 	Current liabilities	 	$	(2.4	)	
 	Noncurrent liabilities	 	 	(586.6	)	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	(589.0	)	
 	 	 	 	
Amounts included in accumulated other comprehensive loss:	 	 	 	 	
 	Net actuarial loss	 	$	752.2	 	
 	Prior service cost	 	 	29.3	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	781.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
        The estimated prior service cost and net actuarial loss for defined benefit pension plans that will be amortized from accumulated other comprehensive loss into net periodic benefit cost over the next fiscal year are $4.8 million and $49.8 million, respectively.
19

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
11. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
        The Company maintains two defined benefit retirement plan trusts, one of which is attributable to employees formerly employed by Coors (the "Coors Trust") and one attributable to employees formerly employed by Miller (the "Miller Trust"). The assets of these plans are invested differently. The following compares target asset allocation percentages with actual asset allocations as of December 31, 2008:

 	 	Coors Trust	 	Miller Trust	 	
 	 	Target
Allocation	 	Actual
Allocation	 	Target
Allocation	 	Actual
Allocation	 	
Equity securities	 	 	46.0	%	 	34.0	%	 	65.0	%	 	63.0	%	
Fixed-income securities	 	 	45.0	%	 	57.5	%	 	30.0	%	 	29.8	%	
Real estate	 	 	9.0	%	 	8.5	%	 	5.0	%	 	7.2	%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	 	 	100.0	%	 	100.0	%	 	100.0	%	 	100.0	%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        The Company uses a mix of equity, fixed-income and real estate investment funds to achieve objectives consistent with an established risk tolerance developed through careful consideration of plan liabilities, plan funded status, and the Company's financial condition. Investment return assumptions for all plans have been determined by applying the returns to assets on a weighted average basis, adding an active management premium, where appropriate and considering plan expenses.
        The following represents the Company's net periodic pension cost (in millions):

 	 	Six months
ended
December 31,
2008	 	
Components of net periodic pension cost:	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost	 	$	11.4	 	
 	Interest cost	 	 	63.3	 	
 	Expected return on assets	 	 	(69.3	)	
 	Amortization of prior service cost	 	 	2.3	 	
 	Amortization of actuarial loss	 	 	5.7	 	
 	Curtailment gain, net of termination benefits	 	 	(0.5	)	
 	 	 	 	
Net periodic pension cost	 	$	12.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Pension expense is actuarially calculated annually based on data available at the beginning of each year. Assumptions used in the calculations are determined separately for the Coors Trust and the Miller Trust and include the settlement discount rate, expected rate of return on investments and rate
20

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
11. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)

of compensation increases and are detailed in the table below for the six months ended and as of December 31, 2008.

 	 	Coors Trust	 	Miller Trust	 	
 	 	Six months
ended
December 31,
2008	 	At
December 31,
2008	 	Six months
ended
December 31,
2008	 	At
December 31,
2008	 	
Weighted average assumptions:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Discount rate(1)	 	 	6.70	%	 	6.22	%	 	6.80	%	 	6.17	%	
Expected return on plan assets	 	 	7.80	%	 	7.80	%	 	8.28	%	 	8.28	%	
Rate of compensation increases	 	 	3.00	%	 	3.00	%	 	3.50	%	 	3.50	%	

(1)
Rate utilized, as determined separately for the Coors Trust and the Miller Trust using the Citigroup Pension Liability Index and combined projected cash flows from each trust's pension and other post retirement plans, for the six months ended December 31, 2008, and for the following year's pension expense and related balance sheet amounts at current year-end.
Contributions
        The Company expects that its contributions to the plans will be in the range of $100 to $140 million during 2009.
Benefit Payments
        The following benefits are expected to be paid by the plans for the years ended December 31 as follows (in millions):

Year ending December 31, 	 	 	 	
2009	 	$	147.3	 	
2010	 	 	131.6	 	
2011	 	 	133.9	 	
2012	 	 	138.0	 	
2013	 	 	144.6	 	
2014 - 2018	 	 	711.5	 	
        The most recent valuation of the pension plans was completed by an independent actuary as of January 1, 2009.
Pension Plan Curtailment and Special Termination Benefits
        Effective December 31, 2008, benefits were frozen for all employees who were former salaried exempt employees of Coors as well as former salaried non-exempt and hourly non-union employees of Coors who were hired after December 31, 2007. This resulted in a curtailment gain of $2.4 million and is reflected in pension expense.
21

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
11. Employee Retirement Plans (Continued)
        Certain employees meeting specified age and service requirements, and whose jobs were eliminated due to the MillerCoors joint venture were granted additional service credits under the plans. The cost of these special termination benefits equaled $1.9 million and is reflected in pension expense.
Change in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income
        Changes in pension plan assets and benefit obligations recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) for the six months ended December 31, 2008, were as follows:

 	 	Six months
ended
December 31,
2008	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) as of July 1, 2008:	 	$	343.7	 	
 	Amortization of prior service credit	 	 	(2.3	)	
 	Amortization of actuarial loss	 	 	(5.7	)	
 	Current period actuarial loss	 	 	445.3	 	
 	Curtailments	 	 	0.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) as of December 31, 2008:	 	$	781.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
Multi-employer Plan
        The Company and Pabst Brewing Company ("Pabst") are responsible for the Milwaukee Brewery Workers' Pension Plan. In connection with Pabst's closure of its Milwaukee, Wisconsin brewery and its contract brewing agreement with the Company, Pabst entered into a Withdrawal Liability Settlement Agreement which requires annual payments by Pabst to this pension plan of approximately $4.0 million until 2013. In the event that Pabst is unable to fulfill its pension plan obligation, the plan would have recourse to all the assets of Pabst and its parent company. If such assets do not satisfy Pabst's remaining pension obligation, the Company would be required to fund the remaining Pabst withdrawal liability until 2013.
        Contributions by MillerCoors to the multi-employer plan for the six months ended December 31, 2008 are $2.6 million.
Defined Contribution Plans
        Essentially all employees of the Company are covered by qualified defined contribution plans, the provisions of which vary by employee group. Contributions by the Company to qualified defined contribution plans for the six months ended December 31, 2008 are $12.0 million.
        The Company provides a non-qualified defined contribution plan designed to provide allocations to executives with annual earnings exceeding the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") compensation limit for qualified plans. The plan provides an allocation of 9% of compensation earned above the IRS compensation limit. No contributions were made to this plan for the six months ended December 31, 2008.
22

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
12. Postretirement Benefits
        The Company has postretirement plans that provide medical benefits and life insurance and in some cases, dental and vision coverage for retirees and eligible dependents. The plans are not funded. The Company's postretirement health plan qualifies for the federal subsidy under the Medicare Prescription Drug Improvement and Modernization Act of 2003 ("the Act") because the prescription drug benefits provided under the Company's postretirement health care plan for Medicare eligible retirees generally require lower premiums from covered retirees and have lower copayments and deductibles than the benefits provided in Medicare Part D and, accordingly, are actuarially equivalent to or better than, the benefits provided under the Act. The net benefits paid for the six months ended December 31, 2008 including prescription drugs are $19.2 million, which includes a subsidy received of $0.5 million.
        The Company's net periodic postretirement benefit cost and changes in the projected benefit obligation of the postretirement benefit plans are as follows (in millions):

 	 	Six months
ended
December 31,
2008	 	
Components of net periodic postretirement benefit cost:	 	 	 	 	
 	Service cost	 	$	5.4	 	
 	Interest cost	 	 	21.8	 	
 	Amortization of prior service credit	 	 	(2.8	)	
 	Amortization of Actuarial loss	 	 	2.4	 	
 	Curtailment loss	 	 	1.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
Net periodic postretirement benefit cost	 	$	27.8	 	
 	 	 	 	
23

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
12. Postretirement Benefits (Continued)

						
 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Change in projected benefit obligation:	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation, July 1, 2008	 	$	665.7	 	
 	Service cost	 	 	5.4	 	
 	Interest cost	 	 	21.8	 	
 	Plan amendments	 	 	(1.0	)	
 	Actuarial loss	 	 	45.5	 	
 	Curtailment loss	 	 	1.0	 	
 	Benefits paid	 	 	(19.2	)	
 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation, December 31, 2008	 	$	719.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
Change in plan assets:	 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of assets, July 1, 2008	 	$	—	 	
 	Employer contributions	 	 	19.2	 	
 	Benefits paid	 	 	(19.2	)	
 	 	 	 	
 	Fair value of plan assets, December 31, 2008	 	$	—	 	
 	 	 	 	
Funded status at December 31, 2008:	 	 	 	 	
 	Projected benefit obligation	 	$	(719.2	)	
 	Fair value of plan assets	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	
Funded status—underfunded	 	$	(719.2	)	
 	 	 	 	
Amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheet:	 	 	 	 	
 	Current liabilities	 	$	(53.5	)	
 	Noncurrent liabilities	 	 	(665.6	)	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	(719.1	)	
 	 	 	 	
Amounts included in accumulated other comprehensive loss:	 	 	 	 	
 	Net actuarial loss	 	$	134.3	 	
 	Prior service benefit	 	 	(30.8	)	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	103.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
        The estimated prior service benefit and net actuarial loss for defined benefit postretirement plans that will be amortized from accumulated other comprehensive loss into net periodic benefit cost over the next year are ($5.7) million and $8.2 million, respectively. The obligations under these plans were determined by the terms of the plans, together with the relevant actuarial assumptions and health care cost trend rates. These assumptions have been determined separately for retirees who were former
24

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
12. Postretirement Benefits (Continued)

employees of Coors and retirees who were former employees of Miller and are detailed in the table below.

 	 	Six months ended December 31, 2008	 	
 	 	Former Employees of Coors	 	Former Employees of Miller	 	
Settlement Discount Rate	 	 	6.22	%	 	6.17	%	
Retirement Health Care Trend Rate	 	 	Ranging ratable from 8.3% in 2009 down to 5.0% in 2022	 	 	Ranging ratable from 8.2% in 2009 to 5% in 2022	 	
        The assumed health care cost trend rates have a significant effect on the amounts reported for other postretirement benefits. A 1% change in the assumed health care cost trend rate would have the following effects (in millions):

 	 	1% Increase	 	1% Decrease	 	
Effect on total of service and interest cost components	 	$	5.2	 	$	(4.6	)	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	 	 	61.5	 	 	(54.8	)	
Benefit Payments
        The following benefits are expected to be paid by the plans for the years ended December 31 as follows (in millions):

Year ending December 31, 	 	 	 	
2009	 	$	53.5	 	
2010	 	 	55.4	 	
2011	 	 	54.4	 	
2012	 	 	54.4	 	
2013	 	 	54.4	 	
2014 - 2018	 	 	265.8	 	
Change in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income
        Changes in postretirement benefit plan assets and benefit obligations recognized in other comprehensive income for the six months ended December 31, 2008, were as follows:

 	 	Six months ended December 31, 2008	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) as of July 1, 2008:	 	$	58.6	 	
 	Amortization of prior service credit	 	 	2.8	 	
 	Amortization of actuarial loss	 	 	(2.4	)	
 	Current period actuarial loss	 	 	45.5	 	
 	Curtailments	 	 	(1.0	)	
 	 	 	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) as of December 31, 2008:	 	$	103.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
25

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
13. Debt
        The Company's total long-term borrowings as of December 31, 2008 were composed of the following (in millions):

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
RMMC joint venture 7.2% notes due 2013	 	$	22.7	 	
RMMC joint venture borrowings due 2011	 	 	16.0	 	
Promissory Notes	 	 	3.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Total Long-Term Debt (Including Current Portion)	 	 	42.2	 	
Less: Current Portion of Long-Term Debt	 	 	4.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Long-Term Debt	 	$	37.7	 	
 	 	 	 	
        On January 24, 2002 and July 1, 2002, RMMC completed the private placement of $50 million principal amount of 7.2% senior notes (Series A and B, respectively), due 2013. The senior notes were amended on August 31, 2004 which effectively changed the notes from secured to unsecured. The notes include semi-annual prepayments of principal beginning in 2003, as well as optional prepayments and redemption provisions (make-whole provisions). The optional pre-payment and redemption price is equal to the 100% of the principal amount paid, interest accrued thereon, as well as the make-whole amount.
        On July 25, 2008, RMMC entered into a credit agreement with Deutsche Bank in the amount of $16 million. The loan is guaranteed by Molson Coors and comes due on December 25, 2011. Per terms of the agreement, variable interest using an adjusted LIBOR (2.7% at December 31, 2008) will be accrued and paid on the loan quarterly. Terms of the agreement allow for partial or complete prepayment of the loan without penalty.
        The Company holds promissory notes with Ball Corporation in regards to a loan agreement established as part of the RMMC joint venture. The notes are the result of certain tax benefits received by Ball Corporation from the depreciation of assets purchased by MillerCoors. The notes will become due to Ball at the earlier of (i) tax benefits are no longer received by Ball, (ii) the dissolution of RMMC or (iii) an event of default. Payments on this balance are not expected to be made in the foreseeable future.
        As of December 31, 2008, the aggregate principal debt maturities of long-term debt borrowings for the next five fiscal years are as follows (in millions):

2009	 	$	4.5	 	
2010	 	 	4.6	 	
2011	 	 	20.5	 	
2012	 	 	4.6	 	
2013	 	 	4.5	 	
Thereafter	 	 	3.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	42.2	 	
 	 	 	 	
26

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
13. Debt (Continued)
        Under the terms of some debt facilities detailed above, the Company must comply with certain debt covenants, including among others the current assets and net worth ratios.
14. Transactions with Affiliates
        Transactions with affiliates include service agreement arrangements, the purchase and sale of beer, and other charges for goods and services incurred on behalf of related parties.
        The Company participates in four service agreement arrangements that began on July 1, 2008. These agreements are with Miller and Molson Coors, in which the Company serves as both the recipient and provider of services. Each service agreement is made between the two respective parties only. However, for the services supplied to Miller and Molson Coors, this also includes Miller and Coors Brewing International and the subsidiaries of Miller and Molson Coors respectively. Service agreement charges to Miller and Molson Coors for the six months ended December 31, 2008 are $0.8 million and $0.6 million, respectively. Service agreement costs from Molson Coors for the six months ended December 31, 2008 are $5.8 million.
        Outside of the service agreement, affiliate transactions relate mainly to beer purchases and sales. The Company recorded sales of $32.4 million for the six months ended December 31, 2008 under a contract brewing relationship with Miller Brewing International. The Company recorded sales of beer to Molson Coors of $2.9 million for the six months ended December 31, 2008. Additionally, the Company recorded purchases of beer of $51.3 million and $22.2 million for the six months ended December 31, 2008 from Molson Coors and SABMiller, respectively.
        During the six months ended December 31, 2008, the Company sold $10.1 million of hops to SABMiller and subsidiaries.
        The Company leases water rights in Colorado for use at the Golden, Colorado brewery from Molson Coors at no cost.
        RMMC is a joint venture with Ball Corporation in which the Company holds a 50% interest. Costs recorded for services provided to RMMC from Ball Corporation were $3.7 million for the six months ended December 31, 2008.
        RMBC is a joint venture with Owens in which Molson Coors holds a 50% interest. Transactions between RMBC and Owens for the six months ended December 31, 2008 were not significant.
        Amounts due from affiliates are as follows (in millions):

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Miller and subsidiaries	 	$	25.4	 	
Molson Coors and subsidiaries	 	 	13.2	 	
SABMiller and subsidiaries	 	 	1.3	 	
 	 	 	 	
	 	$	39.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Amounts due from Miller represent amounts receivable under the contract brewing arrangement with Miller Brewing International, the service agreement and other charges for goods and services
27

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
14. Transactions with Affiliates (Continued)

incurred on its behalf. Amounts due from Molson Coors relate to costs associated with export beer production, the service agreement, and other charges for goods and services incurred on its behalf. Amounts due from SABMiller are mainly associated with hops sales.
        Amounts due to affiliates are as follows (in millions):

 	 	December 31,
2008	 	
Molson Coors and subsidiaries	 	$	28.0	 	
Miller and subsidiaries	 	 	3.5	 	
SABMiller and subsidiaries	 	 	3.4	 	
Other	 	 	1.5	 	
 	 	 	 	
	 	$	36.4	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Amounts due to Molson Coors relate mainly to the purchase of beer and charges for services provided under the service agreement. Miller includes amounts owed for charges for goods and services incurred on its behalf. Amounts due to SABMiller mainly include purchases of beer and royalties. Other includes amounts owed to Graphic Packaging Corporation ("GPC"), a related party. The Company recorded costs of $98.9 million for the purchase of packaging materials from GPC for the six months ended December 31, 2008.
15. Commitments and Contingencies
        The Company leases certain facilities and equipment under non-cancelable agreements pertaining to land and buildings, machinery and equipment, and vehicles accounted for as operating leases. The commitments are with numerous vendors and the term of each commitment can vary in length from one to fifteen years. Future minimum lease payments under these leases as of December 31, 2008 are as follows (in millions):

Year ending December 31, 	 	 	 	
2009	 	$	13.7	 	
2010	 	 	10.3	 	
2011	 	 	8.9	 	
2012	 	 	5.9	 	
2013	 	 	4.9	 	
Thereafter	 	 	38.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	81.7	 	
 	 	 	 	
        Total rent expense was $10.3 million for the six months ended December 31, 2008.
Supply Contracts
        The Company has various long-term supply contracts with unrelated third parties to purchase certain materials used in the production and packaging of its products. The contracts are generally at market rate and the terms generally stipulate that the Company must use the designated supplier for an expected minimum percentage of its annual purchase requirements of the specified material.
28

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
15. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

However, the Company is generally not obligated to make any purchases unless it requires supplies of such materials. Supply contracts outstanding as of December 31, 2008 for malts, bottles, labels and cans expire in various years through 2015.
Advertising and Promotions
        The Company has entered into various long-term non-cancelable commitments pertaining to advertising and promotions. The commitments are with numerous vendors and the term of each commitment can vary in length from one to several years. As of December 31, 2008, the future commitments are as follows (in millions):

Year ending December 31, 	 	 	 	
2009	 	$	380.1	 	
2010	 	 	148.6	 	
2011	 	 	138.0	 	
2012	 	 	114.9	 	
2013	 	 	37.9	 	
Thereafter	 	 	121.4	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	940.9	 	
 	 	 	 	
Capital Commitments
        The Company has entered into various commitments pertaining to capital expenditures. The commitments are with numerous vendors and the term of each commitment can vary in length from one to several years. As of December 31, 2008, the minimum obligations under these commitments totaled $26.0 million, with terms that were less than one year.
Environmental
        Periodically, the Company is involved in various environmental matters. Although it is difficult to predict the Company's liability with respect to these matters, future payments, if any, would be made over a period of time in amounts that would not be material to the Company's financial position or results of operations. The Company believes that adequate reserves have been provided for environmental costs that are probable as of December 31, 2008.
Letters of Credit
        As of December 31, 2008, the Company had approximately $27.6 million outstanding in letters of credit with financial institutions. These letters expire at different points in 2009 and contain a feature that automatically renews the letter for an additional year if no cancellation notice is submitted. These letters of credit are being maintained as security for insurance arrangements.
Litigation and Other Disputes
        The Company and its subsidiaries are involved in disputes and legal actions arising in the ordinary course of business. While it is not feasible to predict or determine the outcome of these proceedings, management believes, based on a review with legal counsel, none of these disputes and legal actions is
29

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
15. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

expected to have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties, and an adverse result in these or other matters, may arise from time to time that may harm the Company. The Company believes adequate reserves have been provided for probable legal costs as of December 31, 2008.
Guarantees
        In August 2003, SABMiller issued $300 million 6.625% guaranteed notes, which are guaranteed by MillerCoors. The notes mature on August 15, 2033. The notes are redeemable in whole or in part at any time at the option of the issuer at a redemption price equal to the make-whole amount. In addition, the notes are redeemable in whole but not in part at the option of the issuer upon occurrence of certain changes in taxation at their principal amount with accrued and unpaid interest to the date of redemption.
Pabst Contract Brewing
        The Company has a contract brewing arrangement with Pabst in which the Company brews the majority of Pabst's products. Revenues earned in the contract brewing arrangement are included within sales and approximate $226.5 million in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss).
        In addition, the Company has a $120.0 million note receivable from Pabst, which matures on June 29, 2012. Interest income is earned on the note at an annual rate of 10.75% and is payable to the Company upon the maturity of the note receivable; as such, approximately $26.5 million of accrued interest is outstanding as of December 31, 2008.
16. Share-Based Payments
        As of December 31, 2008, the Company had two share-based compensation plans.
Stock appreciation rights ("SARs")
        The Company issues SARs to certain employees which are granted with an exercise price equal to the fair value of a share of MillerCoors internally valued stock on the date of grant. The SARs have a term of seven years and vest proportionally over 2 1 / 2 or 5 years. The Company values the SARs using the Black-Scholes value model. As SARs are settled in cash, the Company accounts for the awards as a liability.
Performance Shares
        Performance shares are granted to certain employees and are based on achieving certain performance targets at the end of the performance period. The ultimate number of performance shares awarded will be determined at the close of the performance period based on the performance against the pre-determined targets for the specific grant. Employees will receive a cash payment based on the performance shares earned at the share value at the vesting date.
        During the six months ended December 31, 2008, the Company granted 2,015,050 performance shares. These performance shares will be earned if the Company achieves certain financial targets for the year ending December 31, 2010. Based on actual results to date, the Company is accruing the
30

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
16. Share-Based Payments (Continued)

performance shares at 100% of the targeted payout level. There were 2,009,387 unvested shares at December 31, 2008. The weighted average fair value of the unvested awards at December 31, 2008 was $10.15 per share. The fair value of the performance shares will be expensed over the performance period for the shares that are expected to ultimately vest. At December 31, 2008, there was $38.2 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to the unvested shares based on the maximum payout of 200%.
        The following table summarizes components of the cash-based compensation recorded as expense (in millions):

 	 	For the six months
ended
December 31, 2008	 	
SARs	 	$	3.4	 	
Performance Shares	 	 	2.0	 	
 	 	 	 	
Total	 	$	5.4	 	
 	 	 	 	
        The fair value of SARs granted in 2008 was determined on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes value model with the following weighted-average assumptions:

 	 	Six months ended
December 31, 2008	 	
Expected life (in years)	 	 	4.0	 	
Expected volatility	 	 	30.0	%	
Dividend yield	 	 	0	%	
Risk-free interest rate	 	 	1.19	%	
        The risk-free interest rate utilized is based on the yield on a U.S. Government Bond with a maturity equal to the term of the grant. Expected volatility is based on comparable company volatility in the last three years. The dividend yield is 0% due to the internally valued shares not paying dividends. The expected life is estimated based upon observations of historical employee option exercise patterns and trends of that of the Shareholders.
        SARs outstanding as of December 31, 2008 and changes during the six months, are presented below:

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	SARs exercisable	 	
 	 	SARs Options	 	Weighted
average
exercise
price	 	Aggregate
intrinsic
value
(in millions)	 	Shares	 	Weighted
average
exercise
price	 	Aggregate
intrinsic
value	 	
Outstanding as of July 1, 2008	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Granted	 	 	5,578,896	 	 	10.00	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Exercised	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Forfeited	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Outstanding as of December 31, 2008	 	 	5,578,896	 	$	10.00	 	$	0.8	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
31

MillerCoors LLC
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
16. Share-Based Payments (Continued)
        The following summarizes information about SARs outstanding as of December 31, 2008:

 	 	SARs outstanding	 	SARs exercisable	 	
Exercise
price 	 	Shares	 	Weighted
average
remaining
contractual
life (years)	 	Weighted
average
exercise
price	 	Shares	 	Weighted
average
remaining
contractual
life (years)	 	Weighted
average
exercise
price	 	
$10.00	 	 	5,578,896	 	 	7	 	$	10.00	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	
        The summary of unvested SARs activity for the six months ended December 31, 2008 is as follows:

 	 	Shares	 	Weighted average
grant date fair value	 	
Non-vested as of July 1, 2008	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	
 	Granted	 	 	5,578,896	 	$	2.75	 	
 	Vested	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	
 	Exercised	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	
 	Forfeited	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Non-vested as of December 31, 2008	 	 	5,578,896	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
        As of December 31, 2008, the total compensation cost related to nonvested SARs not yet recognized was $11.0 million. This compensation expense is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 3.7 years.
32

QuickLinks
Exhibit 99
MillerCoors LLC Consolidated Financial Statements For the Six months ended December 31, 2008
 Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
 MillerCoors LLC Consolidated Balance Sheet (In Millions)
 MillerCoors LLC Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) (In Millions)
 MillerCoors LLC Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows (In Millions)
 MillerCoors LLC Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Investment (In Millions)
 MillerCoors LLC Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements